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POLYGRAPH PROTECTION ACT OF 1985

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 23, 1986

U.S. SENATE,
CommiTrEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES,
Washington, DC.

The committee convened, pursuant to notice, at 9:37 am., in
room SD-430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Orrin Hatch
(chairman) presiding.

Present: Senators Hatch, Thurmond, Nickles, Kennedy, Wallop,
Kerry, Simon, Dodd, Grassley, and Pell.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR HATCH

The CuairMaN. Today’s hearing of the Committee on Labor and
Human Resources will examine S. 1815, the Polygraph Profection
Act, which Senator Kennedy and I introduced over here in the
Senate, and we have the distinguished House leaders with us here
today as well.

The bill would provide needed protection, in our opinion, to
working men and women throughout this country by barring the
use of lie detectors in the private sector.

Today, polygraph tests are quickly becoming the rule, not the ex-
ception. Over 2 million tests are given each year to employees in
fast food stores, to bank tellers and miners, to grocery store clerks
aﬁgl factory workers, to truck drivers and exterminators, among
others.

But there is no conclusive proof that poiygraph tests work. Ac-
cording to the Office of Technology Assessment, the Board of which
both Senator Kennedy and I sit on:

There is very little research or scientific evidence to establish polygraph test va-

lidity in screening situations, whether they be preemployment, preclearance, period-
ic or aperiodic, random or dragnet,

The American Psychological Association has stated that:

The scientific evidence is still unsatisfactory for the validity of psychophysiologi-
cal indicators to infer deceptive behavior. Such evidence is particularly poor con-
cerning polygraph use in employment screening.

Nonetheless, each day Americans are being branded by the 15-
minute polygraph special, by ignorant and malicious examiners,
anti by employers who use the lie detector as a cover for improper
acts.

Critics of the bill claim they have never heard of a single person
who has been victimized by a polygraph. They should meet Patricia
DeFiore of Dix Hills, NY, who worked for 8 years at Fortunoffs, a
department store. She was fired after refusing to take a polygraph
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exam, even though her supervisor said he knew she was not guilty
of any theft.

They should meet Dr, Bernard Schermann of Salinas, CA. He
was a respected manager of a jewelry company, but was fired after
flunking a lie detector test. Company officials admitted to him that
they knew he had done nothing wrong, but felt they needed to use
his failure to set an example for others.

They should listen to Mary Braxton, who will testify today. Mary
will explain how an examiner can coerce a statement from an em-
ployee, what it is like to tell your children you have been fired be-
cause of a 15-minute polygraph examination, and how hollow victo-
ry can be, even though you may win a judgment for $21,000.

In each of these instances and many more which have been sub-
mitted to our committee, the employer chose to ignore the real
human experience of years of dedicated and loyal service and
relied instead-on the findings of a machine.

Employers should be able to hire honest, dependable and quali-
fied employees and should be able to undertake reasonable meas-
ures to avoid or correct employee theft or chronic drug use. This is
why the witnesses today represent a cross-section of opinions about
the legislation pending before our committee.

We expect to receive testimony which will address, among other
things, three basic issues,

First, can the polygraph examination be accurate as it is current-
1y being used in the private sector?

Second, why have businesses been able to operate efficiently and
economically in States where polygraph exams are already prohib-
ited if the polygraph is so critical to the employment process?

And finally, how can this committee address legitimate concerns
raised by specific businesses or industries without jeopardizing the
rights of employees?

As we seek to resolve these difficult questions, I hope we keep in
mind the fact that in this country, an indicted criminal suspect
cannot be forced to take a lie detector test. And surely the Ameri-
can fvorker deserves comparable protection in the eyes of many
people.

Now, I have to admit this is a very difficult issue for me as chair-
man of this committee. I think there are two sides to this issue,
and I have chosen thus far to come down on this side of banning
polygraph examinations.

On the other hand, I have met with people who say that without
the polvgraph examination, they may have very grave difficulties,
and there may be safety concerns that really have to be considered.

One set of businessmen came in and said they do not even rely
on the polygraph examination, that the mere fact that people are
attached to the machine causes them to tell the truth, and they are
able to find the heavy drug users and others who have committed
felonies and other acts of theft and deception. That certainly ap-
peals to a lot of people in the business world and a lot of people
who are examining this issue. On the other hand, we have evidence
that there are at least 50,000 people in our society each year who
are branded as liars by inadequate and improper polygraph exami-
nations. So we are concerned about that, and that is why we are
looking into this today.
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We are happy to have all of our witnesses here with us, and with
that, I will turn to Senator Kennedy.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR KENNEDY

Senator KennNeDY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman,

I express our appreciation for holding these hearings this morn-
ing. As you pointed out, what we are basically talking about is a
condition of employment. That is the issue that is before our com-
mittee this morning, and whether the use of these various devices
are sufficiently reliable to be able to be used in order to exclude
individuals who desire such employment.

The legislation which you and I have drafted meets, I think,
some of the very important concerns dealing with vital security
issues. I think we have addressed those in the course of the devel-
opment of the legislation. I think all of us who are supporting this
legislation have been impressed by the studies that have been
done, in the most recent time, as you mentioned, by the Office of
Technology Assessment, that has raised the most grievous gnes-
tions about the degree of reliability of these kinds of mechanisms.
And what we have seen is in the workplace across this country, a
dramatic escalation of the use of these various devices, with the
kinds of injustices which you have outlined here.

So this is an important issue. We know the great interest that
this has among working men and women across this country and
the importance of protecting their rights, and I look forward to the
witnesses that we have this morning and express our appreciation
from this side for commencing these hearings today.

[The prepared statement of Senator Kennedy follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR KENNEDY

Senator KENNEDY. ] want to commend the Chairman for introducing this important
legislation, and for holding these hearings.

The use and abuse of these so-called “lie-detectors” has reached truly alarming
proportions. Over two million of these tests are administered annually.

The scientific evidence is overwhelming, the conclusions clear: There is no physio-
logical indicia capable of distinguishing truth from deception.

We have known this for over 20 years. A House Government Operations Subcom-
mittee concluded two decades ago that, and I quote: There is no lie detector, neither
machine nor human, People have been deceived by a myth that a metal box in the
hands of an investigator can detect truth from deception,

One of the root flaws of these types of tests was probably best summed up by
former Senator Sam Ervin, who said:

A lie detector test to innocent citizens simply wanting a job reverses our cher-
ished presumption of innocence. If an employee refuses to submit to the text, he is
automatically guilty. If he submits to the test, he is faced with the burden of prov-
ing his innocence.

Proving his or her innocence, I might add, with devices which clearly cannot
detect either truth or deception. These tests do measure stress—but that stress can
be caused by fear, anger, anxiety, hate, embarassment, nervousness, fear of being
fired—or lying. Neither the examiner nor the machine can determine what trig-
gered the stressful reaction.

I look forward to the testimony of today's witnesses, and I especially look forward
to working closely together with the chairman and the other distinguished members
of this committee in fashioning and moving 8. 1815 out of committee, and into law.

The CuamMaN. Thank you, Senator Kennedy.

We will turn to Senator Nickles at this time.
Senator NickLeS. Mr. Chairman, thank you.
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I join in Senator Kennedy's comments in appreciation for the
hearing today, and I look forward to what our witnesses have to
say. I am sure we will have several people testify who are far more
expert than this Senator and probably most people in the Senate.

I think there are a lot of questions as far as the use of the lie
detector or polygraph examinations for empleyment, preemploy-
ment, and also for investigative purposes.

I think it is important for us to find out if they are reliable, have
they been abused, have they been misused, have they violated em-
ployees’ rights; are they a viable tool for industry in finding some
problems that occur. The problems may be in drug tampering.

I am interested to know if we are looking at legislation that
would prohibit the use of the polygraph in trying to investigate
cases where we have seen drug abuse, where we have seen someone
tampering with drugs, or where we have seen theft occur. I think
Welare going to have some people say that it has been a valuable
tool.

Again, I do not have all the answers and I look forward to some
of the statements. I have talked to some individuals who have said
they felt like it is a very valuable tool in cases in even small retail
outlets, where they have used the polygraph when they have no-
ticed instances of theft occurring. They are able to use the poly-
graph to identify those sources of the problem.
hAgain, I am interested in knowing whether abuses are occurring
then.

I am also interested in finding out more about the legislation,
whether the sponsors of the legislation, in their prohibition of the
use of the polygraph, are prohibiting the use of the polygraph for
investigative purposes.

I appreciate your having the hearing today, and I look forward to
the statements that will be made by our experts as well.

The CaairMaN. Thank you, Senator Nickles.

Senator Kerry.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR JOHN F. KERRY

Senator Kerry. Mr. Chairman, I want to first thank you for your
foresight in being the principal sponsor of this important piece of
legislation and for holding this hearing which I know will cover
many of the issues involving the use of the polygraph in employ-
ment. As you know, polygraph use has tripled in the last 10 years
and I believe that you share my belief that as industry reliance of
this device grows, Congress has an obligation to decide whether the
use of this so-called “tool” constitutes an infringement on the
rights of employees and prospective employees. I believe that poly-
graph use, because of questions about its reliability as well as wide-
spread instances of its abuse, are such an infringement and conse-
quently I am a cosponsor of the Polygraph Protection Act of 1985
which was introduced by you with Senator Kennedy.

As you know, the polygraph instrument itself cannot detect lies.
It is wholly dependent on a subjective reading by a polygrapher. A
1983 OTA study, whose principai author, Dr. Leonard Saxe, of
Boston University, is with us today, concluded that lies were de-
tected between 50.6 percent to 98.6 percent of the time and that
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true statements were correctly classified between 12.5 percent and
94.1 percent of the time. That 50.6 percent number on the low side
represents a reliability of 0.6 percent better than the flip of a coin,
and a great deal of evidence indicates that it is for the most part
much more difficult to prove a subject’s innocence,

As a prosecutor in Middlesex County in Massachusetts, I found
the polygraph to be a useful tool in helping to determine the verac-
ity of statements by criminal defendants. Because of that experi-
ence, I an pleased that this legislation includes an exemption for
Federal, State, and local governments as well as for contractors
doing sensitive defense work. But of the estimated 2 million people
a year who are administered polygraph tests, 98 percent of them
are given by private business with 75 percent of those tests being
given for preemployment screening. The OTA study concluded that
“the available research evidence does not establish the scientific
validity of the polygraph test for personnel screening.” Yet the in-
creasing amount of preemployment testing means an increasing
number of our citizens who are dependent on the results of this
often unreliable machine. American courts cannot compel defend-
ants to take these tests and I believe that our basic American
values are corrupted when we mandate these tests as a condition
for employment.

There are other concerns that I have about the use of the poly-
graph as a tool of intimidation. The Florida polygrapher who noted
that the polygraph was “the best confession-getter since the cattle
prod” said a mouthful. Many polygraphers say that the bulk of
their confessions take place just prior to the actual examination
when the subject is told about the high accuracy of the machine.
They believe that the specter of an infallible lie detector causes
people to confess rather than be caught by the machine. 1 believe
that this technique, which appears to be a fundamental part of the
preemployment screening polygraph progress, is unfair and abusive
to prospective employees where their only crime is wanting em-
ployment.

I am proud that my home State of Massachusetts long ago
banned the polygraph for employment purposes. In 1959, we
became the first State in the country to bar its use in employment.
Our economy, as most of America knows, has thrived in recent
years. Merchants and industries in Massachusetts, whose counter-
parts in other parts of the country say that they cannot do without
the polygraph, are doing just fine and live without the huge losses
that polygraph users allege would happen with a polygraph ban. In
addition, I am told that some national companies who operate in
States like Massachusetts or the 20 States that ban or restrict poly-
graph use, do, as a matter of course, test their prospective employ-
ees out of State. This bill would end this wholesale circumvention
of our State laws.

Once again, Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you for holding this
hearing. I look forward to listening to the testimony of the many
experts and interested parties that we will be hearing from this
morning,

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Kerry.

Senator Thurmond.

Senator THURMOND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. Chairman, I wish to commend you for holding hearings to
consider whether polygraph testing should be prohibited in the pri-
vate sector.

The House of Representatives recently passed legislation similar
to the bill which we are discussing today. I believe it is essential
that we in the Senate carefully consider whether such a federally
imposed prohibition is necessary.

1 have often expressed my firm belief in the principles of the
10th amendment to the U.S. Constitution. Those powers which are
not expressly delegated to the Federal Government are reserved to
the States, or to the people. Accordingly, I am not convinced that
regulating the use of polygraphs should be a matter of Federal law,
egpecially when most State governments have already taken the
initiative on this issue.

Thirty-one States have enacted polygraph regulatory legislation.
It is possible that many others will do so. While it is clear that the
polygraph is a controversial instrument, I am convinced that the
approach taken by the House of Representatives goes too far and
undermines the hard and careful work that the States are doing to
develop their own law. The heated debate among scientists and
academicians regarding the validity of the polygraph is evidence
that this issue has not been resolved to the point that any national
policy should be formulated.

Mr. Chairman, further, it has traditionally been within the au-
thority of the States to regulate commerce within their boundaries.
For instance, States have mechanisms to certify that, those who de-
liver health care services to residents are qualified to do so.

State governments regulate insurance companies and real estate
brokers in order to set standards for the services they deliver. The
services offered by polygraph examiners are well within the ability
of States to regulate, as is evidenced by the majority of States
which have already enacted polygraph legislation.

Mr. Chairman, I have received a copy of a letter from Assistant
Attorney General John Bolton which expressed the views of the
Justice Department on this issue. In that letter Mr. Bolton asserts,
and I quote: “Polygraph misuse may be more appropriately de-
terred by restricting the conditions under which polygraphs are ad-
ministered rather than prohibiting their use altogether. The States
are better equipped to make those determinations.”

Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent that a copy of this letter
be placed in the record following the conclusion of my remarks.

The CHairMAN. Without objection, we will do exactly that.

Senator THURMOND. Mr. Bolton suggests that States can provide
avenues for appeal if someone feels his or her rights have been vio-
lated. States also can regulate the kinds of questions that are asked
during polygraph tests, the equipment that is used, and the qualifi-
cations of examiners.

Mr. Chairman, this is an important issue, and I look forward to
hearing from representatives of all affected parties before this com-
mittee considers this bill. Regrettably, scheduling conflicts prohibit
me from remaining for the entire hearing. However, I intend to
review the written transcript of this hearing at a later time.

Again, Mr, Chairman, I want to say the Federal Government
continues to go into field after field where they do not have juris-
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diction to do so. That is one reason we have such a big deficit
now—about $3 trillion. The Federal Government has gone into so
many jurisdictions that are reserved to the States under the Con-
stitution. This is one field that has never been delegated to the
Union; therefore, it is reserved to the States, and we should ob-
serve the Constitution or amend the Constitution to give the Feder-
al Government that authority, which has not been done.

The CuairmaN. Thank you, Senator Thurmond.

[The letter referred to by Senator Thurmond follows:]
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Honorable Thomas P. 0'Neill, Jr.
The Speaker

U.S. House of Representatives
Washington, D. C. 20515

Dear Mr., Speaker:

After careful review of H.R. 1524 and its companion bill in
the Senate, S. 1815, the Department of Justice has concluded that
enactment of tnls legislation, even with the changes previously
suggested by the Administration, would usurp private-sector
decislonmaking and is contrary to principles of federalilsm.
Therefore, the Department urges the House to reject H.R. 1524
vhen 1t is brought to the floor for a vote,.

We know of no compelling reason why the federal government,
or any level of government, should preclude private employers
from using polygraphs. This Administration firmly believes that
the terms and conditions of private employment, to the maximum
extent possible, should be decided in the private marketplace.
Government should not challenge an employer's judgments on the
credibility of employees or prospective employees, however
determined, absent some proof of impermissible discrimination.
Even H.R. 1524, by 1its exemptions for drug theft or diversion,
recognizes that polygraphs serve a useful purpose for some
employers.

Moreover, important:principles of federalism mandate that we
do not intervene in matters that have traditionally been the
responsibility of the states, and in which there is no overriding
need for national policy uniformity. On the contrary, given that
the scientific and legal boundaries of the polygraph issue are in
a state of flux, it appears to be an appropriate area in which to
allow the states to experiment with their own approach to any
perceived problems. Nearly half the states have enacted laws
regulating polygraphs, thus demonstrating the clear ability of
states to handle this issue. Moreover, polygraph use 1s well
outside of the traditional bounds of controversies related to
terms and conditlions of employment, an area largely preempted by
the federal government.
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Although referred to as a ‘'lle detector,' the polygraph
i1tself does not detect lies. The polygraph 4s an instrument that
measures a variety of physlological responses of an individual
undergoing questioning. These measurements assist an examiner in
forming an opinion as to whether the individual has given truthful
or deceptive answera to particular questions.

Numerous sclentific studles have attempted to quantify the
accuracy of polygraph examinations. Because there are differences
in the skills of particular polygraph examiners, and in the types
of inquiries they are asked to undertake, the results of the
studies have varied. The overwhelming majority of studies,
however, show accuracy rates for polygraph examinations within the
range of 70 to 95 percent. These results reflect a clear scienti-
fic consensus that the polygraph can produce statistically signi-
ficant indications of deception and non-deception. In fact, the
polygraph has long been used to good erfect as an investigative
tool by the federal government. Consequently, the Justice
Pepartment has traditionally supported the use of the polygraph as
an adjunct to the normal interview and interrogation process in
certain kinds of matters within its investigative Jurisdiction.

. . «Wwith proper ethics by the polygraph examiner and
tight administrative control by the user agency, there

is no question but that the polygraph can be a valuable
investigative aid to supplement interrogation in selected
criminal and natlonal securlity cases. Interrogation is a
basic tool of any investigative agency and the FBI con-
siders the polygraph technique a thorough and specialized
interview procedure in which a skil1ful interrogator is
attempting to simply ascertain the truthful facts from a
consenting individual regarding a matter in which we have
Jurisdiction,

In some 1instances suspects will ddmlt deception and fupr-
nish confession and Jor signed statemente. In most in-
stances valuable new information or investigative or
investigative direction is developed as a result of the
examination and followup interrogation._/

The Justice Department, however, haa opposed the use of
polygraph examination results in criminal trials as evidence of
guilt or innocence for several reasons. First, a defendant could
seek out "friendly" examiners, taking several tests until he

/ Statement of Bell P. Herndon, Supervisory Speclial Agent,
FBI. The Use of Polygraphs and Similar Devices by Federal
Agencles, Hearings Before the House Committee on Government
Operations, 93rd Cong., 2d Sess. (1974) at p. 419,




passed one and then seek to use that favorable result as evidence
of innocence. Because of Fifth Amendment considerations, the
prosecutor could not obtain the other examinations without the
consent of the accused. Second, there is a substantial likelihood
that the Jury would give undue weight to polygraph results, ulti-
mately displacing its own role as trier of guilt or innocence.
Finally, attempts to introduce polygraph evidence could greatly
increase the length of criminal trials in order to accommodate the
necessary expert testimony. None of these considerations apply
when the polygraph is used as a screening or investigative tool.

Polygraph misuse may be more appropriately deterred by
restricting the condltions under which polygraphs are administered
rather than prohibiting their use altogether. The states are
better equipped to make those determinations. For example,
Wisconsin provides procedures for the appeal of allegedly unfair
testing and carefully controls the disclosure of results, Other
atates prohibit examiners from asking certain classes of ques-
tions, such as those dealing with political beliefs or sexual
practices. Finally, many states require that polygraphs be
administered only by licensed examiners.

Because the polygraph can frequently provide accurate
information about a person's veracity, the federal government
should not prohibilt its use by non-government employers. Agailn,
rather than a flat nationwide ban on polygraph use, the uses of,
and safeguards surrounding, polygraph use should be resolved on a
case-by-case, state-by-state basis to permit meximum flexibility.
There are & wide variety of private-sector jobs that may require
employers to fiake approprilate security precautions to insure
against theft or industrial esplonage. Certainly, stringent
security precautions may be necessary for employees who work in
jobs affecting public health and safety, e.g., techniclans at
nuclear power plants, airline pilots or those who work with
nercotics and dangerous drugs. Moreover, we should not be
indifferent to the plight of other employers, such as retallers
who want to talke prudent steps to ensure that their inventory does
not disappear 2t the hands of their own employees.

Given the benefits of polygraph use and the abllity of the
states to protect adequately agalnst any polygraph misuse, a
nationwide ban on polygraph use is inappropriate. Consequently,
the Justice Department opposes H.R. 1524,




The Office of Management and Budget advises us that there 1s
no objection to the submission of this report from the standpoint
of the Administration's program,

Sincerely,

4R bt

Assistant Attorney General

ec. Honorable Orrin G Hatch
United States Senator

Honorable Strom Thurmond
United States Senate
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The CuAIBMAN. Senator Wallop.

Senator WarLop. Mr. Chairman, thank you.

I confess that I, too, cannot understand why the issue of a Feder-
al polygraph law is before this committee. It seems a peculiarly bi-
zarre idea.

The bill in front of us in concept is wrong, and in detail it is in-
consistent. It is not a Federal issue. The regulation of polygraph ex-
aminations in the private sector actually rests with the States,
with the courts, and the private collective-bargaining process. Fed-
eral law on this matter is an intrusion.

Both the concept behind this bill and the method of implementa-
tion make for bad legislation.

What is particularly disturbing is the discriminatory approach
taken by the House of Representatives on this issue. Last year, the
House passed an amendment requiring the Defense Department to
increase polygraph testing to guard our national security. Last
month, the House passed a bill designed to ban polygraph testing
in the private sector.

However, it has limited reach since so many industries made a
convincing case that they should continue to utilize the polygraph.
Drug manufacturers, public utility companies, security service com-
panies, nursing homes, and day care centers are some of the indus-
tries exempt from the ban.

At the same time many other businesses that have a legitimate
security problem are prohibited from using polygraphs.

Now, a man who has his life savings in a drugstore can use the
polygraph to protect his inventory. But the man down the street
who owns a hardware store and has his life savings in it, or a shoe
store and his life savings in that, cannot.

The House bill allows polygraphs for daycare centers, but bans
them for private schools. This is certainly hypocritical. On the one
hand, we allow the national security agency, the CIA, the Defense
Department, and other agencies to use the polygraph to conduct
their investigations. Standards are set to ensure that the tests are
fair and accurate. Yet we turn around and tell American compa-
nies that they cannot use the same test to protect their security.

It would seem a much more reasonable and responsible approach
to let private industries use polygraph tests where they are appro-
priate. The States will continue to regulate this area to assure
their citizens that the tests will be fair and accurate.

The Federal Government, Mr. Chairman, should not interfere in
this process.

The House bill has set up a pattern of discrimination among pri-
vate businesses as well as between the private and public sectors.
This is the wrong course to be taking. I would hope that today's
hearing will put this issue to rest, and that this legislative effort
stops here.

The CaairMaN. Thank you, Senator Wallop.

We will turn to our witnesses now. At the outset, I would like to
make a comment on a procedural matter. Because of the number of
witnesses we will have appearing today, we have asked each wit-
ness to limit his or her testimony to 5 minutes. So I am going to
ask all committee members to limit their questions to 10 minutes
because of time constraints.
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To help us all, we will be using these timing lights. When the red
light flashes, we are just going to have to move on. Naturally, if
there is a request, we will place an extended written statement
from each witness in today’s hearing record, and we will place all
written statements into the record as though fully delivered.

Qur first three witnesses this morning will be Senator Chic
Hecht from Nevada, our colleague; and our two colleagues from the
House, Congressman Pat Williams, the sponsor of the House coun-
terpart to S. 1815, and Congressman Stewart McKinney, who has
been working to ban polygraph examinations for several years.

So gentlemen, we welcome you to the committee. We will start
with you, Senator Hecht, and then we will go to Congressman Wil-
liams and then to Congressman McKinney.

Excuse me. Before we begin, let me just say that Dan Quayle, an
eminent member of this committee, is chairing a Defense Acquisi-
tion Subcommittee hearing this morning, so we will place his state-
ment in the record as though fully delivered at the end of Senator
Wallop's statement.

Senator Kerry. Mr. Chairman.

The CuamMaN, Yes, Senator Kerry.

Senator KErRyY. I just would ask that my statement also be put
in the record.

The CrHAIRMAN. Without objection, we will place Senator Kerry's

* statement at an appropriate place in the record.

Senator Hecht,

STATEMENT OF HON. CHIC HECHT, A U.S. SENATOR, FROM THE
STATE OF NEVADA; HON. PAT WILLIAMS, MEMBER OF CON-
GRESS, STATE OF MONTANA, AND HON. STEWART McKINNEY,
MEMBER OF CONGRESS, STATE OF CONNECTICUT

Senator Hecur. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

In the essence of time, Senator Thurmond and Senator Wallop
expressed my views completely, and I ask that my statement be in-
cluded in the record on how this particular piece of legislation will
affect my State.

I thank you for your courtesy.

Th?i CaamrMaNn. Well, thank you, and we will place that in the
record.

[The prepared statement of Senator Hecht follow:]
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Statement of Senator Chic Hecht
before the
Senate Labor and Human Resources Committee

april 23, 1986

My. Chairman:

I want to thank the Labor and Human Resources Committee for
convening this hearing today and for allowing me the opportunity
to discuss an issue of profound importance to my constituents;
Senate bill 1815, which seeks to prohibit the use of polygraphs in

the private sector.

Mr. Chairman, the importance of this issue to the employers in my
State cannot be underestimated. The large amount of
correspondence and personal contact I have received on this
subject sets forth what I believe to be the legitimate argument of
these individuals; quite simply that a polygraph prohibition could
be harmful to the continued viable functioning of their

businesses.

It is my understanding that a polygraph instrument, used as an

appropriate investigative and employee-screening tool and
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Page 2

administered by a licensed examiner, provides employers with a
necaessary deterrent to such relevant potential work place prablems
as employee theft, on-the-job drug or alcohol abuse, and company

record falsification, to name but a few.

While Wevada employers from a number of f£ields have contacted me,
I recognize as primarily important the apprehension toward a
polygraph ban expressed by representatives of the gaming industry

in my State.

As gaming is the main industry in Nevada, and in view of the fact
that the equitable, state-regulated, use of polygraphs, in concert
with other methods, is relied upon to ensure the integg}ty of
prospective and current employees, as well as overall operations,
I am concerned that a prohibition on such examinations could bhe

detrimental to the State as a whole.

accordingly, I ask that during consideration of Senate bill 1815
the Chairman and other members of the Committee take into account
the concerns expressed by myself and the residents of Nevada
pursuant to the ramifications which a private sector polygraph ban

could have on the entire economy of the State of Nevada

Thank you Mr. Chairman.
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The CaHAIRMAN. Congressman Williams.

Mr, Wirriams. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Your legislation, jointly introduced with Senator Kennedy, has,
as did its companion bill in the House, one primary goal, and that
is to limit the epidemic use and the epidemic growth of lie detector
testing in the American workplace.

The American Polygraph Association estimates that last year
more than 2 million polygraph tests were given. The number of
tests has tripled in just these past 10 years. In America, we are wit-
nessing an explosion in the use of this lie detector gadget.

Most Americans believe that the bulk of these tests are being
given by the FBI or the CIA or NSA, or perhaps their State or local
police departments. But the fact is that 98 percent of these 2 mil-
lion tests are given by private business. Approximately three-quar-
ters of these tests are given for preemployment testing and the rest
are given to investigate current workers.

On March 12, as you know, the House passed my bill by a vote of
236 to 173. The success in the House was frankly due to bipartisan
support, and that was led by Representative McKinney on my left,
Jack Kemp, and Jim Courter.

Your bill fully accepts, as did mine, the previous decision of this
Congress to allow careful, limited and specific use of polygraphs by
the Federal Government in matters pertaining to our national se-
curity and public health.

In attempting to achieve symmetry with the exemptions in the
public sector, the House bill, as amended, provides cautious exemp-
tions for those private businesses whose enterprise takes them into
matters affecting our national security or public health.

For example, we accepted amendments to provide exemptions re-
garding dangerous drugs, security guards, and the protection of
electric and nuclear powerplants. I invite this committee’s careful
consideration of all those amendments. I urge you to review each of
them with an eye toward protecting the national security.

I particularly want to draw your attention to two amendments,
one pertaining to the care of children and the elderly, and the
other concerning the exemption of all electric and generation
transmission facilities. In my judgment, those two amendments are
questionable, and I urge you to review them carefully.

As you know, the House-passed bill does not place a total ban on
the use of lie detectors. But we believe it does halt the epidemic.
The bill protects workers who are wrongfully denied employment
and whose careers are being devastated based on the results of
these questionable tests. In fact, tens of thousands of workers are
wrongfully denied employment every year, either because they re-
fused to take the tests or because of the inherent inaccuracy of the
machines or the gadgets’ operators.

Through the years, States have made sporadic efforts to control
the use of this gadget. Now, 31 States and the District of Columbia
have passed legislation affecting their use in the private work
force. However, these laws have simply not proven effective. They
hayve, in fact, fueled the epidemic.

Often, employers undermine State law by pressuring employees
and jobseekers into “volunteering” to take a test, even when the
State law prohibits requiring or requesting an examination. In
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States that completely ban the use of lie detectors, einployers may
avoid the law by hiring in a neighboring State which permits ex-
amination and then transferring the employee into the State where
such testing is prohibited.

It is clear now that State regulation has been perceived as the
seal of approval on the gadget, and has thus resulted in the explo-
sive rise to 2 million tests in the past 10 years.

Our criminal justice system presumes that an individual is inno-
cent until proven guilty. The lie detector abuses that principle by
requiring America’s workers to prove their innocence. The courts
in this country refuse to admit polygraph results as evidence in
trials. It is sadly ironic, and it is wrong, that criminals are protect-
ed from this gadget, but America’s workers are not.

1 look forward, Senators, to working with you on this bill, hope-
fully in conference committee early this summer, and I thank you
very much for giving us the opportunity to come before you and
testify this morning.

The CHarMAN. Thank you, Congressman Williams. We appreci-
ate your testimony.

Congressman McKinney, we are happy to have you here as well,

Mr. McKINNEY. It is very nice to be here, Mr. Chairman, and I
want to thank you for the chance to testify about this,

I will, with your permission, insert my statement in the record
and just say a few words.

The CuAmmMaN. Without objection.

Mr. McKinNEY. I have been told over and over and over again,
unfortunately even by some of the distinguished members of this
committee, that there is no Federal interest in this machine. There
is a Federal interest in civil rights, for American civil rights relat-
eSd to private employment are being destroyed all over the United

tates.

When Ed Koch left the House of Representatives to become
mayor of the city of New York, he handed me an antipolygraph
bill. That was a long time ago. I asked him the other day if he
changed his stance on opposing the polygraph because of his re-
cently departed friend from Queens, and he said no, because it is
inaccurate.

I have served on a congressional committee, the Assassinations
Committee that looked into the terrible murder of Martin Luther
King and looked into the assassination of John F. Kennedy. Three
polygraph tests were given to James Earl Ray. They all came out
with different results.

So how can we give any credence to this machine? What would
ever happen if we wandered through these halls and gave poly-
graph tests of felicity, love and hard work to all of our staff?

The fact of the matter is the machine is not accurate; it can be
beaten constantly; it makes mistakes. I suggest to all of you, be-
cause I know you are as interested as I am, that it is one more me-
chanical incursion into the civil rights of free Americans. It predis-
poses one’s guilt. In this country, we are innocent until we are
proven guilty.

I would hope that the Senate would not get railroaded the way
the House did. In its original version, my bill severely dealt with
polygraph misuse, and I would hope that you remember that every
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exception you make just gives this mechanical monstrosity more
credence.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. McKinney and responses to ques-
tions submitted by Senator Hatch follow:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CONGRESSMAN McKINNEY

Mr. McKINNEY. I want to thank the distinguished Chairman for the opportunity
to appear before the Committee on Labor and Human Resources to testify on behalf
of polygraph legislation, As you know, I have long advocated the prohibition of poly-
graph testing in private industry, and am pleased to the ultimate degree that this
Committee is seriously considering the matter.

Mr. Chairman, I am not going to relate the details of the House passage of poly-
graph legislation; I am sure that you and the Committee are aware of them. I am
not going to spend time on the defects of mechanically detecting whether someone is
truthful or deceitful; I am sure that the unreliability and invalid conclusions of
polygraph tests will be discussed in length during the course of this hearing. I am
not even going to mention how thousands and thousands of polygraph tests are ad-
ministered every year, time and time again labeling innocent people as liars or
social misfits, I am sure you will hear later about real life stories of the many lie
detector victims being forced to leave jobs unnecessarily, or wrongly being denied
employment, or being discriminated against because of a physicial condition or
racial background.

Instead, Mr., Chairman, 1 want to take this opportunity to express my personal
outrage over the ridiculous and insidious practice of hooking people up to a ma-
chine, interrogating them with questions that have nothing to do with job perform-
ance, all done on the premise that one is guilty until proven innocent. I am further
outraged by Congress’ previous disregard of the matter, allowing this practice to go
on.
This is my eighth term as a Representative and I have seen many issues come
and go, and some that even go and come back. But polygraph testing in the work-
place is one of those issues that Congress has never examined with specific remedial
legislation before it. And yet I would be hard pressed to come up with such a seem-
ingly harmless and ill-publicized practice as polygraph testing that adversely affects
so many citizens. Citizens’ Constitutional rights are being infringed upon; fair em-
ployment practices are being ignored; and not only does the practice of administer-
ing polygraph tests continue, it is increasing,.

It is time that the legislative body of this country take a close look at what is
happening to a countless number of citizens. I implore the members of this Commit-
tee to listen carefully to what is discussed today. It is imperative that we put a halt
to the indiscriminate and discriminating use of polygraph testing.

Let me emphasize that controlling or regulating the lie detector industry is not an
acceptable compromise between those who favor polygraph use and those opposed.
Regulating the industry only serves to legitimize the practice of the polygraph and
increases occasions of harrassment and injustice as demonstrated in various states
that have established polygraph standards. The polygraph machine is a barbaric
and unacceptale tool—let’s acknowledge that and act accordingly.

In all likelihood, Mr, Chairman, you will hear arguments that point out that the
House legislation does not prohibit polygraph use for government employees. The
misleading conclusion is that if it's good for the government, it's good for private
industry, Let me make it clear that the polygraph is not good for the government.
The reasons why there is no government prohibition in the House bill are both prac-
tical and political. There are those who believe that the use of polygraph has to be
maintained for government agencies, especially those involved in national security
matters, Their concerns were accommodated. As you are aware, various amend-
ments were attached to the House-pased bill allowing further exemptions; also ac-
commodations. I would urge the members of this Committee and all members of this
chamber to refrain as much as possible from providing unnecessary exemptions in
the Senate version.

Mr. Chairman, my outrage over this issue has somewhat abated since the House
action on this matter. But polygraph abuse continues, and more and more people
are being harmed. I implore you to do all you can to expedite Senate polygraph leg-
islation so that we can soon end polygraph testing in private industry.
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STEWART B, McKINNEY DISTRCT QINGES
414 Ot Comntenieut . FHotraL BUiinG
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May 15, 1986

The Honorable Orrin 6. Hatch

Chairman

Senate Committee on Labor and Human Resources
SD-428

Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Orrin:

1 welcome the opportunity to respond to the questions posed by Senator Quayle
regarding polygraph legislation. It is imperative to dispel} any doubts about
the merits or necessity of prohibiting polygraph testing in private industry.

1) The federal government should reguiate hiring and firing when citizens'
constitutional rights are being violated and state Yaws are inadequate in
rectifying or preventing violations.

2) Such regulation should be left to the states unless states are not properly
protecting citizens' constitutional rights from being violated.

3) The federal government should prohibit polygraph testing because thousands
of innocent people every year are teing denied empl oyment due to erroneously
being Tabelad as “undesirable® or “dishonest.* The machine is unreliabie,
inaccurate, infringes upon one's right to privacy. and presupposes that one is
guilty until proven innocent. State 1aws regarding polygraph testing have led
to a proliferation of testing and a proliferation of citizens becoming
unfortunate victims of mechanical tyranny. Federal law is desperately needed,

4) Evidence overwhelmingly indicates that the polygraph has no place deciding
who should or should not work for a particular company. Tne machine simply
does not work.,

5) My first preference would be to prohibit polygraph use in any forum.
Because of political and practical reasons, however, it is necessary to mxke a
limited number of exemptions in order to gain support for anti-polygraph
legis) ation.

6) I believe that no industry or business should receive an exemption, As 1
have stated, compromises are necessary to gain support for anti-polygraph
legis) ation.

7) Again, if this were a perfect world, polygraph testing would not be allowed
even in matters of national security. However, one has to admit that tests
given in these situations are much different than those rendered in private
industry. In addition, polygraph testing is only one segment of performing
security checks.

8) Day care centers and nursing homes should not be permitted to use polygraph
tests.
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9) Each of the categories mentioned are areas where violations of employee
rights or civil rights can occur, Again, when state regulations fail to
protect civil rights, federal regulation must and has been legislated. For
example, there is pending legisiation concerning working with hazardous
substances, the High Risk Occupational Notification and Preventjon Act. With
regard to workers compensation, the federal government does regulate some of
these programs. There are federa) laws regarding whistle blowing if a worker
is not being paid overtime or minimum wage. With regard to wage garnishment or
asgignment, the federal government garnishes one's IRS return if child support
payments are delinquent. There are times when it is necessary for the federal
government to step in to protect the rights of our citizens, Prohibiting the
polygraph in the workplace is one of those necessary times.

Thank you for the opportunity to elaborate on my position regarding polygraph
legisiation.

iy, >

Stewart B. McKinney, M.C,
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you both. We appreciate your coming
over to the lesser body and giving some testimony here today. We
appreciate your efforts and integrity and enjoy working with you,
as you know, on the various committees.

Do you have any questions, Senator Kennedy?

Senator KENNEDY, We will hear a number of requests for exemp-
tions. Each of you have touched on exemptions. The House accept-
ed some. And I think there have been already a number of indus-
tries and parts of the private sector who have indicated that they
want exemptions as well.

What criteria do you think ought to be applied for the Senate,
and whether to have any exemptions?

Mr. WiLLiams. Senator, in the House, we recognize that the Con-
gress of the United States earlier decided that the public sector
. should be allowed to use the polygraphs when the nation’s health
and security were deemed at potential risk. Thus, we decided that
if this bill were to have logic, it needed to create a symmetry be-
tween how the private sector used polygraphs and how we allow
the public sector to use them.

So we exempted very cautiously and specifically some of the pri-
vate sector. For example, we allow the private sector to polygraph
anyone who has direct access to dangerous drugs, those drugs
under schedules I through IV. We allow the private sector to poly-
graph any security guards who are guarding such facilities as nu-
clear powerplants, certain public transportation, and America’s
water supplies, because we believe that that is in the best interest
of the Nation’s health and security.

However, I would encourage the Senate to place certain restric-
tions even on those industries or those parts of the private sector.
We require those private sectors to adhere to whatever agreements
they have made under collective bargaining. For example, if the
employer and the employee have agreed that lie detectors will not
be used, then our bill respects that and does not override it.

By the same token, we respect State law. We do not override
State law.

I would just encourage you to establish some symmetry between
what the public sector is allowed to do and what the private sector
is allowed to do, and that is to protect the health and safety of the
United States.

Senator KENNEDY. Well, wouldn’t the logic of your position—if it
does not work on individuals, why should there be any exemptions?

Mr. WiLLiams. We do not allow the lie detector to be the sole
screening instrument used. That is not allowed in the public sector,
and we do not allow it in the private sector. But, we do think that
even with all its faults, it might be beneficial to have it as one
more screening device, along with all the others that both the
public and private sector might see fit to use.

I think that the majority in the House believes that if the lie de-
tector were the only device used against terrorism in the United
States, or to protect the health and safety of U.S. citizens, then we
would in fact be endangering the very thing we are trying to pro-
tect, because, quite frankly, Senator, a terrorist can go through a
lie detector like water through a sieve.
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But as one more device, one more effort to protect this country,
we thought that its use under very strict conditions was appropri-
ate.

Senator KeNNEDY. Congressman McKinney.

Mr. McKiNNEY. Well, I am far more negative toward the ma-
chine, but I would agree with everything my colleague said about
State laws and Federal law and the symmetry between the two. 1
just think that in the back of your minds constantly has to be the
fact that private employers have used this machine in a violation
of civil rights in thousands and thousands of examples, many of
which you will hear today.

Senator KenNEDY. Thank you.

I have no more questions, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.

The CrAalRMAN. We want to thank both of you for appearing.

1 am sorry—Senator Kerry.

Senator Kerry. Just one question, I think.

How do you respond to the issues raised by Senator Wallop, Sen-
ator Thurmond and others with respect to federalism, that this
igsue does not belong here, that it is inappropriate for the Federal
Government to be intruding on what the States can resolve?

Mr. WiLLiams. The people of the United States discovered long
ago that there are some problems in this country, due to its
makeup and the nature of the political system, problems which re-
quire Federal solutions.

We have waited many decades for the State to resolve the prob-
lem of misuse of the lie detector gadget. Thirty-one States and the
District of Columbia have either banned the gadget, or have at-
tempted to control it in some way.

What has the result been? An explosion in the use of the gadget.
And that is, in my judgment, frankly, because private industry,
and to some degree the public sector, is snookered by State legisla-
tures that regulate this gadget into thinking that that is the State
legislature’s seal of approval, and also that that seal of approval
somehow legitimizes the gadget and makes its results valid.

So once a State regulates lie detectors, we see the use of that
gadget explode in that State.

There is also, of course, Senator, the problem of people crossing
State lines. Employers are requiring their employees to cross State
lines, move into a nearby State, take the test, and then come back
into the State where the business is located, but the test is banned.
In order, of course, to prevent that movement across State lines to
avogl é;he law, we have learned long ago that a Federal solution is
needed.

Mr. McKiNNEY. And I think my colleague’s argument is very,
very clear for this city and very clear for the city of New York. But
I would say, Senator, that I think there are so many problems that
are Federal in nature, such as an individual’s right to privacy—
some of the questions asked are mind-bogglingly bad—the individ-
ual’s right to be innocent until proven guilty, instead of guilty and
then having to prove one’s innocence. You can go right on through
this list, and it really comes down to a civil rights question.

Senator KERrY. And one final question, just picking up a little
bit off of Senator Kennedy’s question. I happen to support your po-
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sition, but I think it has still been left a little bit unclear, and I
would like you to perhaps clarify it.

Why, if this is a useful tool for the exceptions which have been
exempted, and why if it is a useful tool for security purposes and
other—as a tool—why do those who argue it ought to be our tool
also within the private sector not have legitimacy in saying it can
just be a useful tool, set up the restrictions, and we will treat it in
the same manner as it is treated in those other areas?

Mr. Wiuiams. Well, Senator, you have found as Senator Kenne-
dy did, the obvious weakness in the bill, and you have expressed it
very well.

If the Senate wants to ban the lie detector gadget in both the
public and private sector, I sm going to support that position in the
House. But I suspect that that position can pass neither the Senate
nor the House. Therefore, we should be political realists and say
we will allow the public sector, as we do now, to use this gadget,
although flawed as only one of its screens to protect the health and
safety of the United States. By the same token, we will pass a law
that establishes symmetry and allows the private sector to use this
gadget as just one of its screens to protect the health and safety of
the United States.

The CuAiRMAN. Senator Kennedy?

Senator KeNNEDY. I know you have to run, but are you suggest-
ing therefore that in the areas of the greatest danger, or that
might be considered the greatest danger in terms of security or
health, and where there are a minimum number of workers who
are involved, that the danger in terms of the discrimination or the
abuse of this would be potentially much more limited? And if you
are going to carve out various areas it ought to be in the areas of
highest threat, I imagine is what you are talking about, either
from a security point of view or from a public health point of view,
and would impact the fewest number of people?

Mr. Wirriams. That is correct, Senator, but I have estimated that
the bill as amended in the House and sent to the Senate, and I un-
derstand it is not the bill you are starting with in this committee
since you are starting with your own bill, as you should, is estimat-
ed to stop 90 percent of the individual uses. of the lie detector in
the United States. The remaining 10 percent are in those indus-
tries that hire a few people, are guarding nuclear powerplants,
guarding the Nation’s water supply and so on.

So your analysis of those amendments is correct.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask one question. Something that has
bothered me: as you can imagine, after we filed this bill, we have
had almost everybody who uses the lie detector test come to us and
try to justify their utilization of it. One of the points that was
made, though, I find intriguing is that—and I have made the com-
ment that you cannot have, in my opinion, accuracy in a lie detec-
tor test with a 5- to 15-minute examination; you just cannot. There
is a real question whether you can have it even if you do the 3 or 4
hours that generally would be required for a really positive and a
really appropriate test.

But one of the things that kept cropping up is that there is such
widespread drug use in this country, in some of these industries—
for instance, I had a brewer come to me, saying, “We just simply
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cannot allow heavy use of drugs to be in the brewery industry
where they are going to couple that with alcohol.” In some of the
public carrier areas, they have found that—in fact, one of them
said,

As far as marijuana usage, we do not even worry about that, it is so widespread in
this country; but we are worried about the hard drug usage and the safety of the

highways. And the only way we can screen these people, or the best way we can, is
with the polygraph examination.

And then they said,

And you know, what is interesting is we do not even rely upon the analysis. The
mere fact that they know they have got to go through a polygraph examination
causes them to tell the truth about drug use, felonies, prior convictions, and so
forth.

How do you handle that? We do not want to have unsafe high-
ways; we do not want to have unsafe pharmaceutical companies,
which your bill would take care of; we de not want to have unsafe
breweries, et cetera—you could expand that ad infinitum.

How do you solve that problem?

Mr. McKinNEY. Very simply. I happen to be the father of a re-
covering drug addict, and I would just simply tell you that the
polygraph is the most inaccurate and useless tool to find drug use
that I have ever seen.

The CramrMaN. All right.

Do you have any comments, Congressman Williams?

Mr. WirLiams. Private industry should not have to rely on in-
timidation, but rather on a good personnel department to find pro-
spective employees who will turn out to be good, honest employees.

It seems to me that if business does not trust someone, they
iﬁould not hire them, and once they hire them, they should trust

em.

The Cuamrman. All right. We want to thank you both for being
here. Thanks for coming.

Mr. Wirriams. Thank you.

Mr. McKinNey. Thank you very much.

The CHAIRMAN. Our next witness will be Mr. Steve Markman,
?ssistant Attorney General for Legal Policy of the Department of

ustice.

We are very happy to welcome Steve Markman to our commit-
tee. This committee, as well as the Judiciary Committee, is very fa-
miliar with Mr. Markman.

We welcome you to the committee. We are happy to have you
here today, and we look forward to your testimony.

STATEMENT OF STEVE MARKMAN, ASSISTANT ATTORNEY GEN-
ERAL FOR LEGAL POLICY, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE,
WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. MargMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

The CuairmaN. I hope you can summarize it in 5 minutes, Steve.

Mr. MarxMAN. I have come to have, as the chairman knows, the
greatest and inestimable affection and respect for the chairman of
this committee. He has been my mentor and tutor. So it is only
with the greatest hesitation and humility that I testify today on
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behalf of the Justice Department that there may be shortcomings
in the pending legislation.

The Coairman. Now, that is a fine repayment for 7 years of
working with me on Capitol Hill. [Laughter.]

The CHAIRMAN. Go ahead.

Mr. MargMAN. I appreciate the opportunity to appear here on
behalf of the Department of Justice, at this hearing on S. 1815, the
proposed Polygraph Protection Act of 1985. This bill, if enacted,
- would prohibit private sector employers from administering poly-
graph examinations to employees or prospective employees.

The Department of Justice vigorously opposes federalizing the
law in this area. Such action is directly contrary to the principles
of federalism on which our Union is based, and to which this ad-
ministration is deeply committed.

Until now, regulating polygraph use has been the responsibility
of the States. In fact, 35 States have enacted statutes regulating
the use of polygraph or other honesty tests for polygraph examin-
ers. To preempt the States in this context, where there is no evi-
dence of an overriding need for national policy uniformity, would
do violence to an important underlying principle of our Union—the
belief in the ability and responsibility of the States generally to
govern the affairs of their citizens.

The attempt to federalize the law in this arena has implications
far beyond polygraph regulation. It is symptomatic of the persist-
ent tendency of government officials in Washington, well-meaning
officials, to act as if only we can fully understand the remedy to
problems confronting 240 million Americans. It is this attitude
that, in recent decades, has been responsible for the mushrooming
growth of a National Government that has not only undertaken
unmanageable responsibilities but that also has usurped the deci-
sionmaking authority of private decisions and of the levels of gov-
ernment closest to those citizens, the States and their localities. It
is an attitude that is responsible for a steady succession of constitu-
tional debates within this country on Gramm-Rudman, on balanced
budget constitutional amendments, on item veto initiatives, on con-
stitutional amending conventions, and on other means of stemming
the growth of the National Government.

This centralizing tendency is not difficult to understand. It is not
surprising that public officials and other citizens who believe that
their public policy ideas are sound want those ideas to be imposed
uniformly upon the 50 States. It is not surprising that citizens who
feel strongly about the merits of a public program want to bestow
that program upon as many of their fellow citizens as possible. It is
not at all surprising that a business or other private entity subject
to some form of public regulation would prefer to abide by a single
regulation promulgated by Washington than to have to abide by 50
separate regulations promulgated in Sacramento and Springfield
and St. Paul.

It is precisely because each of us can understand the impetus
toward centralization of governmental authority that we have to be
particularly careful to avoid falling victim to this tendency and in
the process undermining the constitutional balances within our
system of government.
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As with many things elemental, there is a tendency sometimes to
give the principles of federalism short shrift. We recognize that it
is not always easy to identify a bright line between those responsi-
bilities of government that ought to be carried out by the National
Government and those more appropriately addressed by the States.
Even in this administration, which is deeply committed to ensuring
that each level of government operates in its appropriate sphere, it
has not always been an easy thing to draw this line. It is impor-
tant, nevertheless, that those in the executive and legislative
branches not lose sight of the inherent responsibility to confront
this matter.

This responsibility is particularly acute given the Supreme
Court’s recent decision in Garcia v. San Antonio Metropolitan
Transit Authority. In that case, the Supreme Court held, with re-
spect to Federal regulation under the commerce power, that Con-
gress, not the Federal courts, generally is the primary protector of
State sovereign rights and responsibilities. In other words, the prin-
cipal burden of protecting the values of federalism in the com-
merce context lies with the members of this body. As representa-
tives not only of the citizens of the States, but of the States them-
selves, it is the Congress that is principally vested with the respon-
sibility to preserve the prerogatives of the States within our consti-
tutional structure.

Whatever the merits of the court’s decision in Garcia—and this
administration opposes its holding and supported legislation pre-
pared by this committee to modify the Fair Labor Standards Act in
response—its observations on the role of the Congress in upholding
federalism can hardly be disputed.

Because of their importance to this committee’s decision on
whether to proceed with S. 1815, I would like at this time to briefly
revisit the fundamental values of federalism,

The healthy respect for the States envisioned by the framers re-
quires that the National Government pay as much attention to
who should be making decisions as to what decisions should be
made and that, where appropriate, it defer to the States.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Markman, let us put the rest of your state-
ment in the record. We have read it, and find it to be a very good
statement.,

[The prepared statement of Mr. Markman and responses to ques-
tions submitted by Senator Quayle follow:]
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

I appreciate the opportunity to appear on behalf of the
Department of Justice at this hearing on S. 1815, the proposed
"Polygraph Protection Act of 1985." This bill, if enacted, would
prohibit private sector employers from administering polygraph

examinations to employees or prospective employees.

The Department of Justice vigorously opposes federalizing
the law in this area. Such action is directly contrary to the
principles of federalism on which our union is based and to which
this Administration is deeply committed. Until now, regulating
polygraph use has been the responsibility of the states. 1In
fact, thirty-five states have enacted statutes regulating the use
of polygraph or other "honesty" tests or polygraph examiners. To
preempt the states in this context, where there is no evidence of
an overriding need for national policy uniformity, would do
violence to an important underlying principle of our union -- the
belief in the ability and responsibility of the states dgenerally

to govexrn the affairs of their citizens.

The attempt to federalize the law in this arena has
implications far beyond polygraph regqgulation; it is symptomatic
of the persistent tendency of government officials in Washington
-- well meaning officials -~ to act as if only we can fully
understand and remedy the problems confronting 240 million

Americans, It is this attitude that, in recent decades, has been

s
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responsible for the mushrooming gréwth'of a national government
that has not only undertaken unmanageable responsibilities, but
that also has usurped the decisionmaking authority of private
citizens and of the levels of government closest to those
citizens ~- the states and their localities. It is an attitude
that is responsible for a steady succession of constitutional
debates within this country on Gramm-Rudman, on balanced budget
and tax limitation constitutional amendments, on item veto

initiatives, and on constitutional amending conventions.

This centralizing tendency is not difficult to understand.
It is not surprising that public officials and other citizens,
who believe that their public policy ideas are sound, want those
ideas to be imposed uniformly upon the fifty states. It is not
surprising that citizens who feel strongly about the merits of a
public program want to bestow that program upon as many of their
fellow~citizens as possible. BAnd it is not surprising that a
business or other private entity subject to some form of public
regulation would prefer to abide by a single regqulation promul-
gated by Washington than to have to abide by fifty separate
regulations promulgated in Sacramento and Springfield and St.
Paul. It is precisely because each of us can understand the
impetus toward centralization of governmental authority that we
have to be particularly careful to avoid falling victim to this
tendency and, in the process, undermining the constitutional

balances within our system of government.

61-532 0 - 86 ~ 2




As with many things elemental, thgre is a tendency sometimes
to give the principles of federalism short shift. ' I recognize
that it is not always easy to identify a bright line between
those responsibilities of government that ought to be carried out
by the national government and those more appropriately addressed
by the states. Even in this Administration, which is deeply
committed to ensuring that each level of government operates in
its appropriate sphere, we have sometimes had trouble drawing
that line. It is important, nevertheless, that those in the
executive and legislative branches not lose sight of the inherent

responsibility to confront this matter.

This responsibility is particularlv acute given the Supreme

Court's recent decision in Garcia v, San Antonio Metropolitan

Transit Authority, 105 S. Ct. 1005 (1985). In that case, the

Supreme Court held, with respect to federal regulation under the
commerce power, that Congress, not the federal courts, generally
is the primary protector of state sovereign rights and responsi-

bilities. As the Court observed,

We continue to recognize that the states
occupy a special and specific position in our
constitutional system and that the scope of
Congress' authority under the. commerce clause
must reflect that position. But the princi-
pal and basic limit on the federal commerce
power is that inherent in all congressional
action -~ the built-in restraints that our
system provides through state participation
in federal governmental action.
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In other words, the principal burden of protecting the values of
federalism in the commerce context lies with the Members of this
body. As representatives, not only of the citizens of the
states, but of the states themselves, it is the Congress that is
principally vested with the responsibility to preserve the
prerogatives of the states within the constitutional structure.
Whatever the merits of the Court's decision in Garcia ~-- and this
Administration opposes its holding and supported legislation
prepared by this Committee to modify the Fair Labor Standards Act
in response —-- its observations on the role of the Congress in

upholding federalism can hardly be disputed.

Because of their importance to this Committee's decision on
whether to proceed with S. 1815, I would like at this time to
briefly revisit the fundamental values of federalism. The
healthy respect for the states envisioned by the Framers requires
that the national government pay as much attention to who should
be making decisions as to what decisions should be made and that,
where appropriate, it defer to the states. It was the people of
the states who created the national government by delegating to
that government those limited and enumerated powers relating to
matters beyond the competence of the individual states. All
other sovereign powers, except for those expressly prohibited the
states by the Constitution, are expressly reserved to the states

or the people by the Tenth Amendment.
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The Framers of the Constitution s?t up a structure that
apportions power between the national and state governments. The
values that underlie this structure of federalism are not
anachronistic; they are not the result of an historic accident;
they are no less relevant to the United States in 1986 than they
were to our Nation in 1789. 1In weighing whether a public
function ought to be performed at the national or state level, we
should consider the basic values that our federalist system seeks

to ensure. Some of those principles include:

Dispersal of Power -~ By apportioning and compartmentalizing

power among the national and 50 state governments, the power of

government generally 'is dispersed and thereby limited.

Accountability -~ State governments, be being closer to the
people, are better positioned as a general matter to act in a way
that is responsive and accountable to the needs and desires of

their citizens.

Participation -- Because state governments are closer to the
people, there is the potential for citizens to be more directly
involved in setting the direction of their affairs. This ability
is likely to result in a stronger sense of community and civic
virtue as the people themselves are more deeply involved in

defining the role of their government.
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Diversity -~ Ours is a large and disparate nation; the
citizens of different states may well ﬁave different needs and
concerns. Federalism permits a variegated system of government
most responsive to this diverse array of sentiment. It does not
require that public policies conform merely to a low common
denominator; rather, it allows for the development of policies
that more precisely respond to the felt needs of c¢itizens within

different geographical areas.

Competition ~- Unlike the national government which is
necessarily monopolistic in its assertion of public authority,
the existence of the states introduces a sense of competition
into the realm of public policy. If, ultimately, a citizen is
unable to influence and affect the policies of his or her state,
an available option always exists to move elsewhere., This
option, however limited, enhances in a real way the respon-
siveness of state governments in a way unavailable to the

national government.

Experimentation ~- The states, by providing diverse re-
sponses to various issues which can be compared and contrasted,
serve as laboratories of public policy experimentation. Such
experimentation is ultimately likely to result in superior and in
some instances naturally uniform policies, as states reassess
their own and other states' experiences under particular

regulatory approaches.
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Containment -- Experimenting with‘varying forms of regu-
lation on a smaller, state scale rather than on a uniform,
national scale confines the harmful effects of regulatory actions
that prove more costly or detrimental than expected. Thus, while
the successful exercises in state requlation are likely to be
emulated by other states, the unsuccessfiul exercises can be

avoided.

While these values of federalism may often mitigate in favor
of state rather than national action, other factors =-- including
a demonstrated need for national policy uniformity or for a
monolithic system of enforcement ~~- mitigate in favor of action
by the national government and must be balanced in this process.
For example, the need for a uniform foreign policy on the part of
the United States clearly justifies national rather than state
action in this area. Similarly, in the interstate commerce area,
the need for a uniform competition policy argues strongly for
national antitrust law; and the need for efficient flow of
interstate transportation argues for national rather than state
regulation of airplane and rail safety. In other words, by
federalism, we are not referring to the idea of "state's rights";
rather, we are referring to the idea expressed in the
Constitution that certain governmental functions are more
properly carried out at the level of the fifty states, while

others are more properly carried out by the national government.
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While reasonable individuals may well differ on the direc-
tion in which these and other factors sf federalism point ~- and
that may well be the case in the context of S. 1815 -~ it is
nevertheless critical that we not lose sight of the need to go

through this analytic process.

When these factors are examined in the context of polygraph
regulation, the balance in the Administration's judgment is
clearly struck in favor of state, not national, regulation. Not
only is there no need for national enforcement or uniformity with
respect to private sector polygraph use, but the benefits of
leaving regulation to the states are evident; polygraph regu-
lation is a complex issue, subject to extensive ongoing debate,
in which a substantial number of reasonable responses are

available to (and have indeed been adopted by} the states.

Whether or not polygraphs should be regulated by some
level of government is not the issue here, Assuming that
polygraphs are abused by private employers -- and there is no
question that such abuse is possible -- the states are as capable
as the national government of recognizing and remedying any such
problem. In fact, they have the greater incentive to do so since
the rights of their own citizens, to whom they are immediately
accountable, are involved. As I indicated earlier, 70% of the
states have already recognized a need for certain protections in
this area and have provided them through various forms of state

legislation.
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There‘are a number of interests that must be balanced in
determining whether or how to regulate polygraphs. For example,
while certain employees may be concerned about the intrusiveness
of polygraph regulation, other employees -- for example, em-
ployees falsely accused of stealing from their employers -- may
desire the availability of polygraph tests in order to establish

their innocence.

Moreover, by protecting employees from the use of polygraph
tests, employers are necessarily restricted in their use of a
test that may help ensure they are hiring honest or firing
dishonest employees. No one can dispute the need for identifying
and discharging dishonest or thieving workers. From losses
reported during a recent random sampling of three industries --
retail department store chains, general hospitals, and electronic
manufacturing firms -- the National Institute of Justice estimat-~
ed that business and industry lose to employee theft five to ten
billion dollars annually. Not only are employers losing valuable
assets and paying higher prices for theft insurance policies,
but, to the extent possible, employers pass on those costs in the
form of higher prices to consumers. Some of the commodities
diverted ~-- drugs, for example -~ impose their own costs on
society. According to the Drug Enforcement Administration,
legally produced drugs, falling in the wrong hands, kill and
injure twice as many people annually as illicit drugs. DEA

estimates that half a million to a million doses of drugs are
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stolen each year by employees of pharmacies and wholesale drug

manufacturers and distributors.

Those opposed to the use of polygraphs will argue that the
 test is inaccurate and cannot provide employers with useful
information. Certainly, the validity of polygraphs has been
widely debated during the last two decades. The scientific
community itself is divided. One camp, led by Prof. David C.
Raskin of the University of Utah published, in 1978, a study
assessing polygraphs to be 90 percent accurate, when properly
conducted and evaluated. The opposing camp, led by Dr. D. T.
Lykken of the University of Minnesota, claims that the test is
much less accurate and that it works to screen out the most
honest, most conscientious employees. As the dissenters in the
House Committee on Education and Labor indicated in their report
on the companion bill to S. 1815, "Field studies &are difficult to
validate, and 'laboratory' studies cannot exactly replicate
polygraph usage. The Cffice of Technology Assessment (OTA) in a
1583 report concluded that 'no overall measure or single, simple
judgment of polygraph testing validity can be established based
on available scientific evidence.'" What is essential to
recognize here is, not that one side or the other has satisfied
the burden of persuasion, but that the current debate is an

ongoing and vigorous one.

Apart from the debate in the scientific community, a number

of employers obviously believe that polygraphs are useful devices
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for aiding them in making responsible decisions about existing or
prospective employees. According to the House Committee Report
on H.R. 1524, more than two million polygraph tests are adminis-
tered in the private sector each year, triple the number given
ten years ago. From an economic perspective, it seems highly
unreasonable to believe that employers would incur the cost of
$50-$60 per test and risk generating some bad will among valuable
or potentially valuable employees, and perhaps losing them to
competitors, if those employers did not believe the tests provid-
ed useful information. Moreover, it must be remembered that the
alternatives to polygraph tests -~ for example, background checks
and personal interviews in the preemployment screening context --
may be far more highly subjective and may intrude upon privacy
interests in at least as substantial a way. The value of
polygraphs, therefore, should be analyzed not by some
unattainable, ideal standaxd, but with reference to existing,
real-world investigative alternatives. ‘Again, these are
considerations as to which different citizenries in different

states may reasonably come to different conclusions.

S. 1815 itself takes an inconsistent stand on whether
polygraph tests are sufficiently valid to be useful. While the
bill would ban the use of polygraphs in the private sector, in
large part because of the inaccuracies of the test, it explicitly
recognizes the usefulness of polygraphs for the government by
continuing to allow polygraph testing of all governmental

employees. Certainly if the machines are reliable indicators




39

- 12 -

of truth or falsity in the public sector they are equally as

reliable in the private sector.

Apparently a majority of the Members of the House of
Representatives also believes that polygraphs are useful in a
variety of private sector contexts. When H.R, 1524 went to the
flour on March 12f‘it‘contained a single exemption for companies
involved in the storage, distribution, or sale of controlled
substances. - One representative after another offered amendments
exempting various industries from the bill's blanket prohibition.
The bill passed the House containing not only the original ex-
emption, but also exemptions for workers in nursing homes and
children's day care centers, security personnel, and public
utility employees, From these exemptions it is clear that the
very representatives who have voted to bar the use of polygraphs
seem to recognize their usefulness and credibility in certain

contexts.

More than that, however, these exemptions again highlight
the arbitrary nature of decisions on which occupations to exempt.
If polygraphs provide benefits to employers in the armored car
industry, it is difficult, if not impossible, to understand why
banks (where 84% of losses are attributed to employee theft) or
the legal gaming industry (where large sums of money change hands
and policing of employees is extremely difficult) are not enti-
tled to the same benefits. Likewise, if polygraphs are useful to

protect employers and the public from prospective employees
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seeking sensitive positions involving the distribution or sale of
controlled substances, they would seem to be equally useful for
screening prospective emplovees for other sensitive positions,
such as airport security personnel and truck drivers transporting

munitions and other hazardous materials.

What all of this indicates is that polygraph regulation is a
complex and emotional issue which poses a number of questions
with no definitive answers. It is an issue which requires
careful balancing of the interests of consumers, employees, and
employers. Possible responses rande from relying on the free
market, to licensing polygraph examiners, to banning completely
the use of polygraphs. While all sorts of variations on these
approaches are possible, which precise approach is best for any
given state should be left to the citizens of that state, We see
no reason to forestall the vigorous debate on the issue

continuing to take place within the states.

In fact, those states that have regulated in this field have
adopted widely varying approaches. Nineteen states and the
District of Columbia regulate employers' use of the polygraph;
three states regulate employers' use of other "honesty testing
devices." Some of these states completely ban the use of
polygraphs by private employers; others prohibit employers from
requiring employees to take the tests, but allow them to be
administered to employees who volunteer to take them; still

others exempt certain occupations -- ranging from police and
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firefighters to jewelers to pharmaceutical companies -- from
the ban. Six of these states additionally regulate polygraph
examiners. Of those states that do not directly regulate
employers' use of polygraphs, thirteen regulate polygraph
examiners -~- some requiring licensing, some limiting the types of
guestions that can be asked to employees. This diversity, with
the alternatives it provides to citizens -- some of whom are
vigorously opposed to polygraph use and some who are its adamant
supporters -- and the ability to experiment with different
approaches it allows, is one of the primary reasons the Framers
of our Constitution created a two-tiered system of government,

with much of the regulatory authority remaining with the states.

While the Department of Justice strongly opposes this bill
in its entirety, or any other attempt to federalize this field,
the bill is problematic by its own terms. For example, the
current exemption for Department of Defense contractors ~=-
included to protect sensitive national security interests -- is
not adequate to protect all important national security matters.
In addition to the Department of Defense, a number of other
departments and agencies -- including the Central Intelligence
Agency, the Departments of Enexgy, State and Treasury; the
Federal Bureau of Investigation, and the National Security Agency
-- would require exemptions pertaining to certain contractor

enployees.




42

- 15 -~

Again, however, I reiterate that merely fixing this or other
nore minor problems would not be sufficient to remedy the
fundamental defect of this bill -~ federalizing an area of law

best left to the states.

I would like to conclude my remarks with a quote from
President Reagan. In an address to the National Conference of

State Legislatures on July 30, 1981, he stated:

Today federalism is one check that is out of
balance as the diversity of the states has given
way to the uniformity of Washington. And our
task is to restore the constitutional symmetry
between the central government and the states
and to reestablish the freedom and variety of
federalism. In the process, we'll return the
citizen to his rightful place in the scheme of
our democracy and that place is close to his
government. We must never forget it. It is not
the federal government oxr the states who retain
the power -~ the people retain the power. And I
hope that you'll join me in strengthening the
fabric of federalism. If the federal govermment
is more responsive to the states, the states
will be more responsive to the people . . .

For the reasons so eloguently articulated by President

Reagan, I urge that this bill not be enacted.

e
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U.S. Department of Justice

' Office of Legal Policy

Assistant Attorney General Washingeon, D.C. 20530

May 12, 1986

The Honorable Orrin G. Hatch

Chairman

Committee on Labor and Human Resources
United Statés Senate

135 Senate Russell Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

ATTN: Kay Morrell

- Fl
Dear Mr. Chairman:

Enclosed is a corrected copy of the portion of the hearing
transcript concerning my April 23 testimony, on behalf of the
Administration, before the Senate Committee on Labor and. Human
Resources on S. 1815, the Polygraph Protection Act of 1985. I
have also enclosed answers to Senator Quayle's questions.

As I stated during my testimony before the Committee, the
Justice Department is vigorously opposed to federalizing the law
on private sector polygraph use. In fact, if this bill passes in
the Congress, it is my opinion that the Justice Department will
recommend to the President that he veto it.

I considered it a great honor to testify before your
Committee on behalf of the Administration. Please accept my
thanks for all your assistance in affording me that opportunity.

Sincerely,

S‘h*fﬁ\m 9’1

Stephen J. Markman
Assistant Attorney General

Enclosure
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Responses of Stephen J. Markman, Assistant Attorney General,
Office of Legal Policy, to Questions Submitted by Senator
Dan Quayle Concerning S. 1815, the "Polygraph Protection
Act of 1985"

1. Q. When should the federal government regulate hiring and
firing?

A, As set forth in my prepared statement concerning

S. 1815, whether decisionmaking on a particular issue ought
to be performed at the national or state level requires a
careful balancing of the values of federalism that mitigate
in favor of state regulation with those values that mitigate
in favor of national regulation. Among those values
weighing in favor of state regulation are:

Dispersal of Power -- By apportioning and compartmen-
talizing power among the national and 50 state
governments, the power of government generally is
dispersed and thereby limited.

Accountability -~ State governments, being closer to
the people, are bétter positioned as a general matter
to act in a way that is responsive and accountable to
the needs and desires of their citizens.

Participation -~ Because state governments are closer
to the people, there is the potential for citizens to
be more directly involved in setting the direction of
their affairs. This ability is likely to result in a
stronger sense of community and civic virtue as the
people themselves are more deeply involved in defining
the role of their government.

Diversity -- Ours is a large and disparate naticn; the
citizens of different states may well have different
needs and concerns. Federalism permits a variegated
system of government most responsive to this diverse
array of sentiment. It does not require that public
policies conform merely to a low common denominator;
rather, it allows for the development of policies that
more precisely respond to the felt needs of citizens
within different geographical areas.

Competition -- Unlike the national government which is
necessarily monopolistic in its assertion of public
authority, the existence of the states introduces a
sense of competition into the realm of public policy.
If, ultimately, a citizen is unable to influence and
affect the policies of his or her state, an available
option always exists to move elsewhere. This option,
however limited, enhances in a real way the
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responsiveness of state goverrments in a way
unavailable to the national government.

Experimentation ~-- The states, by providing diverse
responses to various issues which can be compared and
contrasted, serve as laboratories of public policy
experimentation. Such experirentation is ultimately
likely to result in superior and in some instances
naturally uniform policies, as states reassess their
own and other states' experiences under particular
regulatory approaches.

Containment =-- Experimenting with varying forms of
regulation on a smaller, state scale rather than on a
uniform, national scale confines the harmful effects of
reqgulatory actions that prove more costly or detri-
mental than expected. Thus, while the successful
exercises in state regulation are likely to be emulated
by other states, the unsuccessful exercises can be
avoided.

Other factors, including a demonstrated need for national
policy uniformity or for a single system of enforcement,
mitigate in favor of action by the national government.
Under this analytic approach, the national government should
regulate aspects of the hiring and firing of private sector
employees only when, on balance, those factors in favor of
national regulation outweigh those in favor of state
requlation. We have found such a need for national action,
for example, when addressing various discrimination issues.

Q. When should the regulation of hiring and firing be left
to the states?

A. Under the analytic approach detailed in my answer to
your first question, decisions as to whether or not to
regulate particular aspects of the hiring and firing of
private sector employees should be left to states when, on
balance, the factors mitigating in favor of state regulation
outweigh those in favor of national regulation., In many
instances, of course, the terms and conditions of private
employment are best left to the market; again, however, that
choice is generally best left for the states to make, and
should not be imposed by the natiornal government.

Q. Why should the federal government prohibit polygraphs?

A. As I stated in my testimony, it is the view of the
Justice Department that the federal government should not
prohibit private sector use of polygraphs. When the factors
discussed in my answer to your first question are examined
in the context of polygraph regulation, the balance, in our
judgment, is clearly struck in favor of state not national
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regulation. Not only is there no need for national
enforcement or uniformity with respect to private sector
polygraph use, but the benefits of leaving regulation to the
states are evident. Polygraph regulation is a complex
issue, subject to extensive ongoing debate, in which a
substantial number of reasonable responses are available to
the states. Indeed, the 35 states that have requlated in
this field have adopted widely varying approaches. Nineteen
states and the District of Columbia regulate employers' use
of the polygrapli; three states regulate employers' use of
other "honesty testing devices." Some of these states
completely ban the use of polygraphs by private employers;
others prohibit employers from reguiring employees to take
the tests, but allow them to be administered to employees
who volunteer to take them; still others exempt cexrtain
occupations -- rangihg from police and firefighters to
jewelers to pharmaceutical companies -- from the ban. Six
of these states additionally regulate polygraph examiners.
Of those states that do not directly regulate employers' use
of polygraphs, thirteen regqgulate polygraph examiners =-- some
requiring licensing, some limiting the types of questions
that can be asked to employees. This diversity, with the
alternatives it provides to citizens -~ some of whom are
vigorously opposed to polygraph use and some of whom
adamantly endorse such tests -~- and the ability it provides
to experiment with different approaches is one of the
primary reasons the Framers of our Constitution created a
two-tiered system of government, with much of the regulatory
authority remaining with the states.

Q. Isn't the real question improper use of polygraphs and
not that they are all bad?

A, From the Administration's perspective the real question
is who should make the decision as to whether to regulate
and how to regulate private sector use of polygraphs. For
us, whether or not polygraphs should be prohibited or
regulated in some other fashion is not the issue. Assuming
that polygraphs are abused by private employers, the states
are as capable as the national government of recognizing and
remedying any such problems.

Q. Do you favor the exemptive approach to the use of
polygraphs?
A. The Department of Justice does not favor the exemptive

approach to polygraph regulation embodied in H.R., 1524 or
any other form of federal regulation of private sector
polygraph use.
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Q. Why should exemptions be permitted for some industries
and businesses and nat others?
A. As I indicated in my answer to your f£ifth question, the
Department of Justice does not favor any federal govexrnment
regulation of private sector use of polygraphs and, conse-
guently, has not advocated that some industries and
businesses be exempt while others are not. As I indicated
in my written statement, it is our opinion that the exemp-
tions found in H.R. 1524 highlight the arbitrary nature of
current decisions made by the House of Representatives on
which occupations to exempt. If polygraphs provide benefits
to employers in the armored car industry, it is difficult,
if not impossible, to understand why banks (where 84% of
losses are attributed to employee theft) or the legal gaming
industry (where large sums of money change hands and po-
licing of employees is-difficult) are not entitled to the
same benefits. Likewise, if polygraphs are useful to
protect employers and the public from prospective employees
seeking sensitive positions invelving the distribution or
sale of controlled substances, they would seem to be equally
useful for screening prospective employees for other sensi-
tive positions, such as airport security personnel and truck
drivers transporting munitions and other hazardous materi-
als, From the Administration's perspective, these arbitrary
exemptions reaffirm that polygraph regulation is a complex
and emotional issue which poses a number of questions with
no definitive answers. It is an issue which requires
careful balancing of the interests of consumers, employees,
and employers. Possible responses range from relying on the
free market, to licensing polygraph examiners, to banning
completely the use of polygraphs. While all sorts of
variations on these approaches are possible, which precise
approach is best for any given state should be left to the
citizens of that state.

Q. If polygraphs are "all bad" why should the Department
of Defense be permitted to use them? Why should
intelligence and counterintelligence agencies of the
federal government be permitted to use polygraphs if
they are unreliable?

A. The validity of polygraphs has been widely debated
during the last two decades and the scientific community
itself is divided on the validity issue. Nonetheless, as I
indicated in my written statement, wide private sector use
of the tests provides evidence that polygraph tests are
sufficiently valid to be useful under some circumstances, as
does S. 1815's exemption of all government employees. There
can be no cuestion that polygraph use is of vital importance
to protect our national security. Certainly if the machines
are reliable indicators of truth or falsity in the public
sector, they are equally as reliable in the private sector.
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Q. If polygraphs are so unreliable, why should day care
centers and nursing homes be permitted to use them?

A, See my answer to your sixth question.

Q. The states currently regulate whether employees can be
fired or not hired for: refusing to work with a
hazardous substance; refusing to be sterilized; for
being a volunteer fireman; filing a workman's
compensation claim; being a whistleblower; wage
garnishment or assignment; receiving a summons to do
jury duty; having AIDS; refusing to contribute to a
group health policy; refusing a drug or alcohol test.
Comment on each of these categories and whether they
should be regulated by the federal government.

A, Under the analytic framework discussed in my answer to
your first guestion, unless a strong national interest could
be demonstrated, I believe that any regulation of each of
these categories should remain with the states. Some of
these categories, like being a volunteer fireman or
receiving a summons to do state court jury duty, involve
services provided by state or local governments, where
national government regulation would interfere with state
and local government sovereignty. The others are categories
where there is a strong need for all of the benefits that we
have outlined as weighing in favor of state {as opposed to
national) regulation, i.e., dispersal of power,
accountability, participation, diversity, competition,
experimentation, and containment.
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The CuArRMAN. Let me just ask you a couple of questions,
though.

As I understand, the Department of Justice asserts that impor-
tant principles of federalism mandate that we do not intervene on
matters that have traditionally been held to be the responsibilities
of the various respective States, and on which there is no overrid-
ing need for a national public policy uniformity.

Yet I think you would have to recognize that in the field of labor
law, it is hard to find an issue that has been totally left to State
regulation—for instance, Landrum-Griffin, the National Labor Re-
lations Act, the Equal Pay Act, the 1964 Civil Rights Act, the Age
Discrimination in Employment Act, the Occupational Safety and
Health Act. These are just to mention a few of the numerous Fed-
eral statutes that really have been regulating private sector em-
ployment practices.

Actually, the only issue that has been left to State regulation
that I think is a principal main issue is the problem of remedying
labor violence.

Now, as I understand it, the Department of Justice is supporting
a bill by Senator Grassley to correct this oversight by amending
the Hobbs Act so that we can have Federal preemption in that
area—which seems to me somewhat inconsistent with what you are
saying here today, although I agree with that thrust; I think we
ought to get rid of labor violence.

Now, why should this committee believe it is appropriate for the
Federal Government to regulate employment practices to the de-
tailed degree that it has been regulating them, that it does under
Federal labor laws, but at the same time, it is inappropriate for the
Congress to address the real problem of polygraph abuse in this
country?

Mr. MARKMAN. Yes, Senator, I agree with your observation that
probably more than in many other areas of the law, the area of
labor law has indeed been federalized. But I would note that even
in the area of labor law, there is disparate treatment of various
legal issues. In some areas, indeed, there has been federalization,
and you have noted many of those areas. In other areas, there has
not been federalization; there has been State regulation—work-
men’s compensation, for example. In still other areas, probably in
the majority of areas, these decisions have been left to the collec-
tive bargaining process, the decisionmaking process joined by the
employer and the union. In various other areas of the law, there
has been absolutely no regulation whatsoever—for example, the pa-
rameters of the interview process. So long as an employer does not
discriminate on account of certain things prohibited by our civil
rights laws, there is almost no Federal regulation—in fact, none
that I can think of in the details of the interview process.

The Crammman. Well, in the area of testing, there is considerable
Federal regulation under title VII and other employment laws;
there has been a lot of Federal preemption, certainly in the area of
testing.

Mr. MARKMAN. Yes, sir, but as I indicated, apart from civil rights
laws, I do not believe there is any regulation in that area that re-
lates to the relationship between the employer and employee.
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The CrairMAN. Well, of course, you have heard two Congress-
men say that these polygraph examinations, they feel, are violative
of ¢civil rights in this country.

Mr. MargMAN., Well, I think one matter that has to be cleared
up, Senator, is the idea of what a civil right is. A civil right is gen-
erally something that concerns the relationship between an indi-
vidual and the State. It does not relate generally to private rela-
tionships. And this idea of treating every relationship between pri-
vate individuals as demanding some kind of public solution is, I
think, an incorrect understanding of what a civil right is.

The CuAlRMAN. All right. You also contend, Mr. Markman, that
there is no evidence of an overriding need for a national policy of
uniformity; that the benefits of State regulation are evident here.
The committee, I just have to point out, has received numerous ex-
amples of polygraph abuse in the States and in the private sector—
of persons being fired in one State for not taking the test, and
being protected in another State where they have refused to take
the test, and of employees being coerced into signing confessions.
There are a lot of abuses that we have been able to find.

Take, for example, our next witness, Mary Braxton. She was so
abused by a polygraph examiner in the State of Virginia—which is
a regulated State—that a State court of law awarded her $21,000 in
damages. But that has done her very little good, because she has
never seen a cent of that award because the polygraph examiner
has fled the State.

N?ow, how has State regulation benefited people like Mary Brax-
ton?

Mr. MarkMAN, Senator, again I agree with you. I have read
much of the evidence that has been presented to your committee,
and I have no trouble at all with the proposition that there have
been abuses and misuses of polygraphs. Indeed, I would go beyond
that and recognize the fact that there may be inherent difficulties
in the technology of polygraphs themselves, whether or not they
are used in an abusive manner.

I simply do not understand what the argument is in favor of the
proposition that we need to establish a single, uniform, federalized
policy in this area, given the fact that there are at least 35 States
that have attempted in various ways, in varying details, to regulate
these problems on their own.

The CrairMAN. Thank you.

Senator Kennedy?

Senator KENNEDY. Senator Hatch pointed out the questions on
jurisdiction and the reluctance that you apparently have in sup-
porting this legislation because of the extension of Federal jurisdic-
tion. And yet we have seen where the administration really did not
have any difficulty when we were talking about extending the ju-
risdiction in the Hobbs Act, or, for example, product liability.

Let me just ask, in your testimony you were talking about the
Justice Department having opposed the use of polygraph examina-
tion results in criminal trials as evidence of guilt or innocence for
several reasons—first, the defendant could seek out a friendly ex-
aminer and take the test and use the favorable result.
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Well, why isn't it possible for an employer to get a friendly ex-
aminer, so to speak, or identify a troublesome employee and use
those same results?

The point I am getting at—evidently, in your testimony, you rec-
ognize what are friendly examiners. That evidently would mean
that they could get the kind of result they wanted to get. And that
can either be abused, misused, I imagine, for any one of a number
of reasons. Once you acknowledge that, if that is the case, doesn’t
that just undermine your whole other argument with regard to re-
liability?

Mr. MARKMAN. Senator, I would like to respond to your ques-
tions individually, if that would be acceptable? First of all, the
Hobbs Act issue, which Senator Hatch also mentioned, seems to me
to be a totally different situation. In the area of the Hobbs Act
Congress has already made the judgment that extortion in the con-
text of violent actions ought to be treated under certain circum-
stances as Federal offenses. The current Hobbs Act controversy is
whether or not the Supreme Court in the Enmans case correctly
interpreted that statute when it held that labor unions were
exempt from the provisions of the extortion law, so long as the vio-
lence occurred in what it called the collective-bargaining context.

Now, whatever the decision reached by Congress on that issue, it
strikes me that it is a different kind of question. The fact is, Con-
gress has already made the judgment that this is an area that
ought to be federalized. The question is whether or not the Court
was right to exclude from that federalization one area covered, that
is, labor unions in collective bargaining. I do not see that as being
so much of a federalism question as I do one of statutory interpre-
tation—a question of whether or not the courts acted properly in
carving out that exception.

Second, I am glad you raised the question of consumer product
liability, because indeed, I think it only honest to acknowledge——

Senator KENNEDY. I am not sure I am.
th_MIr{. MargmAN. I think within the administration, I do not
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Senator KeNNeEDY. I hope the chairman will give me a couple of
extra minutes to get an answer to the last part.

Mr. MAargMAN. I am sorry. I do not think it is any deep secret
that there has been a debate within the administration on this bill,
as well as on other bills, as to whether or not it did violate tradi-
tional federalism principies.

What I have attempted to set forth in the statement—I did not
quite have a chance to get that far—were seven or eight principles
that we try to go through in determining whether or not it is ap-
propriate for the Federal Government to act within a specific area.

Now, reasonable people are going to differ in their conclusions
after going through these factors. The basic point of my statement
was simply that these are the kinds of factors that the executive
and legislative branches ought to be thinking about in the decision-
making processes.

In answer to your question about Justice Department fears as to
“friendly examiners” and use of polygraph evidence during a crimi-
nal trial, I hope that whiie we really take no position on how accu-
rate polygraphs are, I think it important to acknowledge that there
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are very real differences in using polygraphs in a private sector
employment context, where it is in the best interest of those ad-
ministering the test to ensure accurate results; while there is every
incentive to ensure accurate results in the employment context, in
the context of a criminal trial, the accused has every incentive to
find a polygraph examiner who is less interested in ensuring an ac-
curate response and more in vindicating the accused.

Certainly, as with all tests requiring interpretation, an accurate
result depends on administering the test and interpreting the re-
sults in a competent and unbiased manner. In other words, the
ability and integrity of the examiner is crucial to securing a valid
result. The question is simply one of incentives. The employer has
every incentive to ensure an accurate result; the criminal defend-
ant has as his incentive the jury’s coming to the conclusion that he
is stating his case in an honest and accurate manner.

The CaarMaN. Well, thank you, Mr. Markman.

Senator Kerry—excuse me. We need to get you up here a little
closer to us, because I keep missing you over there.

Go ahead.

Senator Kerry. T am sort of intrigued by the last part of your
answer to Senator Kennedy there, about assuming the employer
would want to get an accurate result. I mean, you are making a
very large assumption there.

Are you not aware of many instances where employers may not
want an accurate result? The letter you wrote to Speaker O'Neill
said, “First, the defendant could seek out friendly examiners.”

So you clearly accept the principle that if someone wants to
affect the outcome, you can affect the outcome; correct? You accept
that principle? I mean, you have asserted that principle.

Mr. MargMaN. Yes, sir, I accept the principle that a dishonest
examiner can distort the results and distort the interpretation of
the results.

Senator Kerry. Well, “dishonest” may even be a strong word.
You used the word “friendly”. “Friendly” does not necessarily
mean “dishonest”. You can interpret these things different ways.

Mr. MARKMAN. Yes, sir.

Senatcc KeErRrY. You do not have to be dishonest to see different
waves and have a sense of how you want to interpret it, isn’t that
correct?

Mr. MARKMAN. Yes, sir.

Senator KERrRY. And it is a subjective determination, is it not?

Mr. MARkMAN. I am not an expert on polygraphs, but it is my
understanding that there certainly is an area of discretion for poly-
graph examiners.

Senator Kerry. Well, let me tell you that it is a subjective exam-
ination. The polygraph examiner makes his determinations. There
is no outright, “This is true, this is not true,” that comes through.
It is a pattern that you look for, and it is certain variations in that
pattern.

But assuming that is true, let me get to the heart of this. If you
had employers who for whatever reason—and you and I do not
need to decide what the reasons are here—but if for whatever
reason they wanted to also find a, quote, “friendly examiner,” who
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could prejudice the outcome for whatever purposes they wanted,
that could happen, could it not?

Mr. MARKMAN. Yes, sir, it could.

Senator Kerry. So if one has a different assumption than you
have, one could say you need to protect against that ability to come
up with the predeterminated result, don’t you?

Mr. MARKMAN. Again, Senator, I guess I just have a question in
my mind as to what would be the incentive for an employer to seek
a predetermined result. If, indeed, there was an individual apply-
ing for a job that the employer wanted to reject for some reason, I
do not see why he would want to go through the time, trouble, and
expense of a polygraph examination, as opposed to just sitting
down across the desk from that individual and deciding he did not
like that individual’s hygiene, he did not like the color of his eyes,
or he did not like some other characteristic.

Senator KErry. Well, in certain kinds of hiring situations, it is a
good way to provide an excuse for avoiding timetables, quotas, and
other things which the administration does not like, or which cer-
tain employers do not like.

Mr. MarkMAN. Well, Senator, it is my understanding that un-
lawful discrimination would be fully covered by title VII. To the
extent polygraph examinations were used as a pretext for discrimi-
nating against individuals protected by that act, that conduct
would be well within the ambit of title VII as it is.

Senator Kerry. Yes, but if you have a friendly examiner who
says this person is a risk with respect to possible whatever abuse,
you have an enormous hurdle to get over to try to satisfy any re-
quirements. That is the point.

Let me come back a little bit from that. The point is you could
have that, and I think there is evidence, and the panel will hear
evidence, regarding individuals who have reason to question the
“why” of their firing. But I just think it is important that you are
willing to acknowledge that.

Let me ask you this, Mr. Markman. Would you describe to the
committee the difference between a polygraph test procedure uti-
lized by the FBI and security agencies and the test procedure that
is used by the typical private sector employer?

Mr. MARKMAN. I would not be able to tell you the differences be-
tween those, no.

Senator Kerry. You cannot tell us that?

Mr. MArRgMAN. No, I certainly cannot.

Senator Kerry. Well, can you tell us the differences in examiner
qualifications?

Mr. MArRkMAN. No, sir. I hope I have made clear in my state-
ment that I am not an expert on polygraphs or polygraph examina-
tions, and we in the Justice Department neither take a position for
or against private sector polygraphs or polygraph examiners, or
any particular kind of rules or regulations. We simply do not see
where the case lies for making uniform whatever rules and regula-
tions it is decided are appropriate in this area.

Senator Kerry. Well, it puzzles me even a little bit more then—
and maybe you can clear this up—because both S. 1815 and H.
1524 invest authority in the Secretary of Labor, and not the Attor-
ney General.
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Mr. MARkMAN. Yes, sir.

Senator KErRrY. So I wonder why you are here opposing this and
not a representative from Secretary Brock. Maybe you can shed
some light on that.

Mr. Margman., Well, I think that, as in the case of most other
legislative initiatives, the interests of the Federal Government are
crosscutting, Obviously, the Labor Department has got a real inter-
est in this bill, given the regulatory authority it would invest in
the Labor Department. But in this administration, a lot of responsi-
bility for constitutional interpretations and constitutional matters
has been placed in the Justice Department, and our analysis of this
bill basically stems from the point of view of federalism policy and
whether or not this is the kind of issue that ought to be taken from
the States and moved to the Federal Government.

That is really the basis for our position.

Senator KErrY. So the bottom line, from your perspective, is fed-
eralism.

Mr. MARKMAN. Absolutely.

Senator Kerry. OK. With respect to that, do you acknowledge
that there are situations now where private employers are crossing
State lines in order to seek polygraph examinations in States
where it is not prohibited when their base of operations is in a
State where it is prohibited?

Mr. MargMAN. Well, Senator, I have read certain attempts to
justify this bill on that basis, and I would say that such a justifica-
tion strikes me as probably the most compelling argument for the
Federal Government doing something.

I would respond, however, in two respects. No. 1, apart from an-
ecdotal evidence, I have not seen any evidence whatsoever that
crossing State lines in fact is a problem; that employers, for exam-
ple, in Detroit, are crossing the State line and do their hiring in
Toledo. That just strikes me as something not likely to occur on a
very systematic basis.

But secondly, to the extent that it did occur on some kind of sys-
tematic basis, 1 would indeed agree with what I think you are sug-
gesting, that there might be a greater Federal role there, and that
our federalism problems would be considerably diminished.

Senator Kerry. So if there is some showing to that effect, the ad-
ministration might be willing to shift its position?

Mr. MargmaN. Well, we would not shift our position on S. 1815,
but we might not object to a more focused, narrow bill, dealing
with this question of employers crossing State boundaries.

Senator KERRY. One final question. I was intrigued by your defi-
nition of civil rights—which I do not disagree with in terms of a
sort of generic definition of civil rights. In all of the things that
Senator Hatch listed, from OSHA down the line, there has been a
clear recognition of other kinds of rights that the Federal Govern-
ment seeks to protect.

Do you not recognize in those rights that are being asserted here
by workers any of those similar kinds of rights that are in need of
protection?

Mr. MARKMAN. Senator, I am not sure if I was clear in making
my point, but my point was in general response to the suggestion
that the absence of the regulations imposed by this legislation has
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all sorts of constitutional implications, and that the fifth amend-
ment and the first amendment and the ninth amendment, and the
other privacy rights of individuals may be implicated by the lack of
such Federal regulation at this time. I would disagree with that.

It may well be desirable policy that an individual be protected
against certain kinds of polygraph examinations. I just think it di-
minishes the debate to suggest that there are some constitutional
questions there. Obviously, the fifth amendment applies in the
criminal context, but more importantly, it applies in the context of
the relationship between the citizen and the State, not the relation-
ship between two citizens.

But I would agree with you that there are obviously a great
many rights that are not constitutional rights, and it is a judgment
of this committee and it is a judgment of the State legislatures as
far as whether or not they ought to be protected in some meaning-
ful fashion.

Again, it is simply the thrust of our testimony that there is an
absence of evidence that any necessary regulation of polygraph use
in the private sector is not being performed adequately by the 50
States or that it is incapable of being performed adequately by the
50 States.

Senator KerrY. Mr. Chairman, I thank you for the time to ques-
tion. I have to go to another hearing, but I would just like to say
that Massachusetts was the first State in the country to ban the
use of the polygraph in private employment practices back in 1959.
I think it is clear now, we have, I think, about 3 percent unemploy-
ment, some of the best high-technology companies in the country,
many, many defense contracting companies—AFGO, EG&G—they
are working on many secret programs. The State has been able to
flourish, and I might say, without complaint—without complaint—
regarding this issue and its ability to be able to hire and to protect
people’s rights.

So I am a supporter of this. I am also a former prosecutor, and I
have used the lie detector on many an occasion. I happen to believe
it can be a useful tool under appropriate circumstances. But I
think the great distinction between the private sector and the
public sector is that in the public sector, at least in the justice
system, it is used where if the State errs, it is to the detriment of
the State almost always, and not the individual; and where it is
used to lift a cloud from somebody’s life rather than to put one on
top of it. I think in the private sector, the difference is that it is
used and has been abusively, in a way that when there is an error,
it is an error against a citizen of this country. I think that is the
great distinction between those, and that is one of the reasons why
I support it.

Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

The CrHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator. I appreciate your com-
ments.

Mr. Markman, I want to thank you for appearing today. I can
take great pride in stating that your legal skills, that were so re-
fined up here, have continued on. We just hope next time you come
up, you will be able to testify in favor of one of our bills rather
than against it.
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Mr. MargmanN. Well, I hope you know this testimony was under-
taken with the greatest trepidation. [Laughter.]

T}il: CuarMAN, We are glad to have you here, Steve. Thanks so
much.

Mr. MargMaN. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Our next witness is Dr. David C. Raskin, a pro-
fessor of psychology at the University of Utah. Dr. Raskin has been
extensively involved in the study of polygraph testing and is a con-
sultant with the U.S. Government.

So Dr. Raskin, we welcome you to the committee. I understand
you have a short statement to make, and then maybe a demonstra-
tion,

STATEMENT OF DAVID C. RASKIN, PH.D., PROFESSOR OF
PSYCHOLOGY, UNIVERSITY OF UTAH, SALT LAKE CITY, UT

Dr. RaskiN. Thank you very much, Senator Hatch and Senator
Kennedy both, for this opportunity to speak on behalf of this very
important bill, ‘

I have submitted a lengthy statement for the record, so I will
just try to summarize the high points of what I have to say.

To begin with, I might add also that I have served as an expert
in many cases of polygraph abuse around the Nation, and it is a
very serious problem in spite of what some of the proponents of
polygraphs might say. I am a licensed polygraph examiner and do
work in the criminal area.

One thing I would like to point out very clearly is that there is a
substantial difference between its use in criminal investigation and
in national security applications as compared to commercial
screening applications. The types of tests that are used are quite
different; the training and competence of the examiners is quite
different; the protections for the individual are different; the accu-
racy rates of the tests are different; the amount of time devoted to
the types of tests in the two situations are substantially different,
and in general, there are so many differences that it leads me to
this conclusion that the bill to make the polygraph illegal in the
commercial sector on a nationwide basis is one which should be
supported, because it is so abusive and substantially different from
gle uses in national security applications and in criminal investiga-

ion.

There are certain things that I would like to point out, also, and
that is that when the polygraph tests make errors, they tend to be
predominantiy errors of identifying truthful individuals as being
deceptive. This is consistent no matter what applications of the
polygraph are used. So that we have a problem of labeling people
as being deceptive more frequently when they are telling the truth
than making the reverse kind of error.

Second, there is a major difference in terms of the purposes of
these tests in law enforcement and in many national security appli-
cations, as compared to commercial. In law enforcement, there is
an attempt to assess whether or not an individual was involved in
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something which has already happened. This is a much easier
thing to assess. When you look at its use in screening employees in
the commercial sector, the basic purpose of that is to assess their
suitability for employment and to try to predict their future behav-
ior on the job. This is an extremely difficult thing to do, and par-
ticularly difficult using polygraph tests.

Third, even though the polygraph may be highly accurate—and
let us grant the proponents of polygraph use in the commercial
sector an accuracy rate which I do not think is deserved, which is
80 or 85 percent accuracy—even if you grant that, almost half the
people who take that test will fail erroneously when they are tell-
ing the truth if one out of five people are in fact liars.

Now, this seems counter intuitive at first, because how can you
say that a test with that kind of accuracy will produce that kind of
error, But it has to do with the proportion of people in the sample
that are in fact lying. If one out of five people is lying with a test
that is 85 percent accurate, almost half of the people who fail the
test are in fact telling the truth.

When you apply that to the commercial sector, for every 1 mil-

- lion people who take a polygraph test, approximately 160,000 will

be wrongly identified as lying. Now, that is a very substantial prob-
lem, and the calculations are very simple to do, and I think they
are incontrovertible.

Furthermore, there is no scientific evidence that polygraph test-
ing, when used in the commercial sector for screening, has any va-
lidity. So even if we grant them high accuracy, there are problems,
but there is no evidence to support that kind of accuracy. There is
quite a difference when the Government has been using these tests
for national security purposes, where there are specifically identi-
fied issues, and where there are many protections for the individ-
ual in terms of follow-up investigations and the use of these tests
as only one piece of evidence. Furthermore, the training and com-
petence of the examiner to do those tests is substantially greater
than those who use these in private industry. In private industry,
the examiners tend to be poorly trained; maybe they have attended
a 6- or T-week school; they generally have no specialized education;
their ethics are questionable, very frequently, and they often con-
duct these tests in 15 or 20 minutes under undesirable circum-
stances, as opposed to the 2 to 8 hours which is typical of a specific
criminal investigation test, and in national security screening, it
may take as much as a day or two with particularly difficult prob-
lems to resolve the issue using the polygraph.

Furthermore, the State laws have not proven to be effective in
regulating these problems. There are States that have stringent
regulations. There are ways that employers get around these
things. They can pretend that they have denied employment for
reasons other than the polygraph under many of these laws, when
in fact the polygraph is the main issue. They extract confessions
from people which sometimes are trivial and cause these people ex-
treme damage in their personal lives.
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So I think that given all of these issues and problems and the
differences between what I would consider legitimate uses and the
uses in the commercial sector, I think that it is very clear that
they should be banned in general in the commercial sector, and I
p?fysor(lially do not support most of the exemptions which have been
offered.

[The prepared statement Dr. Raskin and his response to ques-
tions by Senator Quayle follow:].
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STATEMENT OF DAVID .C. RASKRIN, PH.D.
PROFESSOR OF PSYCHOLOGY, UNIVERSITY OF UTAH
AT HEARINGS ON S. 1815 THE POLYGRAPH PROTECTION ACT OF 1985
BEFORE THE LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES COMMITTEE, UNITED STATES SENATE
23 APRIL 1986

I wish to begin by expressing my appreciation to Senator Hatch,
Senator Kennedy, and the other members of the Committee on Labor and Human
Resources for this opportunity to.present information regarding the issues
which are addressed by S. 1815 "The Polygraph Protection Act of 1985." It
is a timely and significant bill which addresses practices which have a
substantial and direct impact on the lives of millions of Americans.

My name is David C. Raskin, and I am a Professor of Psychology at the
University of Utah in Salt Lake City, Utah., I have specialized in human
psychophysiology for 27 years, and I have been intensively engaged in
scientific research on polygraph techniques for the past 16 years. I ama
licensed polygraph examiner and have been involved in the application of
those techniques in criminal investigation and civil 1itigation for 14
years. I regularly teach courses and seminars on polygraph techniques and
applications at the University of Utah and to government personnel in the
United States, Canada, and Israel, as well as local law enforcement and
private polygraph examiners around the country. I have had numerous
federal grants and contracts for polygraph research and evaluations of
government programs and have frequently provided training and consultations
to federal and state agencies regarding polygraph programs, methods, and
particular investigations. I am quite familiar with all c¢f the uses of
poiygraph techniques for law enforcement purposes and commercial

applications and have served an expert witness in many cases involving
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polygraph evidence in criminal and civil 1itigation as well as lawsuits
involving abuses of polygraph techniques. I have been active in scientific
and professional organizations, and I participated extensively in the
development of the policy on polygraph tests adopted by the American
Psychological Association on 1 February 1986, That policy raises many
important questions about uses of polygraphs for employment screening and
other applications. '
General Considerations

The polygraph technique was originally developed as an aid to criminal
investigation within the law enforcement community, and its value in that
context has been firmly established over several decades of use. Virtually
all major federal and local law enforcement agencies rely on polygraph
methods which have produced substantial bgnefits by clearing innocent
suspects and identifying guilty persons. Also, federal departments and
agencies with intelligence responsibilities and programs involving access
to classified information have increasingly relied on polygraph techniques
as an important tool 1in protecting the national security. Those
applications have grown substantially in recent years, and the existing
scientific Titerature provides general support for many of them. However,
some of the most frequent applications have been questioned on scientific,
professional, social, and ethical grounds. Those problems are particularly
salient in the commercial employment applications of polygraph techniques
to which S, 1815 is addressed.

Pongrgph techniques for detecting deception and verifying
truthfulness measure the physiological reactions manifested by a subject in
) response to questions asked by the examiner. Polygraph instruments
typically measure changes in blood pressure, respiration, and sweating on
the palms of the hands (the galvanic skin response), all of which are quite

sensitive to psychological states such as attempts to deceive. However,




61

the basic problem faced by all polygraph techniques is the current
inability to identify a specific pattern of physiological reactions which
is unique to deception. Since many events and psychological states such as
surprise, anxiety, fear, anger, uncertainty,‘or resentment may produce
reactions in those physiological systems; speciai interview techniques,
question structures, and analytic methods are necessary to differentiate
physiological reactions caused by deception from those caused by other
factors. Those problems demand a high degree of psychological and
psychophysiological sophistication on the part of the examiner, as well as
appropriate purposes and circumstances for the test,

Some people claim that analysis of the voice can be used to assess
credibility, and devices such as the psychological stress evaluator (PSE)
and voice stress analyzers are sold and used as lie detectors. Although a
great deal of scientific literature indicates that stress produces certain
changes in physical characteristics of the voice, use of those changes
requires sophisticated spectral analyses of the speech. The instruments
commercially sold for voice lie detection are not capable of the required
analyses of the voice, and all of the available scientific evidence
indicates that they are worthless as 1ie detectors. Several states have
totally banned them, including Virginia where the PSE had been manufactured
until they were banned. Such devices should not be used for detection of
deception.

There are fundamental differences between applications of polygraph
techniques in criminal investigation and national security and the ways in
which they are used by employers in the commercial sector. Those
differences are manifested in the types of techniques which are used, the
purposes and contexts of the examinations, the training and competence of
the examiners who conduct the tests, the amount of time devoted to the

conduct and interpretation of the tests, the justifications for their use,

61-532 0 - 86 - 3
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the uses which ére made of the results, the scientific evidence with reagard
to their accuracy, and the options and protections available to those who
are requested to submit to such examinations. A thorough and objective
examination of those differences makes it clear that adoption of S. 1815 is
the best available solution to the current problems and abuses associated
with the uses of polygraphs by private employers.

Types of Polygraph Techniques

Polygraph techniques differ in terms of the purposes for which they
are designed, their question structures, their methods of interpretation,
and the scientific evidence regarding their accuracy. The original
polygraph method is the relevant-irrelevant test., It consists of a series
of questions which contains relevant questions about the subject matter
being tested (e.g., "Did you steal the money from the safe?") and neutral
questions (e.g., "Is your name Mary?"), If the reactions are stronger to
the relevant than to the neutral questions, the subject is diagnosed as
deceptive. On the other hand, a lack of differential reactions to the two
types of questions is indicative of truthfulness,

Although the relevant-irrelevant test is the teghnique most widely
used in employment screening, it suffers from many problems. First, there
is no systematic and reliable method for interpreting the outcome of a
relevant-irrelevant test. Second, since it is obvious to any subject that
the relevant questions are the only important questions in the test, it
would be expected that many innocent subjects would react more strongly to
them and be erronecusly diagnosed as deceptive (false positive error).
Third, the relevant-irrelevant test incorporates no protection against the
use of drugs or other methods for lowering physiological reactivity in
order to beat the test (false negative error). Fourth, individual
differences in physiological reactivity cannot be taken into account in

such a test., Fifth, the methods for adminstering the test are not
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standardized. Thus, it is not surprising that the scientific evidence
indicates that the relevant-irrelevant test j1as a low level of accuracy,
probably on the order of 70%. 1In spite of those problems and its low
accuracy, the relevant-irrelevant test remains the method of choice in many
programs for screening of prospective employees. Even some government
agencies, such as the National Security Agency and the Federal Bureau of
Investigation, make the serious mistake of relying on it for many purposes.

The control question technique s the test most generally used in
criminal investigations and other situations involving past events, such as
theft from an employer or civil litigation, It incorporates questions
specially designed to overcome many of the problems inherent in the -
relevant-irrelevant test. During an extensive and complicated pretest
interview which usually lasts at least an hour, the relevant and control
questions are reviewed with the subject prior to their presentation during
the test phase. The control questions are designed to cause an innocent
person more concern than the relevant questions, and the innocent person is
expected to show stronger reactions to them. In the theft example, a
control question might be "During the first 22 years of your 1ife, did you
ever take something which did not belong to you?" That question is worded
and explained by the examiner in such a way that the subject will answer
"No" to that question. Even though innocent subjects are certain of the
truthfulness of their answers to the relevant questions, they will be
concerned about failing the test because of deception or uncertainty about
being truthful in answering "No" to the control questions on the test., The
control questions are deliberately vague, cover a long period in the
subject's prior life, and include acts which almost everyone has committed
but are embarrassed to admit in the context of a psychologically proper
polygraph examination. On the other hand, quilty subjects are more

~ concerned about failing the test because they know that they are being
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deceptive to the relevant questions.

The outcome of a control question test is evaluated by a numerical
scoring system which is highly reljable. If the reactions are stronger to
the relevant questions, the subject is diagnosed as deceptive. However,
stronger reactions to the control as compared to the relevant questions are
indicative of truthfulness to the relevant questions. The control question
procedure also takes into account the individual reactivity of the subject.
Any factor which produces a generally high or generally low level of
reactivity will result in little difference between the reactions to the
relevant and control questions, and the outcome will be ‘inconclusive
instead of wrong. The control question test is administered according to a
standard format, and the examination usually takes at least two hours.

Purposes and Contexts of Examinations

Polygraph techniques are used for different purposes in a varjety of
contexts.  In most criminal investigations an incident has already
occurred, and such methods are designed to assess the credibility of
suspects who deny knowledge or involvement in criminal activity and
informants who offer information about the incident, usually for some
personal gain. Thus, applications in criminal investigation attempt to
determine truth or deception with regard to a specific event which has
already occurred. Furthermore, every person has a constitutional right to
refuse to take such a test without prejudice. Polygraph techniques were
originally developed for such situations, and the scientific evidence
indicates that the control question test may attain accuracies in the range
of B5%-95% when assessing credibility regarding a past event.

Accuracy of the control question test has been assessed in laboratory
mock-crime experiments and with actual criminal cases. The results of many
of those studies aré shown in Table 1, and they indicate accuracies of

approximateiy 95% in the laboratory and approximately 85% in field studies.

-
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Table 1
ACCURACY OF CONTROL QUESTION POLYGRAPH TESTS

LABORATORY MOCK-CRIME EXPERIMENTS

RASKIN - PODLESNY ROVNER, DAWSON KIRCHER  COMBINED
& HARE & RASKI® RASKIN &  (1980) & RASKIN RESULTS

(1978)  (1978)  KIRCHER (1982)
{1979)
ALL SUBJECTS N=48 N=20 N=48 N=24 N=100 N=240
CORRECT 88 85 88 88 87 87
HRONG 4 5 4 8 5 5
INCONCLUSIVE 8 10 8 4 8 8
DECISIONS CORRECT 96 94 96 91 95 95
GUILTY SUBJECTS N=24 N=10 N=24 N=12 N=50 N=120
CORRECT 88 80 88 100 88 88
HRONG 0 10 0 0 4 3
INCONCLUSIVE 12 10 12 0 8 9
DECISIONS CORRECT 100 89 100 100 96 97
INNOCENT SUBJECTS N=24 N=10 N=24 N=12 N=50 N=120
CORRECT 88 90 88 75 86 86
WRONG 8 0 8 17 6 7
INCONCLUSIVE 4 10 4 8 8 7
DECISIONS CORRECT 91 100 91 82 93 92

10 FIELD STUDIES (OTA REPORT)

GROUND TRUTH (CRITERION)

EXAMINER DIAGNOSIS GUILTY INNOCENT
CORRECT 86.4 76.2
WRONG 10.2 19.0
INCONCLUSIVE 3.4 4.8
DECISIONS CORRECT 89.4 80.0




Two important aspects of those results should be emphasized. First,
higher accuracy is obtained in Taboratory studies than in field studies,
That is probably due to several factors, including better control in the
laboratory studies, more standardized fechniques, trained psychologists
conducting and interpreting the tests, better instrumentation, and better
methods for evaluating the outcomes. Furthermore, the field studies
selected by OTA (Office of Technology Assessment) suffered from many of the
methodological inadequacies which are characteristic of that type of
research. However, an average accuracy of 85% is probably a reasonable
estimate of the overall level of performance of the typical professional
polygraph examiner. Certainly, highly trained examiners such as those of
the U.S. Secret Service are performing at a much higher level than average,
but many field examiners such as those in commercial applications are
undoubtedly performing at a level much lower than that average.

Another noteworthy aspect of those results is that the errors tend to
be false positive as opposed to false negative errors. HWhether we consider
the laboratory or field results, many more errors are made by incorrectly
Tabeling innocent subjects as deceptive than by 1abeling guilty subjects
as truthful. Those findings are consistent throughout the scientific
literature and emphasize the need for caution in the interpretation of
deceptive outcomes on polygraph tests, especially when the results of such
tests are used in the employment context where individuals may be required
to take the tests and their employability may be determined entirely by the
findings of the polygraph examiner.

The problem of false positive errors is magnified in those situations
where the incidence of deception is relatively low. That is known as the
problem of baserate. When the proportion of examinees practicing deception
differs from 50%, the confidence in the outcome of a test is not the same

as the average accuracy of the test. When most of the individuals tested
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are actually being truthful, many of the deceptive outcomes are errors in
labeling truthful people as deceptive. Therefore, the confidence in a
deceptive test outcome is much lower than we might expect with a highly
accurate test. That is illustrated in Table 2 which shows the confidence
in truthful and deceptive test outcomes for different baserates of guilt,
using estimates of accuracy derived from laboratory studies and from field
studies.

An inspection of the results shown in Table 2 reveals that as we
decrease the proportion of guilty people among those who are tested,
confidence in truthful outcomes rises and confidence in deceptive outcomes
falls., . For example, when half of the subjects are in fact guilty,
confidence in a deceptive outcome is 92% if we use accuracy obtained in
laboratory studies and 82% if we estimate accuracy from field studies.
However, when only 20% of the subjects are in fact guilty, confidence in
deceptive outcomes is only 75% when accuracy is estimated from the
laboratory results and only 53% with field accuracy estimates. Therefore,
in a field situation where 20% of the people tested are actually lying and
the overall accuracy of the test may be as high as 85%, almost half of the
people who fail the test are in fact innocent! If 1 million employees and
prospective employees are tested annually under those conditions, 160,000
will be falsely accused of being deceptive. That problem prompted the
American Psychological Association to state that "There is the possibility
of great damage to the innocent persons who must inevitably be labeled as
deceptors in situations where the base rate of deception is low; an
unacceptable number of false positives would occur even should the validity

of the testing procedures be quite high."
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Table 2
PERCENT CONFIDENCE IN TEST RESULTS
WITH DIFFERENT ESTIMATES OF
ACCURACY OF POLYGRAPH TESTS AND BASERATES OF GUILT

ACCURACY ESTIMATED FROM

LABORATORY STUDIES FIELD STUDIES (OTA)
97% GUILTY, 92% INNOCENT 89% GUILTY, 80% INNOCENT
BASERATE TEST RESULT TEST RESULT
OF GUILT DECEPTIVE TRUTHFUL DECEPTIVE TRUTHFUL
90% 99 n a8 45
80% 98 88 95 65
70% 97 93 91 76
60% 95 95 87 83
50% 92 97 82 88
40% 89 98 75 92
30% 84 39 66 94
20% 5 99 53 97
10% 57 99 33 98
1% . 11 100 04 100

The problems of accuracy and baserates are exacerbated when polygraph
tests are used in a commercial setting. In criminal investigations,
examiner competence and accuracy of the tests are relatively high, the
baserates of guilt among those tested tend to be around 50%, and the test
js designed to assess credibiiity concerning a past event. However,
polygraphs are most often administered for private employers by poorly
trained examiners to screen prospective employees in order to assess their
suitability for employment by attempting to predict future behavior on the
job. That is not only an extremely difficult task for any psychological

technique or test, but polygraph techniques are poorly 'suited to that

10
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purpose, Furthermore, many applications of polygraph tests in the
commercial sector occur in situations where the baserate of deception with
regard to job-relevant issues is relatively low, frequently lower than the
20% used in the illustration above, Under those circumstances, the
confidence which can be placed in a deceptive test outcome may drop
considerably below 50%.

Although there are dozens of scientific studies which show a high
degree of accuracy of polygraph tests for assessment of credibility with
regard to past events, there is not a single scientific study which
demonstrates any reasonable degree of accuracy for general employment
screening tests. However, the coercive and misleading context in which
they are typically used by prospective employers often elicits admissions
by the subject which are often used as a reason fo deny employment to that
individual. Therefore, those who make the greatest efforts to be
forthright by admitting minor transgressions or personal weaknesses are
more likely to be disqualified than those who have committed seriously
dishonest or illegal acts or other disqualifying behaviors and who
steadfastly continue to misrepresent themselves. The highly motivated and
serious deceivers are the least 1ikely to disqualify themselves by making
admissions against their own interests.

Another major difference between employment screening tests and those
used for the investigation of specific incidents is the type of relevant
questions asked in those two situations. A relevant question such as "Did
you take that $1,000 from the safe last week?" is very specific. The
subject is absolutely certain of the truthfulness of the answer given, and
the control question test can be properly applied and interpreted.
However, commercial screening tests typically use a long series of
questions which includes many relevant questions such as:

Did you tell the complete truth on your job application?

11




70

Are you seeking a permanent position with this company?

Have you ever stolen anything from a preOious employer?

Have you ever cheated an employer?

Have you ever committed an undetected crime?

Have you ever used illegal drugs?

Such questions are extremely vague, cover long periods of time in the prior
1ife of the subject, and most‘peop1e might consider minor acts to be
included in the questions.. Some prospective employers even ask questions
which pry into personal areas such as sexual preferences, political and
religious beliefs, and union activities.

Typical relevant questions in a commercial screening test are very
similar in content and psychological impact to the control questions used
to identify innocent persons in specific incident investigations. They are
Tikely to produce strong concerns and accompanying physiological reactions
in the most honest and moral individuals, which would result in apparently
deceptive results on the polygraph screening test and subsequent
disqualification of such persons. In a scientific national poll reported
by the Associated Press on 2 March 1986, 65% of the respondents indicated
that they would agree to take & polygraph screening test for a commercial
job. However, only 37% agreed that prospective employers should have right
to require such tests.

The federal government has many polygraph screening progrgms for
positions which involve access to sensitive and classified information.
Some federal polygraph programs, such as those of the National Security
Agency and the Federal Bureau of Investigation, suffer from many of the
problems associated with the use of vague relevant questions and the
‘re1evant—irre1evant technique. Howevér, the proposed large-scale
counterintelligence screening program of the Department of Defense has

specifically limited the scope of the relevant questions to knowledge or

12
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prior acts concerning whether the examinee has:

Ever engaged in espionage or sabotage against the United States

Knowledge of anyone who is engaged in espionage

Ever been approached to give or sell classified materials to

unauthorized persons

Ever given or sold classified materials to unauthorized persons

Knowledge of anyone who has given or sold clessified materials to

unauthorized persons

Any unauthorized contact with representatives of a foreign government
Those restrictions make the relevant questions on the counterintelligence
screening test similar to the relevant questions used in specific incident
investigations, and many problems asscciated with commercial employment
screening tests are minimized by the Department of Defense approach. In
the aforementioned Associated Press poll, 81% of those polled agreed with
mandatory periodic testing of government employees with access to
classified information. Obviously, the public distinguishes between
applications of polygraph tests for national security purposes and their
uses by commercial eﬁp]oyers. Similar distinctions were drawn by the
Employment Committee of the British House of Commons when they stated in
their report of 11 February 1985 that "the use of the polygraph in
employment situations is undesirable and of insufficient reliability.

We are in no doubt that the use of the polygraph has unwelcome implications
both for employment practice and for the rights of individuals. .. The
field of national security presents special problems.'

The use of polygraph tests for investigating specific incidents within
the employment context is not without problems. The situation is coercive
and likely to engender resentment when employees are required to take and
pass a polygraph test in order to keep their jobs. In the Associated Press

poll, although 65% said they would not object to taking a polygraph test
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requested by- their current employer, only 27% agreed that employers should
be allowed to require such tests. Obviously, the mandatory use of such
tests is 1ikely to arouse resentment in a Targe proportion of employees.
That may result in a high rate of false positive errors, and it raises
questions about the possible negative impacts of such tests on employee
morale, company loyalty, and productivity., 1t seems obvious that security
procedures and loss prevention programs which discourage and deter
dishonesty on the job are preferable to polygraph tests which engender ~
less desirable work environment.

Commercial polygraph tests can be highly abusive and destructive to
the examinee. In 1980 a civil case was tried in Florida against a national
chain of discount depariment stores and the largest commercial polygraph
firm in the country. It concerned a mandatory polygraph test administered
during the investigation of a series of internal thefts of money. After an
incompetent and superficial investigation, the polygraph examiner was
summoned to solve the problem. He tesfed 10 employees at the store, but
declared them all to be truthful. Needing to find a culprit, they focused
on the assistant manager of a nearby store who had been transferred from
that store. He "failed" his first required test, demanded another test,
and "failed" that one also. During the process, they forced him to sign a
confessien to borrowing $.35 for one day from the sunshine fund, an
extramarital one-night affair with another employee, keeping $1.00 which he
found on the floor, and adding a total of 10 miles to reimbursement
vouchers over a period of several years. The final blow was his required
confession to having taken a safety pin from the store to temporarily
repair his broken pants zipper so that he could wait on customers one
afternoon when he was short of help. After he was fired for violating
company policy based on those admissions, the actual culprit was identified

when he failed a polygraph test administered by the first examiner and
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confessed to a subsequent theft from the same safe. It was obvious that he
had committed the previous thefts for which the assistant manager had been
fired, but the company did nothing to make amends for their error because
they insisted that the previous polygraphs had provided the answer,
Although he filed suit and eventually settled for $250,000, the man's
career and marriage had been destroyed, and the money could not repair his
personal life or restore his self-esteem.
Examiner Training and Competence

The proper administration and interpretation of a control question
test or any type of polygraph test requires considerable psychological and
psychophysiological training and sophistication. 1In those areas,
commercial applications of polygraph techniques are particularly lacking.
The typical commercial polygraph examiner has little or no formal education
beyond high school except for polygraph training in a 6-week trade school
operated by similarly uneducated polygraph examiners. Even the federal
polygraph school operated by the U.S. Army is substandard in terms of its
reliance on many outdated and unscientific concepts of psychology and
physiology and its failure to utilize instructors who have adequate
academic backgrounds and psychological expertise. Commercial polygraph
examiners often come from a police or military background and are
psychologically insensitive and unskilled in interview techniques except
those designed to elicit confessions. Those who conduct screening tests
for commercial employers are usually the least capable and least
scrupulous., However, the polygraph examination is a difficuit and
demanding technique which is employed in psychologically complex and
fragile situations. Because of those and other problems, the American
Psychological Association resolution includes the statement that "Those
giving polygraph tests often have limited training and expertise in

psychology and in the interpretation of psychophysiological measures."
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Such problems are characteristic of the large majority of polygraph
examiners, most of whom conduct tests in commercial situations which would
be prohibited by the passage of S, 1815,

A related problem is the time required to conduct a proper polygraph
examination and the cost of such a test. The administration of a control
question test for investigative purposes usually requires two or more hours
in a carefully controlled environment free from distraction, discomfort,
and coercion. However, it is not uncommon for commercial tests to be
performed in less than 30 minutes under unacceptable conditions. I have
encountered instances of 15-minute mandatory tests conductéd for employers.
In a Connecticut case, the employees were reguired to submit to polygraph
tests conducted in the unheated lube bay of a gas station during the winter
with the polygraph instrument positioned atop an oil drum and a bare light
bulb hanging from the ceiling. The employees who were terminated on the
basis of the outcomes of those tests or refusal to take the test were
awarded $219,000 in damages, but the same polygraph company continued to
operate and is the defendant in a current lawsuit.

The time required for the test and the competence of the examiners are
integrally related to the cost of proper examinations conducted by
qualified examiners, A competent examination in a criminal investigation
or attorney case requires a minimum of five hours for consultations,
reviewing materials, preparation of questions, conducting and interpreting
the examination, and writing the report. Highly skilled examiners charge
several hundred dollars for such services. However, mast commercial
employers pay around $35-$50 for preemployment tests and $50-$75 for
specific tests. It is obvious that such fees cannot attract qualified and
competent professionals, and the result is substandard and hurried work by
unqualified personnel, It is no wonder that incompetent, unethical, and

abusive practices abound in the commercial sector, In government and law
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enforcement polygraph programs, trained and competent personnel are paid
salaries and are usually limited to two examinations per day.
Justification for Polygraph Tests and Protection of Examinees

App1icatibns of polygraph examinations in employment settings should
be justifiable in terms of national and social needs and be designed to
protect the rights and welfare of the examinees. Uses of polygraph tests
in contexts involving national security or positions of special power and
responsibility such as law enforcement must balance those sometimes
competing interests. In some instances, applicants might be denied such
positions on the basis of less than complete or perfect information. If
polygraph examinations are to be used for screening in such situations, the
tests should be carefully designed to address the most narrowly-defined and
job-relevant issues, Furthermore, the results of such tests should not
constitute the sole basis for any personnel decision, but should be viewed
as only one piece of information to be considered in the decision process.
The dissemination of information gathered by polygraph examinations must be
closely controlled. Such polygraph programs in the public sector are
regulated by statutes and administrative procedures. However, considerably
more research is needed to develop methods to reduce the error rates as
much as possible in order to increase the effectiveness of the programs and
minimize the potential harm to individuals.

It is more difficult to justify and regulate the use of polygraph
tests in the private sector. The level of competence and integrity of the
examiners is frequently substandard, and the commercial interests of the
employer tend to override the need for high quality professionals and
protection of the rights and welfare of the applicants and employees. Even
though many states have enacted legislation which prohibits employers from
denying employment solely because of refusal to submit to or having failed

a polygraph test, such laws do not provide adequate protection, When a
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person is found deceptive on a polygraph examination adminstered by an
employer or prospective employer and is not hired or is terminated for that
reason alone, it is often difficult to prove that the polygraph test was
the sole basis for the action. The employer usually claims that the person
was not selected for ather resaons or was terminated for "violation of

"

company policy.” I have seen instances where employers appear to have used
the polygraph to deny employment based on polygraphers' assessments of
sexual preferences, political beliefs, and union activities but have given
other explanations for taking action against them. I am also aware of
situations where employers have used the polygraph as a guise to terminate
current employees because of their race, The only way to eliminate such
abuses is to eliminate the use of the polygraph in the private sector.

The vast majority of major, successful companies in this country do
not use polygraphs for personnel purposes and do not oppose the provisions
of S. 1815, However, some users have argued that particular industries and
occupations should be exempt, claiming that special problems exist in their
industry and they have a special need to protect the public., Such
arguments are uncompelling for a number of reasons. First, there is no
means to assure that competent and ethical examiners will be utilized and
that adequate resources and care will be devoted to the polygraph testing
programs. Second, there is no simple way to ensure that failed polygraph
tests will not be used as the sole basis for negative employment decisions.
It is cheaper and quicker to act solely on the polygraph result rather than
follow up with an expensive and time-consuming background investigation,
Many companies have come to rely on polygraphs for a "quick fix" in order
to save time and money in hiring, especially for relatively low level and
low~paying jobs. They simply cannot afford the resources necessary to
conduct meaningful polygraph examinations and follow-up investigations,

especially in Yight of the large numbers of truthful people who undoubtedly
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fail such tests even with the most optimistic estimates of accuracy.
Third, using the same optimistic accuracy éstimates which were used to
illustratehow the base rate problem results in wrongful rejection of large
numbers of honest people, it is also clear that there are serious risks in
relying on polygraph tests to detect the very individuals whom industry
claims are major threats to their operations. At least 1 of every 10
undesirable applicants would be hired for those jobs, and the erroneous
polygraph results would essentially give them the opportunity to cause the
damage which trha use of the polygraph test was supposed to prevent.

Many of those who have heen pushing for exemptions claim that in order
to protect the public served by their industry, they wust sc¢reen out
persons with certain undesirable preferences and traits. That usually
involves asking questions about lifestyle and invasions of privacy for the
ostensible purpose of attempting to predict their propensities tv engage in
unacceptable sexual acts or other proscribed behaviors such as drug use.
Such uses of the polygraph are not only offensive and an affront to the
basic principles of our society, but they are the very applications of
polygraph methods which are most likely to produce erronecus results and
severe embarrassment and damages to those who are forced to undergo such
demeaning and inaccurate procedures.

In the commercial setting, most individuals have 1ittle meaningful
control over the effects of negative information produced by polygraph
tests, Failure to pass such a test usually results in that individual
being fired or not being hired. Frequently, they are unable to obtain
employment ‘elsewhere because other prospective employers obtain from that
employer the adverse information derived from the polygraph examination.
Although formal remedies may be available to such individuals, in the
private sector the individual often must engage in a costly, time-

consuming formal action to obtain redress of such grievances., Ultimately,

19



78

many individuals must obtain legal counsel and file suit in order to obtain
a satisfactory outcome. Considering the éxpense and time required to
pursue such action, most people have neither the time nor the resources to
do so. ThoSe who most need the employment and are least prepared to deal
with the system are the most common polygraph victims.
The Polygraph Industry

As the abuses by commercial polygraph examiners and their clients have
become more visible; scientists, responsible professional organizations
such as the American Psychological Associatiocn, employee organizations, and
social and political leaders have called for regulations and 1egis1ation‘to
reduce the problems. One by one, more than half of the states have adopted
legislation which restricts the use of polygraphs by private employers. In
response to those pressures, the American Polygraph Association, which is
the national trade organization for polygraph examiners, has taken various
actions, Instead of adopting priorities for scientific research to improve
polygraph accuracy, improved training and professionalism, and protection
of the public from abuses; the national and local polygraph trade
organizations have deyoted most of their efforts to protecting the short-
term economic interests of commercial polygraph examiners, They have
attacked their critics, aitempted to defeat progressive legislation at the
federal and local levels, and attempted to substitute self-serving
regulatory legislation. The February 1986 Newsletter of the American
Poiygraph Association reported having received contributions of $24,010 to
fight anti-polygraph legislation and $295 for research. It is obvious
where their priorities lie.

The polygraph industry has established political action committees and
engaged in major fupd-raising efforts to defeat S. 1815 and similar bills
in the House of Representatives and state Tegislatures., They have also

engaged in campaigns to discredit and interfere with the scientific and
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professional activities of individuals who have worked to protect the
public from exploitation by unscrupulous and incompetent polygraph
examiners. Unfortunately, many of those se1é~serving activities have been
aided and promoted by persons who are employed by the federal government in
positions with major responsibilities for federal polygraph programs.

The most blatant example of conflict of interest is Norman Ansley, the
chief of polygraph programs for the National Security Agency, who has
served on the board of directors of the American Polygraph Association and
has been the editor of their publications since their inceptionin 1972,
He has used their publications as 4 platform from which to promote the
economic interests of private polygraph examiners and to attack their
critics. He has raj]ed against the American Psychological Associatian,
scientists and other professional psychologists who point out the problems
produced by inaccurate techniques and incompetent examiners, and
politicians who sponsor legistation to correct the problems,

Other examples of the misuse of federal offices and influence to
further commercial polygraph interests are provided by Ronald Decker, the
Director of the U.S. Army Polygraph School which trains almost all federal
polygraph examiners, and Robert Brisentine, who heads the polygraph section
of the U.S. Army Crime Records Center. Both of those federal officials
have served as president of the American Polygraph Association, promoting
commercial polygraph interests and attacking responsible scientists and
critics, Similar efforts have been undertaken by Paul Minor, the director
of polygraph operations for the Federal Bureau of Investigation and a vice
president of the American Polygraph Association. Ronald Furgerson, Mr,
Minor's superior at the F.B.I., &nd Mr, Brisentine have engaged in efforts
to deny U.S. Army research funds to scientists who constructively
criticise polygraph programs. Mr. Ansley has gone so far as to restrict

the distribution 1ist for descriptions of National Security Agency
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polygraph research funding programs and requests for proposals in order to
prevent scientists who are critical of commercial polygraph applications
from applying for federal research funds,

The other major actijvity of the polygraph 1obby is the promotion of
the Polygraph Reform Act of 1985 as a substitute for the Polygraph
Protection Act. The polygraph industry bill would permit commercial
polygraph examinations, establish some minimal federal standards for such
uses, prohibit some invasions of privacy and violations of civil rights,
and provide civil penalties and some relief for violations. Unfortunately,
the. industry bill is very self-semwing, It would permit voice stress
analysis, provide a grandfather clause to circumvent certification
requirements for those already in polygraph practice, permit examiners to
conduct as many as 12 polygraph tests per day (a maximum of 2 examinations
per day is the accepted standard among many federal agencies), and sanction
the use of life-style questions about "sexual preferences or activities" in
some industries. In order to obtain relief and/or damages, any person who
is given a polygraph examination in violation of the provisions of the act
would have toc file a suit in federal court and would be allowed personal
compensation only to the extent of unpaid minimum wages or overtime
compensaton as determined under the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938.
Obviocusly, such a bill would do 1ittle to discourage the present abuses and
provide meaningful compensation to their victims,

Conclusions and Recommendations

The Yack of a scientific basis for commercial polygraph procedures,
the sorry staté of affairs in the polygraph industry, the frequent abuses
produced by misapplications of polygraph techniques by incompetent
pblygraph examiners and insensitive and poorly informed employers, and the
difficulty of correcting those problems by regulatory legislation is

lamentable. For many years, the polygraph industry as been given
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encouragement and opportunities to correct those problems. Instead of
taking constuctive steps to improve their techniques, raise their Tevels of
competence and professionalism, and eliminate abuses; the polygraph
industry has chosen only to attack its critics and resist reform. As a
result, the problems have not been solved while the amount and extent of
polygraph uses and abuses have grown dramatically. Given the intransigence
of the polygraph industry, the best available option is the elimination of
those practices by the adoption of S, 1815,

If S. 1815 is passed and signed into law, many important applications
of polygraph techniques would continue in government programs, law
enforcement investigations, and judicial proceedings. Some of those uses
are controlied by federal and local statutes and regulations. However, in
a number of states many such applications are not regulated by statute, and
many states and some federal agencies have no Ticensing or certification
procedures or requirements. A1l polygraph programs which remain after the
passage of S. 1815 should be highly regulated. The State of Utah adopted a
Ticensing act for polygraph examiners in 1973, and it has been updated and
vigorously implemented over the years. Such regulation and higher
standards of training and performance should be applied to all polygraph
examiners in the United States to assure the highest possible level of
competence and integrity and to protect the public interest and the
interests of those who undergo such examination procedures, Since
polygraphs are utilized in ways which affect national security, criminal
investigation, civil liberties, and individual rights and freedom; there is
no room for anything less than the highest standard of excellence 1in
training and applications. The passage of S. 1815 and strong regulation of

the remaining applications are necessary to achieve those goals.
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Attn: Kay Morrell
Dear Senator Hatch:

Enclosed is the corrected copy of the hearing transcript on S.
181S. I nhave made a2 few minor corrections.

I looked over the questions submitted by Senator Ruayle.
Unfortunately, I do not consider myself an expert on many of his
inquiries and feel unable to provide answers to many of his
guestions. Some of his guestions fell within my area of
expertise, and I believe they have been addressed in my written
statement and my oral testimony st the hearing.

Thank you again for the opportunity to be of assistance on this
important legislation.

Sincerely,

David C. Raskin, Ph.D.
Professor
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The CuaimrMman. Well, thank you, Dr. Raskin.

I would just like to say, as one of the recognized experts on poly-
graphing in the United States, I would appreciate your comments
on the effectiveness of the States which regulate the use of the lie
detector test, polygraph examination.

Dr. RasxiN, Well, I think that the effectiveness has been more in
specific applications and in criminal investigation than it has been
in the employment context; that employers have found ways to get
around these.

I have been involved, for example, in lawsuits in the State of
Connecticut, where they are not legal, and yet they are going on,
and they bring in polygraph examiners or send people out-of-State,
but they even do it within the State. And I think it has generally
proven to be ineffective in the commercial sector, because there are
fewer controls that can be exercised,

The CuairMaN. Now, I notice that you have brought a polygraph
examination machine with you. I wonder, could you take a moment
and explain to the committee how the machine works, tell us a
litgle bit about it? Would you like to come up and point it out to
us?

Dr. RaskiN. Yes, Senator.

Bagically, this instrument simply measures physiological re-
sponses, and this particular instrument measures breathing, blood
pressure. And these attachments which are here, particularly this
one here in my hand, measures the activity of the sweat glands in
the hands. These are very sensitive responses.

If T could just turn this on and show you how sensitive they are,
it would give an indication of some of the problems, because in
order to run a test like this, you have to have extremely great con-
trol of the situation. And many of the commercial applications ask
vague gquestions under very poor circumstances, and each reaction
occurs for a variety of reasons.

For example, I am going to take a deep breath now, and you will
see that pen rise dramatically like that. Many polygraph examin-
ers think that that is an indication of deception, when in fact, all 1
have done is take a deep breath. This shows how sensitive these
things are to a variety of factors, and there is no specific pattern
that can be truly identified with lying with any degree of accuracy.
It requires a very carefully conducted test by a skilled examiner
who is psychologically sensitive to specific issues, and is properly
interpreted. :

The CuAarRMAN. So each one of these attachments would add
even more of a reaction, I take it?

Dr. RasgiN, Yes, that is right. Each one of these would show
changes, and you would maybe see blood pressure changes, breath-
ing changes, and so on. And all of those can be produced by a vari-
ety of things, conditions, et cetera.

The Cuamman. All of those could be interpreted by a very
skilled examiner with a lot of experience.

Dr. Rasxin. A skilled examiner can do a very good job.

The CaarrmMan. You have indicated 85 percent accuracy. What if
you had just a 5- to 15-minute polygraph examination. How would
the accuracy percentage go? Would it go up or down?
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Dr. Baskin. Well, with a 5- to 15-minute polygraph examination,
there could be no chance of any kind of reliable result, and in fact,
im' truthful people, it may be less accurate than on someone who is
ying.

The CramrMAN. So literally, if you want to have an accurate ex-
amination, you have got to have a very good examiner who con-
ducts a rather lengthy examination of 2 hours or more, and you
have got to have an examiner who understands how to make an
appropriate analysis of the material that arises as a result of the
polygraph examination?

Dr. Raskin. That is right.

The Cuamman, And without an accurate correlation of all three,
it is very unlikely you are going to have a really accurate test?

Dr. Raskin. That is true.

The CHAIRMAN. Is there any other factor that might enter info
it? I have given you three broad categories, but is there anything
else you would put into that consideration? ;

Dr. Raskin, Yes. I would add to that, certainly, there is the prob-
lem of the context in which the test is conducted, and in the em-
ployment context, it tends to be coercive, and there ig little choice
of the examinee as to whether or not to take the test. That is quite
different, of course, from law enforcement investigation. So those
coercive elements, the pressure that is put on the individual, can
produce a higher rate of error and also be disruptive in terms of
the work environment.

The CaAmMAN. Just one more time. The examiner has to be a
quality examiner, very well-qualified, with a lot of experience. The
test, in order to be accurate, or at least to have that high degree of
accuracy, the 85 percent we are talking about, would have to be
conducted over an extensive period of time, actually measured in
hours, not minutes—am I correct in that?

Dr. Rasxin. Right.

The CHAIRMAN. And third, there has to be an effective analysis
of the data and the line drawings that literally, the polygraph ma-
chine comes up with; is that correct?

Dr. Rasgin. That is correct, Senator.

The CuairMAN. In addition to that, you have other extraneous
matters that also add to whether or not the polygraph examination
is an accurate examination.

Dr. Raskin. Yes, There are two things that T would like to add to
that. One is that the test should be specifically designed to assess a
person’s involvement in some past act; and second, vague lifestyle
kinds of questions which get into personal issues present substan-
tial problems. That is where I have a problem with some of the
amendments.

The CuarMAN. I see. What you did say, and I find it very in-
triguing, was if you have all three of those requisites are put to-
gether in an accurate and maximized process, still, if you only do
the 5- to 15-minute examination, those who do tell the truth might
be found more deceptive than those who do not?

Dr. Raskin. That is correct.

The CaHAIRMAN. So in other words, this really would be a means
of rteau‘); hurting a lot of people in an application for employment
context?
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Dr. Raskin. Yes, Senator. I think we are talking about 100,000 to
200,000 people a year at least, in this country——

The CramrMaN. Yes—I mentioned 50,000. I think that is a high
number of people. If you are talking 100,000 to 250,000 people a
year who might possibly be mistreated as a result of inadequate or
improperly administered or in some cases, really faulty polygraph
examinations, that is a pretty high thing.

Dr. Raskin. Yes, I think so.

The CHAIRMAN. That is one of the reagsons why I have cospon-
sored this bill. I do see some of the arguments that industry is
making, and they do have to have some methods, certainly in cer-
tain industries, to find out what they can do to protect the public
and even fellow workers and even the industry itself,

But there is a real question on tradeoffs here whether this is the
way to do it or not.

Dr. Raskin. I think what you are doing here with this bill is a
major step to improve the situation.

The CuAIRMAN. Well, the fact of the matter is if most businesses
really did what needed to be done, a 2-hour polygraph examination
for each person they wanted to test, including employees that they
are concerned about during the employment context, most of them
probably would not do it because of the expenses involved; is that
correct?

Dr. Rasgin. I think that is correct. Industry tends to pay $35 to
$50 for each of these tests, and there is no way they can get a
proper test from a qualified trained professional for that kind of a
fee.

The Cuamrman., What would you think a qualified trained profes-
sional’s test would range, if you could?

Dr. Raskin. Well, to do these properly, Federal standards, for ex-
ample, are no more than two examinations a day; and if you talk
about a highly trained person who is going to make a reasonably
good salary, you are talking about many times what industry is
paying now.

The CHAIRMAN. I remember when Senator DeConcini and I were
assigned by the Senate Judiciary Committee——and this will be my
last question, because I have run out of time—to go down to the
Bahamas and meet with Robert Vesco. Jack Anderson was with us,
and we administered a polygraph examination to him—we did not
do it, but a trained, very well-recognized polygraph examiner did.
He asked at the most, I think, four to six questions over what was
really a 3- to 4-hour polygraph examination—which, by the way,
Mr. Vesco passed, which was very interesting to us.

But I remember at that time, he said you could not ask a whole
variety of questions. You had to limit them, you had to know what
you were doing, and it had to be a very extensive process—which it
was, I was amazed at that. You are saying that would be a much
more accurate examination.

Dr. Raskin. Yes, Senator. Typically, three or four specific rele-
vant questions are included in a criminal investigation-type test,
and they are very specific.

The CaairMAN. Thank you. I have used my time.

Senator Kennedy,
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Senator KeNNEDY. What percent of the private sector has the
kind of competent and trained individuals to give these tests which
you think would result in accurate results?

Dr. Rasgin. Well, Senator, it is difficult to estimate that. In my
experience, I have been generally very disappointed in what I have
seen coming from those sources. So I would say if one out of three
or four examiners operating under those circumstances is reason-
ably trained and doing a good job, I would be surprised that it
would be that high.

Senator KENNEDY. And the competency affects both the nature of
the preliminary questions, and then I suppose it also is reflected in
the analysis of the results?

Dr. RasgiN. Yes, Senator. And also I think the lack of psychologi-
cal sophistication of these people, just in terms of conducting the
interview and being sensitive to the problems that that can
produce on the charts themselves is a major difficulty, and they do
not understand how to interpret these things when they see the
charts. That is why the American Psychological Association has
pointed that out as one of the major problems.

Senator Kennepy. Have you reviewed the kind of standard tests
that are being applied in terms of employment requirements?

Dr. Raskin. Yes, I have seen many examples of those.

Senator KENNEDY. And have you any comment that you would
like to make as to whether they can really do what they are in-
tended to do?

Dr. RaskiN. Yes. I think they are poorly designed to accomplish
the purposes that they want to accomplish. The questions tend to
be vague, difficult to answer for almost anybody; too many ques-
tions, too many personal issues, too many things which one could
not draw any conclusions whatsoever from, and yet they tend to
rely on these for some unknown reason.

Senator KENNEDY. Well, why do they structure it that way? Ob-
viously, I would imagine they would want to have competent exam-
iners and competent exams, competently interpreted.

Dr. Raskin. Well, Senator, I think there are two reasons. One is
that the people who employ polygraph examiners to do this, tend
to be business people who are experts in other areas, and they get
sold a bill of goods essentially by the polygraph people in terms of
how this magic technique is going to save them from all kinds of
problems.

The second thing is that when you include that many questions,
and you put tremendous pressure on individuals and say, “If you
do not admit every little thing that you are concerned about, you
are going to fail this test,” and then they make minor admissions
that almost anybody could make about having not paid for their
coffee at the coffee pot or something like that, they write all those
things down and report them to the employer and disqualify them
on that basis, particularly if they have other reasons to disqualify
them. So they find it a handy tool, and they use whatever little bit
of information they can get to accomplish their purposes.

Senator KexNeDY. That gets back to the friendly polygrapher or
the unfriendly polygrapher, and I suppose it would be fair to say
you probably ought to polygraph the polygrapher.

Dr. Rasxin. Yes, if the techniques were working well.
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Senator KenNeDY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CuairMaN. Thank you, Dr. Raskin. We appreciate your testi-
mony, and thanks for bringing the machine along and explaining it
in part to us. Thanks so much.

Dr. RasxiN. Thank you, Senator Hatch and Senator Kennedy.

The CuairRMAN. The first panel we are going to call will consist
of Mary Braxton, of Toano, VA, who is accompanied by her attor-
ney, Willafay McKenna. And of course, we are happy to welcome
William Wynn, president of the United Food and Commercial
Workers Union. Mr. Wynn is accompanied by Mr. Michael Tiner.

We are happy to welcome both of these witnesses to our commit-
tee.

We will begin with Ms. Braxton. Now, I understand you are a
little bit nervous, so you just relax. You are in good company, and
we do want to hear what you have to say, and we will just turn the
time over to you, Ms. Braxton.

STATEMENT OF MARY C. BRAXTON, TOANO, VA, ACCOMPANIED
BY WILLAFAY McKENNA, ESQ.; AND WILLIAM H. WYNN, PRESI-
DENT, UNITED FOOD AND COMMERCIAL WORKERS INTERNA-
TIONAL UNION, WASHINGTON, DC, ACCOMPANIED BY MICHAEL
TINER, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR OF GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS

Ms. BraxToN. Good morning. My name is Mary C. Braxton, and I
am from James City County, VA. I am here to tell the committee
about my experience with a polygraph examination.

When I was hired, I was required to sign a consent form which
said that I would take a polygraph test whenever my employer
wanted me to do so. The test I want to tell you about was given to
me in 1978 after I had worked for my employer for 5 years.

No one knew when tests would be given on that day in 1978. I
went to werk as usual without any idea that I would be tested. The
test results were good, as far as I knew, and I went back to work,
finished out the day and was off the next day.

On my day off, my manager called me and informed me that I
had to take another test. When I asked her why, she could not tell
me. She did tell me I had to pay for it. When I told her I would
take the test, but I was not going to pay, she said she was willing
to pay for it.

A friend of mine called me just after I talked with my manager.
She said she had to take another test that day, because during the
first test she had some medical problem. Before she could be retest-
ed, she had to go to the hospital and pay over $100 to get cleared
for the test. I took her to the hospital. We were both nervous about
the test, and she gave me a valium, which I took about 10 minutes
before I went in.

The examiner asked me, “Did I test you yesterday?”’

I told him, “Yes, but my manager told me to come in and be re-
tested today.”

He called the manager, and after that he went about testing me
again. Before he hooked me up, he went over some questions, like
my name, whether 1 worked for the employer, how long I had
worked there, and what was my position. He also asked me ques-
tions about whether I had ever stolen, or if I knew of anyone who




88

had. He did not write anything down, and I am not sure now
whether he asked me all these questions before he hooked me up
or while I was on the machine.

After the test, he looked puzzled and said something like, “Are
you sure this is it?”’ or “Is this ali?”’ I felt like he was not satisfied
with the way the test had come out.

He asked me some questions about money at the pottery, and I
told him that I sometimes found money when I swept the floor. We
had a cup over the register, and when we found money on the
floor, we would put it there for anyone who needed some extra
change for cokes or things.

He then wrote up a statement saying that I had stolen $5 or $10
from the pottery. I refused to sign it. He got mad and threw the
papers across the desk and onto the floor. At that point I got very
nervous and wondered what in the world was going on. I was still
doing 100 shakes a minute—as I am doing now. He would not test
me again if I would not sign the paper. I agreed to sign the paper if
he would give me another test, and the test would clear me. He re-
tested me—it lasted about 5 minutes or less, because he went
through the questions real fast. I spent no more than 20 minutes
with the examiner that day.

After that, he showed my “confession” to my employer. He did
not show them the test results. I had reported back to my building
and was informed later that I had no job.

One of the employees walked up to me and stated that he stole
ever;}r1 tday, and he had taken the test, too, but had not gotten
caught.

I felt betrayed, because I had built myself up on the job and had
worked hard for my employer, and zll of a sudden everything was
gone. I was branded as a thief. I could not face the world, my
friends, and my kids. Wher I told my kids, they felt bad about me
being fired, and they could not understand because they said,
‘“Mama, you don’t steal.”

They had a rough time in school, too, after that because other
kids said that their mother had been fired because she stole.

My friends were supportive. They came by and told me I should
fight the Pottery on this. I did not talk to people other than my
friends and family about it, because it was too painful. I cried
many nights about it. I went to a doctor and got some pills to help
me,

One day, about 2 weeks later, I just put it in my mind that I had
to go and look for a job. While I was applying for a job, I told the
owrner about what had happened to me, and he told me that he had
heard about it. That made me feel bad, because I did not get the
jrb, and because someone in the community knew about it, and I
thought a lot of people must have been talking about it.

I applied for a number of jobs, but no one would hire me. I final-
ly went to the unemployment office. I did not think I would get
any benefits, but I did. The Pottery appealed the unemployment
decision, and I went to Legal Aid. They helped me win again, and
they told me that I might sue the Pottery and the polygraph exam-
ination company. I won my case against the polygraph examiner
gnd his company. And it took a number of years to live the story

own.
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Now, if I have to look for a job, I tell the employer what hap-
pened to me and that I will not take a polygraph test. If the test is
required, I do not want the job. So far that has worked well for me.

I want to thank the committee for letting me tell my story. I will
be happy to answer any questions.

The CramrMmaN. Thank you, Ms. Braxton.,

Let us turn to Mr. Wynn before we ask questions.

Mr. Wynn, we are happy to welcome you to the committee, and
we will turn the time over to you.

Senator KENNEDY. Mr. Chairman, I too want to welcome both of
our witnesses here—Ms. Braxton, for your testimony. It is always
difficult to raise these kinds of questions, and it is enormously
helpful to our committee. We want to thank you very much.

And I want to welcome Bill Wynn, who has spent a great deal of
time on this issue, as you know, Mr. Chairman, a great deal of
analysis. He has had very important experience in this area, and
his testimony will be very helpful to us.

Bill, I am glad to see you.

Mr. WyNN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

My name is William H. Wynn. I am international president of
the United Food and Commercial Workers International Union,
f;f;]_?‘L—CIO. On my left is Mike Tiner, director of Government af-
airs.

The UFCW represents 1.3 million members throughout 700 local
unions in the United States and Canada. The UFCW and its local
unions have contracts with tens of thousands of employers
throughout the food processing, retail sales, leather and shoe man-
ufacturing, and other industries.

I appreciate the opportunity to appear today to present the views
of the labor movement on the widespread use and abuse of so-
called lie detectors in the workplace.

With the committee’s permission, I would like to briefly summa-
rize my thoughts on this problem and submit my written statement
in its entirety for the record.

For a variety of reasons, American business managers are turn-
ing increasingly to the use of several pseudoscientific devices in
their attempts to ferret out potentially dishonest employees. Avail-
able data puts the number of so-called lie detector tests at more
than 2 million each year, more than four times the number given
just 10 years ago.

The committee will undoubtedly hear from polygraph adherents
tgag the use of lie detectors is essential in combatting internal
theft.

Theft by those within the organization can hurt, even cripple a
business. It cheats honest workers out of the fruits of their labors
and must be combated by both workers and management together,
using all reasonable means available.

But the true extent of the losses due to employee theft is in
doubt. Previously congressional testimony put the annual loss at
between $15 and $50 billion. Yet a 1982 study conducted for the
Justme Department by the National Institute of Justice concluded
that ¢ approx1mat1ons of employee theft seriousness to society are
at best educated guesses.’
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The same Reagan administration study estimated that securities
fraud, corporate kickbacks, embezzlement, and insurance fraud cost
businesses three times more than employee pilferage. And more
than one-half of the losses attributable to “employee theft” result-
ed from shoplifting.

Placing employee theft in perspective with other forms of busi-
ness loss also raises considerable doubt as to what constitutes “rea-
sonable means” for controlling these losses.

Raising “employee theft” as a justification for using polygraph
examinations puts a price tag on the Bill of Rights.

Polygraph proponents believe that if they can raise the price
high enough, Congress will overlook how so-called lie detectors per-
vert our principles of due process.

If they truly believed that their machines prevent losses, then
they would be here urging the Congress to mandate polygraph ex-
aminations of corporate officers and directors in order to curb kick-
backs, embezzlement, and securities and insurance fraud; or, seek-
ing approval to force customers to submit to lie detector tests
before they shop. Indeed, they might even contend that polygraphs
have a role in debates between political candidates so that the
wéoting public would be able to choose the more “truthful” candi-

ate,

The CuAIRMAN. Let us not go that far here, now, [Laughter.]

Mr. Wenn. I agree.

But not even the brashest polygraph apologist would propose any
of the above.

No—they nominate workers and potential workers for the humil-
iation of being forced to submit to the 20th century equivalent of
the dunking stool.

Polygraphing employees is neither the proper nor the best way
for employers to reduce their losses. The National Institute of Jus-
tice study on employee theft made some important conclusions re-
garding how best to combat the problem, and I quote:

More importantly to companies interested in reducing theft and counterproduc-
tive behavior is a sensitivity to the perceptions and attitudes of the work force. In

short, we found that those employees who felt their employers were genuinely con-
cerned with workers’ best interests reported the least theft and deviance.

The study further concluded, and I quote:

We found that applying the law enforcement model to theft does not work very
well. For example, assessing previous theft activity outside the work setting by
using polygraph exams has little relevance to future workplace behavior.

In short, Mr. Chairman, the best way to control these losses is
through good employment practices. We strongly believe that poly-
graph testing is not a good employment practice by anyone’s defini-
tion,

There is a tendency to focus on the abuse associated with poly-
graph testing. There are documented cases of it being used for in-
tentional race discrimination. There are sensational cases in which
sexual misconduct occurs during examination and the intrusive
nature of many of the questions asked, ranging from sexual activi-
ty questions to those dealing with political or union beliefs.

These violations of workers’ fundamental rights are an affront to
basic human dignity. But the most pervasive abuse is that the ma-
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chine mislabels innocent people as liars. Both employers and em-
ployees are hoodwinked into believing the machine can distinguish
truth from deception, and deception from nervousness, anxiety,
fear or intimidation.

In an attempt to inform the public about the real limitations of
the polygraph, the American Psychological Association recently
and unanimously adopted a resolution stating that polygraphs are
unreliable.

In State after State, the polygraphers try to divert attention
from the real problem—the machines just do not work. In some
States, they have successfully convinced legislators that the poly-
graph problems will be solved by licensing statutes, or statutes
which prohibit asking certain questions. But the use of polygraphs
continues to increase, and the number of workers wrongfully
denied employment opportunities continues to climb.

Mr. Chairman, the use of polygraphs on workers is the abuse.
The testing procedure is based on fear and implemented through
intimidation. It is a psychological rubber hose which has no place
in today’s workplace.

For a moment, put yourself in the position of the worker. You
apply for a job, and everything goes well. You are told the job is
yours, but first you have to pass a lie detector test. You have noth-
ing to hide and want the job, so you agree. You take the test and
then are informed that you failed. You are a “liar,” unfit for em-
ployment.

This is the saddest irony of the process. You told the truth in the
test, but were branded a ‘liar.” Now, when you apply for any other
job, how do you answer the question: “Have you ever failed a poly-
graph examination?”’

I have personal knowledge that through sheer intimidation, some
polygraph exams result in confessions of theft or other undisclosed
information when there was none. But so would the rack and
thumbscrew. Yet, none of these devices are appropriate in today’s
workplace.

It is time to give today’s workers the dignity and self-respect
they deserve in employment.

Mr. Chairman, the Congress has a history of setting uniform
workplace standards for American workers. I urge the committee
and the Congress to act expeditiously to ban the use of lie detectors
in private sector employment by enacting Senate bill 1815.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, we do not condone theft, nor do we con-
done lies. As Mark Twain said: “When in doubt, tell the truth.”
And the truth is that lie detectors do not always tell the truth. The
truth is, employers who require the tests are not always truthful
about the reasons for the test.

The truth is that workers’ lives have been ruined by half-truths,
and only after it is too late was it discovered that someone got
ahold of the wrong half.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, let me take this opportunity to thank
you personally and Senator Kennedy for your sponsorship of S.
1815 and your leadership to correct this abuse of workers’ rights.

The CuairmaN. Thank you, Bill. We appreciate having you here.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Wynn and responses to questions
submitted by Senator Quayle follow:]
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STATEMENT OF WILLIAM H, WYNN
INTERNATIONAL PRESIDENT
UNITED FOOD AND COMMERCIAL WORKERS INTERNATIONAL UNION
BEFORE THE COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES
UNITED STATES SENATE
APRIL 23, 1986

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the Committee, for
inviting me to testify on the use and abuse of so-called "lie-detectors"
in the workplace. My name is William H. Wynn, and I am the
International President of the United Food and Commercial Workers
International Union (AFL-CIO).

The UFCW has some 1.3 million members organized in 700 local
unions throughout the United States and Canada. 'The UFOW and its local
unions have contracts with tens of thousands of employers throughout the
food processing, retail sales, leather and shoe manufacturing and other
industries,

I come to this hearing strongly supporting legislation to ban
the use of intimidating, intrusive and imaccurate "lie detector” tests
from america's workplaces.

My statement is divided into four parts, Part I deals with the
employment and law enforcement use of polygraphs. Part IY gives an
overview of federal legislative efforts to prohibit or limit polygqraph
uge, and also reviews the current status of state limitations ang
prohibitions, Rart III is a survey of the field and laboratory studies
conducted on the validity of polygraph testing, and Part IV reviews the
growing use and abuse of other sorths of so-called "lie-detectors" —

the voice analyzers.

Willilam H. Wynp Jarry Menapace United Food & Commerclal Workers
Intetnational ! International Internationa! Unlon, AFL-CIO & CLC
Pregdent Secretary-Treasurer 1775 K Streel. NW

(2558 Washington. 0.C. 20006
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I. USE OF THE POLYGRAPH

Introduction

The polygraph is the result of a combination of devices
invented for medical and scientific purposes. The principal
components of the standard polygraph (the blood pressure cuff,
pneumatic chest tube, and galvanic skin response indicator) were
invented to further medical knowledge and facilitate medical
diagnoses. Their inventors claimed nothing more than that their
devices could measure certain physiological actions.

In 1895, however, an Italian psychiatrist and criminologist
named Cesare Lombroso claimed he could detect a lie by measuring
the changes in a person's blood pressure (Lombroso, incidentally,
also claimed "criminal types" could be distinguished by certain
physical characteristics, including the shape of the skull).
Others followed Lombroso's lead, and by 1926 the basic polygraph
was complete.

The standard polygraph has three parts: a blood pressure
cuff, a galvanic skin response indicator, and a pneumatic chest
tube. The blood pressure cuff is attached to a person's upper arm
to record changes in blood pressure.. The galvanic skin response
indicator measures changes in the skin's electrical conductivity,
which increases when a person perspires. It consists of two
electrodes which are attached to the index and second fingers of
one hand. The pneumatic chest tube is strapped around & person's
chest to measure changes in breathing pattern. Other components
are sometimes added to the standard polygraph. For example, some
polygraphs include a pneumatic tube which is stretched around a
person's throat to gauge swallowing, contractions of the throat,
and voice muscle tension. Some of the most "sophisticated"
polygraphs can be connected to chairs with seats and arm rests
wired to detect muscle pressure and body movements.

61-532 0 - 86 - 4
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The use of polygraphs has quadrupled in the last ten years.
Americans are subjected to over two million polygraph examinations
every year, and the vast majority of those examinations are
administered to workers and job applicants. The growing problem
of polygraph and other so-called "lie detector" testing has been
treated as 'a constitutional issue, a privacy issue, and a civil
rights issue. But the single most common use of the polygraph is
in employment, and the problem has become, first and foremost, one
of employment opportunities. Polygraphs have become vehicles for
employee intimidation and for screening out employees of political
or union beliefs different from those of a particular manager.
Jobs are too important, and in today's economy too scarce, to
allow an inaccurate machine to dictate the employment fate of
hundreds of thousands of Americans. It is time for an outright
prohibition of these inaccurate and intrusive machines from the
workplace.

Employment Use

Though the Constitution and the courts protect American
citizens against polygraph machines in the hands of law
enforcement officials, American workers enjoy no protection by the
Federal Government against polygraph machines in the hands of
private employers. As a result, private employers are responsible
for more polygraph examinations every year than either criminal
justice investigators or the Federal Government. (Office of
Technology Assessment, O.T.A., Study, p. 23).

Polygraphs are used by a variety of businesses. But they are
particularly popular in businesses where the risk of theft and
fraud are high and employee turnover is high. (O.T.A. Study, p.
25). For example, banks and investment firms, mail order houses,
discount shops, restaurants, clothing and shoe stores,
supermarkets and department stores are all heavy users of
polygraphs because employees in those businesses handle large sums
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of money. In a survey of four-hundred major U.S. corporations,
Belt and Holden of the Wichita State University College of
Business Administration found that fifty percent of the commercial
banks and fifty percent of the retailers that responded to their
survey reported using polygraphs, and these businesses are also
more likely to test all job applicants and employees instead of
just a sampling. (Belt and Holden, p. 86).

The 1list of businesses that subject their employees to
polygraph examinations covers the whole spectrum of American
business. Electronic and chemical companies use polygraphs
because they produce expensive products and worry about industrial
espionage. Drug and liquor manufacturers, hospitals and doctors’
offices use polygraphs to prevent the theft of narcotics, alcohol,
and other federally regulated products. Every type of business
has found a use for polygraphing employees: copper refiners,
rubber manufacturers, nursing homes, public utilities, delivery
comﬁanies, steel producers, freight movers, meat packers, and food
and oil ptocessors.

Belt and Holden found that 34.5% of the companies that
reported using the polygraph use it in periodic surveys of
employee honesty, and 34.5% use polygraphs for employment
application verification. OFf the companies that reported using
polygraphs, 89% wuse them 1in cases of specific thefts or other
irreqularities.

One of the most disturbing aspects of the use of polygraphs
by employers is the unlimited range of guestions employees are
expected to answer when they are strapped to a machine. Employees
and Jjob applicants who have undergone polygraph examinations have

"been asked about family problems, levels of job satisfaction,

sexual preferences, whether the employee has ever been tempted to
steal, intended length of stay on the 3job; personal finances,
drinking habits, sexual activities, political beliefs, and marital
relations. (O.T.A. Study, p. 32). Many unions have reported
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cases in which polygraphs have been used to quiz employees on
their union activities, in violation of federal labor 1law.
Polygraphs may alsc be used to force employees to inform on their
fellow employees and to discriminate on the basis of race and sex.
{0.7.A. Study, p. 31).

One person's testimony before the Labor-Management
Subcommittee of the House Committee on Education and Labor shows
how employers can use the polygraph to explore the private lives
of their employees and prospective employees:

During the test, he asked me if 1I'd ever stolen
from an employer and what the dollar value was. He
asked me questions, if I had sex with my wife the night
before. And I told him that was none of his business.
He just said, "Just answer yes or no." He asked me if I
had a girlfriend, and I again told him that I didn't
think it was any of his business. And he was getting a
little bit mad at me for not just answering yes cr no,
and he began telling me again, "just answer the
questions yes or no."

And so he asked me also if I liked extramarital
gex, and I again told him this was none of his business.
Before he could jump in and interrupt me and tell me
just to answer yes or no, I told him, "Well, I guess I
don't have a girlfriend, so I guess I'm not involved in
extramarital sex!" His attitude was a little hostile.

And he told me that it was up to him whether I was
hired or not at Coors Co., and that got my dander up...

When I finished the test, I felt degraded, and I
was disqusted and mad and just darn glad to be off it,
And I also told him that he'd never get me in one of
those things again. He won't. (Haze, Vol. III, 40).
{Pressures In Today's Workplace, pp. 16-17).

Unfortunately, imany workers and job seekers feel compelled to
answer all of the polygraph examiner's questions because they know
that refusal to answer a question (or refusal to take the
examination at all) can mean the loss of a job.

Some of the reasons employers give for using polygraphs to
screen job applicants are:
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To verify the truth of employment ‘applications

To eliminate potential claims for unemployment insurance,
workmen's compensation and disability benefits

To reduce employee turnover

To screen out potential thieves

To prevent industrial espionage

To reveal undetected crimes

Employers who use the polygraph for on-going surveillance of

their employees give these reasons for doing so:

To keep workers honest

To promote better employer-employee relations

To rehabilitate valued employees whose larceny could otherwise
cost them their jobs

To increase savings and provide larger employee benefits

To lower the cost of bonding employees

To protect innocent employees

To screen out misfits

Employers who use the polygraph claim they need it to combat
employee theft., Even well-meaning employers have been duped into
believing that the polygraph is a fast, cheap and easy solution of
their problems. However, according to the Congressional Office of
Technology Assessment, there do not appear to be any formal cost-
benefit analyses which show the use of polygraphs reduces employee
crime, and no research has been done on the predictive validity of
the .polygraph. (O.T.A. Study, p. 31). In addition, a
comprehensive examination of employee theft by John P. Clark of
the University of Minnesota and Richard C. Hollinger, conmissioned
by the U.S. Department of Justice's National Institute of Justice,
concluded: "...assessing previous theft activity outside of the
work setting (by using polygraph exams) has Llittle relevance to
future workplace hehavior. However, checking on one's previous
pattern of employment history and dedication to a former employer
are probably much better indicators." (Clark and Hollinger, p.
38).

Estimates of employee theft (which are used to justify use of
the polygraph) vary widely, and seem to depend more on the motives
of the estimators than on any objective collection and analysis of
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credible data. The National Retail Merchants Association, for
example, claims that employees in their member ccmpanies alone
steal forty billion dollars every year from their employers,
("Business Buys the Lie Detector," p. 101). However, the United
States Department of Commerce estimated that “"inventory shrinkage"
(used as a measure of all crimes against business) for all
businesses totaled $26.2 billion in 1976. (Clark and Hollinger,
p. 4). Inventory shrinkage, however, represents all inventory
losses to business, and employee theft is only one of many sources
of inventory shrinkage. As Clark and Hollinger point out:

. « .even if one can arrive at an exact inventory
shrinkage figure (usually expressed as a percent of
total sales), the proportion of the figure which |is
attributable solely to employee theft remains
intertwined with other confounding sources of loss.
Factors such as clerical and billing errors,
conventional thefts and shoplifting also contribute to
the total inventory shrinkage level., Most inventory
control experts will privately admit that parceling out
the effect of employee theft from these other
alternative sources of shrinkage virtually has been an
impossible task. (Id., pp. 4 and 6).

The Congressional Office of Technology Assessment cites an
estimate of ten billion dollars for "internal crime" 1in private
industry annually, (0.T.A. Study, p. 31). But even that figure
may exaggerate the extent of employee theft, since "internal
crime" presumably encompasses other acts as well. Bmerican
Management Associations estimates that employee pilferage probably
ranges from five to ten billion dollars a year. (Clark and
Hollinger, p. 5). But none of these figures represent anything
more than mere gquesstimates, and those who wish to justify
polygraphing employees have more reason than others to exaggerate
the figures. As Clark and Hollinger point out: "Despite the fact
that employee theft is generally viewsd as a  problem of
significant consequence, little reliable data exist regarding the
phenomenon. The economic impact figures. . .seldom go beyond the
level of alarmist rhetoric." (Id., p. 6).
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Employers use the polygraph because they believe it is
cheaper and faster than other methods of checking employment
applications or controlling employee theft. The polygraph may be
a dreaded machine to American workers, but to their employers it
is  simply a tool of convenience. According to Belt and Holden's
survey of major U.S. Corporations, polygraph users rated
efficiency first and moral or ethical considerations last among
their reasons for using the polygraph. (O0.T.A. Study, p. 31). In
contrast, those corporations which do not use polygraphs cited
moral or ethical implications, validity and reliability
considerations, cost, and the belief that polygraphs are
unnecessary and inappropriate in the business setting, as their
reasons for not using the polygraph, (Belt and Holden, p. 86).

s

Companies which use polygraphs on their employees are looking
for a "quick fix." The problems which they hope to solve by
resorting to the polygraph could be addressed through less
objectionable (and probably more effective) means which would
benefit both employers and employees. Clark and Hollinger suggest
that factors such as fairness in employer-employee relations,
ethical behavior by higher management, adequacy of communication,
recognition of quality performance, and competence of supervisors
may reduce theft among employees. (Clark and Hollinger, p. 25).

It 1is clearly possible to run a profitable business, even a
retail business, without resorting to the polygraph -- J.C. Penney
and Sears, Roebuck are among the many which do not use polygraphs,
because they know it is possible and preferable to make employment
decisions and protect company assets by using less objectionable
methods. (Pressure in Today's Workplace, pp. 18-19).

As Clark and Hollinger point out:

More importantly to companies interested in
reducing employee theft and counterproductive behavior
is a sensitivity to the perceptions and attitudes of the
workforce. . . . In short, we found that those
employees who felt that their employers were genuinely




100 :

concerned with the workers' best interests reported the
least theft and deviance. When employees felt exploited
by the company or their supervisors (who represent the
company in the eyes of the -employees), we were not
surprised to find employees most involved in correcting
this perception of inequity or injustice by acts against
the organization. (Clark and Hollinger, p. 36).

Employers who need to protect company assets can effectively
do so without the polygraph througl: a variety of means including:

good recordkeeping

attractive discounts for company products

a healthy organizational climate

loss prevention systems that protect assets without abusing
employees

good management

senior management that is honest in its dealings with both
employees and customers.

Likewise, employers can make effective employment decisions
with careful interviewing  procedures, clearly stated job
requirements, and testing for specific job skills and talents.
(Pressure  in Today's Workplace, p. 19). Polygraphs are not an

evil of necessity; they are simply convenient.

Law enforcement Use

Law enforcement agencies were among the first to wuse the
polygraph, and to this day one of the major uses of the polygraph
is for investigations by law enforcement agencies and private
security forces in specific allegations of criminal acts. In
these situations a polygraph 1is typically used only after a
preliminary investigation has narrowed down a list of suspects,
and it is used to question suspects about a specific incident or
issue, (O.T.A. Study, p. 97). Typical cases in which polygraphs
are used by law enforcement agencies include rape, kidnapping, and
alleged illegal conduct by public officials. (Id., p. 25).

Courts have imposed restrictions on the use of polygraphs by
law enforcement agencies, however, to protect individual
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constitutional rights. For example, a law enforcement agency
cannot legally require a person to take a polygraph examination,
and as a rule, the information gathered from an examination cannot
be used as evidence in a judicial proceeding unless both the
defendant and the prosecution agree -- and in some courts, not
even then. (Pressures in Today's Workplace, p. 15).

II. FEDERAL AND STATE POLYGRAPH LEGISLATION

Federal Legislation

From the 93rd Congress through the present, over forty bills
have been introduced relating to the use of polygraphs. Most of
the bills seeking a prohibition of polygraph use have done so
couched in terms of constitutional rights and protection against
the invasion of privacy. As a result, these bills invariably have
been referred to the Judiciary Committee, often with joint
referral to the Education and Labor Committee in the House. Many
of these .bills have sought to prohibit both Federal and private
sector use, with a variety of exemptions for national security
agencies and contractors.

By the 96th Congress, the proponents of private sector use of
polygraphs began introducing "regulatory" legislation, designed to
curb the -abuse but not the use of polygraphs. By limiting the
types of questions allowed, prescribing procedures and safegquards,
and granting 1limited ‘"rights" to those subjected to the tests,
proponents of the polygraph hoped to legitimize the use of '"lie
detectors" in the workplace.

In the 97th Congress, polygraph proponents went a step
further by pushing a bill not only limiting the questions asked
and prescribing the procedures, but also prescribing a minimal
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requirement that cardiovascular, respiratory, and galvanic skin
responses be recorded, and prohibiting "surreptitious"
examinations. These additional requirements were desingned to
outlaw the fast-growing use of "voice analyzers", which compete
with the polygraph. The voice-stress analyzer (VSA) and its
progeny purport to detect truth or deception from "micro-tremors"
in the voice. By requiring the three physiological measurements
and forbidding surreptitious testing, the polygraphers were in
effect trying to bau the competition.

In 1977 and 1978, the Senate Judiciary Committee held four
days of hearings on Senator Bayh's "Polygraph Control and Civil
Liberties Protection Act™ (S. 1845). The Committee printed a 653
page report (GPO stock #052-070-04772-1) on the hearings. The
statements of the witnesses and the content of the exhibits give a
clear indication of the parameters of the debate, and the casts
supporting and opposing the polygraph. The practitioners and
frequent procurers of such services defended the accuracy of the
devices and justified their use as essential "to curb employee
theft. The opponents condemned the devices as intrusive,
intimidating, ineffective and inaccurate, and violative of
citizens' civil liberties.

It is only recently, however, that legislation to stop the
use and abuse of polygraphs in the workplace has had any real
prospect for success in Congress. S. 1815, the Polygraph
Protection Act, which is the subject of today's hearing, and H.R.
1524, 1its companion bill in the House, have both received the
bipartisan support necessary to move expeditiously through the
legislative process.

S. 1815, introduced by Senator Orrin G. Hatch (the Chairman
of the Labor and Human Resources Committee) and Senator Edward M.
Kennedy (Ranking Democrat on the Committee), would prevent the
denial of employment opportunities by prohibiting an insiduous
employment practice that wrongfully denies job opportunities to
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tens of thousands of workers every year. S. 1815 would forbid
private sector employers to require, request, suggest, permit or
cause an employee or job applicant to submit to a polygraph test
for any reason.

S. 1815 is narrowly and reasonably drawn, and applies only to
private sector employers involved in or affecting interstate
commerce. The bill exempts employees of the United States
Government, and the governments of states, cities and their
political subdivisions. §. 1815 would in no way impede the use of
polygraph tests by law enforcement officers. It also exempts
personnel of contractors of the Department of Defense with access
to classified information.

H.R. 1524, the companion to S. 1815, introduced by
Representative Pat Williams of Montana, was approved by the House
of Representatives on March 12, by a vote of 236-176. Like S.
1815, H.R. 1524 exempts governmental employers. It also allows
the use of polygraph tests for national defense and national
security purposes. However, H.R. 1524 exempts private sector
employers who claim special needs for polygraph tests, such as
drug manufacturers and distributors; various security services;
public utilities; children's day care centers; and nursing homes.

While I strongly support H.R. 1524 as a whole, I believe its
various exemptions for private . sector employers are unwise and
unnecessary. The polygraph is an inaccurate, intrusive and
intimidating device which has no proper role to play in America's
workplaces. Businesses that use the device do not really need to
do so. Twenty-one states already ban or restrict the use of
polygraphs in employment, and yet employers are still able to run
profitable businesses and hire honest and capable employees in
those states. Jobs are too important, and in today's economy too
scarce, to be lost to the polygraph machine, regardless of which
industry wishes to use it.




&0

-

104

=13~

State Legislation

Massachusetts was the first state in the union to ban
compulsory pelygraphing in the workplace by providing in 1959
that: "No employer shall require or subject an employee to any
lie detector test as a condition of employment or continued
employment" (Annotated Laws of Massachusetts, Chap. 149, Sec.
19B). (Por a summary of all the state statutes which ban or
restrict the use of polygraphs in employment, including the
current Massachusetts law, see Appendix A of this document).
During the following ten years other states followed
Massachusetts' 1lead and enacted varying forms of of legislation
designed to protect workers and job applicants from the polygraph
and other forms of so-called "lie detectors": California (1963);
Oregon (1963); Alaska (1964); Rhode Island (1964); Hawaii (1965);
Washington (1965); Delaware (1966); Maryland (1966); New Jersey
(1966); Connecticut (1967); and Pennsylvania (1969).

Today, the use of "lie detectors" in the workplace is banned
or restricted by statute in twenty-two states plus the District of
Columbia, State statutes generally seek to protect employees  and
applicants for employment from being required to take lie detector
examinations. But half the states which ferbid an employer to
require a lie detector examination allow an employer to solicit or
request the same examination:

California Oregon
Hawaii Pennsylvania
Idaho Rhode Island
Iowa Vermont
Maryland Washirngton
Montana

California, for example, forbids an employer to "demand or
require” a lie detector examination, but says nothing that affects
employers who would "merely" request such a test -- allowing an
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employer the right to pressure employees and job applicants with
the implicit thieat of the loss of employment for those who refuse
to avail themselves of the opportunity to take the test. For
example, an employer can - tell his employees that they are
suspected of stealing but they will not be fired if they can prove
their innocence by some means, such as by taking a polygraph
examination.

Other states have forbidden employers to either require or
request employees and prospective employees to take 1lie detector

examinations:
Alaska Minnesota
Connecticut New Jersey
Delaware New York
Maine West Virginia
Massachusetts Wisconsin
. Michigan

.However, even these states allow employees and job applicants
to "voluntarily" take lie detector examinations. Undoubtedly the
drafters of these laws felt it would only be fair to allow
employees and Jjob applicants to prove their innocence by
submitting to lie detector examinations. Unfortunately for these
"volunteers,” the polygraph can be as 1likely to condemn an
innocent and truthful person as it is to clear him (see Section
III of this testimony for a discussion of studies which show the
false positive rate of the polygraph may be as high as fifty
percent).

These state statutes speak eloguently of the desire of state
.legislators to protect employees and those who seek employment
from the indignities and dangers of so-called "lie detectors."
But these state prohibitions and restrictions are inherently
inadequate. Many employers skirt state law by simply hiring in a
neighboring state with no restrictions, and then "transferring"
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the employees into the state which has lie detector restrictions.
As long as neighboring states allow job seekers to be polygraphed,
applicants for employment can simply be required to cross a nearby
state border to submit to what their own state forbids. Chain
stores which operate in more than one state find it particularly
easy to evade these state laws. This simple circumvention of
state laws can only be stopped with Federal 1legislation.
Otherwise, employers who are intent on subjecting their employees
and prospective employees to polygraphs and other "lie detectors"
will continue to find it is a simple and inexpensive proposition
to evade the law merely by crossing state borders.

Thirty-one states have imposed various licensing requirements
for polygraphers, - either as the sole legislative "protection"
against abuse, or in conjunction with other restrictive statutes:

Alabama Montana
Arizona Nebraska
Arkansas Nevada
California New Mexicou
Florida North Carolina
Georgia North Dakota
Illinois Cklahoma
Indiana Oregon

Iowa South Carolina
Kentucky South Dakota
Louisiana Tennessee
Maine Texas
Massachusetts Utah

Michigan Vermont
Mississippi Virginia

West Virginia

However, granting formal legal recognition in the form of
state licenses to individuals who ply their trade in a field where
validity is so seriously in doubt raises serious concerns about
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the role of governments in 1legitimizing a very questionable
employment practice.

Licensing laws are counterproductive if the goal of
legislators is to protect citizens from abuse at the hands of "lie
detectors." Licensing requirements cannot ensure the validity of
the examinations. The dangers of "lie detectors” result from much
more than the qualifications of the individuals who administer the
tests. The danger, and the irony, of polygraph licensing statutes
is that they legitimize the machines, their operators and the
entire pseudo-scientific process of "lie detecting." The result
of this erroneous and misquided legitimation is an increased use
of these "lie detectors." A survey reported in Personnel Journal

in February, 1978, makes the point succinctly:

Among all firms surveyed there is a substantially
greater proportion of firms wusing the polygraph in
states which legally prescribe licensing and training
requirements for polygraph examiners than there is in
states which do not regulate the practice in any way.
Purthermore, there is a greater tendency for firms in
regulated states to require (as oppose to request) the
tests as a condition of employment or continued
employment than exists in states where such regulation
has not been effected.

Thus licensing statutes thwart the best intentions of their
supporters. They begin as efforts to protect people and yet
result in even greater abuse. The 1legislative histories in
several states show legislators first tried to eliminate the
abuses in employment by requiring the licensing of operators. But
problems persisted and legislators passed even more restrictive
statutes. Statistics indicate the abuse of polygraphs in
employment has worsened, not improved, despite well-intentioned
statutes in several states. The - time has come for outright

Pederal prohibition of this abusive employment practice.
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III. VALIDITY

Polygraph "validity" is the extent to which the polygraph can
accurately detect truth or deception. 1In other words, "validity"
is the measure of whether the polygraph can do what its proponents
claim it can do.

There are basically two types of validity studies: "Field"
studies and "laboratory" studies. Field studies of polygraph
validity are studies of actual cases in which polygraph
examinations have been administered {usually to criminal
suspects), and the researcher has no experimental control over the
circumstances in which the crime or other event happens. In most
field studies of polygraph validity the polygraph examiner's
decisions are compared to a subsequent determination of guilt or
innocence (such as a judicial decision or a confession), in order
to determine whether theée polygraph examiner's decision = was
correct. This is probably the greatest weakness of field studies:
the subsequent decisions of guilt or innocence may be wrong
because courts may release guilty individuals, convict innocent
people, dismiss cases for lack cf evidence, and accept guilty
pleas that result from plea bargaining. ({O.T.A. Study, p. 39).

Laboratory studies of polygraph validity, on the other hand,
use field methods of polygraphy, but in simulated and controlled
situations in which the researcher sets up a mock "crime" and
assigns “guilt" or ‘“innocence" with the c¢ollaboration of the
polygraph examinees. (0.T.A. Study, p. 61). The weakness of such
laboratory studies is that the mock "crimes" do not  present the
"guilty" subject with any serious consequences for being "caught"
by the polygraph, and thus the mock "criminals" may not display
the same emotional reactions found in real criminals or liars.
(Taylor, p. 241).

Considering the extent to which polygraphs are used by
private employers, government, and law enforcement agencies,
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surprisingly little serious research has been done on polygraph
validity, particularly as polygraphs are used by business. The
results of polygraph validity studies vary widely, depending on
the methodology wused, the motives of the researchers, and many
other factors. It would be impossible to assign any single number
as the single and correct validity level of the polygraph. The
best way to understand the validity of the polygraph is to review
and analyze several studies as a whole.

Laboratory Studies

1. 1In 1975 two researchers from the University of Utah named
Barland and Raskin conducted a study of polygraph wvalidity
involving seventy-two student volunteers. A mock "crime" was set
up involving the thgft of a valuable object or a small sum of
money. Half the students were assigned a "guilty" condition and
the other half were assigned an ‘"innocent" condition. Each
student was then administered a polygraph examination.

The result was that 35% of the polygraph examinations were
inconclusive and 12% were incorrect. of the incorrect
examinations, two~thirds were false positives (that is, two-thirds
were "innocent" subjects classified as guilty by the polygraph)
and one-third were false negatives (that 1is, one-third were
"guilty" subjects classified as innocent by the polygraph). Only
about half (53%) of the test subjects were correctly identified by
the polygrapher. (O.T.A. Study, pp. 655-66).

2., In 1978 an extensive validity study by Podlesny and
Raskin indicated that behavioral observations alone were more
effective than the polygraph in correctly identifying ‘'guilty"
subjects. This study required polygraphers to make decisions of
guilt or innocence based on visual observation of the test
subjects, without using the polygraph. Visual observations alone

produced these results: a) among the "guilty" subjects, 86% were
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correctly classified; b) among the "innocent" subjects 48% were
correctly classified. The polygraph, on the other hand, produced
these overall results: 10% inconclusive; 10% incorrect (four-
fifths false negatives and one-fifth false positives); and 80%
correct. Thus, in correctly identifying "quilty" subjects, the
behavioral observations of the polygraphers were more accurate
than the polygraph overall. (Id., pp. 66-67).

3. In 1981, Barland conducted one of the few validity
studies ever done on the use of polygraphs in pre-employment
screening. His subjects were military personnel who worked in the
intelligence field. He told about half of them to lie on one of
the relevant questions during the polygraph examination, and those
examinees were each offered twenty dollars if they could appear
truthful in the examination.

Depending on which of three methods of polygraph chart
interpretation was used, these were the results:

For Truthful Subjects:
1) 15-23% incorrect

2) 04-19% inconclusive
3) 62-77% correct

For Deceptive Subjects:

1) 13-23% incorrect

2} 07-27% inconclusive

3) 50-80% correct
(1d., pp. 76-77).

In its 1983 report entitled "Scientific Validity of
Polygraph Testing," the Congressional Office of Technology
Assessment (O.T.A.) stated that: “"The results of the Barland
study raise serious questions about the usefulness of directed lie
control questions in screening procedures as well as, in general,
the  validity of polygraph testing for pre-employment and
counterintelligence purposes, especially if used alone." (Id., p.
77).

4. One of the nost definitive laboratory studies of the
reliability of "truth verification devices" was commissioned by
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the U.S. Army Land Warfare Laboratory. 'This report, conducted by
Dr. Joseph F. Kubis of Fordham University, was designated as
classified material by the Army. But under pressure from former
Congressman - Froelich of Wisconsin, it was declassified and
released to the public in 1974.

The results of the study are illuminating. The original
group of subjects was divided in triads of three basic roles
{(Thief, Lookout, Innocent Suspect) in a simulated theft situation.
The experienced polygraphers made incorrect evaluations 24% of the
time. When other examiners rated the polygraph charts without
having seen the subjects being tested, accuracy dropped to between
50 and 60%.

On the other hand, it is interesting to note how accurate
the polygrapher' judgments were when made on the basis of simply
observing subjects during questioning, without using the
polygraph. When the original polygraph examiners were asked
immediately after the test for an opinion, their personal
judgments were right 65% of the time. This figure certainly
warrants comparison with the 76% rating of fully "scientific"
polygraph test results achieved by the experienced polygraphers
using the polygraph; it suggests that the personnel manager using
traditional interviews instead of the polygraph would hardly be at
a disadvantage.

Field Studies

The first three field studies of polygraph validity examined
here (Kleinmuntz and Szucko, 1982; Horvath, 1977; Barland and
Raskin, 1976) share several characteristics, All three meet sound
standards of scientific credibility. All three used criminal
suspects. All three used reasonable criterion data to verify the
polygraph results by using either subsequent confessions or the
decisions of a panel of lawyers and judges. 1In all three of these
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studies the polygraph charts of the criminal suspects were
independently re-scored by polygraphers who had not administered
the original polygraph examinations. {Lykken, "Detecting
Deception in 1984," p.13). Finally, the results of all three
studies show it is truly innocent people who suffer the most at
the hands of the polygraph.

1. In 1982 Kleinmuntz and Szucko obtained the charts of
one-hundred polygraph examinations which had been conducted by the
well known Reid Polygraph Agency in Chicago. Fifty of these
charts had been verified as deceptive by the  subsequent
confessions of the examinees, and the remaining E£ifty had been
verified as truthful by the subsequent confessions of other
people. Polygraphers from the Reid agency then independently re-
sgored all one-hundred charts. The polygraphers incorrectly
classified fully 39% of the verified innocent examinees as gquilty.
(1d., p. 16).

2. In 1977 Horvath published a polygraph validity study
using f£ifty-six polygraph examination charts from the files of a
police agency, all of which had been verified by subsequent
confessions. Horvath had previously been the chief polygrapher
for the Reid polygraph agency.

These polygraph charts were then re-scored independently by
ten polygraphers. Of the innocent examinees only half (51%) were
correctly scored as truthful. The overall accuracy obtained by
the ten polygraphers was only 64%, (Id., p. 14). The innocent
people would evidently have £fared just as well had their
Yexaminers" simply £lipped a coin to determine their guilt or
innocence, instead of using the polygraph.

3. In 1976 Barland and Raskin conducted a polygraph
validity study as part of Barland's doctoral research. Barland
administered polygraph examinations to ninety-two criminal
suspects and Raskin then independently scored those charts. The
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guilt or innocence of the suspects was verified by an expert panel
of one judge, two defense lawyers and two prosecutors who examined
each suspect's dossier.

Based on the decisions of the expert panel, Raskin
incorrectly classified 55% of the innocent suspects as deceptive.
Raskin's average, overall accuracy was only 72%. Interestingly,
Raskin had to score over 20% of the polygraph charts as
inconclusive, and even then the polygraph was correct less than
half of the time for the innocent suspects. (Id., pp. 13-14).
Given Raskin's results, it is clear those innocent suspects would
have fared better with a simple £lip of a coin,

4. In 1971 Horvath and Reid conducted a polygraph validity
study which is widely guoted by supporters of the polygraph (Reid
was the founder of the Reid College of the Detection of Deception
in Chicago). Horvath and Reid selected the charts of seventy-five
verified polygraph examinations from the files of Reid's polygraph
agency. Forty of those charts were then re-scored independently
by ten polygraphers. Thirty-five of the seventy-five polygraph

charts were not re-scored, because they wvere either
"uninterpretable by even the most skilled examiner." or
"dramatically indicative of truth or deception." (Id., p. 11).

Among the ten polygraphers who re-scored the forty charts,
seven were experienced examiners. Those seven polygraphers were
able to re-score 91% of the charts correctly. However, one should
note the figure of 91% correct was based on the re-scoring of a
selected group of forty out of an original seventy-five charts.
It would be a mistake to accept the results of this study as
representative of the usual results obtained in the normal conduct
of Reid's polygraph agency. (Id.).

As noted above, Kleinmuntz and Szucko (1982) also used
polygraph charts from the Reid polygraph agency. Two reasons
Kleinmuntz and Szucko's results (average accuracy of 73%) differed
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from Horvath and Reid's results (average accuracy 91%) are most
likely because Kleinmuntz and Szucko's charts were selected by an
independent investigator, and all of their charts were re-scored,
instead of only a select number. (Id., pp. 16-17).

5. In 1981 Edwards, an employee of the Virginia State Crime
Laboratory, conducted a polygraph validity study which involved
mailing a questionnaire to all licensed polygraph examiners in
Virginia, asking: a) How many polygraph tests did you administer
in 19807?; b) how many of these tests were later verified to your
satisfaction?; and c¢) how many of the verified tests were correct?

Forty-one (mostly police polygraphers) of Virginia's one~
hundred and forty-seven 1licensed polygraphers answered the
questionnaire. They reported having administered 2,620 tests in
1980, averaging eighty~five tests for each active polygrapher.
That figure does not include the kind of tests administered to job
applicants since only thirteen percent of the private polygraphers
answered the questionnaire.

The polygraphers claimed to have verified forty percent of
their tests, and on these tests they claimed to have been correct
over 97% of the time. (Id., pp. 12-13). The methodology and
results of this study prompted the following response from Dr.
David Lykken of Minnesota:

it seems supererogatory to criticize this alleged
study in detail., One wonders what would happen if one
were to send a similar questionnaire to all licensed
astrologers in the state of Virginia asking how many
predictions they had made during 1980, how many had been
“verified", and how many of these had proved correct.
(Id., p. 13).

The Congressional Office of Technology Assessment (O.T.A.)
reviewed ten field studies of polygraph validity and found the
results of these studies varied widely. O.T.A. summarized its
findings as follows:
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° false negatives (i.e., classifying a deceptive person
as truthful) varied from 29.4% to 0%;

° false positives (i.e., classifying a truthful
individual as deceptive) varied from 75% to 0%;

° inconclusive results varied from 0% to 25%;
° correct guilty detections varied from 70.6% to 98.6%;

° correct innocent detections varied from 12.5% to
94.1%.

(O.T.A., Study, p. 52).

In its November, 1983 publication, "Scientific Validity of
Polygraph Testing," O.T.A. summarized its review of over thirty
polygraph validity studies in charts which appear on pages 53,
63, and 64 £ the 0.7,A. study.

The significance of a 90%, 80%, or 70% polygraph validity
rate cannot be fully understood unless one comprehends what that
figure means to the individuals, particularly the innocent
individuals, who are subjected to the polygraph examinations. For
example, O.T.A. determined the mathematical chance of false
positives (incorrectly <classifying an innocent person as
deceptive) is greatest when polygraphs are used to screen people.
The reason £for this, according to O.T.A., 1is that in most

screening situations only a very small proportion of the screened

individuals are guilty. Thus, according to O.T.A., if typically
one out of a thousand people is gquilty, and we assume the
polygraph is 99% accurate (an extremely high accuracy level which
even the staunchest polygraph supporter could not defend), then
the 1law of probability would result in one guilty person being
correctly identified as guilty, but ten innocent people would be
wrongly classified as guilty. (Id., pp. 5~6). If an accuracy
rating of less than 99% is assumed (a safe assumption given the
studies reviewed above), the incorrect classification of innocent
people as guilty ircreases substantially.

Another example illustrates the problem:
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Assume that five percent of the péople being screened are
actually guilty. Also assume a very high validity rate of ninety
percent. In this situation, the polygraph would only have a
thirty-three percent predictive - value, since for every person
correctly identified as deceptive, two innocent people  would be
wrongly classified as  guilty. It is a matter of simple
mathematics that in order to catch ninety percent of the guilty
individuals, sixty-eight percent of the people who fail the
polygraph test will have been telling the truth. To lower the
false positive rate (the percentage of innocents classified as
guilty), one would have to allow more guilty individuals to escape
undetected. But as more guilty people are cleared of suspicion so
as to protect the innocent, the reasons for using the polygraph in
the first place disappear. (See O.T.A. Study, pp. 98-9%).

Given the results of studies demonstrating validity rates
much lower than 90 percent (Horvath, 1977 = 64%; Kleinmuntz and
Sz2ucko, 1982 = 73%), the negative impact of polygraph screening on
innocent and truthful subjects is in reality probably far greater
than in the two hypotheticals above, and the conseqguences are all
the more disturbing.

As discussed above in Chapter One, private employers use
polygraphs extensively in screening situations, both to screen
applicants for employment and to screen large numbers of employees
during investigations of suspected employee theft. Yet it is in
precisely these types of situations that the wvalidity of the
polygraph is' lowest, and most damaging to innocent people. Even
the F.B.I. does not believe large-scale screening is an
appropriate use of the polygraph. The F.B.I. has regulations
which prohibit - the "use of the polygraph for dragnet-type
screening of large numbers of suspects or as a substitute for
logical investigation by conventional means." {F.B.I.,  Polygraph
Regulation 13-22.2(2), 1980, as cited in O,T.A. Study, p. 99).

The risks which the inaccuracy of the polygraph pose to
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innocent and truthful workers are exacerbated by the bias of the
polygraphers who work for private employers. Professor Lawrence
Paylor of the Gonzaga University School of Law describes the bias

problem:

Polygraphists are motivated to serve their paying
clients. Since clients have an interest in identifying
guilty suspects, the polygraphers must expect to uncover
cases of deception. Governmental agencies and
corporations that want to ferret out security risks or
dishonest persons in their organizations expect the
polygraphist to identify such people. These firms often
also retain polygraphists for employment screening and
"periodic honesty checks," a lucrative source of income
for many polygraphists.

The source of the problem is that such agencies may
be more troubled by false negative errors--that is,
errors that occur because a polygraphist classifies a
guilty or deceptive employee as innocent or truthful--
than by false positive errors. From the vantage point
of a bank or security agency, it is far better to err on
the side of caution and perhaps even fire (or not hire)
a trustworthy person than to run the risk of retaining a
potential thief. . . . ‘

This motivation is unmistakably communicated to
polygraph firms in the form of client 1loyalty and
referrals. But it seriously comprises the
polygraphist's objectivity and biases the findings
against the nonpaying client, who is 2likely to be an
individual with 1limited resources and is unlikely to
have the power of a repeat player. (Taylor, pp. 243-

44).

Thus, because of the inaccuracy of the polygraph itself and
the potential bias of polygraphers, innocent and truthful people
are more likely to be misjudged than are the truly gquilty. In
1979 Waid and his associates conducted a study which showed that
highly socialized people (that is, people who have highly
developed moral standards and consciences) tend to fail polygraph
examinations even though they tell the truth. Conversely, poorly
socialized people are more 1likely to "pass” a polygraph
examination whether they tell the truth or not. (Id., p. 17).
According to Dr. Lykken:
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The irony is that by basing more and more important

social decisions on the results of polygraph tests we

may be producing an effect opposite to that intended,

firing the most honorable police officers, refusing to

hire the potentially most reliable employees, putting

highly socialized citizens into unemployment lines or

even in prison, while staffing our security agencies

with the under-socialized . . . or with those clever

enough to know how to beat the polygraph. (Id., p. 18).
Supporters of the polygraph argue that the polygraph works
because 1lying causes conflict in a person's mind, which causes
fear and anxiety, which in turn causes physiological changes
detected by the polygraph. They are at least partly correct in
that the polygraph can detect physiological changes. But there is
no such thing as a "lying response." There is no physiological

response specifically and exclusively associated with lying.

When a polygraph detects a change in a person's physiology,
that change can mean any of three different things: 1) The person
told the truth but one of many human emotions (grief, anger,
embarrassment, fear, etc.) caused the physiological change; 2) a
neurotic pre-condition caused the physiological change; or 3) the
person lied. (Privacy, Polygraphs, and Employment, p.7). Many
different factors and conditions can affect the outcome of a

polygraph examination and cause an honest person to be labeled a
liar, or cause a dishonest = person to escape detection.
Physiological abnormalities such as blood pressure problems, heart
conditions, colds and headaches can affect -the outcome of the
examination. Fatique, drugs, alcohol, and body movements can also
affect the polygraph (Id.).

Yet, despite all the evidence of the serious 1limitations of
polygraphs and the examiners who use them, over two million
polygraph examinations are administered in the United States every
year. Mathematical calculation of error rates and
misclassification, applied on a national scale, translate into
lost employment and lost employment opportunities numbering in the
tens of thousands annually. Such high social and economic costs
indicate that the prohibition of polygraph use in employment would
be a sound national employment policy.
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IV. VOICE ANALYZERS

Though the polygraph may be the best known "lie detector,"
two other devices are becoming increasingly popular with employers
seeking an inexpensive and uncomplicated way to test job
applicants and employees. These devices are the Psychological
Stress Evaluater (P.S.E.) and the Voice Stress Analyzer (V.S.A.).
Both of these devices are used to detect lies by analyzing the
human voice, but each analyzes different features of speech and
they differ in design. (The Use of Polygraphs and Similar Devices

by Federal Agencies, p. 6).

yl

-

The P.S.E.:

The Psychological Stress Evaluator (P.S.E.) was invented by
two former army intelligence officers, Charles McQuiston and Allan
Bell, who have marketed their device since 1970 through Dektor
Counterintelligence and Security, Inc., in Springfield, Virginia.
Like the pelygraph, the P.S.E. is supposed to be able to detect a
lie by measuring involuntary physiological changes which are
associated with stress. The P.S.E. measures the audible and
inaudible frequency modulations (or "microtremors") of the human
voice, and displays the results on a graph., To make the device
work, a tape-recording is made of a person's "yes" and "no"
answers to a series of questions, and then a tape is played on the
P.S.E. at one-quarter speed. If the P.S.E. detects microtremors
in a person's voice, the machine's stylus will move erratically on
the graph paper, supposedly showing that the person told the truth
during gquestioning. If the P.S.E. does not detect any
microtremors, then the stylus creates a tight pattern of vertical
lines, supposedly showing that the person lied during questioning.
The theory behind the P.S.E.  is that lying causes stress, and
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stress causes an absence of microtremors in the human veoice, which
is detected by the P.S.E. (Id., pp. 5-6; and Jenkins, p. 55).

The V.5.A::

The Voice Stress Analyzer (V.S.A.) was developed in 1970, at
roughly the same time as the P.S.E.. The V.S.A. detects rapid
variations in the vibrato or tremolo amplitude of speech, and
electronically assigns numerical values to those variations. The
V.S.A. then instantaneously displays a number supposedly
indicating whether a person lied or told the truth. The inventors
of the V.S.A. claim that the changes in vibrato voice amplitude
vary with changes in levels of emotional stress associated with
lying (The Use of Polygraphs and Similar Devices by Federal

Agencies, p. 6).

Though the P.S.E. and the V.S.A. are designed differently and
measure different qualities of speech, they are both "lie
detectors" which are supposedly capable of detecting lies by
analyzing the  human voice. Voice analyzers have become
increasingly popular as alternatives to the standard polygraph
because they are compact, easy to operate, and can be
surreptitiously administered without the subject's knowledge.
Voice analyzers have few moving parts and they are wireless --
there are no electrodes, no rubber hoses for the chest and
abdomen, and no blood pressure cuffs to attach to an examinee.
Voice analyzers are thus very unobtrusive. During an interview or
interrogation only a small microphone is visible, and even that
can easily be hidden. Moreover, voice analyzers do not even have
to be used during an interview. An interview can simply be tape-
recorded (even over the telephone) and ‘“analyzed" 1later by the
voice analyzer (Id., p. 6; and Jenkins, p. 5).

The manufacturers of voice analyzers are well aware that
their devices can be used unobtrusively and even covertly. A
promotional pamphlet for a voice analyzer manufactured by the
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Hagoth Corporation of Issaquah, Washington, states: "In a covert
interrogation . . . by following a few simple rules you can
unerringly spot a liar." ("Business Buys the Lie Detector," p.
104). Charles Glazerman of Dektor believes that "The beauty of
the PSE as opposed to the polygraph is that there is no artificial
stress being induced." (Id., p. 104). Apparently Mr. Glazerman
believes that his "lie detector" works better if a person is
unaware that he or she is being examined. Even if voice analyzer
manufacturers do not recommend using their products covertly, the
very design of voice analyzers makes it easy to use them covertly.
For example, C.C.S. Communication Control, Inc., of New York City,
sells a pocket-size voice analyzer. In an advertisement for its
miniature "lie detector," CCS states: "Voice Stress Analyzer.
This is the same high quality system used by professionals to
detect truth from deception . . . but it is ultra miniaturized to
carry in a pocket. To find if your employees are stealing . . .
if your business associates are cheating . . . if your friends are
really your friends . . . carry the Mini VSA wherever you go."
(Advertisement in the New York Times, September 11, 1983).

Accuracy

J.W. Heisse, Jr., the president of an association of voice
stress analysts, claims that the P.S.E. is 96% accurate. Mr.
Heisse bases his claim on a study of fifty-two verified P.S.E.
charts selected (twenty-seven of them by Mr. Heisse) for blind re-
scoring by twelve P.S.E. examiners. Five re-scorings were
reported for each chart. (Lykken, "Detecting Deception in 1984,"
pPpP. 9-10) This study prompted the following observations by Dr.
David Lykken of the University of Minnesota:

The faults of this study are legion. First, the
"verification" of the tested person's actual gquilt or
innocence was essentially left to the original
examiner's opinion. Secondly, if all of the re-scorers
actually re-scored all of the charts, as should have
been done, then more than half of these re-scorings are
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inexplicably left out of account. Third, and fatal to

the entire enterprise, the original charts to be re-

scored in this study of P.S.E., "validity" were selected

first by the original examiners themselves and then
apparently selected again by Heisse. If a professional

P.S.E. examiner is invited to submit for formal re-

scoring verified charts from his collection, can we

really suppose that he will offer charts that he scored

incorrectly in the first instance? (Id., p. 10).

Dr. Lykken adds that studies of P.S.E. accuracy by
researchers who have no personal or professional stake in the
results of their studies, and who use randomly selected P.S.E.
charts, “have consistently found that pairs of trained ‘'analysts'
cannot agree in their scoring of a truly unselected run of charts

at much above chance levels." (Id., pp. 10-11).

One of the most definitive studies of Mtruth verification™
devices, commissioned by the U.S. Army Land Warfare Laboratory and
conducted by Dr, Joseph F. Kubis of Pordham University, examined
the validity of voice analysis and polygraphs (see Part III of
this document for a discussion of the study's results on polygraph
validity). Dr, Kubis first set up a simulated theft and divided
the original group of subjects into triads of three basic roles:
thief, lookout, and innocent suspect.

The subjects were then administered P.S5.E. examinations.
Since three subjects were involved in the mock theft, the
statistical chances of correctly identifying a subject as "guilty"
ot "ianocent," based purely on chance, were obviously one out of
three, or 33%. When the P.S.E. was used to individually determine
each subjects' status, the P.S.E. was correct only 32% of the time
-- less than simple chance. When the three members of each triad
were examined together, the P.S.E. was correct only 53% of the
time. However, when the examiners determined a subject's "“guilt"
or "innocence" by simply observing the subject's behavior, the
examiners were correct 65% of the time!

The results of scientific studies of voice analyzer accuracy
should alarm and dismay any person subjected to such a test at
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work or as part of a hiring procedure. For in addition to the
limitations of the machines, one must also consider the
limitations of the people who wuse them. For example, Dektor
{manufacturers of P.S.E.'s) gives the purchasers of its machines a
five day course on how to use the device. (Jenkins, p. 55). 1If a
voice analyzer can be less accurate than pure chance even under
laboratory conditions, one can only speculate as to the validity
of such devices in the hands of employers anxious to "catch"
employees or job applicants by wusing these "lie detectors,"
covertly or otherwise. Why do employers use these devices?
perhaps Richard H. Bennett Jr., President of Hagoth Corporation
{producers of voice analyzers) explained the true appeal of these
Ylie detectors" when he said: "This product appeals to the desire
to buy a terrific toy." ("Business Buys The Lie Detector,”" p.
104).

Again, thank you, Mr. Chairman, for holding these important
hearings on one of today's fastest growing forms of employee
intimidation. I urge prompt action by the Committee on S. 1815,
and expeditious passage by the Senate. Only when Congress
summarily proscribes lie detectors from the workplace will workers
regain the dignity and self-respect they deserve.
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Responses to Senator Quayle's questions:
Questions 1, 2 & 3.

The UFCW does not believe that the Federal Government should
regulate hiring and firing in all instances. However, we do believe
that when there is significant evidence that state laws are being
.clrcumvented or are not being enforced, then the Federal Government
should step in and bring some uniformity to the situation. This federal
participation into employment wvelated areas is not unusual, i.e.
National Labor Relatlous Act, Civil Rights, Minimum Wage, Equal Pay,
Child Labor Laws, just to mention a few examples.

Question 4.

No. We believe the real question is whether employers should be
allowed to continue to intimidate and abuse workers with a device from
which our soclety protects even crimlnal suspects.
Question 5.

No.
Question 6.

They should not.
- Question 7.

We do not believe they should.
Question 8.

They should not.

Question 9.

We would point out that the Federal Government has already
acted to protect workers who refuse to work with hazardous substances.
Moreover, the Federal Government has acted in the area of wage garnishment

or assignment with regard to child support payments.

The other catagories you mentioned should be regulated when it
is demonstrated that state laws are either inadaquate or being cilrcumvented.
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QUESTIONS BY SENATOR DAN QUAYLE FOR WZLTNESSES
HEARING BEFORE THE LABOR AND HUMAN RESQURCES COMMITTEZ
UNITED STATES SENATE
APRIL 23, 1986
ON S. 18135

1. When should the federal government regulate hiring and
firing?

2. When should the regulation of hiring and firing be lelt to
the states?

3. Why should the federal government prohi3it polygraphs?

4, Isn"t the real question improper use of polygraphs and not
that they are all bad?

5. Do you favor the exemptive approach toe the use of
polygraphs?
6. Why should exemptions be permitted for some industries and

businesses and not others?

7. 1f polygraphs are "all bad" why should the Department of
Defense be permitted to use them? Why should intelligence and
counterintelligence agencies of the federal government be
permitted to use polygraphs if they are unreliable?

8. If polygraphs are so unreliable, why should day care
centers and nursing homes be permitted to use them?

9. The states currently regulate whether ezployees can be
fired or not hired for:

refusing to work with a hazardous substance;
refusing to be sterilized;

for being a voluanteer fireman;

filing a workman’™s compensation claim;

being a whistleblower;

wage garnishment or assignment;
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reéeiving a summons to do jury duty;
having ATIDS}
refusing to contribute to . group health policy;
refusing a drug or alcohol test;
I would like the witnesses to comment on each of these

categories and whether they believe there should be federal
regulation of each one.
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The CuammMAN. I want to thank you, Ms. Braxton, for being here,
It has taken a lot of courage for you to come and tell your story,
and I know it has been difficult for you to do. I just want to tell
you how much we appreciate your willingness to participate. Let
me just ask you one question, and it will not be too difficult.

What was the reaction of your fellow employees there at the pot-
tery factory or plant when they heard that you had been fired for
this reason?

Ms. BraxTon. My fellow employees were very shocked to know
that I was the one that had to be fired because of the lie detector
test, because they all respected me, and they always said, “Mary,
you do not steal.” And when I was the one who was fired, they
were real shocked about it, And most of them said they stole, but
they did not get caught.

The CHAIRMAN. I see.

Now, Mr. Wynn, let me turn to you. We have frequently heard
justifications for employer use of polygraphs to avoid the hiring of
habitual or chronic drug users, and in certain industries, that
really is extremely important. I have to admit, I have been amazed
at some of the business people who come in to see me and how
widespread hard drug use is in this country, let alone marijuana.
They just say that is so widespread, a lot of them do not even pay
any attention to that, but the hard drug use is pretty bad, accord-
ing to them.

Now, as I am sure you know, President Wynn, drug use in the
work force is rapidly becoming an epidemic in the eyes of many
people. Are there measures that your union would endorse other
than polygraph examinations that might help the employer to be
able to get on top of what really is 3 serious problem and becoming
even more serious in this country?

Mr. Wynn, Well, first off, Senator, my organization is opposed to
use of drugs by one of our members because of the effect it has not
only on that worker, but their coworkers, as well as the business
that they might be working for and the consumers that they might
be dealing with.

We have tried to deal with it in a variety of ways. First, we think
that most of our employers have good employment practices, and
do good investigative work in an attempt to make sound determi-
nations about the people they are attempting to hire.

There could be situations beyond that where an applicant might
fall through all the employers nets. As an organization, we have
attempted to work with our employers when it is determined that
one of their workers and one of our members has a drug or alcohol
problem and we have attempted, and many of our local unions
throughout this country in conjunction with management, have de-
veloped rehabilitative programs where we can rehabilitate the
worker and make him a more productive worker. We think that is
a far more sensible way to deal with the problem. Hopefully then
we can cure the problem, and return the worker back to the work-
place and make him a productive worker. In the event that that
does not occur, then of course that member or worker unfortunate-
ly has to be discharged.

The CurAIRMAN. All right. I am sure you know that a significant
portion of the employer community feels that its ability to give
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polygraph examinations is critical to preventing and detecting
actual employee theft. Now, if you were an employer what steps
would you take to combat employee theft, other than the poly-
graph?

Mr. WynNN. Good business procedures. As an example, 800,000 of
our members work in grocery stores. I will give you two of the larg-
est employers—Safeway and Kroger. Between Safeway and Kroger,
they employ approximately 223,000 members of my union. Approxi-
mately 30 percent, I would assume, work on cash registers. Those
two employers in the course of a year take in $35 billion in this
country, most of which is cash. There are some checks. Qur mem-
bers handle that money and handle it very prudently. I would
point out to you that in the course of a year—and the polygraph is
prohibited in our collective bargaining agreements with those com-
panies as it is with probably 90 percent of the employers we have
under contract—they handle that $35 billion in cash, which as we
all know could be desirable to certain people. They handle that $35
billion in cash without the supposed deterrent of polygraph test.
They handle that money, and there is an extremely minor factor—
I do not have the data to prove this—but there are very few people
in our stores who steal the employers’ money. And I think it is be-
cause we have very good employees and very good members; I
think further that management has very good practices and very
good procedures for following that money and to make sure that
that money is properly handled.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me just ask one other question. As you know,
there is an interest in replacing this bill’s blanket prohibition
against polygraphing with a State regulatory scheme that would
standardize the examination process, would limit the type of ques-
tions that could be asked, and of course, would license the examin-
ers,

Do you feel that such a State regulatory scheme might be all
right, or might adequately protect the applicants and employees
from polygraph abuse?

Mr. WynN. What I am fearful of, Mr. Chairman, is that it is pos-
sible that such State statutes might appear to condone the process
of polygraph testing, and not achieve what I think that you are at-
tempting to achieve in this committee and that we attempted to
achieve in the House in the previous vote, I believe that workers’
rights, which are predominantly regulated by Federal law, should
be regulated by Federal law in polygraph testing.

The CramrMAN. Thank you.

Senator Simon, we will turn to you.

Senator SmmoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I am sorry I was
not here to hear your testimony; I was involved in another hearing.

Mr. Wynn, you mentioned your contract with Safeway and
Kroger. Is this a major point of contention to you? Do Safeway and
Kroger think they would be strengthened appreciably if they did
not have this as part of their contract?

Mr. WynnN. I am sorry, Senator, but I do not follow the question.

Senator Simon. When you enter into negotiations with Safeway
or Kroger, do they make a big thing—is whether or not you have
polygraph tests a major point of contention in your contract?
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Mr. Wynn. It is prohibited. Qur members are not permitted to
take polygraph tests. And I would venture to say that in 90 percent
of our contracts that is the case. They are not permitted to take
polygraphs. Even as an example, if one of our members would
agreedor suggest that they take a polygraph test, they are not per-
mitted.

The point that I was attempting to make as I talked about
Safeway and Kroger is that we have 30,000, 40,000, maybe 50,000

eople-—or maybe the number is 80,000 people—who are handling
§35 billion in the course of a year, and there is no threat of the
possibility of them being able to even take a polygraph test. And
yet, because of the procedures that exist, the company procedures,
good management of the money—there are some shortages, and
there is some stealing, and there are some people fired because of
it—but they are a very minor fraction in contrast to the number of
people that handle the money.

Senator Simon. But when you sit down to negotiate with
Safeway or Kroger, is this 2 major item for them?

Mr. Wynn. Noj it is not. In fact, we have probably negotiated the
abolishment of polygraph testing in our stores, I would assume in
the midsixties, maybe even before that. To my knowledge—and you
must understand, we have 22,000 contracts throughcut the United
States and Canada, and I attend very few negotiations, if any—but
to my knowledge, I do not know of any proposal on the part of
management to abolish that language in the contract.

Senator SmmoN, Thank you.

Ms. Braxton, after the court found the examiner had not treated
you fairly, did the Virginia board that supervises the polygraph ex-
aminers, did they take any action against the examiner?

_ Mg BraxroN. Do you mean, did we go to court against the exam-
iner?

Senator Simon, Yes.

Ms. BraxToN. Yes; we did. We went to court, and we had a judg-
ment against the examiner himself and his company. The judg-
ment was $21,000, but I never got it.

Senator SimonN. But there is a board—and I do not know any-
thing about the laws of Virginia—but there must be a board that
iﬁper\;;ises polygraph examiners in Virginia. Did that board do any-

ing to——

The CuamrMaN. Ms. McKenna, why don’t we have you answer
that question, since you are the attorney for Ms. Braxton.

Ms. McKeNNA. After the judgment was awarded, and there was
some publicity about the case, the regulatory board made an in-
quiry, but by that time the examiner had fled, so I do not believe
any action was ever taken against him.

Senator SimonN, That regulatory board, you say, made an inquiry.
Have they taken any action?

Ms. McKENNA. Not to my knowledge.

Senator SiMoN. Not to your knowledge. Thank you very much.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CralRMAN. Thank you, Senator Simon.

I want to thank both of you and the people accompanying you
for being with us today. I think you have added a lot. We will put
your full statement in the record—it is an excellent statement,
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Bill, and we appreciate the efforts you have put forth in putting
that together.

Mr. WynnN. Thank you, Senator.

The CaamrMAN, Thanks a lot.

QOur next witness is Mr. F. Lee Bailey. Mr. Bailey is a well-known
trial attorney, television host, and staunch advocate of the accura-
¢y in use of polygraph testing.

So we are very pleased to have you with us, Mr. Bailey, and we
look forward to taking your testimony at this time. We will turn
the time over to you,

STATEMENT OF F. LEE BAILEY, ATTORNEY AND POLYGRAPH
ADVOCATE, BOSTON, MA

Mr. Bamey. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

My background is somewhat unusual. I began working with the
polygraph in trying lawsuits in the Marine Corps in 1954, My
training was that it was very important not to try innocent people
in the military, because the morale would fall very sharply if it
were thought that one could be innocently accused and get caught
up in a court-martial. Indeed, the Uniform Code of Military Justice
is structured with elaborate pretrial procedures to screen out the
innocent.

After I left the Marine Corps and went to law school and began
to try lawsuits, I found a different environment. For political rea-
sons, high-visibility targets would often be hauled into court be-
cause of the headline value to the prosecutor, with much less con-
cern about ground truth.

I also found out that the courts did not promise truthful people
that they would be left alone or at least vindicated. They promised
only what was called a fair trial. And the obligation of an Ameri-
can citizen who was accused of a crime he never committed, if he
had his fair trial, was to serve a prison sentence which made a
mockery of the entire system. And that is the rule today.

I therefore sought a greater undertaking. In my view, a criminal
defense lawyer has an obligation to see that one who is guilty gets
a fair trial and works the system without any fraud whatsoever
upon it, with no false testimony produced by the defense. But one
who has an innocent client has an obligation, whether it be ethical
or moral or legal, to see by any means lawful that that person is
not punished for a crime he did not commit.

I found that the most useful tool to tell me as a lawyer in the
confidence of the attorney-client privilege which I had to know to
take on that higher obligation was the polygraph, then in a much
more rudimentary stage than today, with no licensing in any State,
with no national association and no standards—but still, certain
skilled people who were very dependable.

In 32 years of working with the polygraph, it has let me down
one time. We asked the wrong question because our case informa-
tion was bad and did not get a response when we should have.

Senators, I have testified for the prosecution and the defense in
courts, both State and Federal, as an expert witness on this tech-
nique. I have heard a great deal of rhetoric today, and I wish to be
very blunt with you.
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While I believe that this bill is well intentioned, and I certainly
believe in the integrity of every person on this panel in trying to do
a job in fairness to the worker and the other people perceived to be
victimized, I must suggest to you most respectfully—and I take no
position whatsoever on preemployment screening; that is not my
expertise; my expertise lies in specific polygraph tests to find out
only one thing which that instrument cannot tell me, but which I
can discern by reading its charts, and any skilled examiner can dis-
cern. And by my reading the charts—because, although one of the
Senators this morning seems to be unaware of it—these can be
read blind. The subjectivity has been removed, and the chief propo-
nent of that blind scoring is the Federal Bureau of Investigation
which adopted the technigue.

Now, I know of no other active trial lawyer who has ever quali-
fied as an expert or been on the faculty of two of the three leading
polygraph schools that existed in the early sixties when I started. I
have had a very successful practice for principally one reason—I
always know something the prosecution frequently does not, and
that is whether or not I have a case for aggressive presentation of
a defense case, or I have a case where I should attempt to offer my
client his legal right to hide behind a reasonable doubt because he
cannot afford the scrutiny of the spotlight.

I have lost more cases for innocent people in front of juries than
I have won for guilty ones. I have a very high percentage of people
who come to me because they know of my alignment to the poly-
graph and they desperately need its help.

In 1962, I tried to persuade the Commonwealth of Massachusetts
to admit the polygraph. They said it was not ready. But in 1973,
they did admit it, and it is admissible today. If you are accused of a
crime, you may demand a court-appointed examiner, and either
side may call him if and only if the defendant seeks to testify. That
system has worked very well.

There has been a lot of talk about reliability. I find this highly
disturbing. The Government of the United States speaks with
forked tongue. The Government bet this entire country on a single
polygraph test in 1981, when the entire Titan missile system was
compromised by a man, later my client, who tock the codes to the
Russian Embassy. And only after a polygraph test as to which
codes he took could the Strategic Air Command test those codes.
You will find that documented in Cook v. Orser, Court of Military
Appeals, 1982,

Paul Minor, the head of quality control for the FBI, told a panel
of judges that I was addressing as well in Reno School for Judges:
“We never prosecute those who pass our test.” I ask you why, if
they are unreliable?

Robert Bryzantine, who stands behind me, I notice, Chief Exam-
iner for the US. Army, testified in The United States v. Ernest
Medine, the captain of Mylai-4. Captain Medina is the first person
who has ever passed an Army polygraph test in which I have been
involved, and that includes 50,000, who has ever been prosecuted. I
ask you why.

Properly run, in good hands, this is a highly reliable test in some
kinds of cases. But you are throwing the baby out with the bath
water. If you want to target preemployment screening, fine; do not
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wipe every good examiner out of the private sector at the same
time and identify certain industries to which the thieves can flock
because they did not get the benefit of your exception, and they
know they are immune from testing.

I want both of you to know that I could collect $10 million in
cash tomorrow if, No. 1, I were of a treasonous mind, and No. 2, I
could give the Russians the secret of beating a good polygraph ex-
aminer. I am not treasonous, and I do not know that secret. I
cannot beat Mr. Bryzantine, and he cannot beat Mr. Gelb who, 120
times with me, challenged the American public to send forth those
who could beat the machine, and 125 times, we succeeded in turn-
ing them back. It never happened on national television.

Now, anyone who calls that a gadget, or says “the machine
makes mistakes”, is simply indicating his ignorance. That machine
either works, or it is broken. It is a simple medical instrument. The
examiner is like a doctor. That is like a scalpel. In his hands, it can
be extremely useful. In anybody else’s hands, it is either worthless
or dangerous.

If you are going to regulate federally the polygraph exam, up-
grade them, bond them, put sanctions on them, make it a crime to
ever abuse the privilege, the high privilege, of being an examiner—
and bear in mind, they can never refuse to tzke a test if charged,
and they do not know how to beat this test, 2ither. But do not
knock them out of the ballpark, because you will take from me the
ability to go anywhere outside the Government and find an exam-
iner good enough so the Government will not stand up to them
with a spurious case.

Consider Senator Robert Glass. The Government indicted him in
Alabama. He asked for a polygraph test. The FBI and the U.S. at-
torney said, “Not for you, not for you.” He came on our show. We
passed him. The Government witnesses admitted they were lying.
The Government dismissed the charge on the grounds that their
whole case was false, and they broke him in the process; every
dime he had went into a legal proceeding that never should have
been started. I had the power to help him do that only because I
had the availability of someone like Edward Gelb, who very frank-
ly, does not make mistakes any more than Mr. Bryzantine. Nor is
anyone in this room in a position to step forward and accept a 20-
year-old offer. I will give $25,000 to anyone who can beat a top-
flight examiner.

I leave that offer before you, and I would be happy to answer any
questions. But I speak strictly for individuals. I am not a Democrat
or a Republican. I defend those who are out of power because they
get indicted. I am not union, and I am not management, although
my lapel pin is one of the most visible unions in the country; at the
moment, I work for them. But I do stand for innocent people who
deserve something more out of the system than the ceremony of a
fair trial. They deserve to be kept out of the system entirely. These
are the people who will most effectively help us do that.

[Response of Mr. Bailey to questions submitted by Senator
Quayle follow:]
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May 12, 1986

Senator Orrin G. Hatch

Senate Committee on

Labor and Human Resources

428 Dirksen Senate Office Bldg
Washington, DC 20510

Dear Senator Hatch:

Thank you for your letter of April 30, 1986, and thank you
again for the opportunity to appear before your committee.

I enclose answers to the questions propounded by Senator
Quayle. I have reviewed the transcript of my testimony, and I
have found no errors of substance.

Very truly yours,

rd
W
FLB/clec ‘ —_—

enc. F. Lee Bailey
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ANSWERS BY F. LEE BAILEY
TO QUESTIONS BY SENATOR DAN QUAYLE
FOR WITNESSES BEFORE THE LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES COMMITTER
UNITED STATES SENATE
5. 1815

MAY 12, 1988

¥NOTE: These answers are matched to Senator Quayle’s list of
April 23, 1986, as sent to me by Senator Hatch.

1. Only when there is some sort of legitimate federal nexus, such
as federal contracts being performed, federal funds being used,
federally sensitive {(defense-~related) work being done, etc.

2. In all cases of employment where there is no legitimate fed-
eral interest, subject only to such regulation meeting minimal
standards under the U.S. Constitution, for which judicial reme-
dies exist.

3. It would be a great embarrasment to the United States if
congress were to outlaw a technique that has been in use since
1923, has brought great benefits both to law enforcement at all
levels and innocent individuals accused of crime, is in substan-—
tial use and relied upon in Japan and Israel, and is literally a
cornerstone of national security in countless U.S, agencies of
the most sensitive nature. Many states, starting with Massachu-
setts in the late 1950's, have barred the use of polygraphs by
employers as a condition of employment or continued employment.
Employees who requested such tests to avoid being under a cloud
of suspicion were allowed to take them, so long as their request
to the polygraph examiner was in writing. If the proposed legis-
lation becomes law (S. 1815) the private sector will socon have no
polygraph examiners; those that remain in the profession will
have to work for the government. This is a very frightening
prospect, since the polygraph, like the news media, has proven an
effective technique to prevent a given administration from prose-—
cuting political adversaries who are innocent.

4. It is indeed. Although opponents can always surface some
scare stories about any profession, such occasions (especially
when dealing with specific tests involving accusations of crime)
are rare. Twenty-six states now have licensing for polygraph
examiners, and the rest should have. I would favor the creation
of a federal license available to polygraph examiners (just as
many lawyers are separately licensed in both state and federal
courts; but a federal ban is indeed throwing the baby out with
the bathwater.

5. No exemptive system is going to yield anything but lawsuits
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and chaos, cslling into question the equal protection clause of
the Fourteenth Amendment.

6. They should not. Any logical basis of diserimination is going
to be very hard to fashion, will be vulnerable te¢ the accusation
that soms lobbies are stronger than others, and will have diffi-
culty surviving close scrutiny by the courts.

7. A very good guestion which no gualified witnes nas sought to
answer directly} bear in mind, such use is not limited to defense
and intelligence agencies. The FBI makes extensive use of the
polygraph, and places great reliance upon it. At the Judicial
College in Reno, Nevada last July I apppeared on g panel discus~-
sing polygraph for the benefit of the newly appointed judges at
the school. In response to a question, Mr. Paul Miner, chief of
the FBI's quality control program, told the judges that "if =a
suspect passes our polygraph test, we don’t prosecute.”

8. They shouldn’t. But if polygraphs were inherently unreliable,
their use would have died long ago.

9. I see no reason for the federal government to regulate hiring
or firing for any of the categories listed.
2,

Zai X

F. TEE-BAILEY ./
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QUESTIONS BY SENATOR DAN QUAYLE FOR WITNESSES
HEARING BEFORE THE LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES COQHMITTEE .
UNITED STATES SENATE
' APRIL 23, 1986
ON S. 1815

1. When should the federal government regulate hiring aud
firing?

2. When should the regulation of hiring and firing be left to
the states?

3. Why should the federal government prohibit polygraphs?

4, Isn”t the real question improper use of polygraphs and not
that they are all bad?

5. Do you favor the exemptive approach to the use of
polygraphs?

6. Why should exemptions be permitted for some industries and
businesses and not others?

7. If polygraphs are "all bad" why should the Departrent of
Defense be permitted to use them? Why should intelligence and
counterintelligence agencies of the federal government be
permitted to use polygraphs if they are unreliable?

8. If polygraphs are so unreliable, why should day care
centers and nursing homes be permitted to use them?

9. The states currently regulate whether employees caa be
fired or not hired for: ’

refusing to work with a hazardous substance;
refusing to be sterilized;

for being a volunteer fireman;

filing a workman”s compensation claim;

being a whistleblower;

wage garnishment or assignment;
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page 2

receiving a summany ta do jury duty;
having AIDSy
refusing to contribute to a group healt™ policy;
refusing a drug or alcohol test;
I would Like the witnesses to conment on each of these

categories. and whether they believe there shculd be feceral
regulation of each one.
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The CaairMAN. Well, thank you, Mr. Bailey.

In your introduction to the book, “Lie Detector Man”, you de-
scribe a series of elements which really must be prevalent in order
to have a meaningful test, to even be possible—elements such as
“strength of issue” and “distinctiveness of issue”. In addition, you
indicate that the examiner will collect case information from the
person being examined, and that this is a process which may take
an hour or even several hours in the process——

Mr. BamLgy. Yes.

The CuAmmMAN [continuing)]. That he will not ask surprise ques-
tions, as a general rule.

Now, do you feel that the typical polygraph examination or test
being given today, especially in the workplace, which many will
testify is 5 to 15 minutes long, is satisfying those requirements?

Mr. Bargy. That is not a polygraph test, Senator. That is a mis-
nomer.

The CaamrMan. I agree. I agree with that.

Mr. Bamwey. A polygraph test is a test of a specific accusation
where some facts are known; ground truth may eventually be dis-
covered. That is not a polygraph test. It is a different phenomenon.
I neither support it nor oppose it, and I do not have much experi-
ence with it.

The Cuamrman, Well, let me just ask it a little differently. In the
Georgia State law, which is often cited as a model regulatory stat-
ute, an examiner can give a polygraph examination every one-half
hour. Do you think that is a fair way of testing whether a person
should have the right or not have the right to be employed in the
private sector?

Mr, Bamey. No, sir, not if that is all they rely upon, because the
questions tend to be shotgun, and they could easily provoke re-
sponses without knowing what the truth was.

The CHAIRMAN, Sure.

Mr. BatLey. However, once again, I insist that what I am defend-
ing takes a minimum of 3 to 4 hours to accomplish, and that is a
complete, responsible, expert polygraph test.

The CHAIRMAN. Now, I agree with you. I have no difficulties with
that. I have a great deal of faith and confidence that if you meet
those three or four requirements of a top examiner, administering
it over a number of hours, asking limited questions that are well
thought out in advance, and of course, an examiner, or at least
whoever makes the analysis, who is an expert analyst in the proc-
ess. But you see, what is being complained about, is that we are
having very short tests with all kinds of questions, some of which
are not fair, some of which have no real basis to be asked with
regard to a person’s employment record or employment history, or
even employment right, and given over a very short period of time.
These are some of the problems that have arisen in this particular
fight over this particular bill.

Mr. Baigy, If that were the only group of users to be affected, I
doubt that I would have come here today. As I read the hill, the
possibility is great that effectively, although unintentionally, the
Senate will cause the Government to own all of the examiners, and
that is almost as bad as letting the Government screen the press.

The CaairmMAN. Thank you.
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Senator Simon, we will turn to you.

Senator Simon. First of all, you used a phrase that I am not fa-
miliar with. You talked about “blind scoring.”

Mr. BaiLey. Yes, sir.

Senator Simon. What does that mean?

Mr. BatLey. Very simply, the technique of numerical scoring, in
order to eliminate the subjectivity an examiner might bring to it,
has enabled the field examiner to score his polygraph charts and
then, in the case of the FBI in particular—and it is used in other
quadrants—to send them to the home office, where Mr. Minor
heads up the quality control section, without knowing which ques-
tions were asked, but only which was relevant and which was a
control—without even knowing the crime being investigated. They
are rescored o see whether they come out plus or minus within
the acceptable range. That is a second check. I could “blind score”
an exam that Mr. Gelb and Mr. Bryzantine had conducted more
than a week ago, without any more information than the numberg
assigned to the questions which are either control questions or rele-
vant questions, to see which provoked the greater response. And
that is the technique of blind scoring.

Within 3 or 4 years, Senator, IBM personal computers will do the
blind scoring, and a little more human error and body English will
come out of it. But normally, the blind scoring by a good field ex-
aminer is echoed by the quality control examiner who does not
know what blind score has already been assigned, what the origi-
nal score was.

Senator SimoN. Now, I agree that the polygraph can be used very
effectively to protect the innocent. In fact, on one occasion I recom-
mended to someone—and I am not an attorney—but someone came
to me, a friend of someone who had been indicted for murder. I rec-
ommended that that person—I said, “If your friend is really inno-
cent, ask for a polygraph test; if he is not innocent, do not ask for a
polygraph test. And he did, and the charges were dropped.

The guestion here really is, is it desirable in our society to go in
a massive way to the use of polygraph testing? And I would be in-
terested in your observations there.

Mr. BaiLEy. Well, unfortunately, there are several answers, and
the subject is controversial. If you are talking about testing an em-
ployee because you know that one in five took money, and you
would like to save the four instead of firing them all, then I say
yes, it belongs in that place.

If you are talking simply about preemployment screening, it can
yield valuable information in the hands of a very highly ethical ex-
aminer who does not ask questions about your sex life. It is subject
to abuse, but I believe the remedy for abuse is to go after the abus-
ers and not kill the profession.

If the Virginia statute had caused the examiner to be bonded,
Ms. Braxton would have collected her judgment. They did not
think of that. Many privileges are exercised with assurance that
you will answer for abuses. We lawyers can do the same thing.

There are a lot more abusive lawyers in this country than there
are abusive polygraph examiners, percentagewise and otherwise.
[Laughter.]

Senator Smmon. Senator Dodd?
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Senator Dopp. I apologize for coming in here late, We had a
markup in another committee of two or three pieces of legislation.

I looked over your “Autobiography for the Defense,” and you had
some interesting comments with regard to the polygraph. On page
65 of that autobiography—and I quote you here—you say, “It
would be extremely unusual for a competent lawyer to let the
other side select an expert’-—a polygraphist in this case—"especial-
ly in view of the fact that the expert testimony in general too often
aligns itself with the man who is paying the bill.”

Assuming that the employer is going to be paying the bill, why
would the employee subject himself to that kind of a test if in fact
your statement here is accurate?

Mr. Bangy. I believe that was applied to experts generally, and
it is a problem we have in the legal profession. Everybody can
always find a psychiatrist to agree with him.

Fingerprints, ballistics evidence~-not so. We very seldom see the
collusion. The polygraph examiners have these constraints. First of
all, when they call a specific, they always run the risk that history
will prove them wrong—someone else will confess, the man’s inno-
cence will be shown and they called him guilty—so they are very
constrained.

Second, they have to answer to the profession; and flaws in poly-
graph tests are very widely publicized.

Third, if they ever take money to corrupt a test and are accused
of it and refuse a test, they are done. They cannot say, ‘“This is an
inaccurate technique, and it would not help me if I were innocent.”
They cannot do that.

So they are pretty well-regulated. In addition to that, if a person
is both licensed in his State if there is licensing, and a full member
of the American Polygraph Association—which many of your wit-
nesses are iiot—you can rely on the fact that you probably have an
examiner of very good skill and very good integrity. There is public
protection. If anything, we need more professional regulation. We
de not need to wipe out the asset.

Senator Dopp. Well, there may be a better way. I appreciate
what you are saying, and I see some merit, but you obviously ap-
preciate as well the concerns of the other side, that no matter how
well-regulated and so forth, if I am paying for the services of some-
one, there is a tendency to want to perform your duties and func-
tions, I suppose—no matter how hard one tries to be objective,
there is that problem.

Is there maybe a better way of providing for the hiring of the
polygraphist, or——

Mr. Bagy. Yes, if I thought there were any danger that that
would infect the profession. I must tell you that when defense law-
yers bring their clients to polygraphers, there is no friendly exam-
iner. The phenomenon is a fraud. Eighty percent are flunked—80
percent. Now, that is not trying to please the guy paying the tab.

Massachusetts addressed the battle of the experts by using a neu-
tral—anybody can call anyone he wants. You could always get a
neutral, the same way arbitrators get a neutral,

If that turned out to be a problem, which I do not think it is—I
have not run into it—and I know most of these people pretty well,
and what they do, and when they slip up, it echoes throughout the
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profession—if that were a problem, there is a way to address it,
short of making them outlaws.

Senator Dopp. Thank you.

Mr. Bamey. I would like to point out, Senator, parenthetically,
that once this august body almost caused my indictment, and 1
sto;;ped it with a polygraph test. It was called the Watergate Com-
mittee,

Senator Dopbp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CaammMaN. Thank you so much, Senator.

Thank you so much, Mr. Bailey. We appreciate your being here,

~ and we appreciate your testimony here today.

Mr. BaiLey. Thank you for the opportunity, Senator.

The CramMan. Thank you, sir. We appreciate it.

Our next two witnesses will be Dr. Leonard Saxe, associate pro-
fessor of psychology at Boston University, and the author of the
1983 Office of Technology Assessment report on polygraphs, and
Lawrence W. Talley, chairman of the Georgia State Board of Poly-
graph Examiners.

Dr. Saxe, we will begin with you and then go to Mr. Talley. We
are going to have to limit everybody to 5 minutes from here on in,
because I am running out of time.

We will turn to you, Dr. Saxe.

STATEMENT OF DR. LEONARD SAXE, ASSOCIATE PROFESSOR OF
PSYCHOLOGY, BOSTON UNIVERSITY, BOSTON, MA; AND LAW-
RENCE W. TALLEY, CHAIRMAN, GEORGIA STATE BOARD OF
POLYGRAPH EXAMINERS, ROSWELL, GA

Dr. Saxg. Thank you, Senator.

I thank you for introducing this legislation. I would like to
submit my statement for the record and will briefly summarize it.

I strongly support S. 1815. Enactment will serve to protect wotiz-
ers, employers, and the commonwealth.

Three years ago, for the Office of Technology Assessment, I as-
sessed the scientific validity of polygraph tests. Our comprehensive
review found neither theory nor data to support their use in the
workplace.

No evidence exists that a unique physiological reaction to decep-
tion can be detected. In my judgment, prohibiting use by employers
is rim important step in controlling a deceptive and inaccurate tech-
nology.

Proponents claim that lying produces changes in heart rate, res-
piration, and skin conductance. Such theorizing is both facile and
Inaccurate. Sometimes, we are physiologically aroused when we lie,
but arousal also results from benign causes. When people are anx-
ious because they are being untruthful, the test is not functioning
as a lie detector, but as a fear detector. As long as those subjected
to a test believe that it can determine truthfulness, they may react
physiologically to questions on which they are being dishonest.

Polygraphers acknowledge the centrality of fear. Much of their
technique focuses on convincing subjects of its efficacy—a maneu-
ver called establishing the psychological set. The polygraph, with
its probes affixed to various parts of the subject’s body, is a theatri-
cal prop, not a truth verification machine.
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We just completed a series of experiments where in one situa-
tion, we try to convince subjects of the polygraph’s infallibility and
ability to detect deceptiveness. In another situation, we indicated
that the machine was fallible and demonstrated how a person
could avoid detection. The results were absolutely clearcut. When
subjects believed that the machine was infallible, almost all guilty
subjects were detected. When subjects believed that the machine
was fallible, we obtained virtually no detection of guilt.

Our findings indicate that fear of detection is key to the conduct
of polygraph tests and that the polygraph is thus a placebo. Effec-
tiveness depends upon the subject’s naive belief. Problems arise
when subjects do not share the examiner’s belief in the divining
rod capabilities of the machine. In such cases, dishonest subjects
may not fear detection, and innocent subjects may appear decep-
tive.

Such problems are endemic to polygraph tests used in the em-
ployment context. Such tests fail to control for placebo effects and
arousal that results from being asked about significant issues.
What we have is a technology based upon scaring people into be-
lieving that they are physiologically transparent.

Were logic to prevail, I do not think we would be here at this
point. Yet, we have been barraged by evidence on the efficacy of
the polygraph that seems to suggest otherwise. This evidence
ranges from serious research to half-baked surveys that would not
pass muster in my sophomore research methods course. In fact,
there is little research on polygraph tests—less than a dozen pub-
lished studies of the actual use of polygraph tests are available. Al-
though some will give you a numerical index of accuracy, such fig-
ures are drawn from fabric.

The polygraph test most often used in the workplace has re-
ceived virtually no research attention. Not a single adequate field
study exists of the validity of using polygraph tests to screen em-
ployees. Without such data, how can anyone claim its accuracy?

Even if one assumed that other polygraph research was relevant
to employment testing, most studies share a basic flaw—the poly-
grapher has available information in addition to the physiological
data. When polygraphers score charts blindly, error rates are high.
Polygraphers may be fine detectives but they do not possess the
unique insight into individuals’ innermost thoughts.

Any test used to screen employees, particularly those with sensi-
tive jobs, should meet reliability and validity criteria. Psychologists
are only permitted to use those tests that meet such standards. As
has previously been discussed, the American Psychological Associa-
tion has gone on record on this issue.

My own view is that absent generic regulation of tests, the
present bill provides necessary protection. I urge that S. 1815 be
adopted in its original form, and that the Senate reject amend-
ments voted by the House which exempt various employees. It
makes no sense to exempt individuals because they are in positions
of great responsibility. Despite the well-meaning efforts of tnose
who promote polygraphy as a deterrent to employee crime, it
cannot serve as a deterrent for long.

The prohibition of poiygraph testing would protect employees,
employers, and society. Employees with integrity would be protect-
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ed from being falsely accused, and those who are most dangerous
would not be exonerated. Employers would not be lulled into a
false sense of security. And all of us will benefit when this decep-
tive and dangerous technology is eliminated.

Thank you, sir.

The CrAmRMAN. Thank you so much, Dr. Saxe.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Saxe and responses to questions
submitted by Senator Quayle follow:}
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I applaud the Chairman and my senior Senator for introducing
$.1815 to prchibit the use of polygraph tests in the workplace. I am
pleased to submit this statement and hepe that it will be useful to
the Committes in their consideration of polygraph legislation., I am a
research psychologist and was senior author of the Office of
Techhology Assessment (OTA) report, "The Scientific validity of
Polygraph Tests." Qurently, I am Associate Professor of Psychology
and Acting Director of the Center for Applied Soccial Science, at
Boston University. I appear today on my own behalf and my views do
not necessarily reflect those of my university or of the Office of
Technology Assessment.

Need for Prohibition

I strongly support S.1815 — polygraphy has no place in the
American workplace. Enactment of this bill will serve to protect
workers, employers arnd the camorweal. Three years ago, in the wake
of the President's decision to expand use of polygraph tests with
govermment employees, I was asked by the Office of Technology
Assessment to assess the scientific literature on the conduct of
polygraph tests, The results of our camprehensive review did not
support the application of polygraph tests in workplace contexts.
Neither theory nor data support the validity of such polygraph tests.
No evidence exists that a unique physiological reaction to deception
can be detected. To the extent polygraphy is useful, it serves as a
placebo. Unlike placebos used in medicine, however, a polygraph test
achieves it effects by inducing fear.

As a result of my work for OTA, I have became an actor in the
scientific and public debate over polyyraphy and have contirmied to

e
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follow the scientific literature, as well as to conduct polygraph
research. My initial assessment of the literature has only been
strengthened. Increasingly, I am frightened by the widespread use of
polygraph tests — particularly in the workplace, but also in cur
criminal justice system amd by goverrment agencies. Prchibiting their
use by all privaté employers is an important step in controlling what
is basically a deceptive and inaccurate technology.

Rationale }

‘ At the core of a scientific analysis of polygraph testing is its
theoretical rationale. Proponents of polygraph testing hypothesize
that there is a physiolegical reaction associated with being deceptive
that can be measured by their instrument; that is, "lying" produces
changes in heart rate, respiration, and skin conductance. Such
theorizing is both facile and inaccurate. To be sure, under some
corditions individuals exhibit physiological arousal when lying, but
arcusal may also result fram more benign causes.” For example, a
persen may be afraid of the test or may merely be concerned with his
or her truthfulness.

A polygraph test is not always incorrect — people can be
anxiocus because they are being untruthful, but the instrument does not
function as a "lie detector." A more precise explanmaticn is that the
polygraph functions as a "fear" detector. As lang as pecple
subjected to a polygraph test believe that the test can determine
truthfulness, they may show greater physiological change to questicns
on which they are being dishonest campared to questicns on which they
are being truthful. 'This is a shaky basis on vwhich to build a
technique to assess the honesty of employees.
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I am not the first to discover that the lie detector is a fear
detector — polygraphers implicitly acknowledge the centrality of fear
to achieving effectiveness. Much of the polygraph technique focuses
on canvincing testees as to the efficacy of the procedure., Examiners,
very few of whom are trained psychologists, refer to this maneuver as
establishing the "psychological set.” v It often involves conducting
card tricks to V"stimilate" the necessary fear of the machine. An
effective polygraph examiner is able to make a deceptive person
vfearful" of being detected, The polygraph instrument with its probes
affixed to varicus parts of the subjects' body, rather than being a
truth verification machine, is more like a theatrical prop.

We have just campleted a series of experiments at Boston
University where we canducted polygraph tests under two conditions.

In one situation, we tried to convince subjects of the polygraph's
infallibility and demcnstrated its ability to detect deceptiveness,

In another situation, we indicated that the "machine" was fallible and
demonstrated how the person could lie without being detected., The
results are clear-cut, When subjects believed that the polygraph test
was infallible, high rates of detection of guilty subjects were
cbtained. When subjects believed that the machine was fallible,
however, we got virtually no detection of guilty individuals., Our
findings, albeit preliminary, strongly indicate t'That fear of detection
is ey to the cenduct of polygraph tests.

The polygraph is, thus, a placebo rather than an effective
tzeatment Placebos - such as these usad in medicine — do function,
but they cannot be relied upon. Their effectiveness is dependent on
the subject!s naive belief. Prcblems arise when subjects do not share
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the exanminer's unequivecal belief in the divining rod capabilities of
the machine. In such cases, dishtnest subjects may not be aroused
because they do not fear detection. Innocent subjects, though, may
appear deceptive since they may fear the test will not establish their
veracity. Unless one could be assured of the subject!s full
cooperation — ix@robable in a polygraph examination — it is neavly
impossible to rule out such interference with the results.

Such canceptual problens with the underpinnings of polygraph
theory are especially problematic for the type of polygraph test used
in typica.{ employment cantexts, In such situations, the persen's
physiclogical reactions to "relevant questions” (e.g., items on a job
application) are compared to irrelevant questions (e.g., vhat day of
the week it is). Widely used because of its simplicity, it is
employed to screen those not accused of a specific crime. Such tests
fail to control not anly for placebo effects, lut also for the natural
arcusal that results from being asked about significant issues.

Additional types of polygraph examinations are used. in work
place testing, particularly when the employer is acting in the role of
the police to investigate a specifi¢ incident. 1In such cases, a
polygraph examination is used that attempts to control for
physioclogical changes attendant to being asked about significant
issues, Curicusly, though, such control question tests rely on an
examiner's assumption about the person's truﬂufuiness in replying to
certain questions, These specific incident tests also frequently
involve invasiens of privacy and require addressing areas of a
persan's life not directly relevant to the incident undex
investigation.
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¥hat we have, then, is a technolegy based on scaring people into
believing that they are physiclogically transparent. To be sure,
campliant subjects may be culpable, but campliant subjects may also be
innocent. Equally, if not more d.lscomartmg, the culpable may be
non-compliant, Is a technology dependent on such a foundation
appropriate for the workplace?
Erpirical Evidence

Were logic alane to prevail, the answer would be a ressumding .
"no" and we would not have reached the presernt policy nadir with
respect to polygraphy. Instead, we have been barraged by a collection
of samewhat contradictory evidence on the efficacy of the polygraph.
This research literature, ranging from serious psychophysiclogical
work to half-baked surveys that would not pass mister in my sophamore
. research metheds course, has been hotly debated by both scientists and
non-scientists. as with many scientific problems, no sisple summary
is possible and the problem is far more compleX than most maintain.

It may seem as if there are a great deal of both field and
laboratory data about polygraph tests, but there are not. Depending
on one's criteria for scientific rigor, there are only between 2 and
12 published field studies, and perhaps 2 dozen direct laboratory
analogue studies. Although some will give you a mumerical index of
acawacy, such figures are drawn from fabric, not research. To be
sure, research cn lie detection is irheremtly difficult, but it is
still the case that available research is fraught with methodological
provlems that impede generalization.

Perhaps the most important research prodlem relevant to the
Comittee is that the type of polygraph test most often used in the
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workplace has received virtually no research attention. There is not
a sirgle adequate field study of the validity of using polygraph tests
to screen employees. Since there are no scientific data, it is
difficult to understand an what research basis anyone could claim its
accuracy or appropriateness. The limited research evidence is almost
exclusively of control question tests used in specific incidents to
assess the truthfulness of criminal suspects. Most often, such
researdlhasbeendx_meinseriwscas%sudlasnmderandsexual
assault.

Even if one were to assume that specific incident research had
same relevance to employment testing (an assumption that is probably
umwarranted), most of the studies share a basic flaw., In order to
compare results of polygraph tests with known facts that establish the
correctness of the judgment, it is necessary to select carefully the
cases., What results is a selection of cases where there is a
prependerance of other evidence or a confession (induced by the
demands of the polygraph test). In most cases, polygraphers had
aceess to this information. Interestingly, those investigations where
the polygrapher scores his charts '"blindly",; the error rates are
substantially higher than in other stidies.

In a recent article in the prestigious journal, lancet, Drs.
Brett, Phillips and Beary demonstrate how knowledge of the prokeble
guilt of a suspect affects the utility of the polygraph examination.
According to their analysis, the usefulness of a polygraph test is
directly correlated with the probability of guilt or innocence.
Polygraphers may be fine detectives, It they do not possess unicue
insight into an individual's immermost thoughts. '
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Implications

As a psychologist, I would prefer that amy tests usaed to screen
employees — particularly those with sensitive jebs —- mest rigorous
standards such as those pramigated by the American Psychological
Association and the American Educational Research Association. fThese
test standards require that psychologists enly use tests that meet
reliability and validity criteria. If such standards were applied to
polygraphers, I have no daubt that polygraph tests would be relegated
to the same historical position as sensory tests that were once
thought o be indicative of intelligence. The American Psychological
Association has recently taken the extraordinary step of passing a
resolution on polygrarh tests. APA's resolution calls the scientific
evidence on polygraph tests 'hnsatisfactory”, and says that the
possibility of damage to irmocent individuals is large.

Absent generic federal or state regulation of workplace tests,
the present bill provides necessary protection for those who might be
subjected to polygraph tests., I wauld urge that $,1815 be adopted in
its original form and that the Senate reject the amendments voted by
the House of Representatives to the companion legislation. The
amendments exenpt various employee and employer groups from puarvied.
It makes no sense to exempt individuals simply because they are in
positions of great respensibility. In fact, the probability of ervor
may be greater in such situaticns, Despite the well-meanirg efforts
of those who promcte polygraphy as a deterrent to employes crime, it

" carmot serve as a deterrent for long. As a placebo, it's effective

life is short, indeed.




\

155

Page 8

Iet me be clear: The prohibition of polygraph testing would
protect enployees, employers, and society. 'Employees with integrity
would be protected from being falsely accused of misdeeds and those
who are most dangercus woald not be exonerated by a polygraph test.
Enployers would not be lulled into a false sense of security about the
problems connected with failing to identify dishonest employees and
from misidentifying honest workers. We will all benefit when this
basically deceptive and dangercus technology is eliminated from the
workplace.

None of us condones theft in the workplace or other types of
criminal behavior. Were I convinced that polygraph tests were at all
helpful in preventing such abuse, I would argue very differently., In
fact, polygraph tests do not work very well. To the extent that they
produce Moorrect answers, it is not because they are detecting lies.
As Tevis Thomas ance mised, if only the polygraph functioned as a
smoke alarm in the brain, we would have evidence of a biological
mechanism to prevent prevarication by members of our species. The
polygraph is not such a mechanism and, if it were, our world would be

a very different place.
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Responses of Professor Leonard Saxe to Questions by Senator Dan Quayle
(Hearing on S. 1815).

Wnen should the federal goverrment regulate hiring and firing?

As a non-lawyer, my respanse is simple: When it is in the national
interest. The national interest would seem to be present when great harm
could result from the absence of regulation and to the extent that
fundamental rights of imdividuals are involved. Conditions of employment
are already heavily regulated by the federal govermment, as are
inefficatious medical clinics.

When should the regulation of hiring and firing be left to the states?

States should ke involved in the regulation of hiring and firing to the
extent that such regulations promote the general welfare and there is no
supersading federal requlation. State regulation would seem most
appropriate when specific regional and local issues make the application
of broader rules difficult.

Why should the federal goverrment prohibit polygraphs?
The federal govermment should probibit polygraph examinations because the
practice is inherently deceptive and inaccurate. The widespread use of

polygraph tests will make it easier for sophisticated criminals to cbtain
positions of trust in business and other organizations and will result in

61-532 0 - 86 - 6
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5.

the incorrect identification of a large mmber of honest individuals as
untrustworthy. Iocal regulation, v:l:xich exists in the majority of states,
is inadequate. State laws vary in their scope and application. Numercus
reports exist of coampanies evading state regulation by taking advantage
of looser regulations in neighboring states. There is no inherent
difference ameng regions or localities in the feasibility or utility of
polygraph tests and, hence, federal regulation is preferable to the
current patchwork.

Isn't the real question improper use of polygraphs and not that they are
all had?

There J.S no way to use properly (l.e. validly) a polygraph test, at least
within the scope of practices currently sanctioned by the American
I‘bly:p:am Association. It is only a record of simple physiological
changes made in response to questions by an examiner. As a screening
device to detect dishonest employees, I cannot conceive of an appropriate
use, There are methods, based on assessment of physiological responses,
that can be used when a specific incident with a great deal of
information is available, but this circumstance is unlikely to arise in a
business setting. If it dose arise, it is far better handled by a police

agency.
Do you favor the exemptive approach to the use of polygraphs?

I do not favor the exemptive approach to the use of polygraph tests. My
view is that polygraph tests have no valid use in the private sector.

P
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6.

This is even more so for those private sector situations in which it is

essential to determine the trustworthiness of employeses.

Why should exemptions be permitted for some industries and businesses and
not others?

It does not make sense from scientific point of view, although it might
from a political perspective, to exempt certain industries or

husinesses. The exempticns have tended to favor situations in which
great harm could result from dishonest employees. Unfortunately, the
more sensitive the position, the more likely that dishonest individuals
will have éxperience in “passing" polygraph tests. Large mumbers of
capletely honest individuals would have to be found untrustworthy for
there to be any likelihood of detecting true criminals.

If polygraphs were "all bad", why should thé Department of Defense be
permitted to use them? why should intelligence and counterintelligence
agencies of the federal govermment be permitted to use polygraphs if they
are unreliable?

Views are highly discordant with regard to the use by the Department of
Defense (DoD) of polygraph examinations. The Serate Armed Sexvices
Conmittee has consistently withheld approval (other than for a pilet
program) of the use of polygraph tests as an employee screening device.
It should also be recognized that the majority of use of polygraph tests
by DoD is in situations far different than those in employment contexts.
Even today, the majority of uses of tiie polygraph are with criminal
suspects. Goverrment polygraph examiners also work wder strict

guidelines and intense supervision. Even if one were to view DoD's use
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of polygraph tests as reasonable, the situation is so different that they
are incamparable to any private sec‘::or employment context.

8. If polygraphs are so unreliable, why should day care centers and nursing
hemes be permitted to use them?
Day care centers and rursing hames should not be permitted to use
polygraph tests, One runs the risk, perhaps even greater than without
polygraph tests, of hiring potential child molesters and abusers. There
are no data to support the validity of this use of polygraph examinations.
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The Cuamrman. We will turn to you now, Mr. Talley, and take
your testimony.

Mr. TarLey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

My name is Lawrence W. Talley, and I am chairman of the Geor-
gia State Board of Polygraph Examiners. The board, which is ap-
pointed by the Governor, regulates the administration of polygraph
examinations and licensed polygraph examiners who do business in
our State.

I worked closely with the Georgia General Assembly in drafting
a bill which governs the polygraph industry. This law provides
strict guidelines for examiners and strong protections for the rights
of our citizens. It has been a model for other States and for the leg-
islation which was introduced in the House by Congressmen Young
and Darden.

In 1984, a reporter for a local television station broadcast a series
of reports on the polygraph, recounting alleged abuses. This report
helped inspire the Georgia General Assembly to pass a law that
would stop improper practices. It is my understanding that copies
of these broadcasts have been introduced in the current debate by
opponents of the polygraph to justify a ban on its use. Yet the
series was produced before the new Georgia law took effect and
before our reforms were implemented.

News accounts of polygraph abuse continue to be presented. At
times, reporters set up hypothetical investigations. These are de-
signed to try to prove that the technique does not work or that the
examiner can be fooled. They treat the polygraph like a game in
which people are paid to try to fool an examiner who is investigat-
ing a crime that never occurred. Neither scientists nor practition-
ers know exactly how accurate real, live polygraph testing is.

But one thing that we all agree on is that there are some scien-
tifically unacceptable ways of trying to determine this accuracy.
For example, a major television news magazine program recently
paid pecple to take polygraph examinations from different examin-
ers under deceptive circumstances. The examiners were lied to
about the circumstances that formed the basis of the testing. Scien-
tific research tells us that it is easy for someone to make it appear
as if they are being deceptive, but the research tells us that it is
difficult for a truly deceptive person to appear to be truthful.

So it should come as no surprise that someone who is paid to
appear as a liar is able to do so; but in an actual testing situation,
what person who is actually telling the truth would want to make
the examiner think that he or she is lying? ‘

I give this example to show how efforts to sensationalize news re-
ports can so distort what a polygraph is all about, and that is
makes the conclusions drawn in the reports meaningless.

In 1968, Mr. Chairman, Georgia was one of the first States to
pass a polygraph law. But in 1984, we saw that that law needed to
be revised, partly because polygraph technology had advanced so
much since then, and partly because we saw that the 1968 law just
was not strong enough.

The citizens of Georgia, members of the Georgia General Assem-
bly, and polygraph examiners worked together to develop this legis-
lation. Because of this mutual effort, we are able to better protect
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our citizens. More importantly, we work hard to make sure that
the examinees are protected and kncw their rights under the law.

Examiners are required to give those who take the test a copy of
this “bill of rights.” This form also explains the grievance and
appeal procedures available to them.

Our citizens know that the State will investigate any violations
that are reported. The abuses that polygraph critics say are so
widespread simply have not materialized in Georgia, where we
have given people every opportunity to appeal. Certainly, there
seems to be no evidence of the kind of epidemic that would call for
Federal action to put an entire industry out of business. Even when
the House acted on legislation last month to ban polygraph use in
the private sector, it did so only in a limited way—it provided ex-
emptions to allow polygraph testing by security agencies, pharma-
ceutical companies, daycare centers, and others. The list of compa-
nies that need polygraph examinations to protect their customers,
their innocent employees, and inventories does not end here.

For example, trucking companies need assurances that the driv-
ers they hire are careful and responsible. This is especially impor-
tant in this age of concern over drunk driving and drug abuse.

The polygraph works. It is not infallible, but it is a useful and
sometimes essential part of a company’s risk management pro-
gram.

A regulatory bill similar to the one offered in the House by Con-
gressmen Bill Young and Buddy Darden takes this approach. It
also allows the States to make their own decisions in how to meet
their standards.

Banning the polygraph in the private sector is not the answer. 1
urge the committee to take an approach which supports the rights
of the States to regulate themselves and which gives American
businesses access to the same tool that the Federal Government
uses to carry out its responsibilities to our citizens.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

; l[il‘he] prepared statement and additional material of Mr. Talley
ollow:
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My name is Lawrence W. Talley, and I am chairman of the
Georgia State Board of Polygraph Examiners. The board, which is
appointed by the Governor, regulates the administration of
polygraph‘examinations and licenses polygraph examiners. who do
business in our state. In 1984 and 1985, I worked closely with
the Georgia General Assembly in drafting a bill which governs the
polygraph industry. This law provides strict guidelines for
examiners and strong protections for the rights of examinees. It
has been a model for other states and for the legislation which
was introduced in the House by Congressmen Young and Darden.

Because of my association with the polygraph board and with
developing this législation, I would like to focus my remarks
today on our experience in Georgia in regulating the polygraph
industry.

On May 7th, 8th, and 9th of 1984, a reporter for a local
television station broadcast a series of reports on the
polygraph, recounting alleged abuses. The reporter interviewed
people who had lost their jobs when they reportedly failed
polygraph tests. This report helped inspire the Georgia General
Assembly to pass a law that would stop improper practices. It is
my understanding that copies of these broadcasts have been
introduced in the current debate by opponents of the polygraph to
justify é ban on its use. Yet the series was produced before the
new Georgia law took effect and before our reforms were

implemented.
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News accounts of polygraph ébuse continue to be presented.
At times, reporters set up hypothetiéal issues to be investigated
with the polygraph. These efforts are designed to try to prove
that the technique doesn't work or that the examiner can easily
be fooled. They treat the polygraph like a parlor game in which
people are paid to try to fool an examiner who is investigating a
crime that never occurred.

VWle acknowledge that neither scientists nor practitioners
know exactly how accurate real life polygraph testing is. But
one thing that we all agree on is that there are some
scientifically unacceptable ways of trying to determine its
accuracy. For example, a major television news magazine program
recently paid people to take polygraph examinations from
different polygraph examiners under completely fictitious and
deceptive circumstances. The examiners were lied to about the
circumstances that formed the basis of the testing. They were
also lied to about the examinees who were paid to role-play for
the cameras.

Scientific research tells us that it is relatively easy for
someone to create responses that can make it appear as if they
are being deceptive. But the research tells us that it is
difficult for a truly deceptive person to falsify responses in
order to appear to be truthful. So it should come as no surprise
that someone who is motivated to appear as a liar is able to do
so.. But in the "real world" -- in an actual testing situation--

what person who is actually telling the truth would want to make
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the examiner think that he or she is lying? I give this example
in order to show that efforts to sengationalize new reports can
so distert what a polygraph is all about as to make the
conclusions drawn in the reports meaningless.

I would like to return now to the situation in Georgia. From
1976-86, I was Vice President of Risk Management for Days Inns of
America, which operates 425 hotels and motels nationwide. The
polygraph has been invaluable to the company. For example, in
1975, Days Inns had internal losses of over $1 million a year.
After we instituted a loss prevention program, in which the
polygraph played a key role, we were able to reduce these losses
to an average of §115,000 a year. At the same time these losses
were reduced by B7 percent, company revenues tripled.

I have seen many times where the polygraph has been valuable
to both employers and employees. But I also know that the
polygraph results are only as good as the person condqcting the
examination.

In 1968, Georgia was one of the first states to pass
polygraph legislation. But in 1984 we saw that the law needed to
be revised, partly because polygraph technology had advanced so
much since then and partly because we saw that the 1968 law just
wasn't strong enough. Members of the General Assembly, pélygraph
examiners, and the citizens of Georgia worked together to develop
the legislation. Because of this mutual effort, we are better
able to protect our citizens.

I became involved in working with the Georgia General
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Assembly to develop a regulatory bill because I believe that
business needs the polygraph. But Ilalso know that the examiner
must follow certain guidelines for the test to be accurate and
for examinees to be protected.

The Georgia bill is progressive and restrictive. Polygraph
examiners must have a college degree, or two years of college
plus two years of experience with a law enforcement agency in
addition to their polygraph training. We regulate the kind of
equipment they can use, the kinds of questions they can ask, and
the confidentiality of the test results. We have the authority
to provide a program of continuing education for examiners, and
insist that they provide examinees with the test results on
request.

More importantly, we worked hard to make sure that examinees
are protected and know their rights under the new law. We
developed a consent form that people must sign before they take
an examination, It explains that they have a right to stop the
examination at any time; it tells them the kinds of questions
that can and cannot be asked; and it tells them their rights in
finding out the results., Under Georgia law, examiners are
required to give those who take the test a copy of this bill of
rights. This form also defines the grievance and appeal
procedures available to our citizens.

The Georgia Secretary of State's office was concerned about
this last provision because it was charged with handling the

complaints, Thomas E. Mishou, executive director of the
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Examining Boards Division of the Secretary of State's office,
expected at least 45 complaints a month. He based this estimate
on testimony about abuses from those who wanted the state to ban
polygraph testing.

The Georgia regulatory law went into effect in July of 1985.
Since then, there have been an average of only two complaints a
month about polygraph tests, even with all of the publicity and
the ease of reporting violations. Only a few were cases that
indicated the polygraph examiner had acted improperly.

Our citizens know that the state will investigate any
violations that are reported. The abuses that polygraph critics
say are so widespread simply have not materialized in Georgia
where we have given people every opportunity to appeal.

Certainly there seems to be no evidence of the kind of epidenmic
that would call for federal action to put an entire industry out
of business.

Of course, it is always possible to find instances of
polygraph abuse, But in Georgia, we have found a way to minimize
this potential for abuse by carefully regulating and monitoring
the industry. The Georgia State Board of Polygraph Examiners has
the authority, which it has used, to revoke the licenses of those
few examiners whom we felt were acting improperly.

The polygraph's effectiveness has been shown to be in the
range of 90% when the examination is properly administered by a
competent examiner. In passing the Defense Authorization Bill

last year, the Congress reaffirmed its position on the continued
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and increased use of the polygraph in the government sector.
Even when the House acted on legislagion last month to ban
polygraph use in the private sector, it did so only in a limited
way. It provided exemptions to allow polygraph testing by
security agencies, pharmaceutical companies, day care centers,
and others. The list of companies that need polygraph
examinations to guard the safety of their customers, to protect
innocent employees, and to protect their inventories does not end
here. Dozens of other industries which would be prohibited by
the House bill from using the polygraph still need help in
protecting company assets and selecting responsible employees.

For example, the guests who stay at hotels and motels need
protection from employees who might use their access to room keys
to rob or assault them. Trucking companies need assurances that
the drivers they hire are careful and responsible. This is
especially important in this age of concern over drunk driving,
drug abuse, and transportation of chemicals and other dangerous
substances.

Jewelry companies also need to screen personnel who have
access to products that can fit in the palm of a hand and are
worth tens of thousands of dollars. We read news stories about
contamination in commercially processed food, reminding us each
day of the responsibility of the people in this industry.

It would be inaccurate if I were to leave the impression
that the polygraph should be used by most businesses on most

employees. This is not the case. Employers know that the
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majority of workers are honest and hardworking citizens. Their
concern is about the isolated few who would violate their
company's trust, possibly jeopardizing customers and the
livelihoods of innocent co-workers.

The polygraph works. It is not infallible, but it is a
useful and sometimes essential part of a company's risk
management program.

Mr. Chairman, I believe that our experience in Georgia
demonstrates that the states are the best and most appropriate
entities to enact and enforce polygraph legislation. The states
regulate most other professionals which provide services to their
citizens, such as real estate brokers, doctors, dentists,
optometrists, and lawyers. The state is also the appropriate
jurisdiction for legislation to regulate the polygraph
pfofession.

A regulatory bill similar to the one offered in the House by
Congressmen Bill Young and Buddy Darden takes this approach. It
sets standards for regulation, standards which we know work in
Georgia. It also allows the states to make their own decisions
about how to meet these standards to protect residents.

Banning the polygraph in the private sector is not the
answer. I urge the Committee to take an approach which supports
the rights of the states to regulate themselves and which gives
American business access to the same tool that the federal
government uses to carry out its responsibilities to our

citizens.
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Mr. Chairman, I have attached a copy of the Georgia state
law and a copy of the consent form for your review.
I would be happy to answer any guestions that you might

have.




State law provides that any individual requested to take a polygraph examination
be given the following notice. (0.C.6.A. 43-36-15).

CONSENT TO POLYGRAPH EXAMINATION

(A) T understand that I am voluntarily consenting to take this polygraph
examination, and that 1 have the right to terminate or ask that the
examination be stopped at any time.

(B) 1 understand that in matters relating to pre-employment or periodic
employment examinations, the polygraph examiner cannet inquire into or ask
any questions concerning the following:

1. Religious beliefs or affiliations;
2. Beliefs or opinions regarding racial matters;
3. Political beliefs or affiliations;
4, Beliefs, affiliations, or lawful activities regarding unions or labor
organizations; or
. 8. Sexual preferences dr activities.

{C) 1 understand that, upon written request, I shail be provided with a
written copy of any opinioas or conclusions rendered as a result of this
examination. (The State Board of Polygraph Examiners js authorized to
establish by Rule a reasonable fee for the provision of such Zopy.)

(D) 1 understand that my polygraph examination is being conducted by:

Ga. Polygraph License #
Name of Examiner License Number

Business Address

(E}) I understand that I have the right to file a complaint with the State
Board of Polygraph Examiners, 166 Pryor Street, S.W., Atlanta, Georgia
30303, if I feel that this polygraph examination was improperly conducted.

I certify and declare that I have read and understand the above notification,
and further declare that 1 voluntarily consent to take this polygraph
examination.

This day of , 1985,

Signature of Examinee

Signature of Examiner
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GEORGIA POLYGRAPH EXAMINERS ACT.

Cede Title 43, Chapter 36 Revised.
Code Section 51-1-37 Enacted.

Nb», 625 (Senate Bill No. 19).
AN ACT

To amend Title 43 of the Official Code of Georgia Annotated,
relating to professions and businesses, o as to comprehensively
revise the provisions relating to the regulation and licensure
of polygraph examiners; to provide for legislative intent; to pro-
vide a short title; to define certain terms; to create the State
Board of Polygraph Examiners; to provide for qualifications,
terms of office, reimbursement, and powers and duties of the
mermbers of such board; to require polygraph examiners to have -
licenses; to provide qualifications for a license as a polygraph
examiner; to require an applicant for a polygraph examiner
license to complete a polygraph examiner intern program, to
require licensed polygraph examiners to supervise and control
polygraph examiner interns; to require applications for licenses;
to provide for the issuance of licenses, renewal of licenses, and
license fees; to provide for the continuation of certain licenses;
to provide for reciprocity; to regulate the administration of poly-
graph examinations; to prohibit certain activities by polygraph
examiners; to provide for rights of examinees; to provide for
the maintenance of records of polygraph examinations; to pro-
vide for minimum insurance coverage or the posting of bonds
or net worth affidavits; to provide for investigative and discipli-
nary authority of the board; to provide a penalty for the unli-
censed administration of polygraph examinations; to provide
for applicability; to provide a termination date; to provide for
other matters relative to the foregoing; to amend Chapter 1
of Title 51 of the Official Code of Georgia Annotated, relating
to general provisions regarding torts, so as to provide a cause
of action for persons who suffer damages as a result of polygraph
examinations; to provide for damages; to provide for legislative
intent and applicability; to repes! conflicting laws; and for other
purposes.

BE IT ENACTED BY THE GENERAL ASSEMBLY OF
GEORGIA:
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Section 1. Title 43 of the Official Code of Georgia Anno-
tated, relating to professions and businesses, is arnended by
striking Chapter 36, relating to polygraph examiners, in its en-
tirety and inserting in lieu thereof a new Chapter 36 to.read
as follows:

“CHAPTER 36

43-36-1. The General Assembly declares that it is the
policy of this state that the only proper uses of a polygraph
- shal! be to measure stressful physiological responses for the
purpose of detecting deception or verifying truth of state-
ment or for scientific or academic research or experiments.
Any use of a polygraph or a polygraph examination which
is primarily intended to frighten or intimidate rather than
measure stressful physiological responses is declared to be
improper.

43-36-2. This chapter shall be known and may be cited
as the ‘Georgia Polygraph Examiners Act.’

43-36-3. As used in this chapter, the term:

(1) ‘Board’ means the State Board of Polygraph Ex-
aminers.

(2) ‘Polygraph’ means an instrument to measure
stressful .physiological responses for the purpose of test-
ing or questioning individuals so as to detect deception
or verify truth of statement. Such instrument shall, as
8 minimum, record visually, permanently, and simulta-
neously a subject’s cardiovascular pattern, respiratory
pattern, and galvanic skin response.

(3) "Polygraph examiner’ means any person who
measures stressful physiological responses which purport
to detect deception or verify truth of statement through
the use of instrumentation as described in paragraph
(2) of this Code section.

(4) ‘Polygraph examiner intern’ means any person
engaged in the study of polvgraphy and the administra-
tion of polygraph examinations under the personal super-
vision and control of a polygraph examiner,
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43-364. (a) There is created a board to be known as
the State Board of Polygraph Examiners. The board shall
consist of seven members who shall be residents of this state.

(b) Four members shall be polygraph examiners who
have qualified under this chapter and who have been licensed
polygraph examiners for at least four years. The terms of
these four members shall be four years each. The terms
shall be staggered so that one term expires each year. Two
of such' members shall be from the private sector and two
shall be from the government sector.

(¢) One member shall be appointed as a representative
of the area of private-sector employment. Such member shall
be appointed for a term of four years.

(d) One member shall be appointed as a representative
of the scientific or academic community who has some knowl-
edge of polygraphs or polygraph examinations. Such member
shall be appointed for a term of four years.

() One member shall be appointed from the public at
large and shall have no connection whatsoever with the pro-
fession or practice of polygraph examination. The initial
term of appointment for the at-large member shall expire
June 30, 1986; thereafter, the Governor shall appoint succes-
sors for a term of four-years.

(f) The members of the board shall be appointed by
the Governor. No two members shall be employed by the
same person or agency while serving on the board. Vacancies
occurring on the board shall be filled by the Governor. When
an appointment is made to fill a vacancy caused by death
or otherwise, such appointment shall be for the remainder
of the unexpired term of the member whose position was
filled. No member shall serve more than two consecutive
full terms.

(® The members of the board shall annually appoint
one of its members to be chairman.

(h) Members of the board shall be reimbursed as pro-
vided for in subsection (f) of Code Section 43-1-2.
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(i) No member may directly or indirectly engage in any .
board business involving any individual which that board
member has supervised or instructed.

(j) The joint-secretary shall serve ag secretary of the

’. X3

(k) The members serving on the State Board of Poly-
graph Examiners on July 1, 1985, shall continue to serve
their respective terms of office.

43-36-5. The board shall have the following powers and
duties:

(1) To determine the qualifications and fitness of ap-
plicants for licenses consistent with this chapter;

(2) Toissue, renew, deny, suspend, or revoke licenses
consistent with this chapter;

(3) To initiate investigations for the purpose of dis-
covering violations of this chapter;

(4) To hold hearings on all matters properly brought
before the board in connection with such investigations,
to administer-oaths, receive evidence, make the neces-
sary determinations, and enter orders consistent with
the findings;

(5) To establish continuing education requirements
by rules and regulations; and

(6) To adopt, amend, or repeal all rules necessary
to carry this chapter into effect.

43-36-6. (a) In order to qualify for a license as a poly-
graph examiner, a person must:

(1) Be at least 21 years of age;
(2) Be a citizen of the United States;

(3) Be a person of good moral character;
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(4) (A) Have a bachelor’s degree from a full four-year

accredited university or college recognized as such by
the board; or

(B) (i) Have completed two years of study, or its
equivalent, at such a university or college which shall
include at least one course in physical science and
one course in psychology; and

(ii) Have at least two years’ experience as an
investigator or detective with a municipal, county,
state, or federal agency.
Official transcripts must be submitted as proof for all
college courses, technical courses, and other educational
credits claimed by the applicant;

(5) Have satisfactorily completed a formal training
course in the use of a polygraph. Such training shall
be of at least six weeks’ duration at a polygraph examin-
ers’ school acceptable to the board;

(6) Have completed a period of 2 minimum of six
months as polygraph examiner intern under the supervi-
sion of a qualified polygraph examiner in this state or
who has had sufficient training and experience in a state,
federal, or municipal : agency such that the board, in its
discretion, may recognize the applicant as being properly
trained and experienced; and

(7) Have passed any examination approved by the
board for the purpose of determining the qualifications
and fitness of applicants for licenses.

(b) The board, in its discretion, may waive the ‘on prem-
ises’ requirement during the internship period in cases of
extreme hardship.

43-36-7. (a) Prior to examination, a polygraph exam-
iner intern must administer a minimum of 100 examinations
consisting of no less than 50 specific examinations in any
given six-month internship period. The board, in its discre-
tion, may require a polygraph examiner intern to bring all
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polygrapil charts and allied papers resulting from the exami-.
nations conducted by the polygraph examiner intern for re-
view by the board.

(b) _The applicant must submit to the board for its prior
approval the name of the licensed polygraph examiner who
will supervise the applicant during the intern program.

LI

(©) Once 8 licensed polygraph examiner has been ap-
. proved to supervise a polygraph examiner intern, the intern
may not transfer to the supervision of another licensed poly-
graph examiner without the prior approval of the board.

(d) (1) The polygraph examiner who supervises a poly-
graph examiner intern must:

(A) Be a polygraph examiner licensed by the
board for a period of at least three years immediately
prior to commencing such supervision; and

(B) Operate a polygraph or otherwise be involved
in polygraph work during at least 75 percent of his
time in his current employment position.

{2) A polygraph examiner may not supervise more
than two polygraph interns at any one time.

(3) The intern shall be personally supervised and
controlled by the licensed polygraph examiner approved
by the board and such examiner shall be on the premises
where any testing is conducted and available to such
intern for instruction or consultation.

() The board shall provide by rule that the licensed
polygraph examiner and the polygraph examiner intern
shall submit a periodic list to the board of all polygraph
examinations conducted by the polygraph examiner intern
during such period, stating the names, dates, and types of
examinations given by the polyvgraph examiner intern. This
list shall be signed by both the licensed polygraph examiner
and the polygraph examiner intern.

{f) The board may, in its discretion, require the licensed
polygraph examiner to appear with the polygraph examiner
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intern at the board’s examination and present to the board
any or all of the polygraph charts and allied papers prepared
by the polygraph examiner intern during the internship pro-
gram.

43-36-8. Every person administering polygraph exami-’
nations must qualify individually for a license under this
chapter and shall file with the board through the joint-secre-
tary a written application accompanied by a fee established
by the board.

43-36-9. (a) When the board is satisfied that the appli-
cant meets the requirements set out in Code Section 43-36-
6 for a polygraph examiner, the board shall issue and deliver
to such applicant a license to conduct polygraph examina-
tions, charging such fee for the issuance of the license as
the board may establish. Such license shall not be transfera-
ble and shall be revoked or canceled only by the board.

(b) When the board is satisfied that the applicant meets
the requirements set out in Code Section 43-36-6, except for
the qualifications set out in paragraphs (6) and (7) of subsec-
tion (a) of Code Section 43-36-6, the board shall issue and
deliver to such applicant a license to become a polygraph
examiner intern, charging such fee for the issuance of the
license as the board may establish. Such license shall not
be transferable and shall be revoked only by the board.

(¢) Notwithstanding any other provisions of this chap-
ter, any person who has been issued a license by the board
authorizing such person to adrminister polygraph examina-
tions and whose license is valid on July 1, 1985, shall not
be required to comply with the provisions of paragraphs
(4) through (7) of subsection (a) of Code Section 43-36-6. Such
person shall continue to be licensed and shall have his license
renewed as long as he complies with the remaining provi-
sions of this chapter,

43-36-10. Persons licensed to operate polygraphs under
the laws of any other state having requirements similar to
those of this chapter may, in the discretion of the board,
be issued a license to operate poivgraphs in this state without
written examination upon the payment of a fee in an amount
established by the board.
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43-36-11. (a) All licenses issued under this chapfler
ghall be renewable biennially. ‘

(b) A polygraph examiner employed by a municipal,
county, state, or federal agency shall not be required to-pay
any application or licensing fees as long as his sole use of
the polygraph is in performance of his official duties, pro-
vided that such polygraph examiner must be properly li-
censed as provided in Code Section 43-36-9.

(c) All licenses shall at all times be posted in a conspicu-
ous place in the principal place of business of the licensee
in this state. The board shall issue to each licensed polygraph
examiner an identification card which he must have in his
possession when administering polygraph examinations at
a location away from his normal place of business.

43-36-12. All polygraph examinations shall be con-
ducted under such testing conditions as are established by
rules and regulations of the board. Such conditions, at a
minimum, shall provide that:

(1) No chart shall contain less than seven nor more
than 15 questions;

(2) An examiner shall allow a minimum of ten sec-
onds between questions to allow the subject ample time
to respond physiologically to each verbal stimulus;

(3) (A) A polygraph examiner shall not produce a

polygraph chart which is not adequately marked by

the polygraph examiner to identify, at a minimum,
each of the following:
(i) The individual being tested;
" (ii) The date of the examination;
(iii) The time of the chart;
(iv) 'The chart and test number; and

(v) The polygraph examiner’s initials.
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(B) A polygraph examiner shall mark charts
which are produced from instruments which contain
electronically enhanced components to show the sen-
sitivity level at the beginning of the chart and at
any point where the sensitivity is changed;

(4) A polygraph examiner shall not perform more
than two examinations per hour not to exceed 18 poly-
graph examinations in any one 24 hour period; and

(6) When a polygraph examination is being adminis-
tered, no person shall be present in the room other than
the polygraph examiner without the knowledge and prior
consent of the examinee. No polygraph examination shall
be monitored with viewing or listening devices without
the examinee’s knowledge.

43-36-13. (a) A polygraph examination shall consist of:
(1) A full and complete pretest interview;
(2) Chart examination; and

(3) A posttest interview when necessary. Such inter-
view will include, but not be limited to, the examinee
being informed of the examiner’s opinion concerning the
test results and an opportunity for the examinee to re-
spond to those opinions rendered.

() No part of a polygraph examination shall be con-
ducted other than personally by the polygraph examiner.

(c) (1) All conclusions or opinions of a polygraph exam-
iner arising from the polygraph examination shall be
in writing and shall be based on polygraph chart analysis.
A polygraph examiner shall not render any conclusions
or opinions without having produced two or more poly-
graph charts on the examinee covering the same ques-
tions.

(2) Only three types of conclusions or opinions will
be rendered by a polygraph examiner:

(A) Decention indicated;
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(B) No deception indicated; or
(©) Inconclusive chart analysis.

(8) Such conclusions or opinions shzall contain no
information other than admissions to relevant issues and
interpretation of charts and shall contain no recommen-
dation regarding the prospective or continued employ-
ment of an examinee.

(4) A polygraph examiner shall, upon written re-
quest, provide an examinee who requests within 15 days
of the date of examination a written copy of all opinions
or conclusions rendered and signed by the polygraph ex-
aminer within 15 days of the date the request is received
by the examiner. The board is authorized to establish
by rule a reasonable fee for the provision of such copy.

(d) No person except a licensed polygraph examiner
shall conduct an interview in the presence of a polygraph
which might lead the examinee to believe that such person
is a polygraph examiner.

(e) A polygraph examiner shall not ask a question dur-
ing a polygraph examination unless, prior to such examina-
tion, such question_has been submitted in writing to the
examinee, the polygraph examiner has reviewed such ques-
tion with the examinee, and the examinee gives written con-
sent to such question.

43-36-14. A polygraph examiner shall not inquire into
any of the following areas during preemployment or periodic
employment examinations:

(1) Religious beliefs or affiliations;
(2) Beliefs or opinions regarding racial matters;
(3) Political beliefs or affiliations;

(4) Beliefs, affiliations, or lawful activities regarding
unions or labor organizations; or

(®) Sexual preferences or activities.
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43-36-15. (a) Inorder to protect the rights of the exam+
inee in the administration of a polygraph examination, the
following minimum procedures must be followed:

(1) Each prospective examinee shall be required to
sign a notification and receive a copy of such notification,
prior to the beginning of a polygraph examination, which
contains the following information:

(A) Thatheis consentmg voluntarily to take the
examination;

(B) That the polygraph examiner shall not in-
quire into any of the following areas during preem-
ployment or periodic examinations:

(i) Religious beliefs or affiliations;

(ii) Beliefs or opinions regarding racial mat-
ters;

(iif) Political beliefs or affiliations;

(iv) Beliefs, affiliations, or lawful activities
regarding unions or labor organizations; or

(v) Sexual preferences or activities;

(C) That he may terminate the examination at
any time;

(D) That, upon written request, he shall be pro-
vided with a written copy of any opinions or conclu-
sions rendered as a result of the exarnination. The
board is authorized to establish by rule a reasonable
fee for the provision of such copy;

(E) The name of the polygraph examiner, his
polygraph ezaminer license number issued by the
board, and his business address;

() The name and address of the State Board
of Polygraph Examiners; and
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(G) That he has the right to file a complaint with'
the board if he feels that the examination has been
improperly conducted. The exact wording of this pro-
vision of the notification shall be prescribed by rules
or regulations of the board;

(2) The board shall provide by rule for the form of

the notification provided for in paragraph (1) of this sub-
section;

3) (A) A polygraph examiner, when administering
a polygraph examination, shall not attempt to mea-
sure stressful physiological responses on matters or
issues not discussed with the subject during the pre-
test interview or not reasonably related to the mat-
ters or issues previously discussed with the subject.

(B) No polygraph examiner after conducting a
preemployment polygraph examination shall conduct
an accusatory interrogation for the purpose of elicit-
ing a confession or admission against interest from
the examinee; provided, however, that this subpara-
graph shall not preclude a polygraph examiner from
informing the examinee of the results of the poly-
graph examination and giving the examinee an op-
portunity to explain such resuits.

(C) A polygraph examiner shall not knowingly
coerce or intimidate a subject into signing a confes-
_sion or verbally confessing to matters.

(D) A polygraph examiner shall not release the
results of a subject’s examination unless the exam-
iner has obtained the prior written permission of the
subject.

(E) A polygraph examiner shall not conduct an
examination of a subject if the examiner knows or
has reason to believe that the subject is mentally
or physically incapable of undergoing a polygraph
examination.
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(F) An examinee shall be allowed to tape-record
his examination concerning any matters directly rela-
ting to employment; and

(4) A licensed polygraph examiner, a licensed poly-
graph examiner intern, or an employee of a licensed poly-
graph examiner may only disclose information acquired
from a polygraph examination to:

(A) The examinee or any other person specifi-
cally designated in writing by the examinee;

(B) The person, firm, corporation, partnership,
business entity, or governmental agency that re-
quested the examination; or

(C) Any person pursuant to and directed by court
order.

(b) The rights and procedures provided for in this Code
section shall not be affected by any contract or waiver and
a polygraph examiner shall be prohibited from requesting
that an examinee execute any such contract or waiver.

43-36-16. A polygraph examiner shall preserve and
keep on file for a minimum of two years after administering
a polygraph examination all opinions, reports, charts, ques-
tion lists, and all other records relating to the polygraph
examination.

43-36-17. (a) Except as otherwise provided in subsec-
tion (b) of this Code section, any polygraph examiner licensed
under this chapter shall be required to acquire and maintain
a minimum of $25,000.00 professional liability insurance.
No licensee or applicant shall cancel or cause to be canceled
any insurance policy issued pursuant to this Code section
unless the board is so informed in writing by certified mail
at least 30 days prior to the proposed cancellation.
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®) () In lieu of the requirements of subsection (a) of
this Code section, each applicant for a license under this
chapter shall provide satisfactory evidence to the board
that the prospective licensee has posted or has made pro-
vision for the posting of a bond. The required bond shall
be executed in favor of the state, in the amount of
$10,000.00, with a surety company authorized to do busi-
ness in this state and conditioned {0 pay damages not
to exceed the amount of such bond to any person agg-

rievad by any act of the principal named in such bond,

which act is in violation of this chapter and would be
grounds for denial, suspension, or revocation of a license.
Immediately upon the granting of a license, such bond
shall be filed with the joint-secretary by the licensee and
shall be approved by the joint-secretary as to form and
as to the solvency of the surety. The prospective licensee
may file the required bond with the joint-secretary prior
to the granting of a license for the joint-secretary’s ap-
proval. No licensee shall cancel or cause to be canceled
a bond issued pursuant to this Code section unless the
board is so informed in writing by certified mail at least
30 days prior to the proposed cancellation. In lieu of the
required bond, the prospective licensee may submit a
net worth affidavit, prepared using standard accounting
procedures, which affidavit indicates that the prospective
licensee has a net worth of more than $50,000.00. The
board, in its discretion, may accept a financial affidavit
in lieu of the bond required by this subsection. The board
shall require licensees under this Code section to submit
periodic financial updates to ensure continued financial
responsibility. If the surety or licensee fails to submit,
within ten days of the effective date of cancellation, a
new bond or a net worth statement as outlined in this
subsection, the board shall have the authority to revcke
any license issued under this chapter.

(2) If the insurance policy or the bond issued as a
requirement of this Code section is canceled for any rea-
son by either the insurance carrier, surety, or licensee
and the licensee fails to submit within ten days of the
effective date of the cancellation either a new insurance
policy, bond, or net worth statement showing that the
licensee has a net worth of $50,000.00, calculated accord-
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ing to standard accounting procedures, the license of such .
person shall stand revoked. The board shall by rules and
regulations provide procedures which will enable such

" a person with a revoked license to have the license rein-
stated upon proof of insurance, bond, or appropriate net
worth statement.

(¢) The board is authorized to provide by rule for the
unplementatxon and enforcement of this Code section.

@ Th:s Code sectlon shall not apply to a polygraph
examiner employed by a municipal, county, state, or federal
agency as long as such examiner’s sole use of the polygraph
is in performance of his official duties.

43-36-18. Investigative and dxsmphnary authority of the
board shall be as provided for in Code Section 43-1-19.

43-36-19. It shall be unlawful for any person to conduct
polygraph examinations unless he shall have first obtained
a license as provided in this chapter and possesses all the
qualifications prescribed by the terms of this chapter. Any
person who conducts or attempts to conduct polygraph exam-
inations without a license, or who buys or fraudulently ob-
tains a license to conduct polygraph examinations, or who
violates any of the terms of this chapter, or who uses the
title ‘polygraph examiner’ or any word or title to induce
the belief that he is a polygraph examiner, without first
complying with this chapter, shall be guilty of a misdemea-
nor and, upon conviction thereof, shall be punished by a
fine of not less than $100.00 nor more than $500.00, or by
imprisonment in the county jaii for not less than 30 davs
nor more than one year, or both, at the discretion of tne
court. All subsequent offenses shall be separate and distinct
. offenses and punishable in like manner.

43-36-20. It shall be unlawful for an employer or pro-
spective employer to charge or require an employee or pro-
spective employee to pay for any polygraph examination
required as a condition of preemployment or continued em-
plovment.

" 43-36-21. This chapter shall not apply to any person
who uses a polygraph for the sole purpose of conducting
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scientific or academic research or experiments. Such results
shall be used exclusively for academic or scientific pursuits
and in no way shall be used for specific employment or law
enforcement or public safety objectives.

43-36-22. For the purposes of Chapter 2 of this title,
“The Act Providing for the Review, Continuation, Reestab-
lishment, or Termination of Regulatory Agencies,’ the State
Board of Polygraph Examiners shall be terminated on July
1, 1987, and this chapter and any other laws relating to
such board shall be repealed in their entirety effective on
the date specified in Code Section 43-2-8."

Section 2. Chapter 1 of Title 51 of the Official Code of
Georgia Annotated, relating to general provisions regarding
torts, is amended by adding a new Code section immediately
following Code Section 51-1-36, to be designated Code Section
51-137, to read as follows:

"“51-1-37. (a) Any person who is given a polygraph ex-
amination and who suffers damages as a result of:

(1) Such polygraph examination having been admin-
istered in a negligent manner; or

(2) Such polygraph examination having not been ad-
ministered in conformity with the provisions of Chapter
36 of Title 43

shall have a cause of action against the polygraph examiner.

(b} The measure of damages shall be the actual damages
sustained by such person, together with reasonable attor-
neys’ fees, filing fees, and reasonable costs of the action.
Reasonable costs of the action may include, but shall not
be limited to, the expenses of discovery and document repro-
duction. Damages may include, but shall not be limited to,
back pay for the period during which such person did not
work or was denied a job as a result of such examination.”

Section 3. Nothing contained in this Act shall be construed
50 as to authorize the results of any polygraph examination
to be introduced in evidence in any judicial or administrative
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proceeding in this state; provided, however, that such an exami-
nation given with respect to employment may be admitted in
an administrative proceeding dealing solely with action taken
with respect to the employment; nor shall this Act be construed
as a legislative determination that such examinations are relia-
ble to demonstrate any fact or that they have any probative
value.

Section 4. All laws and parts of laws in conflict with this
Act are repealed.

Approved April 4, 1985.

61-532 0 - 86 - 7
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The CaamrMaN. Thank you, Mr. Talley.

I want to thank both of you for your testimony.

Mr. Talley, I do have a few questions for you. As I understand it,
you were instrumental in the drafting of the Georgia Polygraph
Examiners Act; is that correct?

Mr. Tarrey. That is correct, sir.

The CuammmaN. Under the Georgia law, can a person be forced to
take a polygraph examination?

Mr. TaLLey. Under the Georgia labor laws, a person can be re-
quired if it is a condition of employment with that particular em-
ployer—in other words, they know this prior to employment, that
they have entered into an agreement with the employer that if
asked to do so, they will consent to the test.

The CramrMaN. As I read the General Act and Resolution, sec-
tion 4336.15 says, “In order to protect the rights of the examinee in
the administration of the polygraph examination, the following
minimum procedures must be followed: (1) each prospective exam-
inee shall be required to sign a notification and receive a copy of
such notification prior to the beginning of the polygraph examina-
tion which contains the following information: (a) that he is con-
senting voluntarily to take the examination . . .,”” and it goes on.

Now, despite that, he can be required to take the test?

Mr. TarLLry. Senator, the consent form that the examinee signs is
the consent form to the polygraph examiner. A polygraph examin-
er cannot conduct an examination if it is not voluntary on the part
gf that particular individual. It would be physically impossible to

0 S0.

E‘he SHAIRMAN. So if he does not, can he be fired for refusing to
take it?

Mr. Tarrey. Under current statute that if the person had en-
tered into a prior contract with this employer, the condition of em-
ployment, yes, be could.

The CHAIRMAN. So it would not be a voluntary condition, under
those circumstances.

Mr. TaLLEY. It would be as far as the polygraph examiner giving
the examination to the person, Senator.

The CBAIRMAN. Yes, but he either has to do it, or he can be fired.

Mr. TaLLgy, By his employer.

The CrHAlRMAN. That is right. Now, when you were in charge of
security at Days Inn, did you ever terminate an employee who re-
fused to take a polygraph examination?

Mr. TaLLEy. 1 was a vice president with Days Inn for 10 years.
We conducted over 10,000 examinations. I can only recall two in-
stances where that was done, yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. But the point I am making is under Georgia law,
the employee has a right to refuse to take a polygraph test, but can
be fired for that refusal, in other words for refusing tc do so, or
exercising that right. Now, that would be a rather negligible right
under those cirumstances, wouldn't you agree?

Mr. TarLLey. Well, he would be fired for his breach of his employ-
ment contract with the employer where he has so entered into that
agreement to take the test if so asked. So the refusal—the basis for
the termination would be breach of his contract with the employer.
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The CuairMAN, Well, but what you are saying is that the em-
ployer can in essence force him to take the test or fire him.

Mr. TaLLEY. An employer can ask the employee to take the test,
and the person at that time has the choice to take the test or not
to take the examination.

The CHAIRMAN. Or be fired, in essence.

Mr. TaLLeY. Or he would lose his job.

The CHAIRMAN. That is right. That is my point. [Laughter.]

I think I made my point. That bothers me a lot.

Now, organized labor has pilloried me for a long time because of
what was the labor law reform battle back in 1978. But I have
always fought for employee rights and frankly, I think we fought
for them in that battle. But it really bothers me. It bothers me that
anybody could be fired just because they refuse to take a polygraph
examination which even the top examiners admit, if administered
properly by a top polygraph examiner over an extended period of
time with appropriate analysis, is wrong 15 percent of the time.
Now, I do not want anybody’s job to depend on that.

And I do see the other side. I see the problem with widespread
drug and alcohol abuse in this country, theft, deception and the
many things that go on. On the other hand, you know, we are talk-
ing about people’s individual fundamental employment rights here.
And it really bothers me.

I want to be fair to the business community, but I also most of
all want to be fair to the employees.

In your testimony, Mr. Talley, you indicated that you have been
surprised that an average of only two complaints a month have
been submitted to the State examining board division; is that a cor-
rect restatement?

Mr. TaLLey. That is correct, Senator.

The CuAlrMAN. Well, let me tell you about Mr, Lawrence Bunce,
of Macon, GA. In December 1985, he signed a statement stating
that he voluntarily agreed to take a polygraph test, but his boss
had indicated that if Mr. Bunce did not take the test, he would be
fired. He flunked the first test, and he asked to take another one
but he flunked it again. The last question on each exam was: “Do
you believe that this thing works?”’ That was the question. “Do you
believe that this thing works?”

The first time, he said, “No”. But he was told that he was regis-
tering on the examining machine as being deceptive.

So the second time, he said, “Yes,” but he was told that he was
again registering as being deceptive.

Now, the examiner called Mr. Bunce a thief and a liar, and he
was fired, In March, Mr. Bunce filed a complaint with the Examin-
ing Board Division. It is now April 23. To date he has received no
response, despite his repeated calls.

Now, given your statement that the State will investigate every
complaint, and the alleged paucity of such complaints, why has Mr.
Bunce’s complaint never been examined?

Mr, TaLrey. It could be for several reasons, Senator. One, not
knowing the date the complaint arrived at the secretary of State's
office, it goes through certain channels at that particular office,
The State polygraph office only meets once a month. So it could be
that the complaint had arrived after the March meeting and is
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there for us to take up at the April meeting, I can assure you that
if the complaint is there, the State will take the appropriate ac-
tions.

I would like to point out to you, too, Senator, that the original
draft of our law in Georgia did have a provision in it that an em-
ployee should not be denied employment or terminated from em-
ployment for refusal to take a polygraph examination. Now, I did
not pass the law, but I did help in the drafting of it, and that provi-
sion was taken out.

The Cmamman. All right. I appreciate the testimony. I just
would like to point out that the model statute which everybody in
the polygraph business wants to endorse basically would permit
any employee to be fired for simply refusing to take the test.

Now, I am very concerned about that, and I am concerned about
the injustices that can arise, that really you cannot even foresee at
this particular point. And if I am right, or Dr. Raskin is right, that
there are somewhere between 50,000 and 250,000 people who are
badly treated as a result of polygraph improperly administered or
for any other reason, defective polygraph examinations, that is a
figure that is unacceptable to me as chairman of this committee,
ar:id as a person concerned with workers’ rights in this country
today.

But I appreciate both of you coming and testifying here today.
We appreciate the time you have put forth.

Senator Dodd.

Senator Dopp. Mr. Chairman, if I could, I know you want to get
along to the other witnesses.

But, Dr. Saxe, I wonder if you might comment on the infallibility
issue, the importance of infallibility, that is, the perception of infal-
libility on the part of the person taking the test.

Dr. Saxg. Yes. It is my judgment that in a polygraph test the
physiological data do not indicate whether the person is lying or
not. What you have is a situation—the person is put in a situa-
tion—where they are told, “We can tell if you are lying or not; we
can tell if you are truthful or not.” If a subject believes that, and
they believe that the machine—the instrument—can detect wheth-
er they are truthful or not, they will in fact, if they attempt to be
dishonest, show some kind of nervous reaction. Some kind of anx-
iety reaction.

A polygrapher will give at the beginning of a test, when it is
done for a specific incident, a thing called a “stim test”. Sometimes
it is a card trick, where they demonstrate how they can tell which
card the subject has. That is a way of demonstrating to the subject
that the polygraph test works.

Unfortunately, the more information that is available about the
polygraph, whether it be our OTA report, articles in the newspaper
and so on, the more information that becomes available about the
mistakes that the polygraph makes is going to increase the
number, particularly of innocent people, who are found deceptive.
That is one of the things that has me very concerned.

Senator Dopp. Well, couldn’t the reverse also be true—if there is
more publication, more notice about the fact that it is not infalli-
ble, that the person taking the test will realize that they can prob-
ably get away with more than they would like, so that the end
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result is—I assume that some news show, maybe it is “60 Minutes”
or one of these programs, is actually going to do a segment, a
widely viewed show that will probably indicate, rightly or
wrongly—I am sure that people disagree—that these machines are
not infallible. To the extent that a potential subject of a polygraph
begins to believe that it is not infallible, then the reliability of
those tests, of course, decreases substantially.

Dr. Saxe. I am concerned in the private sector, as well as in the
government sector, about dishonest people. Whether the people are
using drugs, or stealing, or passing information to unauthorized
sources, I am concerned about their being missed by polygraph
tests. I believe that what are called countermeasures can be used to
defeat the test. The best one is just not believing in-the efticacy of
the machine, and that is going to result in a lot of guilty parties
being exonerated by the polygraph.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Dodd.

Thank you both for being here,

Mr. TaLLEy. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Saxg. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CrHARMAN, Our final panel today represents polygraph
users, and we are very happy to have them here.

On the panel are: William Scheve, Jr., president of the American
Polygraph Association; Herb Matthews, representing the American
Trucking Association; Donald Zale, chairman of the board of Zale
Corp., who will be representing several business organizations, and
Robert Ostrovsky, representing the Gaming Industry and Nevada
Resort Associations.

Mr. Scheve, we will begin with you and go from there. I have to
limit each of you to 5 minutes or less, if you can. I would appreci-
ate that, and we will put your complete statements in the record
and we will pay a lot of heed to what you say.

Please go ahead.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM SCHEVE, JR., PRESIDENT, AMERICAN
POLYGRAPH ASSOCIATION, WASHINGTON, DC; HERBERT R.
MATTHEWS, AMERICAN TRUCKING ASSOCIATIONS, KEY LARGO,
FL; DONALD ZALE, CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD, ZALE CORP., ON
BEHALF OF JEWELERS OF AMERICA, AMERICAN RETAIL FED-
ERATION, AND NATIONAL RETAIL MERCHANTS ASSOCIATION,
IRVING, TX; AND ROBERT A. OSTROVSKY, GAMING INDUSTRY
ASSOCIATION OF NEVADA, INC., AND NEVADA RESORT ASSO-
CIATION, RENO, NV

Mr. ScrevE. Thank you, Mr Chairman.

I appreciate the opportunity to testify before your committee
today, to present the views of the American Polygraph Association
on this legislation.

My name is William J. Scheve, Jr.,, and I am president of the
American Polygraph Association. This is a nonprofit, technical,
professional and educational organization, representing thousands
of individual and corporate members,

The legislation being debated in the Congress has special urgen-
cy for the thousands of employers we serve, and for our members.
The polygraph is increasingly respected as an important compo-
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nent of public and private sector investigations. The accuracy rate
is in the range of 90 percent when used by a competent examiner.
The polygraph examination has been shown to be a most valuable,
effective, and credible investigative tool for employees and ¢mploy-
ers alike.

There are countless examples of polygraph examinations playing
a key role in protecting the innocent employee, in reducing and in
some cases even eliminating internal losses, and in helping to
create a safe, secure workplace.

In my testimony today, 1 would like to address three issues: First,
the APA’s standards for the polygraph industry; second, the issue
of States’ rights, and third, the need for good legislation to untie
the tangled knot that the House of Representatives has created re-
garding polygraph regulation.

The American Polygraph Association has strict moral, ethical
and professional standards of conduct for our members. We consid-
er our primary responsibility to be to the person who is taking the
examination, and our pledge to protect the confidentiality of exam-
ination results. We are forbidden from allowing considerations of
race, religion, politics, union activity, or economic status to play
any part in our examinations,

The suggestion has been made that Government examination
should be allowed because of the implication that Government ex-
aminers differ from examiners practicing in the private sector.
This just is not the case. I am representative of any number of
former Federal and State polygraph examiners who now work in
the private sector. My qualifications, equipment and techniques are
no different today than when I was conducting examinations for
Federal and State Governments.

Nonetheless, we recognize that the potential for abuse exists in
the polygraph profession, as it does in any profession, or by any
professional who utilizes a diagnostic tool.

The American Polygraph Association would welcome action to
ensure that all examiners follow the standards that the APA and
the Federal Government set for examiners.

Thirty-one States already license and supervise polygraph exam-
iners, just as they do other professions. If the Federal Government
decides to regulate the administration of polygraph examinations,
it should do so by establishing recommended standards and guide-
lines for the polygraph profession and by strongly encouraging all
States to adopt them. States like Utah, Illinois, Texas, and Califor-
nia all have regulatory systems. They have proven that regulation
can take care of abuse, while allowing businesses that need poly-
graph testing to continue to use it.

Last June, the House of Representatives passed an amendment
indicating that the polygraph is a valuable investigative tool. This
amendment required expanded use of the polygraph by the Depart-
ment of Defense to protect our national security. H.K, 1524 and S.
1815, in contradiction to this, would forbid most companies from
using the polygraph technique, but would exempt certain indus-
tries. These exemptions set up a pattern of arbitrary discrimina-
tion among businesses. The operators of nursing homes can use the
polygraph to protect patients against the liability of potentially
abusive employees. But the operators of apartment buildings with
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elderly tenants, people just as vulnerable as nursing home resi-
dents, cannot use the polygraph to protect residents against crimes
that employees might commit.

Those who work at banks cannot be asked to take a polygraph
examination, but guards transporting funds in armored cars can.

How is it possible to decide which companies matter to the
health and safety of America and which companies do not?

To compound these flaws, the House bill leaves employees in the
exempt industries exposed to the rare but still unfortunate possibil-
ity of polygraph abuse. These people would have no bill of rights,
no assurances that the tests are given by competent examiners
using high-quality equipment, no protections at all.

We want to work with this committee and the Senate to develop
guidelines that will ensure that the highest standards for poly-
graph examiners and polygraph testing are instituted and main-
tained nationwide.

Thank you very much for inviting me to testify today. I would be
happy to answer any questions that you might have.

The CrarMaN. Thank you, Mr. Scheve.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Scheve and responses to ques-
tions submitted by Senator Quayle follow:].
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M;. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to testify before
your Committee today to present the views of the American
Polygraph Association on this legislation. My name is William J.
Scheve, Jr,.,, and I am president of the American Polygraph
Association. This is a non-profit technical, professional, and
educational organization representing thousands of individual and
corporate members and tens of thousands of this nation's work
force involved in the administration of the polygraph technique.

The legislation being debated in the Congress has special
urgency for the thousands of employers we serve and for our
members. It could virtually abolish our profession as a private
sector industry.

For more than 50 years, the polygraph technique has
demonstrated its value as an investigative tool. Our eguipment
and training have become more and more sophisticated over these
decades. The polygraph is increasingly respected as an important
component in public and private sector investigations., The
accuracy rate is in the range of 90% when a competent examiner
using properly calibrated equipment is able to reach a conclusion
based upon test readings.

In my testimony today, I would like to address three issues:

o First, the APA’s standards for the polygraph industry;

o Second, the issue of states' rights; and

o Third, the need for good legislation to untie the tangled
knot that the House of Representatives has created regarding

polygraph regulation.
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The American Polygraph Association has strict standards for

¥

ethical practice and for training and education of examiners. We
promote continuing educati;n for members. We also fund research
projects at leading universities, including a polygraph research
center at Michigan State University.

The APA demands the highest standards for polygraph
examiners and the eguipment they use. We know that only through
these standards can we assure the greatest accuracy in our tests.
It is a fundamental premise that polygraph test results are only
as good as the polygraph examiner. We have developed these
strict standards for ourselves over the years because we know
that the integrity of our profession depends upon the integrity
of individual examiners.

The APA's standards and principles of practice demand high
moral, ethical, and professional conduct. Ve consider our
primary responsibility to be to the person who is taking the
examination, We are required to discharge our duties with
complete impartiality, dignity, and respect. We are forbidden
from allowing considerations of race, religion, politics, union
activity, or economic status to play any part in our
examinations. We are pledged to issue an objective and unbiased
report and to protect the confidentiality of the examination
results.

The APA School Accreditation Committee examines the
curricula and instructional staffs of polygraph schools. It also

inspects their physical facilities and equipment at periodic and




199

unannounced intervals to ensure APA standards are being met.

We maintain and enforce these h{gh standards for our many
members, yet we recognize that a number of practitioners who are
not affiliated with organizations such as ours may choose not to
follow a competent exaniner's standards of practice.

The suggestion has been made that government examinations
should be allowed because of the implication that government
examiners differ from examiners practicing in the private sector.
That just isn't the case, I am representative of any number of
former federal and state polygraph examiners who now work in the
private sector. My qualifications are no different today than
when I was conducting examinations for federal and state
governments. I use the same kind of equipment, the same
techniques, and my standards are identical.

The American Polygraph Association would welcome action by
the Congress to ensure that all examiners follow the standards
that the APA and the federal government set for examiners. We
believe that substitute legislation similar to that introduced in
the House by Congressmen Young and Darden could meet this
challenge.

Such an alternative approach could not only establish these
standards, but do so in a manner that respects states' rights--
bringing me to my second point.

We believe that the states should license and supervise the
administration of polygraph examinations. Such state legislation

could ensure that only competent, properly trained, and ethical
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individuals conduct polygraph examinations.

The statés are the most appropriate entities to provide
these assurances to their citizens. We believe that the states
have proven their ability and have the constitutional right to
effectively regulate the licensing and standards of the many
professions that impact upon the welfare of their citizens. Only
the states have the flexibility to fine tune the regulations to
fit the needs of their citizens.

At least 31 states have already taken the initiative to
enact legislation affecting licensing and polygraph use in their
states. We would suggest that if the federal government decides
to regulate the administration of polygraph examinations, that it
do so by establishing recommended standards and guidelines for
the polygraph industry and by strongly encouraging the states to
adopt them.

A regulatory approach such as this would establish the
training criteria that competent examiners consider to be
essential for the proper administration of all polygraph
examinations.

Federal standards and guidelines could also address issues
such as appropriate instrumentation, proper examination
procedures, and the necessity for effective enforcement policies.
The employers' use of polygraph examination results could also be
addressed. We believe that by adopting these standards, coupled
with our suggestions for continuing education and professional

affiliation, citizens and employers alike would be assured that
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tests would be both fair and accurate.

We recognize that in the polygréph profession the potential
for abuse exists, as it exists with any profession or by any
professional who utilizes a diagnostic tool. That is the reason
that we support an approach that sets minimum federal standzrds,
encourages states to enforce them, and holds examiners
accountable for abuses.

The polygraph examination has been shown to be the most
valuable, effective, and credible investigative tool available to
employers and employees alike. There are countless examples of
polygraph examinations playing a key role in protecting the
innocent employee, in reducing and in some cases even eliminating
internal losses, and in helping to create a safe, secure
workplace.

This brings me to my third point, namely the need for a
carefully considered body of polygraph regulations rather than a
ban on all private sector testing. States like Utah, Illinois,
Texas, and California all have regulatory systems. They have
proven that regulation can take care of abuse while allowing
businesses that need polygraph testing to continue to use it.

Last June, the House of Representatives passed an amendment
indicating that the polygraph is a valuable investigative tool.
This amendment required expanded use of the polygraph by the
Department of Defense to protect our national security. But last
month, the House said the polygraph should not be used in the

private sector. It passed a bill that would forbid companies




202

from using the polygraph to help guard the health and safety of
their customers, employees, and assets. However, the following
industries were exempted from the ban: ¢

o any government contractor with defense or national
security responsibilities

o employees with diréct access to controlled substances

o employees of power plants, public water supply
facilities, and other utility companies

o security service personnel

o armored car guards

o security system installers

o uniformed or plain clothes security personnel

o nursing home and day care center personnel

These exemptions set up a pattern of arbitrary
discrimination among American busineﬁses. The operators of
nursing homes can use the polygraph to protect patients against
the liability of potentially abusive employees. But the
operators of apartment buildings with elderly tenants--people
just as vulnerable as nursing home residents--can't use the
polygraph to protect residents against crimes that employees
might commit; those who count and receive monies may not be
requested to take a polygraph examination, but a guard
transporting those funds in an armored car can be required to
participate in such an examination.,

During the debate in the House, one member of Congress said

that the small business owner with the biggest personal stake in




203

his or her company is likely to be the only one affected by the
ban because everyone else will have éuccessfully lobbied to be
exempt.

How is it possible to decide which companies "matter" to the
health and safety of America and which don’'t? What about
airlines and multi-national companies that need to protect our
country and citizens against espionage and terrorism? What about
enployees of chemical plants? Could they not do as much harm to
our citizens as a misguided power plant employee? What about
banks and financial institutions? Someone with access to
computers could embezzle hundﬁeds of thousands of dollars from
depositors.,

To compound these flaws, the House bill leaves employees in
the exempt industries exposed to the rare but still) unfortunate
possibility of polygraph abuse. These people would have no bill
of.rights, no assurances that the tests are given by competent
examiners using high quality equipment--no protections at all.

Federal, state and local governments, as well as American
businesses have demonstrated through their increasing use of
polygraph testing that the polygraph technique is needed, that it
is most often administered in a fair, equitable, and non-
discriminatory manner, and that it works.

We want to work with this committee and the Senate to
develop legislation that will ensure that the highest standards
for polygraph examiners and polygraph testing are instituted and

maintained nationwide.
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What is needed is a carefully developed body of state law
and federal guidelines to govern the administration of the tests.
What is not needed, required, or appropriate, is a ban on
polygraph testing for the private sector.

Thank you very much for inviting me to testify today. I

wonld be happy to answer any guestions that you might have.
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May 7, 1986

The Honorable Orrin G. Hatch

Senate Committee on Labor and Human Resources
428 Dirksen Senate Office Building

Washington, D.C. 20510

ATTN: Kay Morrell

Dear Mr. Chairman:

In accordance with the requests of your letter of April 30, 1986, enclosed
please find my answers to the questions posed by Senator Quayle and the
corrected copy of the hearing transcript.

Again, 1 thank you for the privilege of allowing me to testify. 1f I may be
of any further service, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Sincerely,

WIS:kdg

Incl: a/s

DEDICATED TO TRUTH




206

QUESTIONS BY SENATOR DAN QUAYLE FOR WITNESSES
HEARING BEFORE THE LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES COMMITTEE
UNITED STATES SENATE
APRIL 23, 1986
ON §, 1815

ANSWERS BY WILLIAM J. SCHEVE, JR,, PRESIDENT, AMERICAN POLYGRAPH ASSOCIATION

L

»

When should the federal government regulate hiring and firing?

ANSWER: As president of the American Polygraph Association 1 can qualify as an expert on the
use of polygraph in the workplace, 1 have no special experrise on federal regulation of hiring and
firing practices. As a citizenlam aware of Title Vil and agree with federal regulation to eliminate
the various forms of discrimination. The federal government already has more than adequate laws
in this area and I cannot see the need for any more. As a general rule, 1 believe this {s a matter for
for the states to regulate.

When should the regulation of hiring and firing be left to the states?

. ANSWER: My qualifications to answer this question are as previously stated in Question 1. Again,

Lol

speaking as a citizen, it Is my opinion that any further regulation concerning hiring and firing hould
be left to the states, They are more familiar with tocal problems and issues and better able 1o
deal with them in a timely manner on a case-by-case hasis,

‘Why should the federal government prohibit polygraphs?
ANSWER: The federal government SHOULD NOT prohibit polygraphs. Based on my own extensive

personal experiences and my knowledge of polygraph use in the government and private sectors,
there is no doubt in my mind that the polygraph technique in the hands of competent and ethical

* examiners Is one of the most effective investigative tools avaitable to our soclety today, Unfor-

S

tunately, there are some examiners who are inadequatety trained and some who are unethical. They
are the primary sources of the complaints that are sometimes heard about polygraph. Inadequate
training and unethical behavior on the part of a few are issues that can be addressed and solved
without eliminating completely an extremely valuable investigative toot.

Isn't the real question improper use of polygraphs and not that they are all bad?

ANSWER: Yes, that appears to be the real issue and one about which the American Polygraph
Association has been concerned for many years. All members of the APA are required

to abide by the APA Code of Ethics and Standards and Principles of Practice, a copy of which is
attached for your review. The APA also maintains formal grievance procedures for handling

any complaints that are lodged against its members. If after proper investigation such complaints
prove to be valld sanctions are avallable, up to and Including expulsion from membership. | belleve
that minimum federal standards for competency and professional ethics can be established and
then administered and enforced by the states.,

Do you favor the exemptive approach to the use of polygraphs?

ANSWER: No,1donot. Asl indicated in my oral testimony, the polygraph technique is either
a valid and reliable technique or {t {s not, If {t Is not then no one should be allowed to use it,
If, as 1 know it to be the case, it is, then everyone should be allowed to utilize the technique to
their advantage,
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Why should exemprions be permitted for some Industries and businesses and not others?

ANSWER: Exemptions are a form of recognition by its critics that the polygraph technique s

in fact valid and reliable, Therefore, if it is good for some, it should be good for all. As already
mentioned, the real issue is the abuses of the polygraph technique. These abuses can be handled
effectively through appropriate regulation primarily at the state level.

If polygraphs are "all bad" why should the Department of Defense be permitted to use them?
Why should the intelligence and counterintelligence agencies of the federal government be
permitted to use polygraphs if they are unreliable?

ANSWER: The obvious answer s that polygraph is not "all bad" and it is not unreliable in the
hands of a properly tralned and experienced examiner, Anyone with any real objectivity knows
that the polygraph technique is one of the most reliable and successful investigative tools we have,

1f polygraphs are so unreliable, why should day care centers and nursing homes be permitted to use
them?

ANSWER: Asl indicated in my answer to Question 7, the polygraph technique is not unreliable,
In the hands of properly trained and experlenced examiners, it is one of the most reliable and
successful Investigative techniques in exlstence today.

The states curréntly regulate whether employees can be fired or not hired for:
refusing to work with hazardous substances;

refusing to be sterilized;

for being a volunteer fireman;

filing a workman's compensation claim;

being a whistleblower;

wage garnishment or assignment;

‘ recelving a summons to do jury duty;

having AIDS;
refusing to contribute to a group health policy;
refusing a drug or alcohol test

1 would like the witnesses to comment on each of these categories and whether they belleve
there should be federat regulation of each one.

ANSWER: Again, as president of the American Polygraph Assoclation, I have no special expertise
regarding most of these subject areas. However, as a private citizen it is my opinion that all of
of these areas ate best handled by the states, They are more famillar with local problems and
issues and better able to deal with them in a timely manner and in accordance with local needs.

1 would like to make a specific comment regarding the issue of refusing a drug or alcohol test.
Because of my concerns for safety on the highway and in the workplace, 1 don't think that anyone
shoutd have the right to refuse a drug or alcohol test without forfeiting their drivers license or
their job. It is often a matter of life or death and usually not that of the alcohol or drug abuser,
Usually it is the life of an innocent victim. 1 believe the states are doing a reasonably good job

in this area and that there s little the federal government can do to Improve the situation.

WJSikdg
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PREAMBLE

Throughout tvecorded history one of the great problems faced by man has
been thé development of a system by which truth may be made known.
Approaches to the solution of this problem have ranged from such
extremes as the torture chambers of ancient times to the unhesitatingly
acceptance in the recent past of the word of a gentleman. Neither
appreoach meets the requirements of today. We respect the dignity of
man toomuch to permit physical and psychological abuse of an individual
in a search for truth. Yet, we recognize the enemies of our country,
of our society, and of our way of life will lie wichout hesitation,
even under oath, if this will further their purposes.

With the advent of the polygraph we at least have a system, soundly
based upon psychology and upon physiology, which is capable, in compe-
tent hands, of identifying those who speak the truth in matters of con-
troversy. With this breakthrough an awesome responsibilicy has developed
upon the examiner, whose work may affect the life, liberty and happiness
of the person being examined.

The AMERICAN POLYGRAPH ASSOCIATION recognized the enormous petential
for good of the use of the polygraph. We pledge ourselves to identify-
ing and eliminating any unqualified persons from our midst. We stand
squarely behind the programs to improve the capabilities of our member~
ship through meaningful education, shared experience, progressive re-
search and advanced training. Above all, we dedicate ourselves to
fostering and to maintaining the highest ethical standards and princi-
ples of practice.

PURPOSE

The standards of conduct of the society in which we live derived from
ethical concepts of right and wrong, exert a powerful influence on
every man to do what he believes to be right. 5o strong and so deeply
inbred are those forces that our very physiological processes rebel
against deceit and dishonesty, thus providing a technique for scien-
tifically determining truth.

Fortunate indeed is he who, being accused or suspected of misconduct,
is able to produce credible witnesses to attest to his innocence.

Now therefore, and be it known henceforth, it shall be the primary re-
sponsibility of
THE AMERICAN POLYGRAPH ASSOCIATION

to foster and to perpetuate an accurate, reliable, and scientific means
for the procection of the innocent.

to verify the truth----fairly, imparctially and objectively--~-shall be
our purpose.
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CODE OF ETHICS

The members of the AMERICAN POLYGAPH ASSOCIATION hold themselves
bound, individually and collectively, to the following Code of Ethies:

I.

II.

III.

Iv.

VI.

VII.

To maintain the highest standards of moral, ethical and
professional conduct; to be governed by laws of equity and
justice in the performace of all functions.

To respect the inherent dignity of all mankind; to deal
justly, fairly and impartrially with each individual, ir-
respective of socizl, poiitial, racial, ethnic or reli-
glous consideratiozs, economic status, or physical
characteristics.

To discharge professional duties and obligations with
independence, dignity and self respect; to keep all de-
cisions and reports scrupulously free from any personal,
financial, political, fraternal, social or other extra-
neous influencas.

To refrain from false or misleading advertising; to

accept no remuneration for services rendered unless such

be fair and reasonable; to decline to represent Knowingly
both sides” of an area at issue, except by express permission
of those concerned, given after a full disclosure of the
facts; to represent with undivided fidelity.

To refrain from express or imnlied public criticism of
any member of the =MERICAN POLYGRAPH ASSOCIATION, except
as may be required by due process of law, placing the
welfare and advancement of the Association and the poly-
graph profession above personal desires and ambitions.

To. recommend for membership in the AMERICAN POLYGRAPH
ASSOCIATION only those persons who are believed to

be fully. qualified for the class of membership for which
they are applying; who subscribe completely to the moral
and ethical standards and Principles of Practice of the

.Association; and who will strive in every way to be a

credit to the polygraph profession.

To support to the best of their ability the professional
goals of the AMERICAN POLYGRAPH ASSOCIATION: -to support
scientific research in the polygraph field; to contribute
to better community relations; through work and deed to
elevate the status of the polygraph profession.

STANDARCS #ND PRINGIPLES QF PRACTICE

In order to achieve unity of purpose, to assure a clear concezt of obli-
gations to each other and the profession and to provide for the continu-
ing welfare and protection of the general public, all members of the
AMERICAN POLYGRAPH ASSJCLsTION have agreed to abide by the feilowing
Standards and Principles oZ Practice:



10,

210

A member shall recognize the fact that his primsry responsibility
must be‘to the person who has volunteered for a polygraph examina-
tlon, regardless of the circumstances which created the need for
the examination.

(Amended 8/4/82). Recognizing that a polygraph exauication cannot
be conducted on a person against his will, no member will attempt
to conduct an examination when he has reason to believe the exam-
inee has been subjected to coercion or duress.

(Amended 6/75-8/76). No member shall initiare an exaz=inaction on
any person unless he uses an instrument which mzkes a permanent
simultaneous recording on a moving chart or at leazsr three (3)
physiological tracings, the pneumograph, the cardizsptivgmegraph
and the galvanic skin response. 7This shall noc preclude che
recording of additional physiological phenomenon oz the same
charts. No meamber shall conduct an examination on an instrument
wherein the manufacturer has not supplied information for self-
calibration and sensitivity standards for that instrucent. Every
member shall calibrate his instrument periodically and keep a
record of the dates of calibration. ¥o member shall

record any physchological or physiological phenomezon witn an
instrument or any of part of an instrument without the subject
being aware that their physiological or psychological phenomenons
are being recorded. The provisions of these paragraphs shall be
subject to such additional indices as may be required to comply
with any State or Federal licensing regulation.

No member shall conduct an examination on any person whom he be-
lieves to be physically or psychologically unfit for testing. In
case of doubt as to the propriety of administering a test in any
given situation, the member shall seek expert guidance from a
competent medical or psychological authority prior te testing.
(Amended 8/5/81). No member shall render a conclusive verbal or
written decision or report based on chart analysis without having
collected at least two charts in which each relevaat question is
asked on each chart.

No member shall terminate a polygraph examination without affording
the examinee a reasonable opportunity to explain a2ad to eliminate
any reactions which are evident on the charts, Further, no member
shall accept the explanation of the examinee for z chart response
without verification.

No.member shall, unless professionally qualified to do so, include
in any written report any sratement purporting to be 2 medical,
legal or psychiatric opinion of whigh-would infringe upon areas
under the cognizance of professionals in those fields. This shall
not preclude the examiner from describing the zppezrance or be-
havior of the examinee, if this is pertinment to the examinationm,
as long as the examiner refrains froem offering any dizgnosis which
he is professionally unqualified to make.

A member shall not conduct an examination where he has reason to
believe the examination is intended to circumvant ar defy the law.
A member shall not conduct an examination where hz has reason to
believe the examination is inzanded to interferz with or to pre-
vent the lawful organizational activities of a latar union.

A member sha’l net solicit or accept irregular § , Sratuities,
or gifts whi_h may be intended to influence his ojinisn or de-
cision. Further, no member shall set a fee for professional poly-
graph services contingent upon the findings or results of such
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sexvices; nor shall he increase any initial fee as a éirect result of
his findinge during any polygraph examination.

A member shall not knowingly issue or permit his employees to

issue a polygraph examination report which is misleading, biased

or falsified in any way. Each polygraph report shall be a factual,
impartial and objective account of the pertinenc information de-
veloped during the examination and the examiner's professiomal con-
clusion, based on analysis of the polygraph chasts.

A member shall be guilty of gross negligence if it be proven that
he did not, in fact, obtain data reported as factual in any poly-
graph teport. Further, it shall be deemed highly uneczhical for

any examiner to express verbally or in writing a test conclusion
which is based soley upon subjective opinion of personal assump-
tion. This does not preclude a professional judgment based on
analysis of the polygraph charts, in the absence of substantive
admissions by the examinee.

‘A member shall not publish nor cause to be published any false or

misleading advertisements relating to the polygraph profession.

A member shall not offer restimony concerning the charts or con-
clusions presented by another member unless he is thoroughly famil-
iar with the techniques and procedures used by the other member,
This paragraph shall not prohibit a member froz testifying con-
cerning his independent examination ¢f the same examinee.

Any person who is convicted of a felony or a crime involving moral
turpitude shall be ineligible for any class of nembership in the
AMERICAN POLYGRAPH ASSOCIATION.

A member shall abide by decision and recommendations offically
adopted by the AMERICAN POLYGRAPH ASSOCIATION at any regularly
scheduled meeting.

(Adopted 8/10/78). To protect the privacy of each examinee, no
menmber shall release information obtained during a polygraph exami-
nation to any unauthorized person. Authorized persoms shall consist
of the following:

a. The examinee and persons specifically
designated in wriring by the examinee.

b. The person, firm, corporation or govern—
mental agency which requested the exzai~
nation.

c. The Membership and Grievance Committee of

the AMERICAN POLYGRAPH ASSOCIATION or similar
committees of other polygraph organizations.

d. Members of governmental bodies such a2s Federal,
State, County or Municipal agencies vhich license,
supervise or control the activities of polygraph

examiners. .
e, Other polygraph examiners in private consuitation,
f Others as may be required by due process of law.

(Adopted 8/13/80). A member shall not inquire into the sexual con~
duct or preferences of a person to whom a polyzraph examinarion is
being propsed or administered unless pertinent to an alleged crime
specifically at issue in the exacinatzien, or vwhere such inguiry is
directly and demonstrably related to job perfecrmance qualification.
In such case excepted herein, the areas of inguiry shall be speci-
fically made known and agreed te in advance by the examinee or pro-
sepctive examinee.
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A member shall not aid or abet a person in violation of

this- provision, nor willfully become an accessory to such

a violation before or after the fact.

{Adopted 8/13/80). A member shall not include in any polygraph
examination questions intended to inquire into or develop in~
formation on activities, affiliations or beliefs on religion,
politics or race; except where there is specific relevancy to an
investigation, or where terrorism or subversion is involved.
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CONSTITUTION AND BY-LAWS

ARTICLE I - NAME

The name of this organization shall be the AMERICAN POLYGRAPH
ASSOCIATION, hereinafter referred to as the APA.

ARTICLE II -~ OBJECTIVES OF THE APA

The objectives of the APA shall be to advance the use of the polygraph
as a profession and as a means of promoting social welfare by th=
encouragement of the use of the polygragh in its broadest and wcst
liberal manner; by promotion of research into instrumentaticn azd
techniques; by the improvement of the qualifications of polygrazh
examiners through high standards of professional ethics, conducsz,
education and achievement; to unify polygraph examiners throughzut
the world and rekindle their interest in the use of the polygrazh

and in the APA; by the increase and diffusion of polygraph techzology
through meetings, professional contacts, reports, papers, discussions
and publications; thereby te advance scientific, professional, zad
public acceptance of the contributions of polygraph techniques o

the promotion of the public welfare and to keep the APA informeZ of
member sentiment and urge the membership's active participation in
civic and community affairs where the polygraph is concerned; azd to
publicize the name and prestige of the APA.

ARTICLE III - MEMBERSHIP AND VOTING RIGHTS

A, There are seven (7) classes of membership: Member, Intern,
Associate, Affiliate, Honorary, Life and Corporate. (Amended 1/74-
8/75 and 8/77-8/78).

1. MEMBER

To qualify for full privileges and standing as a member,
the applicant must meet the following requirements:

a, The applicant must have completed a course of
formal instruction in polygraph instrumentatioz
and techniques at a school (civilian, military or
govermental) that is fully recognized and acczad-
ited by the APA at the time of his/her attendarce.
(Adopted 8/78).

b. The applicant must have adninistered at least 100
polygraph examinations within a three year peri:d
following completion of formal instruction.

c. The applicant must have dermonstrated proficienzy in
the conduct of polygrash examinations to the szlis-
facticn of the Membership Cfom:zittee.

d. The applicznt must possess, as a minimuzm, a degree a:

the baccalaureate level from 2 college or universicy
aceredited by the Regicnal Accreditation Boarc.
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The CHAIRMAN. We will turn to you, Mr. Matthews.

Mr. MarraeEws. Thank you, Mr Chairman.

I am Herbert R. Matthews, president of Benton Bros. Film Ex-
press, a medium-size general commodity trucking company serving
Georgia and Florida.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am here today
representing the American Trucking Association, the national asso-
ciation of the trucking industry, to express the motor carrier indus-
try's strong opposition to the proposed ban on the use of poly-
graphs in S. 1815.

It is our industry’s as well as my own personal belief from expe-
rience that the public safety of our Nation’s highways will be
sorely compromised withcut the use of the polygraph as a preem-
ployment screening tool.

S. 1815 would run counter to the tremendous efforts to improve
truck and highway safety currently underway by the Department
of Transportation in partnership with the trucking industry here
and across the country.

Our trucks log over 138 billion miles per year on the Nation's
roads; 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. Consider the types of cargo
we carry: 250,000 shipments of hazardous materials per day; 45,000
shipments of arms, ammunitions, explosives, and chemical weapons
per year We also carry the bulk of controlled drug shipments and
high-value items such as computers.

Finally, our drivers have direct access to millions of homes, busi-
nesses, and military establishments all over the country.

The safety of American highways, the national security, and se-
curity of property are at stake if polygraph use is banned.

The application process is inadequate to reveal, because there is
no national driver’s license. Bad drivers can spread their poor driv-
ing record over many licenses without fear of detection. That is
very important.

Likewise, alcohol and drug abuse, which is a severe problem for
our industry, cannot be identified by traditional means. Undetected
theft from previous employers, terrorist connections, and other rel-
evant information is not disclosed by any other source. The poly-
graph is an effective tool in justifiably probing all of thege areas.

As a matter of fact, sir, in my own company, of those who falsify
the employment applications, 50 percent do so because of drug
problems, and 32 percent do so because of alcohol problems. These
individuals represent the most serious threat to public safety. Yet,
without the polygraph, they would be driving my trucks on the
highways in Georgia and Florida.

No one wants to place an 80,000-pound truck in the hands of a
wreckless driver, a drug addict or a criminal, especially one carry-
ing hazardous or sensitive cargo.

ATA strongly urges the committee not to take away an impor-
tant safety tool that helps prevent this from happening. If S. 1815
is enacted, we believe an exemption for the moutor cerrier industry
is necessary in the national interest.

Mr. Chairman, I have supplied a detailed written statement for
the record, which I believe provides a compelling case for an ex-
emption for the trucking industry.
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I thank you, and I would like to add one comment. I heard Con-
gressman Pat Williams coin a new word this morning: “gadget.” In
my opinion, every American in the United States ought to write
him a note and say, “Thank God for the ‘gadget.’ ”

.. Thank you, sir.
The CaammmaN, Thank you, sir.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Matthews follows:]
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ATA POLYGRAPH TESTIMONY

I. INTRODUCTION

Mr, Chairman and members of the Committee on Labor and
Human Resources.

I am Herbert R. Matthews, President of Benton Brothers
Film Express, an interstate motor carrier of gener?I com~
modities with significant operations in Georgia ané Florida.
I am here today, representing the American Trucking Associ-
ations, to present the views of the trucking industry on the
important issues involved with the use of the polygraph.

ATA_is the national trade associapion of the trucking
industry;l Through its 51 affiliated trucking associations
located in every state and the District of Columbia, 11
affiliated conferences, and several thousand individual motor
carriers, ATA represents every type and class of motor
carrier in the country: for-hire and private; regulated and
exempt.

The American trucking industry provides an essential
transportation service to the largest economy in the world.
It is, in fact the largest form of transportation in the
country, employing more people and handling more freight than
any other mode.

Each year, five million trucks, operated by thousands of

truck drivers, log more than 138 billion miles on our




nation's highways, interacting with the motorist on a seven-
day per week, 24-hour basis, every éa} of the year.

It is vital to the nation's welfare, and the trugking
industry's rzsponsibility to the American public, that we
hiire the best drivers possible. Our drivers must have good
driving records, no patterns of drugs and alcohol abuse or
other proeblems which could compromise the safety of our
nation's roads and jeopardize the lives of millions of our
citizens.

The trucking industry receives 77% of the revenues
collected for all freight carried in the United States. The
cargo we carry includes: 250,000 shipments of hazardous
materials per day; controlled drug substances, high-value
items such as computers, as well as general commodities of
all types. We are &lso the largest carrier of highly
sensitive rateriel involving national security for the
Department of Defense, hauling thousands of shipments of
arms, ammunition, explosives, and other defense-rslated
items. The security of this vast amount of freight is
dependent on honest, reliable, and trustworthy drivers.

Finally, our drivers have direct access to the homes, as
well as businesses of America. Each year, thousands of
Americans move theilr hcuseholds through the services of a
major segment of the trucking industry - the natien's movers.
Naturally,; we are concerned that the individuals, who by

their occupations, freely enter our country's homzs and are
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entrusted with valuable personal pussessions, do not have
past conduct which should legitimately be of concern.

In short, the trucking industry and its employees play a
unique role in the safety of Americans -- on the road and in
their homes, in national security, in the delivery of impor-
tant cargo such as hazardous materials and drugs, and in
transporting most of the nation's freight safely and secure
from theft.

Accordingly, the trucking industry is vitally interested
in any legislation which affects its hiring procedures and
personnel policies. The polygraph plays a key role in help-
ing to assure the hiring of high-~quality professionals.

Thus, we appreciate the opportunity to state our opposition
to S. 1815, the Polygraph Protection Act of 1985, which would
prohibit the use of the polygraph or similar devices by

virtually all private sector employers.

II. THE NATURE OF TRUCK OPERATIONS

A brief description of the trucking industry and of
typical motor carrier operations may assist the Committee in
understanding the importance of the polygraph as both a pre-
employment tool and in theft investigations. The trucking
industry includes both for-hire and private carriers. The
for-hire sector includes common carriers serving the shipping
public at large and contract carriers who have arrangements
with specific shippers. Private carriers comprise that

segment of the trucking industry made up of retailers,
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manufacturers and others which trans?ort their own goods or
supplies.

Basic for-hire motor carrier operations are less-than~
truckload, trucklocad, and household goods movements. A
less~than~truck—-load or LTL operation involves the gathering,
transporting, and distributing of shipments, often made up of
dozens of individual packages. Briefly, the carrier sends
out a local driver to pick up shipments from several
shippers. The shipments are then taken to a carrier's
terminal where dock workers sort them by destination and
consolidate them with other shipments going to the same
point. The shipments are then transported to the destination
where they are re-sorted and loaded into local delivery
trucks for delivery along with shipments to other consignees
along a specific route.

In comparison, a typical truckload operation involves
the dispatching of an over-the~road vehicle to a single
shipper's facility. There the truck is locaded with the
freight of that shipper destined to a single destination or
it may have several drop-off points. 1In truck-load oper-
ations, the driver usually goes directly from the shipper's
facility to the delivery point, checking in with the carrier
by telephone at points along the way.

You are all probably more familiar with the third type
of operation -- that of a household goods mover. Household
goods carrier employees have the most direct contact with the

private individual. They enter your homes and they handle
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your most valuable and dearest possessions. They are usually
responsible for packing, 1oadiﬁg, transporting, unloading,
and often unpacking your personal goods. Most of this
activity takes place in the confines of your own home.

All three types of motor carrier operations are sup-
ported by crews of mechanics ~- responsible for the safe
maintenance of the millions of trucks operating on the high-
ways; and dispatchers ~- responsible for the scheduling,
routing, and overseeing of the operation of the vehicles.

In a majority of operations, a particular vehicle may
have a load consisting of commodities and goods as diverse as
qguns, toasters, and drugs. Similarly, an individual driver
may be dr}ving‘abtruckload of explosives or similar shipment
for the Department of Defense on Monday and return with a
load of tires for a commercial shipper on Tuesday. The
nature of the industry allows few companies to dedicate their
equipnent or personnel to the carriage of specific commodi-
ties or service to a specific shipper. Further, a common
carrier must, under law, transport all commodities tendered
to it so it cannot, for example, accept toasters and not
accept guns or drugs.

The key employees to motor carrier operations, of
course, are the drivers. Unlike employees in many indus-
tries, truck drivers are essentially unsupervised in the
course of their work on the road, operating independently ané
on their own. Because of the nature of trucking operations,

as I have described; all of a company's drivers must be

61-532 0 - 86 -~ 8
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qualified and trusted to carry the entire range of commod-
ities to be transported. Under these‘conditions, the quality
of the individual hired is especially important.

The importance of a quality driver is underscored by the
fact that the industry interacts with 160,000,000 other
motorists day-~in and day-out, all year long. Further, truck
drivers have direct access to almost svery business, factory,
retail outlet, warehouse, military establishment and at some

time -- home in America.

III. THE TRUCKING INDUSTRY'S ESSENTIAL NEED
FOR THE PULYGRAPH

The trucking industry has always made highway
safety a priority issue. Since deregulation, in 1980, there
have been more truck operators using the highways. With a
rising accident rate in the past two years, ATA has put even
more emphasis on highway safety issues. We must keep all the
current tools that help achieve safe roads, including the
polygraph, and we are seeking to'obtain whatever new ones we
can.

Since 1940, the trucking industry has had comprehensive
standards to help motor carriers evaluate abilities, char-
acter and personality traits of each job applicant. These
standards consist of applications for employment, driving
record checks, past employment reference checks, and-
structured interviews. They establish a system of fact
finding and analysis to determine that the job applicant who

will be hired can do the job safely, honestly and effec-




tively. The standard provides the means for weighing human
accomplishments and human failings in relation to the
requirements of the job. 1In 1971, the Federal government
adopted similar standards that ére applicable as requlatory
requirements for motor carriers to assure that employers
check out a driver applicant's license record, traffic vio-
lations record, past employment history and accident regord.

However, the industry standards and the Federal regu-
latory requirement are limited in their effectiveness.
Prospective employees can hide poor driving records and
accidents, drug and alcohol problems, and involvement in
criminal activity, theft, gambling, and other relevant
employment‘factors whiqh are not detected through traditional
employment screening. They can do this by falsifying or
omitting information, or because they have not been caught in
past thefts or drug/alcohol usage. Unreported accidents and
undetected thefts and drug abuse will not show up in any
record available to an emplover.

Detailed reference checks are inadequate to identify
these important issues. Our carriers report that former
employers are often reluctant to verify anything about a
prospect except the dates of his employment. Therefore, the
polygraph has proven to be a valuable tool in identifying
negative traits and problems crucial to an émployment

decision where the public welfare is at stake.
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A. Highway Safety Concerns

1. Multiple License Problem

Because we do not have a national drivers license systen
in place, truck drivers.can easily obtain more than one
driver's license, unbeknownst to employers and regulators.
Then the driver can spread traffic violations among the
licenses and hide a poor driving record. A 1981 study spon~
sored by the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration
and conducted by the American Association of Motor Vehicle
Administrators estimates that from 10 to 32% of the groups of
truck drivers surveyed, an "unacceptably high level," have
more than one license. Often, the multiple licensing problem
is brought to light through truck accident investigations
which show that a driver's poor traffic record was spread
among so many licenses that it never became bad enough in any
one state to trigger suspension or revocation. 1In other
cases, drivers were found to have lost their privileges in
one state, but were continuing to drive on a valid license
obtained from another state.

In 1980, the National Transportation Safety Board
published a report on the multiple licensing problem based on
itz investigation of 44 commercial drivers involved in
serious accidents. The report showed that the drivers had a
total of 63 licenses, 98 suspensions, 104 accidents, and 456
traffic convictions. -

The Board concluded that, "...in spite of three levels

of commercial driver screening -- the NDR (National Driver
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Register), state driver licensing policies, and screening by
motor carriers pursuant to Pederal regulations, problem
commercial drivers continue to be licensed by the states and
employed by motor carriers to operate heavy trucks and other
commercial vehicles."

As I mentioned earlier, there is no national commercial
driver's ligcense or a data bank that can identifylapplicants
with multiple licenses. However, the polygraph can help get
at this important area of inquiry as well as undisclosed
speeding and reckless driving, unreported accidents ang
similar matters. When such information is revealed, the
employer can look further into the applicant's fitness for

employment.

2. Drug and Alcohol Abuse Problems

The abuse of drugs and alcohol is a national problem.
While we have no reason to believe that the trucking industry
is more susceptible to this problem than other industries,
because of the dangers that drivers under the influence of
alcohol or drugs pose to the public, we are greatly concerned
that the employees we hire are drug f£ree and do not have
histories of substance abuse. While current laboratory tests
#ay be able to identify recent use of alcohol and drugs, the

" polygraph can be used to help identify deep-rooted problems
and long-term histories of abuée or dependencies. ..

Consider just a few examples of polygraph resﬁlts on

some prospects who had passed senior management interviews
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with one of our carriers. I would l%ke to stress these
candidates voluntarily gave this information with no decep-
tion indicated. Under questioning,; one applicant admitted
using speed 5,000 times in his life along with occasional
uses of marijuana, hashish, and cocaine. Another admitted
using marijuana 5,000 times in his life as well as other
drugs. Copies of the examiners' reports in these instances
are attached. Carriers are not interested in turning away a
30~year old applicant who used drugs as a teenager or who has
an occasional drink. We are very concerned about individuals
with chronic problems, such as those indicated in these
examples, who could be maintaining or driving an 80,000 lb.
truck, especially one of the hundreds of thousands of loads

of hazardous materials or explosives.

B. National Security Concerns

Of equal importance is the fact that the motor carrier
industry is the nation's largest transporter of goods for the
Department of Defense. The industry handles more than 45,000
DOD shipments of arms, ammunitions and explosives ~- weighing
over 430,000 tons -~ including shipments of missiles and
similar armaments annually. Motor carrier drivers have
direct access to major military bases and defense establish-
ments. The trucking industry plays a highly important role,
therefore, in the secufity of our nation. ;

When such goods are being transported on public high-

ways, they are most susceptible to hijacking and theft. In
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view of the increasing threat of terrorism, the Defense
Department has receﬁtly taken action to strengthen the
security reduirements for motor carrier shipments of sen-
sitive arms, ammunition and explosives. These‘protective
services include dual drivers, carrier-provided armed guards,
escort vehicles, and constant surveillance, a procedure under
which the vehicle must be under the constant observation of a
motor carrier employee. Since the effectiveness of these
security precautions depends, in the final analysis, upon the
guality of the individuals who are required to .implement
them, it is essential that motor carrier employers be per-
mitted to use every available means, including polygraphs, to
help ensure that the individuals entrusted with sensitive DOD
shipments are responsible, honest, drug-free, and loyal.

The experience of one of the largest motor carriers for
the Department of Defense best illustrates the carriers' need
for the tool in pre-employment screening. For economic
reasons, the carrier discontinued pre-~employment use of the
polygraph for one year and found its accident rate escalat-~
ing. The carrier reinstated the use of polygraph examin-
ations in its pre-employment screening and found itself
returning to its previous good safety record.

We believe that the excellent safety record of the motor
carriers who haul freight for DOD has resulted, at least in
part, from the ability of motor carrier employers to use the

polygraph examination. The proposed ban on the use of poly-
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graphs by motor carrier employers will have a detrimental

s

effect on national security.

C. Household Goods Carriers

Ancother sector of the motor carrier industry, to which
the availability of polygraphs is very important, is the
household goods carrier. 1In the process of providing per-
sonalizéd moving serQices for individual consumers, moving
company employées are given direct access to over a million
private residences every year, spending from a few hours to
several days with families packing, moving, and unpacking.
Implicit in the‘effective performance of these individualized
transportat}on services is a high degree of trust placed in
household goods movers by their customers, for personal
safety and the security of personal possessions.

A very positive aspect of the polygraph is its avail-
ability as an investigative tool to protect honest employees
who may be accused or implicated in allegations of wrong-
doing, but who have no ather way to show their innocence than
by offering to take a polygraph. While this aspect of poly-
graph testing applies to all carrier employees, the need for
protection is perhaps greatest in the moving industry where
there is more persénal direct contact with consumers. Movers
report that polygraph testing has been extremely helpful in
clearing their employees after allegations of theft or other
wrongdoing are made by a consumer. One example given by a

moving company involved a shipment of household goods owned
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by two custcmers, one of whom accused, the mover's employees
of stealing money from a purse. After the results of the
polygraph tests supported the employees' denial of the
allegations, the investigation was broadened. It was finally
determined that the other customer rather than the driver or
packers had taken the nioney. Without the use of polygraph
testing, the employges in that situation may not have been
able to clear their reputation.

The use of polygraphs in the moving industry is impor-
tant to the protection of both the consumer who allows the
carrier employees into his or her home and the employees who
may stand accused of acts they did not commit.

D. Theft Prevention and Investigation

Another major problem facing the trucking industry is
the prevention of theft. Theft of goods from motor carriers
-= from the pilferage of small items from‘damaged cartons to
the hijacking of entire truckloads -~ amounts to over seven
killion ddllars annually. This is an enormous continuing
problem of concern to both carriers and shippers. Industry
representatives believe this figure would be considerably
higher without the use of polygraphs.

Shippers entrust their goods to motor carriers in much
the same manner and with the same expectation as we entrust

our monies to banks. The carrier in turn must rely on the

honesty and reliability of its employees who, as I indicated
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earlier, move goods on their own without physical supervision
or control. l

Theft 1s not only a major concern because of the number
of dollars involved but also because of the important nature
of much of the cargo the trucking industry carries. The
trucking industry is involved in virtually every movement of
drugs, inclgding controlled drugs in the United States. The
pilferage of shipments of guns and explosives, whether
civilian or military, hazardous materials, and the like are
not only economic issues but involve public safety and
security as well,

The pre-em?loyment screening of employees to determine
whether they have histories Pf theft or other dishonest
tendencies, as well as the availability of polygraphs for
investigations of theft, is an importans tool in theft pre-
vention. The mere fact the polygraph is available is a
significant deterrent to employeeAtheft.

The polygraph is often the only way to uncover such
tendencies. For example, carriers report that prior to or
during a polygraph examination many applicants admit thefts
from former employers ranging from small to large items, such
as furniture, that were undiscovered or unsolved.

The vulnerability of shipments to theft by employees
where the polygraph is unavailable is underscored by an
example cited by Congressman Roukema in the House debate on
H.R. 1524. The Macheros, a Puerto Rican terrorist group,

were able to plant a member of their group as a Wells Fargo
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armored car driver who robbed $8 miliion from the firm.
Since the guard had no prior criminal record, the only way of
detecting his motives would have been through the polygraph, -
which was unavaii;ble due to state law restrictions.

The trucking industry moves valuable and sensiti&e
freight of all types as we have indicated above. The
polygraph is needed to prevent theft and identify wrongdoers

should theft occur.

IV. THE MOTOR CARRIER INDUSTRY OPPOSES A
BAN ON POLYGRAPH EXAMINATION
BY PRIVATE INDUSTRY EMPLOYERS

ATA, for all the reasons stated above, opposes S. 1815,
which would ban use of the polygraph, a tool which is essen-
tial to the fulfillment of the trucking industry's obli-
gations to public welfare, national security, and other
responsibilities. Our need for its use are equally as great
as those of all levels of government whose millions of
workers are exempt from the ban; and the security, nursing
home, day care and other industries exempted in the House
bill, H.R. 1524.

The trucking industry strongly supports thé civil rights
of its employees and prospective employees. Accordingly, we
support legislation which would eliminate or minimize any
abuses that may be occurring at the present time. For
example, we would support a law which: regulates the quali-
fications of a polygraph operator; préhibits the aéking of

questions irrelevant to the employment sought and disallows
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employmznt actions based solely on the results of a polygraph

examination. :

Howgyer, if s. 1815 ie enacted, as is, we believe that
it should contain an exemption for the trucking industry
because of the nature of truck operations and of the cargo
which is transported by trucks. The legislation provides
exceptions for the government sector and others, These
exceptions are allowed because they directly impact on. the
national security, public health and safety of the nation.

We believe’ that a need for a similar exception for the
trucking industry has been demonstrated as essential for

national security and public health.

v. CONCLUSION
ATA urges this Committee {0 either reject S. 1815 and
leave the matter to the states to determine or to enact
legislation which regulates but does not ban polygraph use.
If the Committee decides to recommend enactment of S. 1815,
we urge that it provide for an exemption from the provisions
of the bill prohibiting the use of polygraphs, for the motor

carrier industry.
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The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Zale, we will turn the time over to you.

Mr. ZaLe. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am
Donald Zale, chief executive officer of Zale Corp., a publicly owned
specialty retailer. We have been in business for approximately 62
yeari, and have over 1,500 stores, employing approximately 15,000
people.

I am here today on behalf of the American Retail Federal, the
National Retail Merchants Association, the National Mass Retail-
ing Institute, the Jewelers of America, the American Watch Asso-
ciation, the Manufacturing Jewelers & Silversmiths of America,
which together comprise more than 1 million businesses across
America,

I will try to keep my remarks brief, and ask that my written
statement be entered in the record.

The CrammMman. Without objection,

Mr. Zare. While we oppose S, 1815 as presently drafted, we want
to emphasize our desire and commitment to work with the mem-
bers of the committee and the Senate to enact legislation that
strikes a reasonable balance and fairly limits the use of poly-
graphs. Like personal interviews, credit checks, and employee eval-
uations, the polygraph is an investigative tool that requires human
judgment. And, like other tools, the polygraph is not infallible. The
fact is, however, that when push comes to shove, the polygraph is
the most effective means available to investigate instances of seri-
ous criminal conduct, including espionage, child abuse, drug abuse,
fraud and theft.

At Zale, for example, we have used the polygraph for more than
20 years. It is our corporate policy to administer polygraph exami-
nations to employees on a nondiscriminatory basis, including all
corporate officers.

In fact, I took my most recent polygraph in January of this year.

Inventory losses due to employee theft have reached truly epi-
demic proportions in the United States, which amount to billions of
dollars per year. At Zale, we feel that the availability and the use
of the polygraph, because of which we were able to recover money
and merchandise during the past 3 years valued in excess of $5
million—this does not count the losses entirely avoided in the first
instance by being able to hire generally competent and honest em-
ployees. Other savings include reduced insurance costs and employ-
ee turnover. All of these result in better prices for American con-
sumers.

The use of the polygraph by Zale and the companies I represent
%odagr is not simply a question of dollars; it is a matter of public

rust.

Zale, like a number of other companies, is publicly held. Its obli-
gations are to its shareholders and employees, many of whom
through profit-sharing and pension plans, have a direct stake in
the company.

We also have important obligations to our customers to ensure
that when they enter our stores, they will be reasonably free from
harm to their person or property. Retailers have similar obliga-
tions when they routinely send people into your homes for service,
sale and installation.
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In addition, we have obligations to our suppliers to pay our bills,
and to our customers to maintain reasonable prices.

To force businesses to abandon entirely the use of the polygraph
is to call into serious question our ability to maintain our corporate
responsibilities. I am proud to say that Zale does maintain a day-
care center at ifs Dallas headquarters to take care of the young-
sters of our employees. Like others employed in sensitive areas,
members of the staff must take a polygraph examination. I believe
the parents of the children have the right fo expect that we use the
best and most effective means available to ensure that no member
of this staff is an abuser of children. Just as we should take reason-
able steps to ensure that childcare centers will not be staffed by
child abusers, so should drug companies be able to ensure that
their products will not be handled by dope addicts, and other com-
panies in our industry be able to ensure that jewelry and other val-
uables held in trust will not be left with thieves.

In the jewelry and watch industry, we deal with highly valuable,
concealable and easily transportable items that range from unfin-
ished gems to complete products. I have here in my hand, Senator,
$1 million worth of diamonds. Although this is not something I
would ordinarily do, I made an exception to illustrate to you that
merchandise of this kind is easily transported—we do not need
your trucks, Mr. Matthews.

The Cuarman, That is a pretty small package there.

Mr. ZALE. You bet.

The CHAIRMAN. Why don’t you lift it up and show the people in
the back, as well as myself.

Mr. Zarg. I cannot move them around too much. [Laughter.]

The CuaRMAN, It looks awfully good to me, is all I can say.
[Laughter.].

Mr. ZALE. You can trust me—they are there.

This property does not belong to me. How do I fulfill my obliga-
tion to insure that access will be limited to employees that are
trustworthy? Should we engage in more expensive, intrusive, and
less reliable private investigations of job applicants? Should we
take the completed job application at face value? The results, I am
afraid, could be catastrophic for our industries.

Should we be required to hire squads of detectives and police for
each of our individual retail stores, or should we place each of our
iemplg?yees with access to valuable products under constant surveil-

ance?

Should salesmen and other employees who need to leave the
pren;tl;ges with valuables be allowed to venture outside only with an
escort?

These alternatives are expensive, constantly intrusive, and en-
tirely unsatisfactory.

Admittedly, where human judgment is a factor, mistakes will
occur. However, I believe that the relative incidence of such mis-
takes is far outweighed by the benefits of polygraph.

Senator, we need more than a kneejerk reaction. We must have
as our goal not only responsive but, more importantly, responsible
legislation. That legislation does not consist, in our view, of a blan-
ket prohibition of polygraph in the employment context.
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As T stated at the outset, we are here to try and find a solution.
We hope that you will let the groups I represent work with you to
strike that proper balance.

Thank you for the opportunity to appear, and I would be pleased
to answer any questions that you or other members may have.

The CuairMAN. Thank you so much,

[The prepared statement of Mr. Zale follows:]




238

BEFORE THE COMMITTEE ON
LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES
UNITED STATES SENATE

Testimony of Mr. Donald Zale, Chairman of Zale Corporation, on
behalf of the Jewelers of America, Manufacturing Jewelers and
Silversmiths of America, American Watch Association, American
Retail Federation, National Retail Merchants Association and
National Mass Retailing Institute on S. 1815 "The Polygraph
Protection Act of 1985"

April 23, 1986

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I am
Donald Zale, Chairman and Chief Operating Officer of Zale
Corporation, a publicly owned specialty retailer of precious
jewels, fashion jewelry, watches, gold, silver and crystal.
We have been in business for 62 years, and presently have 1500

stores employing more than 15,000 people.

I am here today on behalf of the American Retail
Federation, the umbrella organization for retailing, repre-
senting in excess of one million stores; the National Retail
Merchants Association, an organization of more than 3700 com-
panies representing approximately 45,000 leading chain, de-
partment and specialty stores; the Natioﬁal Mass Retailing
Institute, a trade association representing over 100 menbers
operating 15,000 stores; the Jewelers of America, a naticnal
trade organization of more than 12,000 retail jewelers; the

Manufacturing Jewelers and Silversmiths of America,
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representing 2400 jewelry manufacturers; and the American
Watch Association, a trade associatién of approximately 40
companies engaged in the importation, assembly and manufacture
of watches and watch movements here and abroad. More detailed
descriptions of these organizations and their members have
been provided to the members of the Committee under separate
cover.

While we unequivocally oppose S. 1815 as presently
drafted, we recognize the need for balanced and effective fed-
eral legislation in this area. We therefore wish to emphasize
our desire and commitment to work with members of the Commit-
tee and Senate to enact legislation that strikes a reasonable
balance, and reasonably and fairly limits the use of the poly-
graph examination.

Like peréonal interviews, credit checks and employee
evaluations, the polygraph examinatibn is an investigative and
evaluative tool that requires certain physical components and
human judgment. And, like these other tools, the polygraph is
neither infallible nor immune to instances of abuse. While,
as you have heard today, the opponents and proponents of poly-
graph use disagree as to the scientifically established valid-
ity and reliability of polygraph testing, the fact is, that
vhen push comes to shove, the polygraph is the most effective

tool available to us to investigate instances of serious



240
-3 -

criminal condu;t, including espionage, child abuse, drug
abuse, fraud and theft. ‘

It is for this reason that members of Congress have
endorsed polygraph use whgn the stakes are highest. And it is
for this reason that the polygraph is so widely used by
businesses and organizations throughout the United States in
screening and gvaluating employees and job applicants.

Indeed, it has been estimated that at least one-half of all
retail trade firms and 20 percent of all major corporations

administer polygraph tests to employees.

At Zale, for example, we have used the polygraph in
pre~employment evaluations, periodic examinations and investi-
gations of incidents of criminal conduct for more than 20
years. Our polygraph examinations are given by qualified ex-
aminers and generally last less than one hour. The nature of
the questions are reviewed in advance by our lawyers and other
professionals in order to minimize any possibility of abuse or
impropriety, and every individual at our company is provided
the opportunity, at his or her option, to take a second exami-
nation. We keep the results of all examinations strictly con-
fidential. Moreover, it is our corporate policy that our
polygraph examinations are administered to employees on a
non-discriminatory basis, including all officers of the

company.

-
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In fact, 1 tooﬁ my most recent polygraph examination in Janu-

0

ary of this year.

Th; businesses that I represent today can testify to
the serious losses that the polygraph prevents and the very
substantial cost savings that it generates for employers, em-
ployees and consumers. ' Inventory shrinkage due to employee
theft has reached truly epidemic proportions in the United
States, and is‘estimgted to be in excess of 40 billion dollars
per year. At Zale, we feel that due to the availability and
use of the polygraph we were able to recover money and mer-
chandise during the past four years valued at more than
$2 million. This does not count the losses entirely avoided
in the first instance by being able to hire generally compe-
tent and honest employees. Other significant savings to which
I can attest include reduced insurance payments and reduced
employee turnover. All of these result in better prices for

American consumers.

It bears emphasis, however, that the use of the
polygraph by Zale and the companies we represent is not simply
a question of dollars -- it is a matter qf the public trust.
Zale, like a number of those companies I.represent today, is
publicly held; its obligations are to its shareholders and
employees, many of whom, through profit sharing, have a direct

stake in the company. Like other retailers, we also have an
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important obliéétion to our employees and customers to ensure
that when they enter our stores to wsrk or to make a purchase,
they will be reasonably free from harm to their persons or
property. We have still further obligations to our valued
employees to help as many of them as we can to keep and
advance in their positions and to minimize the fallout from
jillegal actions in the work place tn those who have
perpetrated themT In addition, we have obligations.to our
customers to maintain reasonable prices and to minimize
losses. To force business to abandon entirely the use of the
polygraph is to take away our ability to pinpoint the most
serious kinds of criminal conduct by individuals in the midst
of our businesses and to call into serious question our

ability to maintain our corporate responsibility.

I am proud to say that Zale maintains a day care
center at its Dallas headquarters to take care of the young
children of our employees. We have nearly 100 children en-
trusted to our care, who are supervised by a staff of approxi-
mately 15 individuals. Like others employed in sensitive
areas, each member of the staff must take a polygraph examina-
tion., I believe the parents of every one of these children
have the right to expect that we use the best and most effec-
tive means available to ensure that no member of this staff is
an abuser of children. Just as we should take reasonable

steps to ensure that child care centers will not be staffed by




child abusers, so should drug companies be able to ensure that
their products will not be handled b; dope addicts, and other
companies inﬁour industry be able to ensure that jewelry and
other valuables held in trust will not be left with thieves,
For the business community, I would submit that there simply
is no altern?tive to the reasonable and judicious use of the
polygraph examination in this regard.

In the jewelry and watch industry, for example, we
deal with highly valuable, concealzble and easily transport-
able items that range from rough unfinished gems to complete
products. A handful of diamonds can be worth $1 million or a
salesman’s watch sample case worth several hundred thousand
dollars. This property does not kelong to me; how do I ful-
£i1l my obligations to those who have an interest in it that

access will be limited to efployees who are trustworthy?

This same problem is faced by the business interests
I represent today. Should we, in making hiring decisions,
engage in more expensive and intrusive private investigations
and employ investigators to perform extensive background
checks on job applicants, including personal interviews of
their neighbors, family, friends and others? Our industries
are labor intensive; in attempting to hire competent and

honest employees, should we take the completed job application
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at face value? The results, I am afraid, could be

v

catastréphic for our industries.

The results would also be unfortunate in terms of
lost job opportunities. With the use of the polygraph, it is
no longer necessary to hire only individuals whom we know per-
sonally, or who come to us through business colleagues or per-
sonal acquaintances. Instead, through the professional admin-
istration of polygraph examinations, which usually take less
than one hour, we have been able to make many jobs available
to segments to our society who otherwise may not have had the

opportunity to obtain such employment.

We have an interest in offering meaningful job op-
portunities and increasing employee satisfaction. We don’t
want to have to limit our hiring ability. We invest signifi-
cant amounts of time and effort in our hiring practices and
the use of polygraph examinations in order to draw from as
broad a pool as possible competent and honest individuals who

will have a future with our company and our customers.

Consider, for a moment, our other alternatives in
the work place. Should we hire squads of detectives and po-
lice for each of our individual retail stores or should we
place each of our employees>with access to valuable products

under constant surveillance? Should salesmen and other
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employees who need to leave the premises with entrusted
valuables be allowed to venture outside only with an escort?
For our indu;tries. these alternatives are expensive,
constantly intrusive and entirely unsatisfactory when you are

trying to run a business.

The use of polygraph examinations thus enables us to
avoid the far more intrusive and less effective procedures in
investigating and, we believe, preventing particular incidents
of employee theft or other criminal conduct. It also enables
employers like Zale, with respect to particular incidents, to
‘overcome the innuendo, suspicion and doubt that usually arise
as a result of such incidents and accurately to determine the
source of a problem while exculpating many of our employees
who have a right not to suffer job recriminations, simply be-

cause we did not have the tools to pinpoint the culprit.

This is not to say that mistakes do not occur, as
they must where human judgment is a factor. There is no ques-
tion in my mind, however, that the relative incidence of such
mistakes is far outweighed by the benefits of the polygraph to
American business, the work force and thg public that I have

briefly noted and personally experienced,

1 have been fortunate, in my personal experience at
Zale, not to hawve encountered serious problems with polygraph

use. However, we all have been made well aware through the
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press, in prior hearings on this legislaticn and today of
abuses concerning polygraph examinat&ons. Although it is my
understanding that most, if not all, of this egregious conduct
already is prohibited or ofherwise regulated under federal or
state laws, we cannot close our eyes to the fact that it ex-
ists and may require further remedial action at the federal
level. At the same time, however, we need more than a Kknee
jerk reaction -=- we must have as our goal not only responsive
but, more importantly, responsible legislation. That legisla-

tion does not consist, in our view, of a blanket prohibkition

on the use of polygraph in the employment context.

As I stated at the outset, we are here to try to
find a solution. We hope that you will let the groups I repre-
sent work with you to strike that proper balance. Thank you
for the opportunity to appear. ' I would be pleased to answer

any questions that the members of the Committee may have.
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Mr. OstrOVSKY. Chairman Hatch, I appreciate the opportunity to
address you today regarding S. 1815. My name is Robert Ostrovsky,
and I am the director of industrial relations for the MGM Grand
Hotel Reno.

I am here today representing the Nevada Resort Association and
the Gaming Industry Association of Nevada, trade associations rep-
resenting gaming licensees within the State of Nevada. The asso-
ciations oppose S. 1815 and support compromise legislation which
was offered in the House, H.R, 3916.

The State of Nevada has a strong licensing procedure adminis-
tered by the state attorney general’s office under which all exami-
nations are conducted. This law provides for the licensing of indi-
vidual examiners and restricts the type of questions which may be
asked, such as matters relating to unionism, sexual relations, and
other topics considered to be sensitive with regard to an individ-
ual’s civil rights.

We believe this procedure is consistent with the philosophy
found in H.R. 3916. The gaming industry believes that the poly-
graph examination has been successful in identifying numerous in-
dividuals who through later admissions and other factual analysis
of accounting records, have been proven to engage in various types
of theft and embezzlement.

The industry has an obligation to the public to continue to pro-
vide assurances that all wagers will receive fair and equitable odds
against all other wagers. Employee theft, drug usage in the work-
place, all can have a negative impact on that obligation. In addi-
tion, licensees have a duty to the taxpayers to ensure that all tax
revenues are properly collected, recorded, and forwarded to the ap-
propriate governmental agencies.

We also have an obligation under Treasury Department currency
transaction reporting requirements which are enforced by Nevada
gaming control regulations, which are more stringent than those
applied to banks, and polygraph has proven to be a valuable tool in
the enforcement of these revenue obligations. We believe that
eliminating in the private sector all polygraphs based on the avail-
able information is not consistent with good public policy.

It is our belief that a more conservative approach relating to the
licensing of examiners, the limitation on the type of questions that
may be asked, and a limit on the use of the results of the examina-
tion, all of which are in Nevada law, are appropriate areas of con-
sideration as a first step in eliminating any abuse which may exist
in the industry.

We believe that the courts have certainly affected the use of all
investigative tools in recent decisions relating to wrongful dis-
charge and employment situations. Tkese decisions in and of them-
selves have made employers more aware of their obligations rela-
tive to employee rights and employee contractual relationships.
Eliminating polygraph examinations would only add a new burden
on employers resulting in a potential for greater theft, drug usage,
and the associated cost factors to both business and the consumer.

A review of the industry statistics indicates that the device has
been used cautiously and with continued concern for employee
rights and has under these conditions been an informative tool in
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the administration of fair and equitable treatment of casino em-
ployees throughout the State.

Attached to my written statement which I have submitted are
actual facts and figures on the number of tests given at the MGM
Grand Hotel Reno in the years 1983, 1984, and 1985. The summary
of those would indicate that 714 tests were given in that 3-year
period. They were given to an employee base of about 3,300 employ-
ees per year; approximately 10,000 over the 3-year period. Includ-
ing turnover, there were over 20,000 employees who were subjected
to the possibility of being asked to take such an examination; 714
of those individuals were asked; 621 of those people, or 88 percent,
passed that examination as good and honest employees. What hap-
pened to the other 83 employees who failed or were proven to be
deceptive by the examination?

I have taken just for an example here, to use our time better,
just the year 1985. Fifteen individuals in that year failed specific
examinations. That is, there was some evidence to believe they
were exposed or involved in some kind of employee wrongdoing,
which resulted in them being asked to take the test. Fifteen of
those failed. Five of those people admitted guilt before or after
taking the examination and were terminated from their employ-
ment. Four were terminated from their employment after other
evidence such as accounting records were developed on the basis of
the facts brought out in the polygraph examination. Six of those
employees who failed the examination were not terminated and are
still working today.

It is the position of my company and of most of the industry that
the polygraph examination is a tool in long-term investigation of
employee wrongdoing, and that it should be used as a tool, and
that we should be allowed to have that tool to use, along with vid-
eotapes, audiotapes, and observations of accounting records, et
cetera, that we use frequently in the gaming industry.

The gaming industry and my employer would urge you to defeat
this bill and to consider substitute legislation similar to that in the
House, found in H.R. 3916.

Thank you.

The CrAIRMAN. Thank you.

. [T}ie prepared and supplemental statement of Mr. Ostrovsky fol-
owsS:
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Chairman Hatch and Members of this committee:

I appreciate the opportunity to address you today regarding
S. 1815, My name is Robert Ostrovsky, and I represent the Nevada
Resort Association and Gaming Industry Association of Nevada,
Inc. - trade associations which represent gaming licensees within
the State of Nevada. The associations oppose 5. 1815 and support
the compromise legislation offered in H.R. 3916. Our position
paper on the private sector prohibition regarding polygraphs is
attached here as Exhibit A.

We believe that the polygraph-instrument, used as an
appropriate investigative tool and administered by a licensed
examiner, provides the employer with a valuable deterrent to
employee theft, and effectively removes the stigma of accusation
from innocent employees.

The State of Nevada, in Nevada Revised Statute 648 A.080,
has a strong licensing procedure administered by the State
Attorney General's office under which all examinations are
conducted. This law provides for the licensing of individual
examiners and restricts the types of guestions which may be
asked - such as matters relating to unionism, sexual relations,
and other topics considered to be sensitive with regard to an
individual's civil rights. The industry believes the current
system of licensing and controls has worked well in eliminating
abuses and providing employees with more than adequate levels of
protection against misuse of the polygraph.

A review of the industry's statistics indicates that the
device has been used cautiously and with continued concern for
employee rights and has, under these conditions, been a
informative tool in the administration of fair and equitable
treatment to casino employees througheout the State. Exhibit B
details the data pertaining to my company which I believe to be
representative of similar organizations who use the p¢lygraph in
our industry. As the committee can see, only 7% of our work
force take a test, and these statistics were taken from a total
population of about 10,000 employee Jjobs. In addition to being
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an excellent management tool, polygraphs have proven to be
extremely beneficial for employees who'frequently have requested
polygraph examinations in order to absolve themselves of any
suspicion or allegations of wrongdoing.

It has been suggested by Congressman Pat Williams in the
Congressional Record of Wednesday, March 12, 1986, at H 1047,
that the polygraph has not been successfully used within the
gaming industry. His remarks were not based on any factual study
of the issue nor did he use any empirical data. The gaming
industry believes that the polygraph examination has been
successful in identifying numerous individuals who, through later
admission and other factual analysis of accounting records, have
been proven to have engaged ir variocus types of theft and
embezzlement. Although a few members of the industry have
expressed personal 9pinions which oppose the polygraph, these
same licensees have also effectively used polygraph examinations
in their individual’gaming properties, and clearly the vast
majority of licensees do use polygraphs in administering their
obligations under Nevada gaming statutes and regulations.

Gaming nation-wide is an expanding, growth industry and has
an obligation to the public to continue to provide assurances
that all wagers will receive fair and equitable odds against all
other wagers. Employee theft can have a negative impact on that
obligation, whether it be due to individuals who engage in slot
machine tampering or lottery embezzlement. In addition,
licensees have a duty to the taxpayers to ensure that all tax
revenues are properly collected, recorded, and forwarded to the
appropriate governmental agencies. Employee theft can interfere
with this legal regquirement.

In the Congressional Record on Wednesday, March 12, 1986,
the polygraph was referred to as an unreliable tool, a voodoo
craft, un-American, and compared with the dunking stool, the
rack, and firing squads. We do not believe that a review of
available literature and research would support such a
description of the polygraph. In fact we believe, where properly
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adninistered, it can provide an important tool needed in
protecting the employer, the innocent employee, and the public.
We believe that Congressional actions in expanding federal
government use of polygraphs is a clear recognition that the test
provides valuable information in an investigation of wrong-doing.

A 1980 study by the Central Intelligence Agency found the
polygraph to be the most productive of all background
investigative techniques.l The Office of Technology Assessment
("OTA") study did not suggest that polygraph was inaccurate,
rather that there was simply a lack of scientific evidence on the
issue. It is important to recognize that the OTA only reviewed
the available literature and did not conduct any independent
research with regard to pre-employment testing. The Drug
Enforcement Agency has also recommended the use of polygraphs for
a pre-employment screening and as a subsequeitt investigative tool
where permitted by state law.Z2 I do not consider myself an
expert in the area of polygraph research and only point out these
studies and recommendations to indicate that there are varying
opinions as to the usefulness of this investigative tool.

We believe that eliminating in the private sector all
polygraphs, based on the available information, is not consistent
with good public policy. It is our belief that a more
conservative approach relating to the licensing of examiners, the
limitation on the type of questions that may be asked, and a
limit on the use of the results of the examination, all of which
are in Nevada law, are appropriate areas of consideration as a
first step in eliminating any abuse which may exist in the
polygraph industry.

We also believe that the courts have certainly affected the
use of all investigative tools in recent decisions relating to

1 ponald Warren, Security Management, October 1984.

2 Ronald Buzzeo, Deputy Director of the Drug Enforcement
Administration before the 25th annual meeting of the
Institute of Nuclear Materials Management, July 18, 1984.
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wrongful discharge in employment situations. These decisions, in
End of themselves, have made employers more aware of their
obligation relative to employee rights and employee contractual
relationships.

Eliminating polygraph examinations would only add a new
burden on employers, resulting in the potential for greater
theft, drug usage, and other associated cost factors to business
and the consumer. The U.S. Chamber of Commerce has indicated
that 20% of all business failures each year are a direct result
of employee theft, and such internal theft far exceeds business
losses due to burglary, shoplifting, arson, and check fraud.?l
Employers need all available tools to stem this tide of
potential and real loss.

We urge you to reject S. 1815 and to consider instead
legislative steps that would protect employers, employees, and
the American consumer. Thank you for your attention, and I would
be happy to answer any questions regarding the gaming industry's
past use of polygraph and our present position on this and other
pending legislation onh this topic.

1 chamber of Commerce of the United States, "White Collar Crime"
(Washington, D.C., Chamber of Commerce of the U.S., 1974).

61-532 0 - 86 - 10
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EXHIBIT A

GAMING INDUSTRY ASSOCIATION

POSITION PAPER
Polygraphs

Ih the 1981 session of the Nevada Legislature, legislation
was introduced which would have-prohibited the use of poly~
graphs. After lenqgthy hearings, the assembly amended. the
bill to provide for the strengthening of licensing proced-
ures called out in Hlevada Revised Statues 648A.080. The
senate later concurred in these amendments. The intent

of this bill was one, a strong licensing procedure admin-
istered by the Attorney General's office; and two, spelled
out provisions on the type of questions which could be asked
relating to private mattegs including unionism, sexual re-~
lations, and other matters considered to be sensitive areas

with regard to the individual's civil rights.

The industry believes the current system of liceﬁsing and
controls has workeq well, eliminating abuses and providing
employees adequate levels of protection against misuse of
the polygraph. We, therefore, urge the defeat of any
legislation which proposes to prohibit polygraphs. We would
be willing to support legislation which would strengthen

current licensing regulations.




255

The industry further feels that the use of polygraphs provides
a strong deterrent to theft and other acts of willful mis-
conduct which adversely affects the industry. Review of the
industry's statistics indicates that the device has been used
cautiously and with continued concern for employee rights and
has, under these conditions, been an informative tool in the
administration of fair and equitable treatment to casino
employees througheout the State. In addition to being an
excellent management tool, polygraphs have proven to be
extremely beneficial for employees who frequently have requested
polygraph examinations in order to absolve themselves of any

suspicion or allegations of wrongdoing.

As an indication of how successful the use of the polygraph

can be is the example set at Days Inns, "Six years ago, hefore
we introduced the tests, cash shortages at Days Inns exceeded
$1 million per year. During the past five years, losses have
been cut to .00138 percent of gross. Industry standards are
somewhere between 3 and 5 percent. The polygraph is one of

the major contributors (to that decrease)." Further, the
National Labor Relations Board has given approval to the use

of polygraph tests, "If the tests were given solely to control
loss and not to implicate the union, they would not vioclate the
National Labor Relations Act.™ Given the protections in both
» Federal Law and Nevada State Law, employees in Nevada are fully

protected against the misuse of polygraph exams.

A-2
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Polygraphs have provided a valuable service to Nevada gaming
t

employers in controlling cash handling and other related

matters in Cage, Casino and Slot operations and this valuable

tool should continue to be used where properly regulated.



257

EXHIBIT B

SUMMARY OF 1983 - 85
FOR MGM GRAND ~ RENO

TOTAL TESTS GIVEN 714

TOTAL TESTS FAILED 83

TOTAL TESTS PASSED 621

TOTAL TESTS INCONCLUSIVE 10

TERMINATIONS RESULTING FROM FAILURES 48

0Of total work force

7% take test

.8%
.5%

fail test

lose employment

Of those who take test

12%
88%
51%

fail
pass

who fail are terminated
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I. Review of 1983 statistics
II. A Company Example
A. The Company: MGM - Reno
B. The Policy: Attached
C. The Statistics:

1. Screening Tests (Cage, Locksmith, Hard and Soft Count)
a. 28 tests
b. 2 failed (Prime Count/Cage Cashier)

2. Transfer Tests (CageLkLocksmith, Hard and Soft Count)
a. 20 tests
b. 1 failed

3. Specific Tests
a. 136 tests
b. 22 failed

4, Mass Specifics
a. 132 tests
b. 22 failed

5. Totals
a. 316 tests
b. 28 failed

D. Reasons:

1. For Specific Tests
a. Money missing from count
b. Large window shortage
c. Board of adjustments
d. Ccash shortage (large)
e. Theft
f£f. Verify accusations

E. Results:

1. Of 25 specifics failed
a. 10 admitted guilt (terminated)
b. 7 not terminated
c. 8 terminated with other evidence
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I.  Review of 1984 statistics

II.

A Company Example

A. The Company: MGM - Reno

B. The Statistics:

1.

Screening Tests (Cage, Locksmith, Hard and Soft Count)
a. 26 tests
b. § failed (all admitted prior theft from employers)

Transfer Tests (Cage, Locksmith, Haxrd and Soft Count)
a. 21 tests ‘
b. 2 failed (admitted drug use or theft at work)

Specific Tests

a. 71 tests

b. 25 failed

c. 6 inconclusive

Mass Specifics

a. 54 tests

b. 0 failed

c. 2 inconclusive

Totals

a. 174 tests

b. 32 failed

c. 8 inconclusive

C. Reasons:

1.

For Specific Tests

a. Drug use/sale at work
b. Damage company property
c. Cash shortage (large)
d. Theft

e. Verify accusations

D. Results:

1.

Of 25 specifics failed

a. 15 admitted quilt (terminated)

b. 5 not terminated

c. 5 terminated with other evidence

0f 8 inconclusive
a. 2 admitted guilt (1 warned, 1 terminated)
b, 6 not terminated
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Review of 1985 statistics

A Company Example

A. The Company: MGM - Reno

B. The Statistics:

1.

Screening Tests (Cage, Locksmith, Hard and Soft Count)
a. 18 tests
b. 3 failed (admitted theft or drug use at work)

Transfer Tests (Caege, Locksmith, Hard and Soft Count)
a. 27 tests
b. 5 failed (1 admitted drug use, 1 admitted theft)

Specific Tests

a. 39 tests

b. 12 failed

c. 2 inconclusive

Mass Specifics
a. 140 tests
b. 3 failed

Totals

a. 224 tests

b. 23 failed

c. 2 inconclusive

C. Reasons:

1.

For Specific Tests

a, Drug or alcohol use at work
b. Cash shortage (large)

c. Theft

d. Verify accusations

D. Results:

1.

of 15 specifics failed

a. 5 admitted guilt (terminated)

b. 6 not terminated

¢c. ‘4 terminated with other evidence

Of 2 inconclusive

a. 1 for medical reasons (not terminated)
b. 1 received warning

B-4
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AIGIA GRAND HOTEL* RENO

*NAME: >
Print LAST FIRST MIDDLE

SOCIAL SECURITY NO.:

MGM believes that with respect to a limited number of job classifi-
cations involving the handling of large amounts of cash, the use of
polygraph tests under strictly controlled conditions provides a

quick and reliable method for verification of information furnished
on applications for employment and for an annual review of work
performance. Therefore, it is our policy to use polygraph tests as

an aid in confirming an applicant's qualifications for certain highly
sensitive job classifications; for an annual review of his work
performance and in special circumstances.

STATEMENT OF COMPANY POLICY

MGM requires its examiners to administer standardized tests to
insure that all persons are fairly and equitably tested. The
questions will relate solely to job-related areas of concern, no
matter where or by whom tested. Prior to the test persons tested
will be advised concerning matters that will be covered by tha test.

The test results and answers will not be used in any crinimal
proceedings.

STATEMENT OF APPLICANT

With full knowledge and understanding of the above, I hereby declare
that:

I do voluntarily consent to undergo a Polygraph test
prior to my employment.

If I am hired, I voluntarily consent to undergo a
Polygraph test on an annual basis or in special circum-
stances.

(Signature of Witness) (Signature of Applicant)

(Date Signed)

B-5
2500 East Second Street* Reno, Nevada, 89595 - (702) 789-2000
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SUPPLEMENTAL REMARKS
OF
GAMING INDUSTRY ASSOCIATION OF NEVADA, INC.
AND

NEVADA RESORT ASSOCIATION
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BY
ROBERT A. OSTROVSKY
VICE PRESIDENT OF HUMAN RESOURCES
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Mr. Chairman and Members of this Committee:

Various questions were posed during my testimony in
opposition to S. 1815, and Senator Quayle has sent several
written interrogatories concerning the hearing. I believe my
written testimony and answers to the questions clearly articulate
the policy of the Nevada Resort Association ("NRAY"), Gaming
Industry Association of Nevada, Inc. ("GIA"), and the gaming
industry in Nevada. .

The State of Nevada actively regulates the use of polygraph
examinations within the State. The parameters set forth in H.R.
3916 generally parallel the safeqguards found in Nevada law.
Réigulation of polygraph use and examiners should be a matter left
to the sovereign states.

Employment within the gaming industry in Nevada is not an
automatic right - rather it is a privilege. Gaming licenses and
"work cards" are granted by the State and enforced by the State
Gaming Control Board concerning corporations and individuals in
this industry. The polygraph has evolved as one of many
investigative tools so that the industry and the State can ensure
that patrons and visitors are not cheated. Sometimes state
regulators request that our licensees (corporations) polygraph
their own employees.

Casinos are not Safeway stores. Unlike the Safeway, casinos
have no inventory other than cash on hand. Therefore, inventory

controls suitable for grocery stores are not applicable to Nevada
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resorts. The cash ls counted and recorged in the count room
which is one or two steps beyond the patron's transaction. There
is no inventory to measure against cash on hand; therefore,
traditional control methods are not appropriate.

Nevada has a unigque industry which requires different laws
and regulations from other more traditional industries. The
industry for over fifty years has developed for its patrons a
syster and product which must be desirable and honest. Polygraph

examinations are necessary tools for us to ensure the integrity

of our product.

e
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The CoAIrMAN, I have a lot of questions I could ask this group,

 and I respect each of you, but let us assume that the testimony we

have had, even from the propolygraph experts, has indicated that
polygraph examinations can be faulty a percentage of the time;
that much depends on the examiner, much depends on the length
of time, much depends on the quality of analysis.

. If we could come up with language in this bill that would permit
polygraph examinations, but would require standards in all. of
those areas, would you be supportive of that type of legislation?

Mr. Scheve.

Mr. Scueve. Yes, sir. We need the standard.

Mr. MarraEws. The American Trucking Association would, yes,
Senator.

The CuaairMAN. Well, we have had evidence here today from wit-
nesses who testified for your organization that a 15-minute poly-
graph examination-is not really a polygraph examination, and that
it may take much more time and have to be much more considered
than some of the things that have been going on.

I might point out, Mr. Ostrovsky, that New Jersey bans the poly-
graph, as I understand it, so the gaming industry in New Jersey
goes not have the benefit of this, and they seem to be doing just
ine,

Mr, Ostrovsky. That is correct. The New Jersey——

The CuAlrRMAN. They do have a method of enforcement in the
gaming industry that is unheard of in other private industry.

Mr. Ostrovsky. What would that be, Senator? I am sorry.

The CuairMAN. Maybe I had better not repeat that. [Laughter.]

Mr. Ostrovsky. But you will note that the House amendment
was put forward by Congressman Hughes, who represents the State
of New Jersey, and would have exempted the gaming industry. I
think it is a clear indication that in New Jersey there is some con-
sideration about expanding polygraphs to the gaming industry, and
the amount of losses and the kinds of currency transactions we do
are sort of the unaccountable.

Unfortunately, Mr. Wynn testified that there are good records at
Safeway about what goes through that register, and you can bal-
ance that against an inventory. That is very difficult to do in the
casino industry.

The CrAIRMAN. I understand. I have had a lot of meetings with
businesspeople about this issue. I was really frankly shocked about
how widespread is the use of polygraph examinations, especially
short-duration polygraph examinations. I have really been kind of
concerned about it.

I have also had top businesspeople come in and say, “We would
like to have the right to use it, but we do realize there are two
sides to this question and that there are some abuses that really
need to be corrected.” Now, that is what T am concerned about, and
I can tell you that I am not sure which direction to go, but I do
lean very heavily toward this bill and the very stringent outlawing
of polygraph examinations, unless we could come up with some
language that really assures a resolution of these problems and as-
sures the fairness in the workplace that presently does not exist, in
my opinion.
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So I will dwell a great deal on your testimony and any other in-
formation you care to provide for me. I have been very appreciative
of the business community in trying to enlighten us on why this is
so important for them and I have been absolutely shocked af the
widespread drug use when people apply for employment in this
country, drug and alcohol abuse—and even in my own State, where
people would like to believe there is less drug and alcohol abuse
than other areas. It is very, very significant and very impressive to
me that these are major problems that business has to confront.

Yes, sir, Mr. Matthews.

Mr. MarTHEWS. Senator, if I may make one final statement. We
are not in the business of not hiring people. We cannot run a com-
pany unless we have people to work for us and do the things that
have to be done. The thing that we need is a tool of this nature to
help us screen those people who are not capable of doing the job we
want done—driving those trucks safely; not being on drugs, not
being on alcohol; not stealing from fellow employees as welil as the
company. We want to hire people, but we want to hire good people,
and this is one of the tools we have with which to accomplish that.

The CHAIRMAN. I understand. I understand that argument, and it
is a fair argument.

Mr. MarraEwS. So, please do not take it away from us.

The Cuairman. Well, it is a fair argument. On the other hand,
there is a lot of unfairness in the present system. Sometimes we
have to do what is best under the circumstances. Right now, I have
to admit I think there is a lot of unfairness in the way the system
is used in this country.

Mr. MartHEws. I would like to suggest that maybe you are
seeing some isolated cases.

The CrairMAN. Well, I will keep looking at it. I will keep look-
ing. I want to keep an open mind on it,

Mr. Zarg. Senator, if I could, I would comment to you that in our
particular instance, we find that in States where we have no re-
strictions on polygraphs, that our inventory losses are approxi-
mately 25 percent of what they are in States where we cannot use
the polygraph. As you saw, we deal in supercurrency. Now, we do
not know where all of those billions of dollars go that are taken
from our stores, but you have got to assume that a lot of it does go
to support drug habits and other illegal activity.

The CHAIRMAN. Would you be kind enough to submit some docu-
mentation tc us on that? It might be very helpful to us—or any of
the rest of you, also, because we do want to examine to the extent
that we can—and 1 will invite the rest of the business community
to participate—the differences between the regulated and nonregu-
lated States, or the States that ban polygraphs versus the States
that permit polygraphs and what the relative differences really
are.

So, I would like to have that information to the extent that your
organizations or anybody affiliated with your organizations could
provide it for us.

I can see in each of your cases why you are concerned. I can see
why the House put the exemptions in the House bill that it did. On
the other hand, on the other side of that coin are 50,000 to 250,000
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people who have been badly treated as a result of inadequate or
improper polygraph examinations.

Now, Mr. Scheve, you can doubt the 250,000, but I do not think
you can doubt the 50,000,

Mr. ScHEVE. I think that is still an assumption based on condi-
tional probability statistics. We do not have any hard and fast in-
formation on that at all.

The CrairMAN. Well, you did have evidence here, and I do not
think it would be too much rebutted——

Mr. ScuHEvVE. Oh, there is no doubt——

The CHAIRMAN [continuing]. That 15 percent of even well-admin-
istered polygraph examinations may be inaccurate.

Mr. ScHEVE. In my position as the loss prevention director with a
major corporation, I do quality control work on vendors, and I have
fired a number of them for abuses because I do quality control
checks on our people. There is no doubt that these things go on,
and I am absolutely in favor of eliminating these abuses.

The CpAIRMAN. And I can see that, and I appreciate that, and
that has a great deal of influence with me. Thank you.

DSdeélator Pell, shall we go to you, and then we will go to Senator
odd.

Senator PeLL. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to address a question to Mr. Zale. Being the Senator
from Rhode Island, we think we are the jewelry capital of America
in that industry.

Mr. ZaLEg. Yes, sir.

Senator Perr. What effect do you think a polygraph ban would
“have on the jewelry industry?

Mr. Zare. We think that it would be very detrimental, Senator,
zo the jewelry industry and to the employees of the jewelry indus-
ry.

Senator PELL. Very detrimental, you said?

Mr. Zavg, Yes, right; if we could not use the polygraph examina-
tion as a tool in investigating criminal misconduct, we believe it
will have very significant negative impact on our industry.

Senator PeLL. Do you have any statistics that would demonstrate
that the theft rate is less in States which are permitted to do poly-
graphs and do them, as opposed to States where they do not?

Mr. ZALE. Yes, sir, we do. We have data which Senator Hatch
just asked that we furnish to this committee, and we can show that
we lose approximately $4 for every $1 in States where we cannot
polygraph. So there is about a 4-to-1 ratio.

Senator Perr. Would you be kind enough to submit that for the
record, those statistics?

Mr. Zaig. Yes, sir, we shall.

Senator PeLr. Thank you.

And are there insurance claims reports or other hard evidence to
support the efficacy of the polygraph?

Mr. Zavg. I do not believe I understand you, exactly.

Senator PeLL. Do you have any insurance company reports—do
you get less insurance, at a lower rate, for example——

Mr. ZaLE. Yes, sir, we do,

Senator PELL [continuing]. In areas where you use the polygraph
as opposed to not?
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Mr. ZALE. I believe we do. I would have to doublecheck that.

Senator PeLL. Could you, and let us know for the record?

Mr. Zaik. Yes, sir.

The CHARMAN. I might add there is no question in the public
carrier industry, one of your big worries is that you are having dif-
ficulty getting liability insurance now, and it is escalating in cost,
and I think most industries feel the same way, and one of the con-
cerns you have is being able to screen unsafe drivers from driving,
like you say, these 80,000-pound vehicles. So it is a major, major
concern.

Mr. MarTHEWS. Senator, I shudder to think what our insurance
premium would be if we were not allowed to give preemployment
polygraph tests, I honestly think that half the trucking industry
would not be able to obtain insurance at any price.

Senator PeLL. Thank you very much.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Pell.

Senator Dodd?

Senator Dopp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will try and be brief,
if I can, here. I know you want to get going.

Mr. Scheve, I was intrigued with your testimony because you
pointed out some areas where, in the House bill, anyway, there was
a decision to allow for an exemption in some areas, and then you
accurately point out there seems to be a modest difference between
the person driving the armored car and the bank teller. I almost
got the impression—and I do not believe you mean this—but that it
would be at least more honest to have no exemptions whatsoever
than tr:)o have some exemptions. Is that the implication of your testi-
mony?

Mr. ScuevE. I think the main thrust of the bill, Senator, is as
Congressman Williams said, if the polygraph is not reliable, is not
valid—which I know to be untrue—but if he really believes that,
and if this Congress really believes that, then how can we make
exemptions for anybody? Throw it all out, or utilize it to the best of
its advantage.

I think what needs to be remembered about the polygraph tech-
nique is that it is an investigative tool. No decision should be based
solely on the polygraph itself or the polygraph results, unless they
are backed up by statements or admissions or other data that sup-
port the polygraph examiner’s opinion.

Senator Dobpp. Can you think of any criteria—and I will ask all
of this—but having stated sort of your pure position on this, are
there criteria that would help in determining which businesses
ought to be allowed to conduct the polygraph and which others
ought not? Can you imagine any such criteria existing?

Mr. ScrEVE. No, sir, I cannot. It is either a useful tool for every-
body, or it is a useful tool for nobody.

Senator Dopp. Do you all agree with that?

Mr. MartHEWS. I do.

Mr. Zare. We were prepared to work with the committee to come
up with appropriate legislation, and we did not come here looking
for any specific exemptions. We wanted to make a bill that would
work, Senator, which would accomplish the concerns that you
pe(ﬁ)le have, as well as accommodate the problems that we have, as
well.
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Senator Dopp, Yes.

Mr. ScHevVE. Senator, I believe the abuses can be controlled by
Federal guidelines overseeing the State laws and requiring the
States to have certain minimum standards and to have enforcing
authority, which they all have. Some States do this very, very ef-
fectively; some States are weak. Under Federal guidelines, this
would become something that would eliminate 99 percent of the
abuses. None of us examiners who regard ourselves as professionals
appreciate some of the things that were brought up today, but we
do know they exist. But they do not exist in the truly competent
professional examination that adheres to the principles and prac-
tices that are established by organizations like the American poly-
graph Association.

Senator Dopp. Mr. Ostrovsky, can you provide similar data that
was provided by Mr. Zale with regard to the difference in theft
rates between New Jersey and Nevada?

Mr. Zare. I can seek that information out, Senator. I do not
know what is available, but I can certainly do that and pass it
along to the committee in the next week or so.

Senator Dobpp. Just in the ballpark, do you have any idea at all
whether or not there is a difference?

Mr. ZaLE, No, I do not know.

Senator Dopp. I wonder if you could just comment again for
me—and again, the data could be helpful, and the chairman has
already asked for it—but I would be curious, with those employees
that you have tested and tested positively—or negatively, I guess—
and then determined later were actually involved in thievery, or
drug abuse, or whatever, do you keep data like that?

Mr. ZaLE. Yes, sir. We keep data on the number of polygraphs
that we give and how many admissions come out of that as to vio-
lations of company policy, theft, and so forth.

Senator Dopp. What happens to that information if an employee
terminates his service?

Mr. ZaLg. Well, that information remains in our confidential
files, and it is not disclosed to anyone.

Senator Dopp. As an employer, if another business were to call
you and ask you whether or not you have any information on em-
ployee X and whether or not they took a polygraph test?

Mr. Zare. We have a written policy that states we do not give
that information. It says: “It is Zale Corp.’s policy when giving ref-
erences on former employees to release information only on the
employment dates and job title. No other information is to be re-
leased under, any circumstances, whether requested in writing, by
telephone * * * " and so on.

Senator Dopp. What about an employee who you rejected for em-
ployment because they had failed a polygraph test, and then went
out and sought employment someplace else, and an employer asked
you for that information?

Mr. ZaLe. We would not divulge it at all.

Senator Dopp. How about you, Mr. Matthews—you do not hire
the trucker you think is a bad risk; Trucking Company Y then
calls you and asks: “Did you ever check this guy out? Do you have
any information on it?”’ Do you provide that information?

Mr. MaTraEws. We do not pass that along, no, sir.
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Senator Dopp. You do not provide it?

Mr. MarTHEWS. No.

Mr. ZALE. Senator, if I might add a comment to that, that is a big
problem as well, and that is one reason why the use of polygraph is
important. Today it is almost impossible to get information on
prior employment activity. And with the mobile society that we
have in America, where people move, I think, every 4 years-plus,
we have a very active population, and we do not have the stability
that we used to have in America, and there is a breakdown in our
moral fabric by virtue of the number of people we employ who are
either on drugs or were on drugs,

It is a significant problem. We cannot put our heads in the sand.

Senator Dopp. No; I do not think anyone is saying that. You are
not hearing that from, I do not think, anyone on this committee.
We all appreciate the problem, but we just do not want to create
more of a problem. We also have some strong constitutional prohi-
bitions against people being discriminated against, and I think all
of us are very conscious of that.

Mr. Za1Le. Right.

Senator Dopp. How about you, Mr. Ostrovsky, with regard to
prior employment?

Mr. Osrrovsky. The policy of the MGM Grand Hotel and the
gaming industry in general is not to release any information about
an employee other than the dates of their employment, the salary
rate, and their job classification; this is on a background check.

It is very difficult to get information from any employers in or
outside the gaming industry about a person’s past work history.
Most employers today fear that an employee will come back at
them if a bad reference is given. So it is a policy of the hotel not to
give any.

Now, I will tell you that the Nevada Gaming Control Board has
access to files, and polygraph results are not kept in employee per-
sonnel files; they are kept in a confidential file. The gaming control
board has the right to withdraw an employee’s workcard which,
that employee, if that card were removed, would be unable to work
within the gaming industry at least in the direct gaming classifica-
tions. And the control board may withdraw an individual’s card
based on their own investigation which includes the investigation
of our files and whatever investigation, and they can at that point
turn it over to a criminal case if they so seek to choose criminal
prosecution at the county level. But between employers, that infor-
mation is not shared.

Senator Dopp. And I presume all of this data is on computer—
your businesses are all large enough that it would all be kept in
that kind of a repository; is that true?

Mr. MarraEws. No, sir; ours is not kept on computer. It is in an
individual, personne] file.

Mr. ZALE. Ours is in individual files; it is not computerized.

Mr. Ostrovsky. We are on a computer system for personnel
records, but polygraph information, and whether a test was taken
or not, is not kept in the computer.

Senator Dopp. It might be helpful if all three of you could pro-
vide the committee with the written policies you have with regard
to polygraph tests.
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Mr. OstrovskY. Mine is attached to my written statement, which
has already been submitted to the committee. ;

Senator Dobp. It is, all right. If the rest of you could as well, it
would be helpful, I think, to the committee.

[Information subsequently supplied follows:].
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H.R. MATTHEWS : M.B. CORDERO

PRESIDENT VICE PRES. _OPERATIONS!SALES
P.0. BOX 1879 P.O. BOX 16709

ATLANTA, GA 30321

ATLANTA, GA 3032)
PHONE (404 6227747

PHONE {404) 627.7747

CALVIN C. SILCOX A.C. SAFFOLD

ENEC. VICE PRESIDENT VICE PRES. MAINTENANCE
2061 SCL DRIVE 206! SCL. DRIVE
JACKSONVILLE, FL 3209 JACKSONVILLE, FL 32209
PHONE (904 353.6794 PHONE (904) 354.6794

May 12, 1986

The Honorable Orrin G. Hatch
United States Senate
Chairman

Senate Labor & Human
Resources Committee
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Hatch:

During the course of my testimony before your Committee,
Senator Dodd asked me for a copy of our written policy on
polygraphs. Our Company does not have a written policy, but it
is the policy of our Company to maintain this information in a
very confidential manner, releasing it to no one.

I hope this is sufficient information for Senator Dodd, but
if I can be of any further assistance please contact ne
immediately.

I again thank you and your Committee for the opportunity
to appear before you to give you the thoughts and position of
not only my Company, but all of the American Trucking Associa-

tion. We ask for your favorable consideration and your delib-
erations.

Very truly yours,

BENTON BROS. FILM EXPRESS, INC.
<) P RN
/‘—/éié’f/f Pl a-’-'-é:cm_}

Herbert R. Matthews
President

HRM/cp

SPECIALIZING IN
Printed Matter — Magazines — Film - Air Freight — General Commodiies




213
ZALE CORPORATION

Donald Zale

Chawman.ol ine Board
Chuet Exgzutive Olticer

May 13, 1986

May 2¢ o

N

Senator Orrin Hatch
Senate Russell Building
Room 135

washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Hatch:

Attached you will find a copy of ocur policy on the

_disclosure of information for terminations and the
inventory shrinkage figures as was discussed in
my oral testimony before the = Committee of Labor
and Human Resources on the Polygraph Bill.

I would like to reiterate our input to you at those
hearings that it is our desire to wark with your
committee in a development of a pill that would
meet the needs of the business community and our
employees. i

Sincerely,

Donald Zale

Chairman of the Board
chief Executive Officer
Zale Corporation

pz/deh

Attachments

Exccutve OFger 801 W Wainul Hit Lane  ving Texas 75038-1003 Telepnons £14°257 2077

Myt Acaress PO Box 132777 Iving. Texas 75015.2777
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Subject:
SEPARATION AND
SEVERANCE PAY

Pags

3of5

SEVERANCE PAY

1. Severance pay and other benelits shall be administered in accordance with the chart on the following
page, Eligible employees are those separated due to a reduction in force or, In the case of employess
with ten or mora years of service who are discharged for poor periormance, if the Divisional/Corporate
Vice President of Human Resources approves, and only upon recelpt of a signed release, Employees
discharged for cause or who voluntarily resign are not eligible. See other ssctions of this Personnel
Manual for definitions, other restrictions, and the release form. One year service Is required to recelve
severance pay with two exceptions provided for in the MCP.

2, Severance pay Is based on an employee's anniversary date. Appropriate severance pay is one week's
pay for every full year employed up to the maximum, Severance pay will not be prorated for portions of a
year and will be pald in lump sum.

3. Employees who qualify for severance pay will also be paid the prorated portion of the vacation they would
have earned the followlig April 1, Personal holidays are not accrued. -

4, When operating units of Zale Corporation are purchased by ansther company, employees who keep
comparable positions with the purchasing company will not be pald severance pay or accrued vacation,
nor will any benefits be-avallable If any offer of employment Is refused.

8, CHART - See following page.

NOTICE PAY:

All employees, irrespective of service, who are not discharged for cause or voluntarily resign, will be given
two weeks notice of a company initiated separation. If the company falis to give the notice or does not allow
an employee to work duting this time the employee’s pay will be continued during the two week period,

REFERENCES & LETTERS REGARDING TERMINATION:

It is Zale Corporation's policy, when giving references on {ormer employees, 1o release information only on
the employment dates and the job title. No other Information is to be released under any circumstances
whether requested In writing, by telephone or personal contact. All requests for references must be referred
0 Personnel Services, 257-4166,

If an employee demands a lstter stating the reason for termination, it witl not t2 given unless required by law,
Call Corporate EEO/Labor Relations If there is a question with regard o state faw.

83
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

ANTI POLYGRAPH BILL

states (13) in which we cannot polygraph in, we have
a shrink of 2.17% to sales.

States {18) in which we do no preemployment, but
dc other types of polygraphs, we have a shrink of
.98% to sales.

States (19) in which we do all types of polygraph,
we have a shrink of .74% to sales.

States where there is no polygraph allowed, shrink
is 2.17% of sales, whereas states with some form
of polygraph is .86% of sales.
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Senator Dopp. Mr. Chairman, that is all I have.

The CuamrmAN. Thank you, Senator Dodd.

We appreciate the testimony you have brought today. It has been
an extremely informative and interesting hearing to me, and I
think to others as well.

So with that, we want to thank you for the efforts you have put
forth—and for the risk that you have taken, Mr. Zale, we appreci-
ate that, too.

Thanks so much, and with that we will recess until further
notice.

[Whereupon, at 12:50 p.m., the committee was adjourned.].

[Additional material supplied for the record follow:]
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American Society for Industrial Security
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Barland & Associates
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William L. Cole, security consultant

Coin Depot Corp

Bowling Proprietor’s Association of America

Building Service Contractors Association International
Designer Jewels, Inc

Faraday National Corp

Florida Department of State

Harper Trucking Co ..
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International Brotherhood of Eectrical Workers, AFL-CIO
International Brotherhood of Teamster, Chauffeurs, Warehousemen & Help-

ers of America

Lauland Security Consultants,

Lavey, Harmon & Burnett, attorneys at law .......

Lehman Electric & Plumbing, Inc

David F. Linowes

Michael G. Lloyd .

Indiana Polygraph & Stress Analysts Association
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Moorola, Inc..
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Multi-Housing Laundry Association

National Apartment Association

National Association of Chain Drug Stores, Inc

National Association of Convenience Stores
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........

National Retail Merchants Association..........

National Small Business Association

National Wholesale Drug Association ...
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Brian McKay, attorney general, State of Nevada ..

Orkin Pest Control

.......

Peninsula Legal Aid Center, Inc

Petroleum Marketers Association of America

Polygraph Personnel Research, INC.....oueivinneneserninin

Rollins, Inc

Samuels Jewelers

Securities Industry Association

Service Employees International Union, AFL—dfO, GLG ......

Small Business Legislative Council
Society of Independent Gasoline Marketers of America.....
John M. Stone Co
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U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Diversion Control
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Utility Workers Union of America, AFL-CIO ......

Wedlo, Inc.
National Association of Catalog Showroom Merchandisers
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STATEMENT SUBMITTED BY U.S. SENATOR DAN QUAYLE (R-IN)
AT THE SENATE LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES COMMITTEE HEARING
ON S. 1815, THE POLYGRAPH PROTECTION ACT
April 23, 1986

Mr. Chalrman, I commend you for holding this hearling. I believe it
is important for this Committee to examine questions ralsed by the use
of polygraphs. It is equally 1lmportant that we examine the 1lssue of
extending federal regulatory authority as proposed by S. 1815, the
Polygraph Protection Act.

If thls Committee considered legislation every time there were
abuses in hiring and firing practices, we would find ourselves holding
hearings not only on a polygraph bill but also on proposals to leglslate
on countless questions that have been subject to state regulation but --
so far -~ not federal law. These issues, to name bubt a few, include:
Just cause for discharge, discharge for summons to do Jury duty, for
belng a whistleblower, for refusing to be sterilized, for wage
garnishment, for being a volunbeer fireman, for exercise of First
Amendment rights, for filing a workmen's compensation claim, for refusal
to contribute to group health insurance and for refuslng to work with
hazardous substances.

There is no compelling reason why the federal government should
preclude private employers from using polygraphs. The principles of
federalism mandate that we should not intervene in matters that have
traditlonally been the responslbllity of the States, and in which there
18 no overriding need for national policy uniformity.

The States are free to regulate the use of polygraphs, and nearly
half of them now do so. In fact, the State of Utah currently makes 1t
unlawful for an employee's refusal to submit to a "surreptitious exam"
to be the basis for denying or terminating his or her employment (Utah
Code Ann, 34-37-16). If the State of Utah can regulate the use of
polygraphs, certalnly the other States should be permitted to deal with
the 1ssue as they deem appropriate.

There 13 another reason I feel this legislation 1s unwarranted. It
professes to protect employees from the use of polygraphs -- but it
actually permlts thelr use under several cilrcumstances. Under the
House~passed polygraph bill, H. R. 1524, which will likely set a pattern
for what happens in the Senate, you may use polygraphs on employees if
you run a day care center, nursing home or utility, 1f you manufacture
or dlstribute drugs, if you provide security services, 1f you are in the
federal, state or local government and if you are among a certaln
category of defense contractors. Polygraphs are all right for these
employers, but they're not all right for all others.

That makes no sense., Jewelry manufacturers and dealers, securltles
and banking services and trucking companles and movers may all require
the use of polygraphs at some time. Given the current concern over
terrorism, the alrlines may also soon need to use polygraphs, but that
recourse would be closed to them under both H. R. 1524 and 8. 1815.

[MORE]

|
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A serles of lndustries and individual companies contacted most of
us on the Committee asking to be exempted from this proposed
legislation, Why don't they question whether there should be a bill at
all? If this proposal becomes law, we will surely find ourselves
revisiting 1t at a later time., But as with the Falr Labor Standards
Act, when we do so, we will not.be including new exemptions but rather
knocking old ones out. 7

There 1s yet another reason why thils leglslation should be
rejected: it would establish a double standard -- one for the public
sector and one much more restrictive for the private sector.

¥

Unions can bargain collectively on the use of polygraphs, and many
have. ‘Why should the federal government thrust 1ts intrusive hand into
the internal workings of labor and management? If unions oppose the use
of polygraphs, they should bargain accordingly. The Master Frelght
Agreement which the Teamsters have negotlated with trucking employers
already permits the use of polygraphs in pre-employment, but not after
the trucker 1is hired.

I am simply not convinced this bill is needed. I do not believe
the federal government should be involved in setting standards on the
use of polygraphs for the States when many States already prohibit or
restrict their use. It took years to perfect the x-ray, and many more
years passed before individual physicians speclallzed in radiology. It
took many years for the fingerprint to become accepted as useful, and
only recently have computer programs been developed to positively match
an individual's fingerprints with his or her criminal record.

I remind my colleagues of the words of Sophocles: "Nobody likes
the man that brings bad news." This 1s a blll to kill the messenger of
potentially bad news, to bar private employers from using polygraphs.
Is it really our prerogative to bar employers from using polygraphs
because the tool is not yet perfected? I am not convinced that this is
the duty of the federal government.

Further, I do not think that a single morning hearing is sufficient
to educate this Commlttee on the serious questions raised by S. 1815. I
regret that I am unable to attend today's hearing due to an unavoidable
schedule conflict, and I ask that the Chairman schedule an additlonal
hearing so that other individuals who wish to testify on S. 1815 may
come forward and offer us thelr views.

#FRH
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STATEMENT BY SENATOR CHARLES E. GRASSLEY BEFORE THE COMMITTEE ON
LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES ON POLYGRAPH TESTING LEGISLATION.

1
:

Mr. Chairman, Do lie detectors l1ie? The use of polygraphs by
Employers in the private sectors is controversial, and rightly
so. The use of polygraph tests by employers has increased three
fold in the last ten years, and three out of every four tests
administered are in connection with pre-employment screening.

Critics of these tests point out that there is little, if any,
scientific evidence to indicate that polygraphs can do what

they are advertised as being able to do -- detect lies.
Polygraphs simply measure physiological responses that may or
may not indicate a subjectis telling a lie. It is also my
understanding that with very little training, persons can be
taught to alter their physiological responses in such a way as
to "fool" the machine. Both the Office of Technology Assessment
and the American Psychological Association have concluded that
there is no satisfactory scientific evidence to establish the
validity of the polygraph as a lie detecting device, The stories
we have all heard of abusive or incorrect uses of polygraphs by
employers is additional cause of concern.

Concerns about polygraph testing in the workplace have already

led a number of states to regulate the field in some form or

another. A recent article in the New York Times pointed out that
seven states ban private employers from using polygraphs in connecticn
with screening prospective employees or tracking down suspected
wrongdoers. Nineteen other states and the District of Columbia
regulate their use. According to the American Polygraph Association,
30 states have had laws requiring licensure or certification or poly-
graph examiners. TJowa has had a law prohibiting employers £rom
forcing employees to take a polygraph test since 1983.

But there is another side to the story. Theft is a serious problem
in American business today. Estimates of the cost of economic

crime inciuding emplcyee theft, against business, range from

$67 billion to $200 billion annually, and it has been estimated

that up to one-third of all business failures are caused by

employre theft. Employers clearly feel that polygraph tests,
properly used, are an important means to deter and detect employee
theft. Defenders of the use of polygraphs by private employers argue
that the tests, when properly administered by experts, are accurate
85-90 percent of the time. They also contend that, not withstanding
individual horror stories, most employers will not make a decision
with regard to an employee's future based solely on the res'its of a
polygraph test.




Page Two
Senator Grassley
Polygraph Testing

Perhaps employers have a point when they say that a properly

administered test in the hands of a responsible employer is

a valuable and necessary tool. I note that the bill introduced

by the Chairman and ranking member of this Committee would

exempt the federal government and state and local governments.

It would also allow polygraphs to be,administered to persons
employed by defense contractors who have access to classified

material. In addition to these exemptions, the measure

passed by the House of Representatives in March exempts private
security agencies, day care centers, nursing homes, electric

pover generating companies, and permits polygraph tests of employees
gr prospective employees with direct access to government-controlled
Tugs.

Mr. Chairman, I am glad you are holding this hearing, because
it is not clear to me yet how, or even whether, the federal
government should regulate polygraph tests, I am looking
forward to reviewing the record of this hearing as I try to
reach a decision,.
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I am Leonard D, Goodstein, Ph.D., Executive Director of the American
Psychological Association (APA), and I am pleased to submit this statement to
the Senate Labor and Human Resources Committee in support of S. 1815, the
Polygraph Protection Act. This bill would prevent the use of 1ie detectors by

employers, and APA strongly favors its passage.

APA is a professional organization representing 87,000 psychologists who
work as researchers, clinicians, educators and consultants in many subfields
of psychology, including those areas involving the development and use of
scientifically valid personnel selection methods. It is the opinion of APA
that scientific evidence for the validity of polygraph tests to detect

deceptive behavior, particularly in the area of employment screening, is

unsatisfactory.

The APA Council of Representatives, our chief policy-making body, passed a
resolution on February 1, 1986 which states that the reliability of polygraph

tests is upsatisfactory. The text of the resolution follows:

"The conduct of polygraph tests to sefect employees, to ascertain the
honesty of employees, and to determine the truthfulness of aspects in
criminal fnvestigations has increased significantly in recent years. APA

has great reservations about the use of polygraph tests to detect




deception,
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Despite many years of development of the polygraph, the
scientific evidence is still unsatisfactory for the validity of
psychophysiological indicators to infer deceptive behavior.
Such evidence is particularly poor concerning polygraph use in

employment screening and in dealing with victims of crime.

Those giving polygraph tests often have limited training and
expertise in psychoiogy and in the interpretation of

psychophysiological measures.

There is the possibility of great damage to the innocent persons
who must inevitably be labeled as deceptors in situations where
the base rate of deception is Tow; an unacceptable number of
false positives would occur even should the validity of the

testing procedures be quite high.

In consideration of the above, it shall be APA policy that:

-~.  Polygraph tests used in 311 applied settings should be based on

adequate psychological and psychophysiological training and

sophi

the [

stication. Their use by psychologists must be consistent with

APA] Standards for Educational and Psychological Testing and

the [APA] Ethical Principles of Psychologists. They should be used

only

when such use is justified by the existence of sufficient data

61-532 0 - 86 - 9
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on their reliability and validity for the particular population,

context and specific purpose.”

Polygraph tests have been used for years in attempting to detect
deceptiveness, most visibly in the area of trying to discover the guilt or
innocence of criminal suspects. More recently, many private employers have
been using polygraph tests as a screening device for prospective or present
emptoyees to test for a range of dishonest behavior. However, from a
scientific point of view, there is not sufficient evidence to demonstrate that
4 polygraph test can accurately determine if a person is telling the truth or

is lying, particulerly when it is used in employment screening.

The polygraph instrument jtself simply records physiological reactions,
including respiration rate, heart rate and perspiration. There is no
conclusive scientific evidence that the physiological reactions measured in a
polygraph test directly indicate that a subject is lying; the polygraph test
is not in itself a "lie detector". It is the interpretation of the
physiological responses recorded by the polygraph instrument that have been

used to determine deceptive behavior. This interpretation relies on the

examiner's behavior and judgement, and many people who give polygraph tests in
employment settings have limited training and expertise in psychology and in

the interpretation of psychophysiologcal measures.

The method used most often in employment screening situations is known as
|
|
|
|
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.

the Relevant/Irrelevant (R/I) method. In R/I tests, an individual is asked a
series of questions relevant to his or her background. Physiological
recordings are made of responses to questions about relevant issues, such as
previous employment, and are compared to responses made to the irrelevant
issues. This test assumes that if individuals are lying, they will have a
greater physiological reaction to questions about an undesirable character
trait or a crime committed than to irrelevant questions about background.
This type of test also assumes that an individual who is telling the truth
will respond equally as calmly to all questions. There is insufficient

scientific evidence to support the validity of these frequently used R/I tests.

A second polygraph test, the Control Question test, is frequently used
when investigating a specific incident, such as a crime. In a Control
Question test the relevant and irrelevant questions are also asked of the
individual, but also included are some questions designed to bring about a
strong response even with innocent subjects. For example, questions about
whether the individual had stolen something in his or her 1ife would be asked
if the incident being investigated involved stealing. The examiner would
assume that the subject has stolen something at some point, and if he or she
denies this, the subject must be 1ying. This technique is intended to control
for the anxiety a subject may have about the test. Control Question tests
would probably not be used in employment situations, except in instances where
a crime has been committed in the workplace. In these situations when a
Control Question test is used in employment settings, the important issue of
the privacy of the employee must be considered, as establishing control

questions involves asking about areas of an employees persunal 1ife not
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necessarily relevant to work.

The polygraph test has been called a method of interrogation. The use of
the polygraph depends on instilling fear in subjects. As long as individuals
believe that the test can detect guilt and truthfulliness, they may demonstrate
a greater physiological reaction to questions about which they are lying than
the questions about which they are telling the truth. There are many factors
which can affect the validity of polygraphs. For example, those individuals
who are indeed guilty or dishonest would probably be those most 1ikely be
skil1ful in using countermeasures during the testing itself. Countermeasures
are difficult to detect and make interpretation difficult. A report published
by the Office of Technology Assessment (OTA)} in 1983 on the validity of
polygraph testing discussed this problem: "Any physical activity which could
affect physiological response is a potential problem for interpretation of a
polygraph test record." One former polygraph examiner claims to have taught
thousands of people how to fool the polygraph by learning to recognize various
types of test questions as being relevant, irrelevant or control questions,
and then altering their physiological signs to confound an examiner's

expectations.

Another issue of very serious concern to APA is the possibility of great
damage to innocent persons who are falsely labeled as lying by the polygraph
test., The OTA study discussed the many instances of inaccurate findings of
guilt or innocence in studies of po]ygraph.use. When an individual is falsely
accused of lying, it could have a negative impact his or her present job, as

well as chances for jobs in the future.
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The use of polygraphs in any setting must be based on adequate
psychological and psychophysiological training. Most of the examiners using
polygraphs for employment screening are not psychologists, and most do not
have adequate training. When polygraphs are used by psychologists, their use
must be consistent with the rigorous-standards of APA's Standards for

Educational and Psychological Testing and the APA Ethical Principles of

Psychologists. The use of polygraphs for employment screening in most cases

would not meet these sirict standards.

Consistent with the resolution passed by APA's Council of Representatives,

APA stroagly supports the passage of S. 1815. We encourage the Committee to

approve the bill in its’present form, without any exemptions for special
situations, Polygraphs ‘should not be used in the workplace because the
scientific evidence of validity for polygraphs is unsatisfactory, particularly
in employment screening situations. Its use in these circumstances has the
potential to cause damage to mary innocent individuals and to society as a

whole,
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Dear Mr. Chairman:

The American Bankers Association shares the concern of Congress over
the widespread use of polygraphs in the private sector, without proper
controls. However, the American Bankers Association believes a complete
ban on the use of polygraphs is not in the best interest of the private
sector. We urge the Committee to exempt federally regulated financial
institutions.

The House of Representatives quite correctly believes that the
polygraph is a useful tool when properly administered. In both S. 1815 and
H.R. 1524 Congress has proposed to exempt the U.S. Goverrment, state or
local governments and National Defense and Securities Agencies. In
addition, H.R. 1524 as passed by the House of Representatives, exempts
nursing homes, public utilities, security services, day care centers and
certain drug companies.

It is equally important that financial institutions remain able to use
the polygraph to deter criminal activity and to identify dishonest
employees, The general reasoning behind the above cited exemptions would
certainly apply to financial institutions, where large dollar amounts are
processed on a daily basis. For example, it appears to be most
inconsistent that campanies providing security services that transport
"currency, negotiable securities..." are exempt from the ban, but banks and
securities firms are not accorded the same treatment.

Financial institutions suffer significant losses as a result of
internal theft. According to F.B,I. statistics losses to financial
institutions from fraud and embezzlement totaled $382 million in 1984.
More than 80% of these losses were attributed to intermal sources.
Contrast this with losses attributable to bank robberies, burglaries and
external larcenies which amounted to $42 million in 1984.

The wide spread use of automated teller machines and point of sale
terminals is becoming a source of increased loss. Millions of dollars can
be diverted in an instant to another account if a computer code is
compranised. Coupled with other acts of dishonesty such as credit card
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fraud, forgery and the alteration of checks and securities, the potential
for internal fraud is potentially staggering,

Banning the use of the polygraph by financial institutions at a time
when there is increased loss fram internal theft would eliminate a powerful
deterrent in the fight against crime.

Financial institutions have numerous statutory duties to guard against
criminal activity. The Federal Deposit Insurance Act requires that
institutions that hold federally insured deposits may not employ
"...persons convicted of any criminal offense involving dishonesty or a
breach of trust without first obtaining the written approval of the
F.D.I.C"

In addition, the Bank Protection Act of 1968 requires federal bank
supervisory agencies to develop standards for bank security systems.
Commercial banks are required to investigate suspected thefts,
embezzlements, defalcations involving bank funds, mysterious disappearances
of bank funds or assets, and any suspected violation of state or federal
law involving bank affairs and to report the details to the federal
regulatory agencies and federal law enforcement agencies. Because of the
dramatic effects a total ban would have on the security of the financial
institution, we respectfully suggest that the Comittee consult with the
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, Office of the Comptroller of the
Currency, Federal Reserve Board, Federal Home Loan Bank Board, National
Credit Union Administration and Securities Exchange Commission on this
matter.

The responsible use of the polygraph is an effective investigative
tool which can protect the innocent as well as identify dishonest
employees.

We hope the Camnittee will amend S. 1815 to exempt federally regulated
financial institutions.

The American Bankers Association would like this letter to be made

part of the official hearing record.
S%
/ |

Edward L. Yi
Executive Di
Goverrment Relatlons
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STATEMENT OF THE AMERICAN PHARMACEUTICAL ASSOCIATION

The American Pharmaceutical Association (APhA) is the national professional
society of pharmacists, representing the third lavgest health profession
comprised of more than 150,000 pharmacy practitioners, pharmaceutical
seientists and pharmacy students. Since its inception in 1852, APhA has been
a leader in the professional and scientific advancement of pharmacy and in

safeguarding the well-being of the individual patient and the American public.

We welcome this opportunity to submit written testimony addressing the issue

of use of polygraph testing in the workplace.

The American Pharmaceutical Association wishes to express strong support for
$.1815 which would prohibit the use of polygraph testing in the workplace.

Qur position is that polygraph tests should not be used as a means of
pre-employment screening in pharmacies; should not be used in pharmacies for
routine “security" checking of employees; and should not be used in pharmacies

in the course of investigations for cause.

Ye recognize the problem of internal theft and ave aware of the efforts of
those who believe use of polygraph testing will curb this problem. However,
we hold that the use of polygraph tests is inappropriate for two major
reasons: (1) questions of testing accuracy; as well as (2) constitutional and

invasion of privacy issues.

In examining questions of the accuracy of polygraph testing one must look
first at how the test operates. The polygraph does not sound an alarm

whenever an answer is untruthful. Rather, limited physiological responses of
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the subject are interpreted by the examiner. It is, therefore, the
interpretation of the examiner which determines whether the subject passes or

fails the polygraph test.

A brochure published by the American Polygraph Association states, "In
laboratory role-playing experiments, with reasonable attention to motivation,
research psychologists have achieved accuracy of over 80 per cent” in the use
of polygraph tests. Some polygraph examiners claim an accuracy of 90-95
percent, However, what do these claims really mean? Researcher Peter Holden
of Wichita state University clarifies the matter when he points out, "if 95%
accurate, a machine testing 1,000 people--25 of whom are lying--will detect 24
of the 25 liars; but among the remaining subjects it will erroneously identify
49 honest people as liars. If only 90% accurate, the polygraph would

misidentify 98 of those guiltless subjects as liars.™

While these figures may please corporate employers, to those 98 innocent
people turned down for employment and branded as liars the result is an
inexcusable injustice. If the research results of 80% accuracy reported by
the American Polygraph Association are accurate, the injustice is
substantially greater. These figures are from research conducted with
qualified examiners. How low would those accuracy figures go with the use of

poor quality examiners?
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If questions of the accuracy of polygraph testing aren't enough to ban their
use in the workplace, use of polygraph tests also raise profound
constitutional and invasion of privacy issues. Even if the polygraph test
were 100% reliable there are still serious questions about invasion of
privacy, violation of the Fourth Amendment protection against unreasonable
searches, of the Fifth Amendment protection against self-incrimination, of the
constitutional presumption of innocence until proven guilty, and of the Sixth

Amendment right to confront and c¢ross-examine one's accusers.

Although use of polygraph tests may appear to reduce an immediate problem it
creates other and far more significant problems than property loss. In our
view, this threat to human values cutweighs any arguable benefits to the use

of polygraph testing.

The American Pharmaceutical Association urges the Committee to report
favorably S$.1815 and to prohibit the use of polygraph testing in the
workplace. We suggest that polygraph proponents use other more reliable loss
prevention techniques. Many are available and they should not be put aside

for mere reasons of expediency.

Thank you for the opportunity of providing this testimony.
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428 Dirksen Senate Office Building
Washington, DC 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

The American Retail Federation is an umbrella oxganization
representing the 50 state retail associations, some 30 national
associationsand corporate retailers, large and small. In all, we
represent over one million retail establishments which employ nearly
fourteen million workers.

The American Retail Federation wishes to state once again our
unequivocal opposition to S. 1815 as presently drafted, while we
recognize the need for balanced and effective legislation in this
area. The bill as currently drafted would preclude our retailing
members from utilizing the polygraph examination as one in a series
of tools for determining a worker's eligibility for employment.
Moreover, retailers would be unable to polygraph current employees
as a part of investigative technigues upon ap ingidence of theft or
fraud, The retailing community sustains through employee theft
a loss of merchandise estimated to be more than forty percent of
inventory loss., Nationwide employee pilfering is costing American
retailing billions of dollars each year. These losses inevitably
raise the cost of goods and services to the consumer. In an effort
to minimize these significant losses retailers utilize polygraph
tests along with other security procedures to ascertain an applicant's
honesty or to investigate major internal shortages. It is the ex-
perience of our members that the prudent use of polygraph examinations
has proven to be very useful in curbing this critical problem. We
believe that retailers have a right to implement reascnable procedures,
including carefully selected and administered polygraph examinations
to help protect against theft.

We, therefore, respectfully urge that you and the members of
your Committee examine the issue of polygraph application carefully
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and reconsider the effect of S. 1815 upon retailing, a major
sector of the business community.

Mr. Chairman, we thank you for your consideration of our
point of view,

Sincerely,

JPO:asl
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Mister Chairman and Members of the Committee:

I am E.J. Criscuoli, Jdr,, executive vice president of the American Society
for Industrial Security. My written statement at this time is on behalf of the
officers, directors, and members of the American Society for Industrial Security
(ASIS). Prior to becoming the Society's executive vice president, I was employed
for more than twenty-five years at various management Jevels in the field of
security in both the private and public sectors. Eighteen of those years were
with one of the nation's largest corporations with plants located throughout
the world. I was also the Society's 20th President in 1974.

The Society would 1ike, at this time, to thank the chairman of this committee
for the opportunity to present our written concern in an area that affects not
only the private security sector--dedicated to protecting the personnel, property,
and information of business and industry--but also the interests of the public

at large,

Putting S.1815 In Its Proper Perspective

Crime against business is an insidious and growing problem in the United States--
one with which we at ASIS are very familiar. We have witnessed firsthand the
problems and losses it inflicts on both business and the public at large. Crimes
agajnst business are said to cost the American economy more than $40 billion in
annual losses; some experts estimate as high as $200 bil]ion.l This number does
not include the cost of investigating and prosecuting the offenses.

Let me assure you these losses are ultimately passed on to the consumer in
the form of higher prices. An interesting point to consider is that many of
these offenses are committed by insiders--men and women in positions of trust

who abuse their positions largely for personal gain. Business has an obligation
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to both its stockholders and the public to insure its assets and institutions
will not be used to the detriment of our society.
To prevent qembers of this Committee from downplaying the scope and seriousness

of this problem, I would like to cite the following illustrations:

* According to the American Bar Association {ABA), business computers
are now being used to embezzle money, alter data, and defraud corporate
stockholders for up to $730 million annually. These losses reflect only
the tip of the iceberg, since many business crimes often go unreported.
Seventy-eight percent of those who responded to an ABA survey noted

"the perpetrators were individuais within their organization.2

* A survey of 5,127 banks and 854 insurance companies by the EDP Fraud Review
Task Force of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA)
found many of the thefts and other losses the private sector suffers can
be attributed to dishonest empioyees. Insiders were found to steal assets,
data, and other valuables; losses per incident ranged up to several million

dol]ars.3

* A national survey by the accounting firm of Arthur Young found employees--
not shoppers--zre the leading cause for mounting losses in the retail industry:
the numbers were placed at more than $2 billion a year. To carry their
losses, retailers simply raise their prices. As a result, each consumer

in the United States pays an extra $300 anpualily in higher retail pm‘ces.4

Jiscovered losses averaged $50,000 per incident during the first four months
of 1985. Textiles, clothing, food, business equipment, and jewelry were
the leading targets.5 The survey also stated cargo theft from motor vehicles

* A Babaco Alarm Systems, Inc. survey of sixty randomly chosen cargo thefts

costs American businesses more than 3500 million annually in Josses.®
|
|
|
|
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* A survey by Opinion Research Corporation found one in four employees in
Teading United States companies was hired on the basis of a doctored

resume, 7

* The diversion of drugs to black market sources is said to cost the pharma-
ceutical industry $1 billion annually in losses. Ope such scam bilked a

large New Jersey-based pharmaceutical firm out of more than §1 mi11ion.8

* According to the US Chamber of Commerce, the annual losses from embezzlement
and pilferage are said to exceed those sustained throughout the nation from
burglary and robbery by several million doHars.9 Embezziement and pilferage

are insjder crimes.

* A survey of 172 known cases of fraud and abuse involving insiders by the
0ffice of Inspector General for the US Department of Health and Human Services

found losses per incident ran &s high as 5177,383.10

Crimes‘against business translate into higher prices and taxes, bankruptcies,
and loss of confidence in our free enterprise system. The polygraph and other
investigative screening instruments must be viewed in the above contexts. Unfor-
tunately, the private sector has no other recourse but to turn to existiny techno-
logies to safeguard the public and the nation. To remain competitive, America's
businesses must by necessity provide reasonably priced goods and services. Dis-
honast insiders make this difficult.

In 1985, more than 2,000 men, women, and children lost their Tives to aviation
accidents, but no reasonable person would call for an end to air travel. Except
for scant reference to several abuseS, no one has yet demonstrated any lie detectors
cause irreparable harm. Yet we are now confronted with legislation that would
curtail the private sector's option to use existing technologies to safeguard

the public's intérest. We oppose such efforts.
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Arquments_in Support of $.1815 are Flawed

On March 7, 1985, Representative Pat Williams (D-MT) introduced the Polygraph
Protection Act (H.R.1524) on the House side. He was joined by 165 cosponsors,
including twenty Republicans. On October 28, 1985, Senator Orrin G. Hatch (R-UT)
introduced a Senate version of the bill (S.1815). If enacted, the Polygraph
Protection Act of 1985 would outlaw the use of 1ie detectors in the private sector.
This legisiation would include not only polygraphs, but also dgceptographs, voice
stress analyzers, psychological stress evaluators, and other devices. It would
also provide for fines of up to $10,000 for any person found to be violating
its provisions. Enforcement power would rest with the US Department of Labor
and the Secretary could seek a court order to restrain any employer from violating
the act. In addition, an individual could bring an action against an employer
who violated the act.

A review of the testimony presented to the Congress by supporters of the Polygraph
Protection Act of 1985 can best be summarized as follows:

° More than 50,000 men and wameti (out of one million) are administered

the test annually, fail it, and thus jeopardize their careers.

Polygraphs are inaccurate; their correct guilty detections range from

about 35 to 100 percent.

Polygraphs are used to harass and intimidate union employees and

organizers.

State courts and legislatures cannot adequately regulate the industry,

thus making it necessary for federal intervention.

We at ASIS find no substance for these arguments. To be candid, they are flawed.
We say this not because our members have a vested or financial interest in lie
detectors--the overwhelming majority of our members do not--but rather because

our review of the existing literature and our own experts tell us otherwise.
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We will address the above arguments and then proceed to our own position., First,
it can be stated categorically no one in the United States really knows how many
1ie detector tests are administered annually in the private sector, nor does
anyone really know how many persons fail these tests each year. At best, the
figures presented are an educated guess. They are not based on any hard data.

Secondly, their experts are no better than ours on the issue of the accuracy of
polygraphs. The record is rep\éte with judicijal decisions allowing for the
admission of polygraph evidence at both the federal and state levels. Further,
if some Congressional members are really concerned about the scientific reliability
of lie detectors, why exempt the Federal government from the provisions of the
Act? Why adapt (H.R.1529) an amendment by Representative Dennis E. Eckort (D-OH)
to allow companies that manufacture drugs to use lie detectors in cases involving
missing or stolen narcotics? It would appear volygraphs are only scientifically
reliable when used by those companies or industries Congress chooses o exempt.

We disagree, &and take the position that like any technology, lie detectors are
only as reliable as the persons that administer the examinations.

We also disagree with the contention local government cannot regulate the licensing
and use of lie detectors. HMore than thirty states now have laws requiring the
licensing or certification of polygraph examiners. Another twenty states and
the District of Columbia have enacted taws that requlate an employer's use of
the po?ygr'aph.11

The courts have demonstrated a willingness to enforce these laws. For example,

in the case of Cook v. Rite Aid Corporation, the Maryland Court of Special Appeals

ruled 'n favor of an employee who had argued she had been administered a test
in violation of state law. The court upheld an award of $1.3 million in damages.12
This decision was hardly an indication local government is neither willing nor

able to regulate the use of lie detectors,
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I should also add none of the states or their representatives have asked for
any federal assistance or intervention in this arena. No local governmental
unit has asked Congress to intervene and establish an added layer of bureaucracy
in a sphere the states have demonstrated both the ability and wiilingness to .
regulate. The present legislation constitutes an infringement on state rights
in a field the states have historically regulated with success.
We at ASIS firmly believe the existing state machinery is more than adequate
to regulate the licensing and administration of 1ie detector tests. Creating
an additional bureaucratic layer at the federal level is unnecessary and constitutes
an added expenditure of taxpayer dellars. These funds could be better used elsewhere.
The act also makes criminals out of millions of business people, especially
individuals owning smaller businesses that often rely on polygraph testing to safe-
guard their assets ds well as the health and welfare of the general public. For
example, think of the havoc maladjusted employees in key positions co:tld cause
the hotel/motel, hospital, and restaurant industries if not properly screened.
The existing state machinery is both adequate and in p]aée to do the job. We
ask why you would want to dismantle a regulatory edifice that apparently works

well?

The Question is One of State Rights

If $.1815 is eventually enacted into law, under the doctrine of preemption, it
will overrule more than forty years of state regulation and judicial decisjons.
Specifically, S.1815 and its companion bil) H.R.1524 pose a direct challenge
to both state rights and the federal system. For if we agree lie detectors need
federal regulation, then why not apply the same argument to the state licensing
and regulation of other professions, the registration of automobiles, or other
health and safety-related fields. Carried to its logical conclusion, the argument
would signal the demise of meaningful state governance. It could threaten the

political power base of the states that has served the nation so well.




305

More than twenty states now reguiate the manner in which private emplioyers
employ polygraphs; more than twenty-five states now regulate and license examiners.
The following examples indicate states have long recognized the value of the
judicious and ethical use of polygraphs:

®  An examiner is required to inform an examinee in advance as to the nature

of the examination.

Limitations are placed on the subjects about which an examiner may ask.

For example, questions regarding an examinee's political, religious beliefs
or sexual behavior are prohibited.

° Examiners found to violate state laws can have their licenses suspended

or revoked. They may also become the target of a ]awsuit.13

Examiners are also prohibited from interfering with the lawful activities

of union organizers. 2

-

Employers historically have had the right to expect their employees to act
in @ Tawful manner. Is it unreasonable for an emp]oyervto weed out thieves,
drug dealers, and other malcontents from sensitive positions in the workplace?
What reasonable person would oppose private efforts to bar a child molester from
a day-care center or drug addict from a hospital pharmacy? Would anyone want
an embezzler to handle multimillion dollar EFT transactions? To screen these
individuals requires the use of technology; lie detectors have proven themselves
to be an economical and reliable vehicle.
The courts seem to agree with our position that lie detector tests, when properly
employed, can prove both valuable and reliable. The following decisions give
some examples:
* The Alabama Supreme Court ruled an employer can rightly dismiss an employee
who refuses to take a polygraph test during an in-house criminal investigation.14

* Arizona courts have upheld the use of polygraphs;15 as have those courts
of Missouri.16
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* Federal courts in North Carolina have allowed the results of polygraph tests
in evidence.17 ’
* The US Seventh Circuit Court of Appeals also allows such evidence at the

discretion of the trial court.18

* The U.S. Sixth and Eighth Circuits have taken the same stance.19

State Regulation Works

Many states have taken steps to ensure lie detectors are used judiciousiy.
State laws now provide civil remedies for any person wronged by the misuse of
lie detectors. Lawsuits for 1ibel, negligence, and malpractice against examiners
and employers are now common. The following examples show the courts are willing
to uphold cases that have merit: .
°

An Indiana court allowed an employee who was fired after failing a polygraph

test to sue for negligence.20

A Michigan court awarded the plaintiff a $150,000 1ibe) judgement, and a

Minnesota court upheld a jury verdict for $60,000 in damages.21

Both New York and Pennsylvania allow actjons against employers who fail
to administer a polygraph examination within the confines of their statutes.22

o

Courts have also recognized Title VII claims against employers in this arena.23

Given the above, one cannot really say employees are deprived of their civil
rights by employers armed with polygraphs. It may make for good cipema, but
it bears 1ittle resembiance to reality. Employees have adequate remedies under
state laws. They also have the option to move to amend these laws. The following
evidence demonstrates that statement:

¢ An examinee must be informed the test is voluntary.

2 An examinee may refuse to answer any gquestions posed during the course of

an examination.
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An examinee must be provided with the results of the test upon request.
°  An examinee must be given an opportunity to explain his or her reaction or

behavior.

The states have also imposed tight controls for licensing examiners. For example,
an applicant for a license must demonstrate both educational and professional
achievements, as well as be morally fit. Further, an examiner who is convicted
of a misdemeanor, demonstrates unethical conduct, or fails to post a surety bond
can have his or her license suspended or revoked. The state regulators can also
initiate an investigation if an examinee files a formal complaint.

States have demonstrated both an ability and willingness to safeguard employees
from polygraph-related abuses. The courts have also recognized the value of

this technology when properly employed. Why change things?

Conclusion

We at ASIS have never taken the position polygraphs are foolproof. On the
contrary, the polygraph, like any other technology, suffers from occasional mishaps.
However, our position is efforts should be directed at improving them, rather
than preventing their use.

Empioyers are only human. Their primary concern is how best to serve the public
and, at the same time, stave off foreign competitors. Unfortunately, the legis-
lation not only serves to undermine these efforts, it also denigrates the valuable
role of business in our society. In addition, the bill undermines the traditional
role of the states in our political edifice.

In.closing, we at ASIS are most grateful to you, Mr. Chairman, and other members
of the Committee for the opportunity to make this statement. We also reserve
the right to submit additional statements. Further, we request we have the oppor-
tunity to offer verbal testimony when the Committee holds hearings on 5.1815.

Thank you.
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STATEMENT OF THE ASSOCIATION OF GENERAL MERCHANDISE CHAINS, INC.

The Association of General Merchandise Chains, Inc. (AGMC)
supports the continued ability of retail employers to choose,
consistent with state law and sound practice, to use polygraphs
as a part of their overall loss prevention programs. For that
réason, AGMC opposes S. 1815, which would effectively ban private

employer use of polygraph and other lie detection tests.

The Association of General Merchandise Chains represents the
nation's price-competitive general merchandise retail industry.
AGMC's membership includes retail companies that operate more
than 20,000 discount, variety, dollar, junior department, family
center, off-price, factory outlet, catalog showroom and other
general merchandise stores. Its members range in size and
inclpnde many of the nation's largest retail chains as well as
companies active in one or more regions of the country. AGMC
member company stores are located in all 50 states and account

for over $50 billion in annual sales.

Not all AGMC members employ polygraphs, but the majority of
them do, mostly commonly in investigating losses which are

suspected of stemming from internal theft.

Although the legislation does not appear to recognize the
fact, employee theft is a very large and extremely serious
problem for most employers; it is an area of special concern for

retail companies.

While all businesses are vulnerable to internal theft, the

type of stores operated by AGMC members encounter special



311

challenges in preventing such losses. Primarily self-service,
the stores employ large numbers of workers, and handle a high
volume of primarily cash purchases; this affords a dishonest
employee a multitude of opportunities to steal cash or merchan-

dise.

Many AGMC members have special grounds for concern about a
polygraph ban, due to particular merchandise lines where losses
could be particularly damaging. Many operate pharmacies within
their stores carrving prescription drugs. In the wrong hands,
these wvaluable items are capable of great harm. Retailers with
catalog showroom or jewelry stores must be concerned over the
very serious damage they could sustain from losses in such areas
as gems, precious metals, watches and other easily concealed,

high value merchandise,

Our highly competitive industry's modest profit margins mean
that any preventable loss will hit harder than it might in a less
competitive industry better able to tolerate such losses.  In
addition, these losses may be passed on to all consumers in the
form of higher prices. BAnd a retail company unable to control

its shrinkage faces a very bleak future.

Estimates vary on the prevalence and total economic loss
from internal theft (a recent Nationgl Institute of Justice study
found that one-third of the workers surveyed admitted to theft of
company property). No matter what the precise figures are, it is
undeniable that internal theft constitutes a real, sizable

problem that can threaten a ret.ail company's very existence.
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Employers have a legitimate right to protect themselves
against such losses. The majority of states recognize that
polygraphs can play a useful role in deterring crime and preven-
ting economic losses. When judged necessary, these States have
shown éhey are capable of regulating polygraph use to prevent
objectionable practices while at the same time permitting
controlled polygraph use. By adopting this legislation, Congress

would disallow those measured and constructive state actions.

Uncontrolled internal losses can be the death warrant for a
company. Depriving employers of an effective tool for control-
ling losses will only contribute to business failures and the

needless loss of jebs.

The Congress has recently expanded the power of military
agencies to use polygraphs to protect vital information and to
deter criminal misconduct. It would be ironic and very unwise
if, on the heels of that action, Congress removed private
employers' ability to protect their cash and merchandise from
internal theft, and eliminated one of their most effective

tools in deterring and detecting employee misconduct.

AGMC strongly urges the Labor and Human Resources Committee
to reject the ill-considered proposal to ban private employers'

polygraph use,
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The Association of General Merchandise Chains, Inc, (AGMC)
supports the continued ability of retail employers to choose,
consistent with state law and sound practice, to use polygraphs
as a part of their overall loss prevention programs. For that
reason, AGMC opposes S. 1815, which would effectively ban private

employer use of polygraph and other lie detection tests.

The Association of General Merchandise Chains represents the
nation's price-competitive general merchandise retail industry.
AGMC's membership includes retail companies that operate more
than 20,000 discount, variety, dollar, junior department, family
center, off-price, factory outlet, catalog showroom and other
general merchandise stores. 1Its members range in size and
include many of the nation's largest retail chains as well as
companies active in one or more regions of the country. AGMC
member company stores are located in all 50 states and account

for over $50 billion in annual sales.

Not all AGMC members employ polygraphs, but the majority of
them do, mostly commonly in investigating losses which are

suspected of stemming from internal theft.

Although the legislation does not appear to recognize the
fact, employee theft is a very large and extremely serious
problem for most employers; it is an area of special concern for

retail companies.

While all businesses are vulnerable to internal theft, the

type of stores operated by AGMC members encounter special
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challenges in preventing such losses. Primarily self-service,
the stores employ large numbers of workers, and handle a high
volume of primarily cash purchases; this affords a dishonest
employee a multitude of opportunities to steal cash or merchan-

dise.

Many AGMC members have special grounds for concern about a
polygraph ban, due to particular merchandise lines where losses
could be particularly damaging. Many operate pharmacies within
their stores carrying prescription drugs. In the wrong hands,
these valuable items are capable of great harm. Retailers with
catalog showroom or jewelry stores must be concerned over the
very serious damage they could sustain from losses in such areas
as gems, precious retals, watches and other easily concealed,

high value merchandise.

Our highly competitive industry's modest profit margins mean
that any preventable loss will hit harder than it might in a less
competitive industry better able to tolerate such losses. 1In
addition, these losses may be passed on to all consumers in the
form of higher prices. Aand a retail company unable to control

its shrinkage faces a very bleak future.

Estimates vary on the prevalence and total economic loss
from internal theft (a recent National Institute of Justice study
found that one~third of the workers surveyed admitted to theft of
company property). No matter what theée precise figures are, it is
undeniable that internal theft constitutes a real, sizable

problem that can threaten a retail company's very existence.
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Employers have a legitimate right to protect themselves
against such losses. The majority of states recognize that
polygraphs can play a useful role in deterring crime and preven-
ting economic losses. When judged necessary, these states have
shown ihey are capable of regulating polygraph use to prevent
objectionable practices while at the same time permitting
controlled polygraph use. By adopting this legislation, Congress

would disallow those measured and constructiveée state actions.

Uncontrolled internal losses can be the death warrant for a
company. Depriving employers of an effective tool for control-~-
ling losses will only contribute to business failures and the

needless loss of jobs.

The Congress has recently expanded the power of military
agencies to use polygraphs to protect vital information and to
deter criminal misconduct. It would be ironic and very unwise
if, on the heels of that action, Congress removed private
employers' ability to protect their cash and merchandise from
internal theft, and eliminated one of their most effective

tools in deterring and detecting employee misconduct.

AGMC strongly urges the Labor and Human Resources Committee
to reject the ill-considered proposal to ban private employers'

polygraph use.
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BARLAND & ASSOCIATES
The Professional Plaza, Suite A-110
565 East 4500 South
Salt Lake City, Utah 84107
(801) 262~6438

April 23, 1986

The Honorable Orrin G. Hatch

Chairman, Senate Labor & Human Regources Committee
135 Russell Senate Office Building

Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Hatch:

In reference to your committee's hearings on S 1815 which seeks to ban the
use of the polygraph by employers, may I offer some suggestions for your
consideration? I am indebted to Marcia Garwood, Ph.D., for her substantive
contributions to some of the ideas in this letter.

Congress is concerned about the abuses of the polygraph technique by
incompetant or unethichal examiners who invade an applicant's or employee's
privacy, and by the prediction of excessive false positive errors which would be
expected to occur by even the most competant examiner when the base rate for
deception is small. Rather than abolish the employer's right to screen
applicants and employees on the polygraph, might it not be fairer to all
parties-—the individual, the employer, and the public--to regulate the use of
the polygraph so as to minimize the abuses and errors while retaining the
benefits of a properly administered polygraph program?

Abuses caused by incompetant or unethical examiners can be minimized by the
following actions:

1. Require all polygraph examiners to be licensed. This assures that the
state is able to set appropriate standards for both the examination and those
who conduct them, and to prohibit substandard examiners from practiecing. Thirty
states presently require examiners to be licensed or certified, and an
additional state certifies examiners on a voluntary basis. -

2. Ensure that all persons taking a polygraph examination be informed in
writing that {f they have any complaints they may bring them before the
licensing board for investigation. This is an effective means of ensuring that
improper practices will be brought to the board's attention. Of course, the
board would be empowered to periodically inspgct each examiner's records to
verify that each subject has acknowledged reading the notification by signing
it. Such a notice might be worded as follows:
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“"If I feel that the examination or the examiner was not
completely fair, objective, and professional, I am encouraged to
discuss the matter with the Polygraph Licensing Board, 2500 Main
Stresc, Capital City. Their telephone number is .
This board regulates all polygraph examiners in the state in order to
protect me against any improper practices. The examiner must give me
a copy of this rotice should I ever wish to have it, either now or at
any time in the future. My signature below indicates that 1 have read
and understand this notice."

3. The licensing rules and regulations could also regulate other aspects
of the examination, such as specifying standards for the minimum time for an
examination, the minimum number of charts that must be obtained, and the maximum
number of tests that can be conducted per examiner per day.

4. The licensing regulations could also require that all polygraph
examinations be tape recorded in their entirety, and that all records arising
from the examination, including the audio tape, be maintained for a reasonable
peériod of time to allow the licensing board to review any test about which a
complaint was received. It is important for any reviewer to have an audio tape
available in order to evaluate the interaction between the examiner and the
subject during the pretest interview and to determine whether all parts of the
test were properly administered.

There are also a number of practical steps that can be taken to reduce the
possibility of false positive errors. These might include:

1. Ingrease the number of charts that must be obtained prior to a decision
of deception. TFor example, if two charts are sufficient in a screening
situaticn to justify a decigiion that the subject was truthful, it would seem
prudent that three charts might be required to justify a decision of dezeption.
That would reduce the likelihood of an error caused by random nervousness by
ensuring that the reactions must be sufficiently consistent.

2. Whenever consistent emotional reactions to a specific question are
observed, the subject should be allowed to explain what he was thinking about
when the question was asked. The question should then be reworded taking that
explanation into account, and additional charts obtained. Only if the reactions
‘persisted on the second half of the examination would the examiner be allowed to
report that the person could not be cleared on a given question. It would thus
require two consecutive false positive errors on the part of a truthful person
before it would be reported to the employer.

3. Any person who had not been cleared on the polygraph test would be
permitted to be re-examined at no expense to himself. As with the first test,
if the person still reacts consistently to any question on the test, he would
again be allowed the opportunity to explain what may be causing the reactions,
and the testing would be resumed. As with the first test, it would again take
two consecutive false positive errors hefore a truthful person would be reported
as reacting to a given question. If at any one of these four decision-making
points in the two examinations the subject were to appear truthful, he would be
so reported. In those cases in which the person requests a re-examination, four
consecutive false positive errors would have to occur before any action would be

61~532 0 - 86 -~ 11
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taken on an error. This procedure reduces the possibility of a false positive
outcome at the expense of increasing false negative errors, for the deceptive
person would also have three additional chances of being reported truthful.
While that may not be desirable in national security cases, it would seem a
reasonable trade~off in the private sector.

4. Should the person who took the test(s) wish to have another opinion,
there should be a quality control procedure for reviewing the test(s)., The
quality control could be accomplished either by the polygraph licensing board
directly (paid by the state), or by an examiner approved by the board (paid by
the employer). The quality control need not be limited to a re-evaluation of
the polygraph charts, but could also include a review of the audio tape of the
entire examination to eunsure the pretest interview and other procedures were
properly conducted.

It is obvious that raising the standards to be mat by the private polygraph
sector 1s going to increase the cost of the examinations which, in turn, may
decrease the number of examinations being conducted. However, considering the
costs and the benefits, I believe that both the individual and the public would
benefit more from having the standards raised than by banning the use of the
polygraph in the private sector.

If it is not improper for me to do so, I should like to request that my
comments be included in the record. Thank you.

Sincerely yours,

—

Cfodom. K- Padomd

Gordon H. Barland, Ph.D.
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STATEMENT OF WILLIAM L. COLE

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Senate Labor and Human Resources

Committee; ).

My name is William L. Cole, I have been involved in the management
and administrétion of the security service industry for over 30
years. Presently, I am a security consultant to Wells Fargo Armored
Service Corporation, Wells Fargo Guard Services and Burns
International Security Services, all wholly owned subsidiaries of the
Borg-Warner corporation and I am submitting these comments on their

behalf.

I would like to thank the Chairman and members of the Committee for
the opportunity to comment on S. 1815, I had the privilege of
testifying before the House Labor Subcommittee on Employment
Opportunities when that subcommittee considered H.R. 1524, sponsored
by Representative Pat Williams., Mr. Williams agreed to an amendment
offered by Reps. Roukema and Biaggi which exempted protective
security services. Mr. Williams felt this amendment was necessary,
"to establish symmetry between what we allow in the public sector in
the way of polydraphing and what we allow in the private sector." 1In
her comments prior to introducing the amendment, Mrs. Roukema stated
that, "Bven if you believe there is a need for this bill's
prohibitions you must realize that there are certain interests which
are so sensitive to both the employer and the society at large that
we must provide some additional protection to those employers....our
national security goes well beyond the operations of the Federal
Government and is affected by strictly private-sector functions such

as the transportation of currency dnd the operation of certain
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facilities such as airports, The threat of terrorism alone warrants
our permitting additional flexibility in establishing security

measures in these areas,"

Representatiyes Williams, Roukema and Biaggi all make compelling
statements in support of the protective services exemptions. Their
complete statements can be found in the March 12, 1986 Congressional
Record., I think it would be helpful at this point to recount, for
the Committee's record, the nature of our business in protective
secur%ty services and to illustrate why the polygraph, when properly
administered, is a useful investigative tool.

Borg-Warner Protective Services operates in 44 states and Puerto
Rico. They employ over 39,000 people. 1In the armored business, we
operate 1,200 armored trucks and vehicles servicing the Federal
Reserve, the Bureau of Engraving, financial institutions, including
money room services and automatic teller machines, and
commercial/retail establishments. On any given day, Wells Fargo will
handle $1 billion through transportation, inventory and storage

services.

As custodians of a customer's money and protector of their interests,
we have an obligation to do everything in our power to insure that

the trust placed in us is not abused. More than 65 percent of total
losses in the armored car industry are the result of internal theft.

Thus, it is imperative that we use every measure possible in an
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effort to recruit and hire employees whose honesty and integrity is

unguestioned,

our Burns International Security Services Division and Wells Fargo
Guard Division are actually required by their customers, in many
cases, to perform pre-employment polygraph screening., Burns
International, for instance, is a major supplier of guard services to
nuclear facilities, - This group pro;écts 25 nuclear facilities

throughout the country, employing over 3,000 guards in the process,

Burns is contractually required to provide polydraph testing for over
95% of them., Likewise, the Wells Fargo Guard Division is a prime
contractor to the Department of Enerqgy. This droup provides security
to all the U.S. Government's Strategic Petroleum Reserve sites
throughout the country. These guards are highly trained and must
have secret clearance, As a contractual requirement imposed by the
Department of Energy, all guards assigned to those sites must pass a

pre-employment polydraph test.

Borg-Warner shares the concern that individuals not be denied
employment unfairly or have their privacy invaded. We are, however,
convinced that a polygraph test is accurate more than 90 percent of
the time in cases where trained examiners are able to reach a
conclusion about a person's truthfulness. Moreover, we believe that
the threat of polygt;ph testing serves as a deterrent to potentially

dishonest employees.



For these reasons, corporate policy allows the use of polygraph
examinations in applicant screening, periodic testing, and with
reference to specific events, ' That policy includes rigorous
controls, which go beyond state requirements in most instances, At
no time does applicant screening involve any question regarding
religion, attitude toward unions, political beliefs, sexual behavior,
or other personal issues. The test is meant to confirm the accuracy
and truthfulness of the applicant's stated background, employment
history, and reason for seeking a position with the company. It is
only one step in a process which includes interviews, verification of
prior employment, and other checks which are necessary prior to

offering an applicant a job.

Even where state investigation and approval are required for security
guards, pre-employment testing is an efficient screening mechanism to
help prevent individuals with criminal arrest records from getting on
our payroll. 1In New York, for instance, all guards must be
fingerprinted and complete an application which must then be approved
and processed by the state. If this processing discloses a criminal
arrest record, the state advises the employer to terminate the
employee. The problem is that it takes more than four months to
obtain state clearance. Meanwhile, we could have a convicted felon
on our payroll, assigned to protect a customer's highly valued

assets., In order to adequately protect our customers and insure
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against what might otherwise be a significant liability exposure, we

feel it is crucial to have the ability to do pre-employment testing.

Once hired, many employees must agree to periodic testing as a
condition of continued employment., It is used most commonly in
situations where an employee is involved in handling a customer's
funds in what we call "an open bag situation,"™ namely a money room or
consolidation service, automatic teller machine service, or
maintenance of currency inventory for a financial institution., The
objective is to insure honesty on the job by having all employees
know that they may be subject to an unannounced random polygraph test

at any time in the future.

Wells Fargo Armored uses specific polygraph tests only if authorized
by a regional general manager and the director of security as part of
the investigation of a loss of customer funds., In most cases, such
an investigation is coordinated with local law enforcement personnel,
the FBI, and/or the United States Secret Service. Again, purpose of
the specific polygraph test is to confirm information given by the
employee when interviewed regarding the disappearance of funds.
BEmployees are never terminated based on polygraph results alone. 1In
fact, in some cases our employees'favor the use of an examination to

help establish their credibility.




Borg~Warner is extremely careful in its polygraph testing. We use
only’qualified, state certified polygraph examiners, preferaﬁly
members of the American Polygraph Association with prior law
enforcement experience. 1In 1984 we administered approximately 700
tests to applicants for jobs, 50 random tests, and at least 200
specific tests, We are confident that the nature of our business and
the demands of our customers warrant such rigorous review of
potential employees.

J
Now that I have descgibed our rationale fer using polygraph testing
and our strict controls on its use, I would like to comment on a
number of recent trends in criminal activity in our business which we
believe stem from inside information, These illustrations provide
good examples of the types of situations where polygraph examinations

can be an effective tool in crime solving and crime prevention,

In 1983 there were multi-million dollar robberieé from our West
Hartford and Memphis terminals. The FBI solved our Memphis loss with
the identification of an employee who was invclved with her brother,
a former New Orleans police officer. The West Hartford loss invelved
an employee who is presently being sought by the FBI as a "Top Ten"
fugitive, The Puerto Rican based Matcheteros have taken credit for
planting him in our Wells Fargo terminal in Connecticut and are

believed to be in possession of the stolen money.




connecticut law did not allow us to administer applicant polygraphs
and, therefore, we were unable to identify a person whose intention
was not to seek legitimate employment. Both of these cases point out
the connection between employee involvement and major losses in our

industry.

Law enforcement officials on several occasions hawve recovered
documents which indicate that terrorists groups in the United States
intend to fung their activities by robbing financial institutions and
the armored industry. The FBI and the police department in Dade
County, Plorida cturrently have a joint task force investigating a
Marielito gang operating in south Florida. This group which is
suspected of the murder of a Wells Fargo employee on June 21, 1985,
has plagued the armored industry in Dade County with at least seven
successful attacks since 1982, It appears to have contacts inside
the armored companies and plan to have additional members seek
employment. Without the use of polygraphs to screen applicants, more

such attacks will undoubtedly occur,

The well publicized increase in use of cocaine and other drugs in our
country is a problem for all employers. We are especially concerned
that we identify cocaine users in order to protect the resources of

our clients,
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The larde number of robberies lately has created a new problem for
our industry - the disappearance of insurance coverage., At this
time, only a few companies are still willing to provide coverage and
then at much higher premiums and deductibles. 1In order to stay in
business, we must pass such cost increases on to our customers, who

in turn pass them on to the American public.

The above cases demonstrate how, when properly administered, the
polygraph examination can be a useful tool in detecting and
preventing criminal activity in our special business., The House, in
the Roukema-Biaggi amendment, recognized that the use of polygraph

tests is appropriate in our business.

In conclusion, we believe that Borg-Warner's current practice fully
protects potential employees from abhuse by polygraph examiners, 1In
addition, we stand ready to support proposals to strengthen training
and licensing requirements if there is a consensus that such

requirements are necessary.
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COIN DEPOT

CORPORATION

. AN April 4, 1986

The Honorable Orrin G. Hatch
U.S. Senate
Washington, DC. 20510

Subj: §.1815, Polygraph/Armored Car Industry
$.1018, 9(b)(3) NLRA

Ref: (a) President's Crime Commission Report, dated 1/14/86
{b) Congressional Record, House Employee Polygraph
Protection Act of 1985
(c) FBI reports to our industry
(d) .25 years experience

Dear Senator Hatch,

Our company. is small - annual sales 20 million - but
our industry is tiny as a function of G,N.P., grossing
collectively in this country no more than 600 million but

however, responsible for the movement of every phy51cal
dollar, on a daily basis - in the United States.

A disruption of the flow of currency, irrespective of
the fact of electronic funds transfer (EFT) or wire transfers -
could immobilize the country as quickly as a cessation in the
supply of food.

These facts constitute the basis for two arguments: * One =~
to retain the ‘protective covenant' in the NLRA referred to
as 9(b)(3) in your S.1018 which reduces the possiblility of
strikes in our industry; and, two - to retain the right to use
the polygraph as an investigative tool, in searching for thieves,
mobsters and terrorist oriented types - in our ranks.

I allude to all four references when I suggest that your
committee vote in our favor on S.1815 and S,1018.




328

Reference (a)points out clearly the relationship between
organized crime and certain Teamster involvement.

Reference (b) makes obvious two facts:

1. The government recognizes the value of the poly-
graph as a credible investigative tool and the detractors
refer to it as voodoo when it comes to usage by the
private sector - contrary to the opinion offered by

Mr. Martinez in reference (b);

2. Employers cannot find the thieves by "sound audition
and personnel screening practices" -

Reference (c) FBI reports to the Armored Car Industry
simply stated are: that armored trucks are the target of
extreme radical terrorist organizations in this country - we
are n fact soft or vulnerable to them and need every tool at
our command to reduce the chance of having one of them in our

, midst.

Reference (d) is self-explanatory - I've been a hands-on
operational owner operator of my company since it's day of
.inception 27 years ago.

: This request to yoﬁ, is offered in the same rationale -
to protect or guarantee the orderly flow of funds in this country =~
without intrusion into the rights of employees.

Consider this: '"Employees vote for the right to be subjected
to polygraph tests". If our people were polled on thelr opinion
of the value of the polygraph, to our company (or ihdustry), I
can assure you that their response - due to 25 years of usage,
would go like this:

"We deserve the right to maintain the availablility of a
tool - that has proved effective in ridding ourselves (and hence
our company) of 'bad apples' (thieves)".

This is a rare opportunity and if lost deprives us of
# the competitive advantage - over those who have deliberately
sought ~ for whatever reason =- not to use thils tool,

Our workers are not unsophisticated in this respect = they've
seen the relationship between being forced to harbor thieves and
the loss of contracts.
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’

Perfect example: Brinks recently lost the contract to
collect 65,000 parking meters in New York City when they were
caught (by the City) stealing some 2 million pexr year of revenues.
They - Brinks - lost; we - Coin Depot won - logic:

Given two choices as an employee:

1. Use the polygraph to selectively rid the company of
thieves ~ and keep good contracts; or

2. Deny the tompany this investigative tool (vis-a-vis
the Brinks example) and lose the contract.

Respectfully,

.

1

H.JS Koehler, III
Owner, CDC Systems

HIK/dk
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TESTIMONY OF
RUBEN DANKOFF, CHAIRMAN
LEGISLATIVE COMMITTEE
BOWLING PROPRIETORS' ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA
BEFORE THE SENATE COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES

April 23, 1986

SENATE BILL 1815

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee on Labor and Human
Resources, I wish to thank you for allowing me the opportunity
to submit written testimony in opposition to $-1815.

My name is Ruben Dankoff and I am Vice President and Chairman
of ghe Legislative Committee of the Bowling Proprietors' Association
of America. Our Association has over 5,000 members engaged in the
operation of bowling centers throughout the United States. We
represent the largest participant sport in the United States with
many of your wives and childrén as our customers. We are composed,
in the main, of small family-oriented businesses. Our bowling
centers have grown from the establishments of the 20's and 30's to
relatively large complexes that encompass restaurant facilities,
other sporting amenities, and day~care centers to service our
customers. Over the past 20 years we have emerged as a major
exercise and social center not only for the youth of our country

but for countless housewives and young professionals who make up
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our society. The security of our clientele has always been a major
concern of our membership. It is your wives, your children, your
parents, and millions of senior citizens that we seek to protect.
Our business interests have determined that day care for infants
and small children is a yital aspect in the success of our opera-
tions, It allows the housewife to bring her children with her to
our centers and to enjoy the benefits of a few hours of exercise
and social contact with her peers while at the same time knowing
that the children are safe and well-cared for in our day care
centers. The same situation applies for adolescents.

This places a tremendous burden upon the operators of our
bowling centers, but one which we cheerfully accept. It does,
however, require that we must be constantly alert to assure that
our employees are people of good moral character, that they have
a history that is unblemished by perversity or c¢riminal misconduct.

Similar to many small business operations most of our associa-
tion members operate on a marginal profit basis. We have neither
the capability nor the capacity to conduct extensive background
investigations prior to hiring an employee. We have an average
of 40 employees in most of our 5,000 bowling centers. Many of
them are part-time. The only way we can keep track of discrepancies
or missing funds is the occasional use of a polygraph. We never
attempt to operate a polygraph machine ourselves. We call upon
those who are professional qualified. We know that the polygraph

is not perfect, but it is a tool useful in background checks. We

D
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can understand your concern that an applicant for a position may be
adversely affected because of mechanical inadequacies or unprofes-
sicenal operation of these devices. But we are asking you to balance
the equities of the situation. A single act of violence against a
child entrusted to our care or to a housewife bowling in one of our
centers should surely outweigh the inconvenience to a job applicant.
An error in the utilization or interpretation of a polygraph can be
corrected. The applicant can still work elsewhere. The history of
the types of assaults we have noted is not comparable in long-range
traumatic effect. We feel strongly that our clientele would be
exposed to great danger if we were denied the use of & polygraph.

We do ask the Committee to take these matters into considera-
tion and to allow our members to continue to conduct their business
with some assurance that we can protect our clientele as we have in

. the. past.
Thank you for allowing me to present this testimony on behalf

of the Bowling Proprietors' Association of America.

~3=
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Senator Orrin J. Hatch
Chairman
Senate Labor and Human Resources Committee
Dirksen 428
20510

3 Dear Senator Hatch:

The Building Service Contractors Association International is very
interested in the "Polygraph Protection Act (S.1815) and similar

oaaes 1egislation (H.R.1524/H.R.3916) pending in the House of Representatives.

31 Averwe dod Harrey Steet
T Govaba, NE 08151

1914 Duecton

THOMAS H. BALLARD. IR, CASE
Protemeni Mbrieusce Sriem

Village
Leeeton (D F1114
DANIEL I. MCCORMICK, TBSE
Nationud Sukdog Servriey & Manittance. ing

% wemse

New Otleans LA 70138

1N € RODEVICK, CRSE

‘ot et Boldng crvures oo

7O Bow Jidad

San Antorss, TX 78238

1447 Duecion,

mwa.u L DAVNFORT
Southern Buikding Manienance Sompan

e O Bovsny

Crrgraboess NC 12897

BAKNLTT L CERSHEN

Asnoctated Busdi

Houston TX 27001

WILLLAM J. KEANINS, 1L CBSE

NG Kaywal. Inc

19 Lowell Snevt PG Bou 70

Nirrhuen MA G134
MICHAEL L MILSTEN, CBSE

Lewn & Taplod Budinn Servic ¢ Comislon
80 tryant Siteey

San Franciia CA S1111

€

Pakenburx WV 24103

106 Duaertons

QU 1 BECHTEL CBSE

) Burkdmg Mantoraras i
POBon 37 118 insdestran

veroear 1 41eg
THOMAS €. CHASL CBSE
Muipernarag Epurts. b
pris{ e ey
TNy
BOBBY LINYINY. LAST
Betos Gl an erine
PO Bov b1 3543 Lobinr rey
Uhens b s
DAVID E. MLIERS, €ASL
roetures
PEY Bow 1880
Creen Bov W 4307 W00
Tomtmoust Duoch
BRNARDS LIICOH 1R,
LAV A TAfY A LY
e Oe Loy Aeuiten 1368
U s
Nierna ¥ RLa0
MEMCO
A B FUSKE KUK
Rk o0 78 o 3
; e
et LA AL
THE NETERLANDS
Grreovtise Vore Prevdene
CAROL A DLAN

: pending in the House.

1 employees are innocent.

S We can address this problem through the use of polygraph testing.

BSCA International is an association of companies predeminantly involved
in the contracting of janitorial services. Additionally, our jndustry

i provides a variety of services to office buildings, industrial plants,

hospitals, homes, and virtually every type of building.

We are concerned about and oppose $.1815 as well as H.R.1524, which is

We feel that it is not within the authority of

the federal government to ban the use of polygraph testing, but rather
such a regulation is a responsibility that rightfully lies with individual
state governments. For that reason we oppose the attempt by the federal

government to prohibit polygraph testing in the private sector on a
national basis.

Contractors in our industry are faced with a unique problem that can be
addressed and remedied somewhat through polygraph testing. Frequently,
buiiding service contractors are required to deal with allegations by
tenants and clients that our employees are responsible for theft in
their offices or buildings. This is a knee-jerk reaction that is often
the first explanation offered in cases of disappearance of items and
theft in an office or within a building. Tenants have a tendency to
suspect and accuse the "janitor" of theft because the janitor oftentimes

wm, performs his job functions after the tenants' business hours.

While we cannot claim that it never occurs, there are occasional occurences,
it has been our experience that in the large majority of cases our

The problem of unsubstantiated accusations is an
acute one in our industry, and we must be able to adequately address it
when accusations occur.

Con~
tractors must make every effort to prevent theft by hiring honest employees
and then by providing proper training and supervision, otherwise the
contractor could not remain in business. However, when disappearances

and theft do occur and ocur employees are suspacted, contractors in states
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in which polygraph testing is permitted can make use of the testing in
order to prove the innocence of and exonerate their employees. For that
reasen polygraph testing can be a valuable tool for building service
contractors and their employees.

As indicated above we oppose any efforts to ban the use of polygraph
testing as proposed in S.1815 and H.R.1524. We do support many of the
measures proposed in H.R.3916, which is also pending in the House. Because
polygraph testing is valuable within our industry we feel it must be
administered properly to be.effective. Also, we feel that the rights

of the individuals being tested must be protected, and we support
propasals to these ends.

H.R.3916 1s such a praposal. It would allow the use of testing but
would regulate it and provide individuals with essential protections.
This proposal would make testing veluntary on the part of the individual
being tested; would prohibit questjons regarding beliefs on religion,
race, politics, sexual preference, and union attitudes; would aliow the
examinee to terminate the test at any time and to be entitled to a signed
copy of all opinions or conclusions of the test; and would prevent an
employer from taking action regarding the employment status of an employee
based solely on opinions and conclusions of a polygraph examiner, Also,
the bi1l would establish very sound standards for palygraph examinations
and examipers.

However, we object to the provision that would provide to the examinee
prior to the test all questions, in written formm, to be asked. Such a
practice would dilute the effectiveness of the testing by allowing the
examinees to prepare for the questions. With this exception we feel that
H.R.3916 is a good alternative to an putright ban on polygraph testing

in the private sector.

For the reasons stated above we urge that the Labor and Human Resources
Committee reject $.1815 and H.R.1524 and any attempts by the federal
government to prohibit polygraph testing. Rather, we recommend that the
Committee review and accept the sound principles offered in H.R.3916,
which are designad to protect the rights of employees and to improve the
quality of polygraph testing while allowing individua) state governments
the authgrity to rule on the legality of its use.

Sincerely,

2% Lty
derry Davis, Jr., CBSE
President
dD:jech

cc: Gary .« Penrod, CBSE, President-elect
James 5. Netterstrom, CBSE, Chairman,
BSCA Government Affairs Committes

Carol A. Dean, Executive Vice Pregide
Senate Labor and Human Resou?ceseéonnggtee
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‘Designer Jewéls, Inc.
400 WESTERN BANK BUILDING + 5433 WESTHEIMER » HOUSTON, TEXAS 77056
PHONE AC/T13 « 6206996

April 7, 1986

SENATE COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES
428 - Dirksen Senate Office Bldg.
Washington, D.C. 20510

Attn: Chairman Orrin G. Hatch
Dear Chairman Hatch:

We are a very sinall business with less than ten employees.
Because of a very bittér experience several years ago, we
began the pre~employment polygraph test.

In the past several years, we have been shocked to learn some

of the bad facts of life of potentisl employees. For instance,

a charming, skilled young lady whose two-year previous employer
raved about was found to be his '"silent partner' -- a thief as
well as a habitual drug addict. And then there was the young
skilled mechanical jeweler, who in the previous five years stole
from everyone -- the jewelry firm, his original employer and even
his own brother who was helping him by employing him!

We are not concerned with the after hours social, political or
cultural pleasures of our employees. We have enjoyed hiring people
of every major race, creed, color and of both sexes for many years
and plan to continue doing so in the future. Thankfully, we have

a very low turnover rate.

The use of this pre-employment screening tool, the polygraph test,
is absolutely PRICELESS to our company.

If it's 0.XK. for Uncle Sam, why not this tax-paying, ex-veteran
citizen?

Very truly,

HRS:av

DIAMONDS

5
g INTERNATIONAL AWARD
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FARADAY [5] 1] NATIONAL

CORPORATION

13854 Park Center Road, Herndon, Virginia 22071
Telephone (703) 435-4100

A Member of The De La Rue Group of Companies @

April 15, 1986

Gentlemen:

My name is Clare Stanford. I am president of Faraday
National Corporation, a wholly owned subsidiary of The De La Rue
CompAany, plc. Faraday National is located at 13854 Park Center
Road in Herndon, Virginia.

‘The primary business of Faraday National is the manufacturing
and personalizing of’plastic cards for financial institutions in
all of the United States. These cards are typically MasterCard,
VISA, or private label Automatic Teller Machine cards.

The essence of our successful relationships is complete
customer confidence in the confidentiality and security of our
operation.

For the past 15 years, we have screened all potential
employees using a state licensed polygrapher. In addition, once
a year all employees are rescreened. The officers of the company
are given the polygraph test first, and then all other employees
are tested.

We have found the‘polygraph test to be extremely useful in

identifying current drug users and persons who have falsified

CARD DATA UTILITIES » COMPUTER SERVICES » LAMILUX  INSTANT IDENTIFICATION SYSTEMS
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their employment form. Our questions are compatible with state
reguirements that questions are necessary and work related and
that they do not infringe on personal rights.

One major advantage, appreciated by our employees, is the
strong confidence in employee integrity we can exhibit in plant
procedures as a result of the polygraph tests.

Paraday is perhaps the only major card manufacturer and
processor in the United States that has not had internal fraud.
There is no doubt that this is largely the result of our superior
personnel which reflect our corporate personality and screening
technique.

I strongly suggest that the polygraph test is a proper and
necessary tool in conducting business where security is a corner-
stone in serving a vital business. Procedures to insure that the
tests are used under proper control are desirable.

Faraday National would be pleased to have members of the
Committee on Labor and Human Resources tour our facility and
speak in private to any of our employees relative to our usage of
polygraph tests.

Sincerely,

C., P. Sta
President



FLORIDA DEPARTMENT. OF STATE
George Firestone
Secretary of State

POLYGRAPH POSITION STATEMENT

by

Florida Secretary of State George Firestone

Recent congressicnal activities have raised guestions as to
the propriety of polygraph usage by business and what its proper
role should be in the business and labor communities. Aas the
state official ultimately responsible for the regulation of this
industry, 1 deem it necessary and appropriate to present the

following comments.

The State of Florida began regulating the polygraph industry
with the enactment of statutes in 1967. Polygraph, as with other
professions, fulfills a demonstrated need of the public.
Polygraph provides a necessary method of objectively determining
truth. It is imperative that services, which by their very
nature pose a possible risk to the public, be §;rictly controlled
to assure the protection of the public. To this essential
objective, the Secretary of gtate's office is charged with
establishing and enforcing standards, restrictions and practices
by which the polygraph industry must operate or encounter

appropriate consequences.

The Capitol - Tallahassee, Florida 32301 - (904) 488- 3680
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I have a personal interest in the effective regulation of
polygraph since, as a state legislator, I was directly involved
with the enactment of polygraph legislation almost twenty years
ago. Since that time, I have witnessed the many positive
contributions that reqgulated polygraph has provided to both

business and labor.

Concurrently, the number of complaints against examiners has
been negligible, There are 519 fully licensed examiners in
Florida who conduct over 300,000 tests annually. State law
mandates that each subject be notified of his right to file a
complaint with this Department. Despite this fact, only one
validated complaint against an examiner has been filed in the
past year. One must conclude that an informed public does not
share the purported perception of misconduct within the

profession.

Florida is a particularly transient state where background
investigations are frequently impossible to perform. Proponents
of SB 1815 have suggested that such background investigations
would offset the requirement for polygraph in pre-employment
screening. 1In reality, the possibility of obtaining pertinent
background information has been greatly reduced. Increasing
numbers of liability litigations involving negative references by
previous employers have discouraged the practice of providing
references regarding performance habits. Applicants will
generally omit negative references and provide only positive
references or, in most cases, none at all, which may result in

critical information not being exposed to the potential employer.
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Residents who have transferred from other states often have
great difficulty in finding employment because of their inability
to establish proof of good moral character and verification of
previous employment behavior. This problem is exacerbated in
urban areas where Latin, Haitian and other immigrants are
prevalent. Unfortunately, it is frequently difficult for
proprietors, unable to obtain accurate background information, to
differentiate between the criminal element and those who seek a
productive place in our society. Polygraph provides the business
sector an objective method of minimizing risk to itself and the
public by assuring the integrity of potential employees. This is
especially useful where the absence of any other references might
otherwise negate the possibility of employment. Polygraph acts
as a deterrent against those with culpable backgrounds who
realize the probability of exposure through polygraph, where it

might otherwise go unchecked.

Recent litigation has also established the obligation of
businesses to conduct adequate background evaluations to assure
the protection of the public. Rulings from several cases
nationwide support this statement. One recent pending suit
involves a carpet cleaning company whose employee raped and
murdered the child of a client. The proprietor has been sued for
failure to perform adequate employment screening, specifically
for not using an available resource -- polygraph. The courts
have consistently concluded that background verification and
performance factors are crucial in determining the integrity of a
potential employee where the business is entrusted with access to

the home or personal property of the public.




In the absence of polygraph, proprietors may be forced to

lay the burden of proof in background verification on the

applicant in order to be eligible for employment. This

alternative, should it prove to be the only recourse, would

drastically reduce employment opportunities for immigrants and

other applicants who have not yet established long-term

residence, but who, if provided the opportunity to establish

integrity, could contribute positively to the labor force.

Several examples can be cited where polygraph has not only

benefited management, but has also favorably supported labor:

*&

* %k

* %

Cash shortage by bank teller; employer forced to take
punitive action ranging from transfer to dismissal.
Employee remains under cloud of guilt with no recourse

in the absence of polygraph.

An inference of wrongdoing arises; more than one
person is accountable. Employer is forced to respond

by multiple dismissals in the absence of polygraph.

Employee is in service-related business (e.g. hotel,
pest control) and is accused of theft. Employer is
forced to dismiss in the absence of a truth~finder,
polygraph. (It is not uncommon for clients to
subsequently advise empioyer that the object thought

to have been stolen had only been misplaced.)
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** ppplicant for position has an unfavorable employer
reference resulting from unwarranted confrontation.
In the absence of polygraph, prospective employer has
no means of determining if applicant is truthful in

order to make an objective hiring decision.

Prohibiting the use of polygraph would remove one of the
only safeguards an employee has with which he can exonerate

himself of suspicion or accusation.

studies have consistently shown that culpable employee
actions result in a major cost increase to businesses, an
increase which is ultimately passed on to the consumer. A 1977
United States Department of Commerce study indicated that costs
resulting from employee crime amounted to $43 billion annually.
A 1983 survey conducted by the National Institute of Justice,
United States Department of Justice, used a random sample of
employees at all occupational levels from 47 corporations. Based
on anonymous responses, the study revealed that one-third of the
employees admitted to stealing from the company. Two-thirds of
the group admitted guilt in other types of misconduct including

drug abuse, falsification of time sheets and sick leave abuse.
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The fallacy of using reference checks as a substitute for
polygraph is evidenced in a Minnesota court ruling. A tenant of
an apartment complex brought suit against the complex owner after
being sexually assaulted by the manager. The manager, who had a
criminal record and was on parole at the time he submitted his
employment application, gave two references. They were
subsequently determined to be hisg mother ans sister. The court
ruled negligent hiring in that the employment screening was not
commensurate with the degree of risk posed by the employee's

position.

I concur that the public has a right to privacy and that
this right must be protected. I believe that, with stringent
regulation, this protection can be provided without prohibiting
the use of a service which has consistently proven that its merit

to society outweighs its risk.

It is a fact that polygraph has been condoned and its use
increased in the interest of national security. 1In the wake of
the Walker spy trial the Congress sanctioned increased use of
polygaph in the screening of government employees. By a vote of
331 to 71, the House recognized the effectiveness, validity and
propriety of polygraph use in the national interest. 1In light of
such recognition, their current position that the use of
polygraph should be denied to American business is untenable., To
further compound the situation,»HR 1524 provides exemptions not
only for employees of all levels of government, but also for
certain select industries including pharmaceuticals, armored car
guards, security guards, day care and nﬁrsing home employees and

gambling casino emplyees.
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Can we selectively protect certain rights of labor,
government and business while denying the same rights to other
select groups? HR 1524 accepts the validity, accuracy and
propriety of polygraph use for some interests, but net for
others, Cash handlers such as armored car personnel and gambling
casino employees are exempted from the bill, while others such as
bank tellers and grocery store cash handlers are not. Is a bank
teller, being in a position to take or be a party to the theft of
funds, any less a security risk than the armored car personnel
who guards it? Conversely, doesn't the armored car employee have
the same constitutional right to privacy as the bank empoyee? If
the basis for the proposed virtual prohibition of polygraph in
the private sector is contingent on constitutional rights, that
position must hold constant for the rights of all prospective
employees in both the public and private sectors. The reason
suggested for exempting gambling casino employees from the
restrictions of HR 1524 was that these employees could be
laundering drug money. Doesn't this same situation apply to bank

employees to an even greater degree?

As one of twenty-eight states with polygraph licensing laws,
the State of Florida is aggressively pursuing the reduction of
potential abuse of polygraph by proposing even stronger
legislation than that currently in place. It is my personal and
professional belief that polygraph serves a vital interest to all
sectors and provides an essential method for the exoneration of
guilt as well as the confirmation of deception. Aas in all
professions which serve the public, regulation, not prohibition,

is the key to protection.
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STATEMENT OF NANCY HARPER, PRESIDENT, HARPER TRUCKING CO., RATEICGH, N.C.

Mr. Chairman, my name 1s Nancy Harper. I am President of
vHarper Trucking Company in Raleigh, North Carolina. As President
of the company, I have complete responsibility for the operations
of our trucking facility and the services we provide to our

customers in transporting goads.

I appreciate this opportunity to present my views to your

committee.

» I have examined 5.1815, the Polygraph Protection Act of
1985. Although I am not an attorney, I have discussed this bill
with my attorneys. As I understand it, Mr. Chairmanp, S.1815
would prohibit Harper Trucking Company from polygraphing its
employees or anyone we were considering hiring. I am deeply
troubled by this proposal because it would have serious

ramifications for my company.

Harper Trucking Company hauls, stoxes; sorts, loads, and
unloads quantities of controlled substances on a daily hasis.
The drugs my employees handle and haul each day have a tremendous
resale market on the street. Let me give you ope example. On
one occasion a box of dilaudid was missing from one of our
shipments. Dilaudid is a narcotic prescribed for individuals
with extreme pain. The authorities told me that the missing box,

which contained 300 tablets of dilaudid, would sell for about
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$60.00 to a pharmicist, but its street value was between $106,000
and $15,000.

The only way for me to run my business is to employ people I
trust implicitly., And the only way to establish that trust is
through the use of lie detector tests. My employees who have
hothing to hide don't mind the examinations. In fact, the

examinations are a means of protecting their jobs.

I always polygraph prospective employees because I can't
afford to have working for me individuals who have an undisclosed
record of drug aBuse, drug sales, or theft from previous
employers, I cannat take the risk of hiring someone who has been
or may become involved with organized crime or who might conduct
a drug sale operation of his own by stealing the controlled

substances handled in our warehouse by our employees.

The frequent polygraphing examinations serve to remind my
employees of the special nature of our work and their jobs. My
employees know that our company's reputation aﬁd thelr individual
reputations are unlikely to be sullied by an employee who does
not share our commitment to providing good services and obeying

the law.

Harper Trucking Company also ships firearms and ammunition.

The same arguments that apply to the drug problem apply to this
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potential problem as well. Before we began our polygraph testing
program, we experienced theft of firearms. Since instituting
routine polygraph testing, however, we have not suffered a single

theft of firearms or ammunition.

We urge the Committee to exempt employers whose employees

handle or transport controlled substances.

We also urge the Committee to exempt employers whose

employees handle or transport firearms or ammunition.

We have one other reason for polygraphing employées that is
not unique to Harper Trucking Company, but that addresses a
concern shared by dll common carriers. We routinely include
questlions in our polygraph testing about the drivers' obedience
to state and federal laws, including those that require logs that
reflect driving times and rest periods. I strictly forbid any
violation of law by my drivers. Most, knowing they will be
polygraphed, abide by the laws.

We also polygraph our drivers to insure they do not use
drugs or alcochol on the highways. If any of my drivers are found
to use drugs or alcohol, they are terminated immediately. Our
polygraph tests are an effective deterrent to drug and alcochol

use by our drivers.
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We recommend the Committee include in its bill amendments
exempting common carriers from polygraphing employees or
prospective employees concerning the operation of vehicles for

hire.

Mr. Chairman, I run a small business. We employ 65 people.
Quite frankly I do not see how I can continue to run my business
if I am not allowed to use polygraph testing. We respect the
dignity of our workers and do not inquire into matters outside
the realm of the employment and the job performance. Due to the
nature of our work, I cannot comply with applicable law or feel
comfortable that I am doing everythng to prevent endangering the

public without using the polygraph tests.

Thank you for allowing me to present this testimaony.




1750 K STREET, N.W.
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20006

M

. @ ® ; TELEPHONE: (202) 452-8444
FOOD MARKETING INSTITUTE TELEX: 892722 FMI USA WSH

April 30, 1986

The Honorable Orrin G. Hatch
Chairman
Committee on Labor
and Human Rescurces
7/ United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

FMI appreciates the opportunity to submit comments to be
included in the April 23rd Hearing Record on S. 1815, the Polygraph

Bill.

The Food Marketing Institute (FMI) is a nonprofit association
that conducts programs in research, education and public affairs on
behalf of its 1,500 members —— food retailers and wholesalers and
their customers in the United States. FMI's member companies
operate more than 17,000 retail food stores with a combined annual
sales volume of $150 billion —— more than half of all grocery sales
in the United States. More than three-fourths of the FMI's
membership is composed of independent supermarket operators or small

" regional firms.
Theft, or shrinkage, is one of the most serious threats to the

successful operation of a supermarket. Because the retail grocery

industry operates on a slender one percent profit margin, FMI

61-532 0 - 86 - 12
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members are deeply concerned about controlling shrinkage. The costs
of shrinkage, as is the case with all operational cost, must
eventually be passed onto the consumer in the form of higher

prices. In the fourth annual Study of Iaventory Shrinkage Control
and Security Procedures conducted for the National Mass Retailing
Institute, in 1984, Arthur Young and Company found that 65% of food
retailing shrinkage could be attributed to employee theft, l3% to
poor paperwork control and 22% to shoplifting. In other words, two
thirds of all losses of inventory result from actions by employees.

This is a controllable cost and it must be controlled.

Due to this unusual rate of employee theft, FMI's members use
polygraph tests for both pre-employment screening and investigation
of theft when it occurs. In addition to background checks, credit
and reference checks, the polygraph is one additional tool used to
promote the hiring of better quality employees. By using the
polygraph retailers can detect, among other things, drug or alcohol
problems which the background check may not indicate. As one can
imagine, it is important to discover substance abuse problems before
the individual is hired to work in a pharmacy or to operate a fork
lift for a‘Eood distribution center. It is possible, for instance,
that the company could be held liable should an employee have an

accident while operating a fork 1ift when intoxicated.

A food chain operating in the western region estimated that it

costs between $600 and $800 to process a new employee. This




investment is worthwhile, for hiring honest and reliable employees
not only helps control shrinkage but also ensures a. lower employee
turnover rate in the company. Another FMI retailer tells us that by
using the polygraph, employee morale is improved because employees
know they are working with carefully screened individuals. If
losses do occur, the honest employee can be exonerated through the

polygraph.

While we unequivocally oppose S. 1815 as presently drafted, we
recognize that there is a need‘for balanced and effective !
legislation in this area. FMI supported the approach embodied in
H.R. 3916, the Young-Darden alternative, which set minimum federal
standards for administering the polygraph examination and minimum
qualifications for examiners. Any alternative must protect the
rights of the individual being tested. For example, individuals
should retain the right to refuse to take a polygraph examination
and polygraph results aione should not be grounds for refusing to
hire an otherwise qualified applicant. In addition, an examiner
must not be allowed to inquire about an individual's religionm,
sexual preferences, political views or feelings regarding labor

unions.

FMI urges the committee to report legislation that seeks to
eliminate the abuses that can oc¢cur during the administration of a

polygraph examination rather that imposing a blanket ban on
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polygraph use by the private sector. We feel strongly that the
admitted presence of abuses should not cause this important
management tool to be discarded. Rather, the abuses should be
corrected and the results carefully monitored. Please feel free to

contact us if we can supply addition information.

Respectfully submitted,

a7 =

Thomas W. Little
. Vice President,
Government Relations
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April 3, 1986

The. Honorable Lloyd Bentsen .
U. S. Senator

703 Hart Senate Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Mr. Bentsen:

This letter is written in reference to the U.S. House of Representatives vote to ban
the use of the polygraph by private employers who use the polygraph for pre-employment
sereening.

Please be advised that the polygraph test has proved to be a very necessary tool for
sereening potential employees of our company. For example, within the last three
years the polygraph exam revealed the following about prospective employees who would
have been hired, had it not been for the polygraph results:

- One person (sales position) was passed over for employment at Hi-Line, as he was
a compulsive shoplifter.

- One person (sales position) stole approximately $1,000 worth of tools within a
week of polygraph test from his previous employer.

- One person (eredit clerk position) did not include previous jobs on his employment
application.

- One person (sales secretary position) sold illegal drugs ~ 1 1b. of marijuana here
and .there.

I can truthfully say Hi-Line would have made some very bad hires without the use of
the polygraph test, which would have had a negative effect on our profitability, i.e.
profit sharing for our employees. Turnover and replacement costs are extremely
expensive - up to $20,000 for a sales position.

The polygraph encourages people to be honest with you, They do not try to deceive you.
1 have included a list of the questions we ask on the polygraph test. Potential employees
are presented with this list when given our employment application to fill out. No
other questions are asked.

T ALS + CONNECTORS s+ CRIMPING TOOLS ¢ WIRE AND CADLE « ALLIGATOR CLIPS
Tﬁggm' Lgcnsws + GROMMEYS « RATTFOY TERMINAIG o 1ANITIAM €FTC . ‘OlATAN S
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We currently have ninety-four employees, all of which have been polygraphed. . They
pagsed with flying colors.

Hi-Line would like to stop the enactment of the ban on the polygraph test for private
businesses. Employees who value their careers and jobs, who desire to avoid layoffs
or pay cuts realize that the key is a healthy, quality group of fellow employees.

Sincerely,

President
/sd

ce: Hi-Line employees
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L egislative Representative April 23, 1986

The Honorable Orrin T. Hatch
Chairman

Labor and Human Resources Committee
United States Senate

Washington DC 20510

Dear Mr, Chairman:

The Hotel Employees and Restaurant Employees International Union, which
represents over 400,000 working men and women throughout the United States
and Canada, strongly supports the legislation (S,1815) which you and
Senator Kennedy have introduced. I congratulate you and your Committee
for holding a hearing on the use and abuse of gso-called “1lie detector"
tests in employment, and I thank you for the opportunity to add our
union’s views to the permanent record of this hearing,

It is difficult to understand why our goverument does not give employies
and job applicants the protection from "lie detectors" routinely granted
to indicted suspects in criminal proceedings, American courts restrict the
use of "lie detector" test results as evidence in trials, and indicted
criminal suspects cannot be forced to take the tests, How ironic that
criminals cannot be convicted by a '"lie detector," but workers can be
denied jobs and brandes as liars by thesa same devices.

The "lie detector” is allowed to act as both judge and jury in the work-
place, without even giving workers the right to know why they "failed" the
teat and were denied employment. Workers cannot clear their names and
records because they do not even know the nature of the accusations
against them. Worst of all, an employee or job applicant may be denied
employment again and agein for "failing" one "lie detector" test because
successive interviewers want to know whether a job applicant has ever
"failed" a test,

The Congressional 0ffice of Technology Assessment (0.T.A.) conducted a
comprehensive evaluation of polygraph validity in November of 1983 and
coricluded that: "there is very little vesearch or sclentific evidence to
_ establish polygraph test validity in screening situations, whether they be
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The Honorable Orrin T. Hatch
April 23, 1986

Page two

pre-employment, pre-clearance, periodic or aperiodic, random, or
'dragnet.’" 0.T.A,'s review of field studies of polygraph validity showed
polygraph test results vary widely and can often be less accurate in
distinguishing honest people from liars than flipping a coin!

The sad consequence of basing employment decisions on inaccurate “lie
detector” tests is that employers are refusing to hire able employees,
putting honest citizens in the unemployment line, and hiring deceitful
people and those who know how rto beat the tests. In fact, it has been
estimated that at least 200,000 Americans are denied jobs every year
because employers rely on inaccurate “lie detector” trests to make person-
nel decisions.

Tyenty-two states and the District of Columbia have enacted laws to
restrict the use of "lie detector" tests in the workplace, and yet the
numbeér of employees and job applicants who must submit must submit te
these tests continues to grow. These state statutes speak eloquently of
the desire of state legislatoers to protect employees and those who seek
employment from the indignities and dangers of = "lie detectors." But
these state prohibitions and restrictions are inherently inadequate.
Employers evade state prohibitions by hiring in neighboring states with no
restrictions, and then “transferring® employees into the state which has
regtrictions. - Without a federal law to protect workers from the abuse
of"lie detrector" tests, employer~ who are intent on subjecting their
employees and prospective employees to these tests will continue to find
it is a simple and inexpensive proposition to evade the law merely by
crossing state borders.

!
The legislation which you, Mr, Chairman, and Senator Kenmnedy have in-
troduced to stop the -abuse of "lie detectors" in employment will help to
remove fear and intimidation f£rom America's workplaces and restore dignity
to honest American workers. Thank you For holding this hearing and giving
me the oppprtunity to present cur union's views.

Sincerely

Zf;£2:4¢»cc%7 '7{\,Zlctquglﬁz}’/ A:;jé;z"éz‘”*"
Edward T. Hanley Robert E. Juli

General President Legislative Representative
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STATEMENT OF
THE INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD OF ELECTRICAL WORKERS, AFL-CIO
T0 THE
SENATE COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES
REGARDING S.1815 )
A BILL TO PROHIBIT THE USE OF LIE DETECTORS BY EMPLOYERS

APRIL 23, 1986

The International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers (I.B.E.W.) strongly
supports S.1815 and the legislative concept that workers in private employment
should be protected from intrusive and upnecessary intimidation and interro-
gation brought about through the use of: lie detector tests. In equally
strong terms, the IBEW, our members, and their families oppose the i11-con-
ceived idea that an exemption to the proposed protections be granted to
the Private Utility Industry.

In the House of Representatives, the IBEW supported H.R. 1524, which
was similar to S$.1815, until a last-minute maneuver on the House floor tacked
o an amendment effectively exempting the Private Utility Industry.

0f our 900,000 I.B.E.W. members 1living and working in all 50 states,
approximately 450,000 are either directly employed in the Electric Utility
Industry or are employed by contractors working for an electric utility.

We, and many unbiased experts, do not believe any type of polygraph
or lie detector is reliable to a degree which justifies mandatory submission
to such tests and the high potential for misuse, error, and unjust persecution
of Tloyal, hardworking workers. One example is the recent exposure of a
former CIA employee who spied for the People's Republic of China for 30
years, While employed, the individual passed many lie detector tests. The
history of this bogus technology is replete with instances where quilt was
overlooked while innocence was prosecuted.

The electric utility industry has an extremely low labor turnover. It
is not at all unusual for an employee to retire with 35, 40, or 45 years
of service with one employer. It is interesting to note that utility employ-
ers generally take great pride in loyal, dedicated emnloyees who often times
serve in demanding, hazardous occupations requiring great skill and training.

We are sure of the reaction of a long-service employee, if he or she
were requested to submit to a polygraph test. We believe Secretary of State
George Shultz summed it up very well when he made the following remarks
about the use of polygraphs, "The minute.in this government I am told I
am not trusted is the day I leave."

Most utility employees, our I.B.E.W. members, usually don't have the
same economic advantage or option of picking up and leaving as Secretary
Shultz. An electric utility lineman or powerhouse operator with 30 years
service with one employer is much more restricted. As long as this employee
stays with the utility, he or she will always feel they have the stigma
of .not being trusted.
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According to the Congressional House Record, March 12, 1986, on Pages
1062 and 1063, Congressman Broomfield introduced the “Public Utility
Exemption" to H.R. 1524.

The Honorable Mr. Broomfield stated: Y. . .the electric utilities
exercise great caution and care in selecting employees for these sensitive
facilities, and the polygraph and similar methods serve as one of the tools
they utilize in their checks."

The IBEW has recently conducted a survey of the IBEW Local Unions repre-
senting employees at 33 Tlarge investor-owned utilities in 15 states that
do not prohibit the use of polygraphs. Of these 33 companies, 15 companies
also have licensed nuclear power plants where the IBEW represents bargaining
unit employees. Of the 33 companies we could only find five companies that
use polygraph tests. Perhaps there are more involved that we did not uncover,
but when you consider the fact that there are 218 Private Electric Utilities
in the United States, the number using such unreliable tests has to be small.

The Congressional Record indicates one reason for the "Public Utjlities
Exemption" was to allow electric utilities the continued use of polygraphs
to assure the security of certain segments of an electric utility. The

.survey the IBEW has conducted does not support this reasoning.

Security, operational integrity, and safety in vital utility systems,
is indeed a matter of concern. However, this is nothing new. Historically,
utilities have implemented exacting hiring and in-employment policies to
assurs dependable, trustworthy, and skilled ecmployees. This is ‘a normal
funriion of good management and supervision with which we agree.

At present, 21 States and the District of Columbia have laws restricting
the use of polygraph tests. As of December 31, 1985, these States and the
District have 34 percent of the total electric generating capacity in the
United States. They also have 38 percent of the installed Nuclear Generation
in our Nation. The Utilities operating in these States, where polygraph
tests are restricted, apparently are operating without any serious security
problems by using normal security procedures. We ask, why can't other utili-
ties operate in the same efficient manner without resorting to intrusive
and unreliable polygraph tests?

In recent months there has been urgent concern about politically inspired
terrorism. This is real and frightening; but any connection whatsoever
between those problems and the heightened vigilance required to protect
facilities would be wunjustly and unfairly placed when employees of good
record are threatened with oppressive measures.

As to security in nuclear power plants, the Nuclear Regulatory Commission
requires an extensive background check and investigation of both utility
and contractor employees before an employee is granted an unescorted access
permit to the facility. The electric industry, as licensees of the plants,
has gone to a great extent in the area of behavioral observation of employees
permitted access to theé plants and vital areas. We view this as & good
sense approach to security and safety of employees and facilities.
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The IBEW believes the lie detector has very little, if any, validity,
as was pointed out in the 1983 study for the Congressional Office of Techno-
logy Assessment (OTA). The study, in part, stated: " ., .there is very
little research or scientific evidence to establish polygraph-test validity
in screening situations, whether they be pre-employment, pre-clearance,
periodic, random or ‘'dragnet'." If polygraph technology is bad science
for the vast majority of situations, it is bad science for the utility indus-
try and all of the industry's workers.

In a 1977 doctoral dissertation, Frank Horwath, a Professor at Michigan
State School of Criminal Justice and Director of the American Polygraph
Association, found polygraphs only exonerated the innocent in 51 percent
of the tests, or one percent more reliable than flipping a coin. We ask
this Com=;ttee to imagine placing your Tlivelihood, your good reputation,
and your future on those odds.

If you are talking about a 1ie detector test as a tool to intimate,
frighten, and cause workers a long-term resentment against his/her employer,
then yes, the polygraph will perform to expectations in employment situations.
However, the preponderance of evidence shows that 1ie detector tests place
workers at unwarranted risk of loss of employment and personal reputation.

In conclusion, the IBEW believes good management and in-house security
programs can far surpass any type of polygraph test. The submission of
workers to lie detector testing is an outrageous violation of personal pri-
vacy, and such practices should be prohibited by federal law for all persons.

A11 employees, whether in the public or private sector, should realize
that polygraphs are not a tool that will generate Joyal and trustworthy
employees. Just the opposite can be the result.

Finally, based on our knowledge of the Electric Utility Industry and
what use is made of polygraph tests, the IBEW seriously questions why the
Private Utility Industry has sought an exemption from Federal legislation
banning lie detector tests. Since a large segment of the industry cannot,
by State Law, use such tests and yet operates safely and securely, we strongly
feel the Private Utility Industry exemption is unjust and unwarranted. Our
dedicated and hard-working IBEW utility and construction membership, along
with all other employees of the Nation's Utilities, deserve better treatment
than that sought by the Industry.

The IBEW supports S.1815, as introduced, without amendments that would
include any Public Utilities Exemption.




360

PTG INA L BROUTHE R OO OF TEAMVMSTERS
CHAUFFLURS « WAREHCUSEMEN & HELPERS
o= AMERICA

CELDUCHANA AvENUE, N.W. « WASHINGTON, D.C. 20001

QFFICE OF

+ JACKIE PRESSER -
GENERAL PRESIDENT

April 22, 1986

The Honorable Orrin G. Hatch, Chairman

Senate Committee on Laboxr and Human
Resources

428 Dirksen Senate Office Building

Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

On behalf of the nearly two million Teamsters mem-
bers, I would 1like to take this opportunity to endorse
and support S. 1815, the Polygraph Protection Act.
Passage of this bill will prevent employees from using
the results of polygraph tests to intimidate, harass
or embarrass workers:

These machines cannot scientifically test an individ-

ual's honesty. The Congressiona: Office of Technology
Assessment has stated that 50% of lie detector results
are in error. Employers might as well flip a coin to

determine whether an employee or job applicant is answer-
ing questions truthfully.

Despite this fact, many enmployees are  required
to submit to these unscientific tests. This is a direct
infringement of a worker's right to privacy. 1In addition,
unscrupulous employers .use the vresults of polygraph
tests to discriminate against minorities and to deny
employees oOr prospective employees from advancement
or new positions.

In our continuing effort to protect our membership's
rights in the workplace, the International Brotherhood
of Teamsters have negotiated "Anti-Lie Detector" clauses
into hundreds of our contracts, For example, the National
Master Freight Agreement and the United Parcel Service
Agreement, which contain "Anti-Lie Detector" clauses,
cover in excess of 300,000 workers. However, these
protections do not cover so-called "voluntary" testing,
nor do they cover all Teamster members.
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The Hoporahle Orrin G. Hatch
April 22, 1986
Page 2

In conclusion, we believe that all workers should
enjoy the basic protections provided by the Polygraph
Protection Act. We strongly support this legislation,
and urge you to oppose any attempt to weaken the bill,
or exempt certain industries ox employee groups from
the coverage of this bill.

Sincerely yours,

232t
/' 3Jackie Presser
General President

JP/dls
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SECURITY CONSULTANTS = R iisat:
3108 CLEARY AVENUE SUITE 212 [
METAIRIE, LA 70002 (504) 454-6044 LIE DETECTION

VIDEO DEPOSITIONS
INVESTIGATIONS
HYPNOSIS

LIE DETECTION TRAINING

May 5, 1986

Senator Orcin G. Hatch

- Chairman
Commitiee on Labor & Human Resources
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Hatch:

I am sending this correspondence as a substitute for my testimony
before the Committee on Labor & Human Resources, in connection with the
use of polygraph testing in the workplace.

Prior to your committee hearing this bill, I had written letters to all of
the Louisiana Representatives, Senators, and to the President of the United
States voicing my objections concerning this matter, and requesting their
assistance in defeating such a measure. I was informed at that time by one
of our Congressmen, Buddy Roemer, that I would be called to testify
before the commitiee when this measure came up for a hearing.

I received your letter advising me that there would not be any
opportunity for me to give oral testimony, due to @ lack of time.

Mr. Hatch, I realize that we have never met, and under the
circumsiances all I really know about you is that you, in your position as a
United States Senator, are attempting to pass a law that will put me out of
business without giving me the opportunity to defend my position by
refusing me the opportunity to appear and at least be heard. Members of
your committes should be allowed to see that there are many people in the
lie Getection field that are intelligent, professional, and ethical.

.




363

Page 2

To my knowledge all testimony presented at the hearing was focused
on the polygraph instrument,. From my many phone cails to Washington
talking to individuals, such as Mr, Kevin McGinness, and Diann Howland,
Senator Quait's aide, there was no mention that the instrument known as
the Psychological Stress Evaluator was fairly evalvated, nor was there any
evidence presented to say that this instrument was an inaccurate piece of
equipment, The only instrument that I use in my business is the
Psychological Stress Bvaluator.

A3 a professional law enforcement man and security professional with
30 years experience, a graduate of Loyola University, and instructor in the
Creiminology program at Loyola University, and having completed two years
of graduate work at the Law Schoeol at Loyoia University, I have found that
the most accurate instrument used in the lie detection field is the
Psychological Stress Bvaluator, but therein fies a matter of opinion. | am
sure that the American Polygraph Association would say that the
Paychological Stress Bvaluator is not as accurate as the Polygraph. The
argument could very easily resemble two businessmen arguing over
whether a Lincoln Town Car is better than a Fleetwood Cadilisc. It is a
matter of preference.

Aside from all of that, the law as it is proposed will be discriminatory in
that it aliows law enforcement, whether it be on a federal, state, or local
level 1o continue the use of lie detection instruments as they may choose.

1 also understand that there have been some amendiconts to the law
that would also allow nursing home, day care centers, nuclear power
plants, and some other areas of private industry that have significant
security risks to continue using lie detection services. If this is so, it ‘would
appear that there is a confusion in the rationale pertaining to this
legistation, in that all of the proponents of the bill to cutlaw lie detection in
private industry claim that lie detection is not reliable and should not be
used. Yet your law will allow it to be used in selected high risk or
sensitive ‘areas in the public and private sector. It is absolutely
inconsistent to tacitly recognize the efficacy of lie detector instruments for
some industries and to deny its reliability for others.

I seriously contend that the answer to the problem of abuses in the
field of lie detection, or the inaccuracies in the field of lie detection should
be corrected through education and regulation, and not abolition.




364

Page 3

In the State of Louisiana for many years there were no laws requiring
any type of training. There were no regulatory committees to oversee the
use of lie detection instruments, and here in Louisiana we too faced
legisiation to abolish such practices. We decided 1o regulate the industry
similar to the [egal profession and the medical profession. We knew that if
laws were passed to demand the proper training, to demand that proper
ethics be adherred 1o, to demand professionalism, 10 provide continuving
education for licensed examiners, there would resuft in a tremendous
improvement in the quality of the services and the individuals that are
administering lie detection tests in the State of Louisiana.

I had personally drafted the PSE legislation for this State -and
submitted it to Senator Blwin Nicholson to be introduced for the
Psychological Stress Bvaluation field (“voice ie detectors”). That piece of
legislation when proposed passed with absolutely no opposition. 'The bill
was designed to regulate the practitioners and enforce any violations of the
law in that particular field, Since that time, there has been a marked
improvement in the quality of the services and the examiners in this state.

Subsequent to that, the polygraph association had a law amended that
would require that they be licensed in the State of Louisiana also, which

brought about an upgrading of the entire lie detection profession in this
state,

At the present time there are four states that have laws to license and
regulste examiners, and again, I would fike to reiterate that the answer to
abuses in a particular profession is regulation and not abolition, If it is our
desire to abolish things that are abusive to our citizens, and abusive to our
society, then Senator, I would suggest that your next bill should be to
eliminate smoking in this couniry, since smoking is one of the largest
killers of individuals in the United States. 1 SEE NO LAWS TO ABOLISH
CIGARETTE SMOXING IN THIS COUNTRY! Is the tobacco industry too big to
tackle? In fact, the only regulations that have been passed were to include
the warning on the side of the cigarette packages informing the smokers
that cigerettes do cause cancer.

Let's get to another big killer, the automobile industry. More
individuals have been killed by automobiles in this country than in any of
the wars that we have participated in. I see no laws to abolish the vehicle,
In fact, it would be ridiculous to abolish the vehicle, but there have been
laws to regulate, and faws to say that a person must be licensed. Laws that
say that speeds must be reduced to reduce the NUMBER of people killed.




365

Page 4

We look at other professions, such as the medical profession, who today
because of their inadequacies and ificompetencies have had to bear the
brunt of escalating insurance costs to the point that doctors can barely
afford the premiums anymore. Now all of these high premiums for medical
malpractice insurance that doctors are paying today result from serious
mistakes that doctors have made, sometimes serious enough to result in
the death of an individual, I have nat'yet seen any new laws, especially to
abolish. medical practice, nor to further regulate the medical practice.
Probably the only individuals that have taken any type of punitive action
against the medical practice have been the insurance companies in their
increasing premiums,

The legal profession, of course, through the bar aszociation and their
regulatory commission, which in many cases is a farce, is not exempt, as it
is rare that you find one Attorney suing another Attorney. I have yet to
see strong legislation preverting attorneys from initiating and pursuing
frivolous lawsuits.

In the above mentioned industries or professions, there exist situations
that cost people their lives, their health, and their financial well being
every single day. I don't bielieve that there are many instances where
truly honest and responsible employees have suffered injury from
decisions of truly sensitive and responsible employers and professional lie
detection examiners.

What about the businessman? Typically, he can no longer obtain a
correct reference, because the previous employer will give a dishonest
employee, who has been terminated, a good recommendation mainly to
relieve himself of the umemployment benefit obligation, Neither a police
check, nor a credit chreck can be obtained on job applicants, because of
invasion of privacy laws.

What's left? Does the businessman, who has invested his monev and
time into building 8 successful business operate at the mercy of dishonest
employees. Where are the laws to protect this individual???

If you take the lie detector tool out of the hand of a few irresponsible
employers and/or unprofessional examiners through legislation, do you
truly believe that you will have eliminated irresponsible employers, who
unfairly or imprapesly evaluate their employees, or who unnecessarily
invade the privacy of those employees?
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What you will most certainly accomplish is to. take an effective
instrument cut of the hands of responsible employers, who utilize it to
protect the broader civil and economic rights of their employees, and
ultimately, the American consumes.

Senator, I would venture to say that in all your knowledge and
experience, you have never had personal experience with the use of either
a Polygraph, a Psychological Stress Bvaluator, the Mark II, the Mark 1V, the
Mark IX. Any legislation that you are proposing upon this particular issue
would be heresay or requests from special interest groups, that have a
particular ax to grind against this profession.

Please examine the statistics that show that over fifty percent of the
businesses in this country that go bankrupt every year do so largely due to
INTERNAL THEFT, not external theft. Please understand that because of all
of this internal theft that continues in private industry throughout this
country and throughout this world, that you and I as consumers have to
bare the brunt of this cost when we step up to that cash register. I ask you
please to bear this seriously in mind before you allow a monster to be
created through your legislation, that may one day consume the consumer.

In alf fairness Senator Hatch, I ask the opportunity to meet with you, to
discuss this issue, to at least give you a broader scope of knowledge before
you spearhead the passage of a law that could put many, many people out
of business. People that have dedicated their lives to professionalism, that
have a serious monetary investment, that have been ethical, azd have
provided a truly professional and worthwhile service to the business
community.

Respectfully yours,

Ronald J. Lauland
Certified Stress Analyst
Certified Dektor Instructor
Criminologist

Registered Hypnotherapist
Owner/Lauland Security

RJL/ms
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LAVEY, HARMON and BURNETT

ATTORNEYS AT LAW
904 WEST SECOND %TREEY
P.O. BOX 2657
JOHN T. LAVEY UITTLE ROCK, ARKAN}AS 2203 TELEPHONE
MELVA HARMON. 1376-2200
JOHN L, BURNETT e 2019721133

April 15, 1986

Hon, Orrin G. Hatch
Attn: . Kevin McGuiness
424 Dirksen Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

Re: S. B. 1815
Dear Senator Hatch:

I have noted that you are a sponsor of S, B. 1815 which will
ban the use of polygraph examinations in.employment.

As an attorney representing clients who have been subjected to
polygraph examinations in employment, I should like to tell you of a
couple of examples in this area in Arkansas, a state which licenses
polygraph examiners. I should like for this letter to be entered
into the record of the proceedings on this bill.

In one case, I represented a labor union taking a grievance to
arbitration that involved a long-term employee who was accused of
theft. This man was a head checker in a retail grocery store, where
the cash accounts had showed up short for a long period of time.
Basically, the store could not conduct a competent investigation and
instead sent three or four checkers tou a polygraph examiner. When
the polygraph results showed that the grievant had been "deceptive|"
he was summarily fired. The labor arbitrator, like most, refused to
consider the polygraph "evidence" and, since there was no other
evidence of the mans guilt, the grievance was sustained and he was
reinstated with full back pay. At the arbitration hearing, the
company attempted to introduce the polygraph results by putting the
polygrapher himself on the stand. In what is a very typical pattern,
the polygrapher proved to be a retired police employee, and my cross-
examination of him proved that he knew very little about the supposed
"science" of polygraphy and could no more tell ycu who was telling
the truth than a Ouija board,

In another case, I am presently handling, a young man with
multiple sclerosis who had worked since his teenage years at a build-
ing supply company, was forced to take a polygraph test in order to
satisfy the owners curiosity about a particular incident where,
although there was no evidence of any theft, the owner was never the
less suspicious. Naturally, an employee in this sort of situation
is asked to sign a "consent" form, it being understood that if he
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does not 'consent" to the polygraph test then he will no longer have

a job. 1In this guise, the polygraphers claim that they only test
voluntary subjects. When the young man told the polygrapher that he
had mulriple sclerosis and was in fact taking a drug for that condition,
called prednisone, the polygrapher treated the mans offer of information
as some sort of a device to get out of the test, and ignored the infor-
mation. Not surprisingly, the polygrapher reported to the employer thet
the young man had been decentive in his answers to the questions.

can suggest to you that, even if one were inclined to believe in the
technique of polygraphy (which no scientific evidence sustains, as I

am sure you are aware), a person whose nervous system is afflicted with
multiple sclerosis and who is on the drug prednisone does not present

a bona fide candidate for any such examination. The young man later

was discharged from his employment, and with his multiple sclerosis
condition, cannot find anothexr job. This young man will maintain a
lawsuit against both his employer and the polygrapher.

These are just a couple of examples of the type of use to which
polygraphy is put in the employment sphere here in Arkansas. I very
much appreciate this opportunity to make these comments to you, and
I very much appreciate your sponsorship of §. B, 1815,

Thank you for your comsideration.

\Y/ ruly your®,
Jphn L. Burnett
JLB/ce
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STATEMENT OF WILLIAM H. GOUGHTON, JR., PRESIDENT, LEHMAN ELECTRIC & PLUMBING, INC.

Mr. Chalrman, Members of the Committee,

My name is William H. Houghton, Jr. I am President of
Lehman Electric and Plumbing, Inc., a 47-year-old family
business which trades under the name, Lehman Electronic Wizards.

I also serve as Treasurer of the National Association of
Retail Dealers of America (NARDA), a trade association of
appliance and hard goods retailers which represents nearly
5,000 companies like mine all across the country.

NARDA and its members, on whose behalf this statement is
submitted, feel most strongly that pending legislation, which
would prohibit the use of the polygraph by retailers 1like
ourselves, 1s not in our best interests and certainly not in
the best interests of our customers. We strongly urge that
this committee reject both S§. 1815 and H.R. 1524, which was
passed earlier this year by the House of Representatives.

To help you wunderstand why we oppose this restrictive
legislation, let me explain my use of the polygraph. Our
business was founded in 1939;  in that £filrst yesr, sales
totalled approximately $200,000.

Now, as we near our 50th annilversary in business, our sales
exceed $7.2 million. We currently employ 34 people and operate
two stores, one in Fort Wayne, Indiana, and one in our
headquarters city of Huntington, Indiana, which is located some

25 miles from Fort Wayne in the northeast corner of the state.




370

We sell a broad array of merchandise: appliances such as
refrigerators and dishwashers, television sets, video cassette
records and home and car stereo equipment. We also rent much
of the same merchandise to those customers who do not wish to
purchase.

When 1 assumed control of this family business some five
years ago, our inventory ''shrinkage' -~ that 1is, merchandise
vhich we %new we had purchased but could mot account for by
physical counting <- approached $20,000. Today, I am pleased
to report that our most recent physical inventory, taken in
January, 1986, showed that we had gll of the merchandise that
we had paid for. In short, we had no unaccounted-for shortages.

I believe that this dramatic turnaround is due to our
company policy of vigorously prosecuting all cases of theft,
wh'ether by employees or outsiders. A vital part of our
aggressive prosecution policy 1s the use of the polygraph.
Before I tell you about specific instances in which this use
has paid off, let me first tell you that, when we decided to
utilize the polygraph some five years ago, we went to our
employees and told them of our decision. We indicated that we
did not want to invade anyone's privacy and we asked each
employee to sign a statement giving us permission to administer
a polygraph test when we suspected a shortage problem. One
employee objected to signing such a statement and, for that
reason, we chose not to accept any such statement £from any

then-current employee. However, we decided to require, as a
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condition of employment for persons hired after that date, that
applicants agree to take a polygraph test in cases of suspected
merchandise theft. )

In the interveing five years, we have used the polygraph
four times. ©Each time it has led to a successful criminal
prosecution by local authoritles; more importantly, it has led
to the return of stolen merchandise.

The first case involved a salesman who was caught by a
store manager stealing money from a cash register. The
salesman had destroyed the store copy of customer sales slips
in an effort to cover up the theft. A polygraph test was
administered, and we learned that the salesman had previously
stolen more than $6,000 in cash and merchandise; all of this
wag recovered and the salesman was successfully prosecuted.

The second case involved a delivery person, who was
discovered via audit to be cheating on the use of his
company-provided gasoline credit card. The polygraph test
uncovered the fact that he huad also been engaged in theft of
merchandise. This information‘ was turned over to the 1local
police and he was successfully prosecuted.

The third case involved & juvenile warehouseman, who was
caught by a store manager in the act of stealing a car stereo.
We administered a polygraph test and the examiner reported that
the young man had lied in his answers. The young man protested
his innocence, and, for that reason, he agreed to take a second

polygraph examination in the presence of his parents, who also
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consented to the procedure. When the young man failed this
second polygraph test, he confessed to stealing some $2,000 in
additional merchandise, all of which was returned to the
gtore. Because he was a minor, the case was not prosecuted.

The fourth case involved a clerk who was caught suzaling
merchandise. The polygraph test disclosed that he had taken
even more merchandise and, 1in addition, had engaged in the
unauthorized copying of copyrighted taped music. The
information was turned over to the local police. We believe
that this is the only case in which a person has been sentenced
to jail for tape pirating, one of the most serious probléms
besetting our industry today.

All. of these polygraph tests are administered by a
reputable firm in Fort Wayune. In fact, the firm is the same
one used by local law enforcement authorities when they wish to
give a polygraph test. The examiners are most professional,
and they never ask questions of a personal nature, except as
necessary to verify so-called ''baseline' information such as
name and address. All of the questions are directly related to
the theft under investigation.

Without the polygraph, I do not believe that we could have
successfully carried out our strong policy of theft
prosecution. Responsible use of the polygraph is cruclal to
this policy.

In every case in which the device has been used, there has
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not only been a successful criminal prosecution, but, in total,
we have recovered nearly $10,000 in merchandise and cash that
we did not know had been stolen. That $10,000 becomes 'bottom
line' profit, money on which we pay taxes and which does not
have to be passed along to our customers in the form of higher
prices to cover merchandise shortages.

As T told you earlier, we have used the polygraph to
dramatically cut our merchandise and cash losses. We believe
that this is an important result which we have been able to
achieve through judicious use of the polygraph, use which is
carefully monitored to insure that the device: will not be used
indiscriminately. We do not administer polygraph tests to
prospective employees and we do not use it in a blanket manner,
but we will administer the examination to anyone suspected of
or caught in the act of merchandise or cash theft.

For the reasons I have outlined, our company and NARDA's
other independent small business members feel strongly that the
legislation pending before this committee 1s unwarranted and
ill-advised. 1 think that the exemptions adopted by the House
in passing its bill prove our point. We submit that it's not
for Congress to dictate that the polygraph can be used to
ascertain drug theft, but can't be used by & retailer like
myself to ascertain theft or cash or merchandise. Those
decisions are best left to the individual retaller who wishes
to pursue shortage problems in his own way.

In conclusion, NARDA and its nearly 5,000 member companies
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strongly urge this Committee not to ban polygraph use, and to
reject both pending bills. We would of course stand ready to
work with the Committee and its staff to draft responsible

legislation, should you desire to pursue that approach.
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DAVID F, LINOWES
BOCS ZHLNSTEIN PROFESSOR OF FPOLITICAL ECONOMY AND #LIBLIC POLIZY
UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS

COLLEGE OF +iBERAL ARTS ANT SCIENCES

308 LINGOLK HALL May 5, 1986

URBANA, ILLIN OIS 61801
@371 333-0870

Senator Orrin G. Hatch
Chairman
Committee on Labor and Human Resources
United States Senate
- Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Hatch:

Thank you for your letter of April 11, 1986 inviting me to
. submit a statement on polygraph testing in the workplace in
connection with the hearing held by the Committee on Labor and
Human Resources. As former Chairman of the United States
Privacy Protection Commission, I am pleased to respond to your
request.

During the course of the deliberations of this Commission,
one of the areas we rovered was polygraph testing for employment
purposes. Representations made by creditable witnesses indicated
that accuracy ranged from 65% to 90%. Such a rate of accuracy is
tolerable for use in a criminal investigation when used by skilled
law enforcement investigators to be balanced with other evidence.
For employment purposes, however, it was our judgment that
polygraph use should be prohibited on the grounds of inadequate
accuracy and the fact that it is unreasonably intrusive.

In trying to establish why the polygraph had such a low
accuracy rate in employment testing, a study several years ago
found that it resulted from the absence of a proper psychological
atmosphere in the employment-testing environment, and the fact
that time allotted by the professional testing organization to the
test process usually was too limited.

From the Commission's findings, we concluded that the rmain
objections to the use of the polygraph in the employment context
are that it deprives individuals of any control over divulging
information about themselves, and that it is unreliable. Although
the latter is the focal point of much of the current debate, it is the
former that was the paramount concern of the Commission.




376

Page Two

Senator Orrin G. Hatch May 5, 1986
Chairman

Committee on Labor and Human Resources

United States Senate

Washington, D.C. 20510

In some circumstances, depriving "individuals of any control
over divulging information about themselves" where national
security is at stake is precisely what has to be sought. This is true
in a specific criminal investigation or in an investigation of
suspects involving security leaks, But to apply it across the board,
or even to random samples of personnel is stretching it to
objectionable dimensions. Such use does have an inherent chilling
effect on employees, and may raise the issue to Constitutional
proportions. Incidentally, in a research survey conductad several
years ago at the University of Iilinols, we found that 99% of the
largest industrial companies do not use polygraphs or other truth
verification equipment to verify informatiocn about personnel.

Polygraphs in general can be used with good results in
investigations of illegal acts. Where suspected breakdowns occur,
the use of polygraphs with the few likely people invelved as one
aspect of an investigation by well-qualified polygraph professionals
(of which the number is quite limited) could be effective. But,
broad-scale use of polygraph testing for general employment
purposes could be considered an unfair employment practice.

Sincerely,

David F. Linowes
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238 PERSONAL PRIVACY IN AN INFORMATION SOCIETY
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TRUTH VERIFICATION DEVICES

iyeraph examination, often called the li_c—delcclo'r test, is onc
h e ;::cygcrvp ission beli shoutd be proscribed on intrusiveness
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grounds, The polygraph is used by employers to assess the honesty of job"

applicants and (o pather evidence about employees suspected of illegal
aclivity on the job., An esti J 300,000 individuzls submitted to this
procedure in 197422

The main objections to the use of the polygraph in the employment
context are: (1) that it deprives individuals of any control over divutlging
information about themselves; and (2} that it is unreliable, Although the
latter is the focal point of much of the continuing debate about polygraph
tesling, the former is the paramount concern from a privacy prolection
viewpoint. During the 93rd Congress, the Senmate Subcommitice on
Constitutional Rights fuded that polygraph testing in the context of
Federal employment raises intrusiveness issues of Constitutional propor-
tions.3° Sizilarly, the Committee on Government Operations of the House
of R i hasized the “inh chilling effect upon individuals
ded that they no longer be

1

jected fo such minations,” and
used by Federal agencies for any purpose.3t
Advocates of banning the polygraph in employment describe it as
humiliating and inherently coercive and suspect that some employers who
use it do so more to frighten employees than to collect information from
them2? Use of the polygraph has often been the subject of collective-
bargaining negotiations and has even inspired employees to strike. The
Retail Clerks Association, with more than 700,000 members, urges its locals

toinclude anti-polygraph provisions in all contracts.33

Other truth-verification devices now on the market, such as the
Psychological Stress Eval (PSE), pose an even greater challenge to the
notion that an individual should not be arbitrarily deprived of control over
the divulgence of information about himself. Like the polygraph, the PSE
1 ically eval P by measuring stress. Unlike the poly-
graph, the PSE uses voice inflections o measure stress and thus may be used
without the individual knowing itis being used.3 The use of such devices in
the employment context, and the practices associated with their use, are, in
the Commission’s view, invasions of personal privacy that
should be summarily proseribed. The Commission, in effect, agrees with the
lusions of the 1wo Congressional i that have ined this
issue as it arises in the Federal government and, therefore, recommends:

Recommendation (3):

That Federal law be ¢nacted or amended to forbid an employer from

#® Privacy, Polygraph, and Empl Report of the Sub Consti Rights
of the Commitice on the Judiciary, U.S, Scnate, 93d Cangress, 2d Session, Navember 1974, B3
30 7bid, pp. 9-14.

3 Op. cit, House Committee on G Operations, p. 46.

3 1bid, p.38,

33 Testimony of the Retail Clesks | ional Associati iph Records Hearings,
December 17, 1976, p. 1009. -

34 Joscph F. Kubis, “Comparison of Voice Analysis and Pol graph a3 Lic Detection
Procedures,”™ (Report for US. Army Land Warfare Laboratory, Ausu.{l 1913) p. 6.
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using the polygraph or other truth-verification equipment to gather
i lon from an appli or employ
The C ission further Is that the Congress implement

this recommendation by a statute which bans the manufacture and sale of
thess truth-verification devices and prohibits their use by employers
engaged in interstale commerce. A clear, strong, Federal statute would

réempt existing State laws with less stringent requirements and make it
impossible for employers to subvert the spirit of the law by sending
applicants and employees across State lines for polygraph examinations.

PRETEXT INTERVIEWS
The Commission also finds unr bly intrusive the practices of
investig: who misrep who they are, on whose behalf they are
muking an inquiry, or the purpose of the inquiry. (These so-called “pretext
interviews™ are discussed in some detail in Chapter 8.)
Aeenuse backgrouml checks in ion with the sclection of an
appiicant or the | ion or ig of an employee are not criminal
investigations, they do not justify undercover techniques. Nor, according to
testmony before the Commission, are pretext interviews necessary to
fuct ad i igations in the employment context. Witnesses from

private i “,, ive firms dly said that ive information about
an spplicant can be developed without resorting to such ruses3$ According-
ly, :n_keeping with the posture it took on pretext interviews in connection
with insurance underwriting and claims igati the C issi
recommends:

Recommendation (4):

That the Federal Fair Credit Reporting Act be amended to provide

that no employer or Ig: firm conducting an § ig: for
an employer for the purpose of collecting Information to assist the
employer in making a decision fo hire, p or fgn an

1

individual may attermpt to obtaln infe fon about the individ
through pretext interviews or other false or misleading representa-
tlons that seek to conceal the actual purpose(s) of the Inquiry or
nvestiation, or the identity or representative capacity of the
employer or Investigator.

Amending the Fair Credit Reporting Act in this way would be a
reasonable extension of the Act’s poal of assuring that subjects of
investigations are treated fairly.

3% See, for example, Testimony of Pinkerton's Incorposated, Private Investigative Firms,
Hearings before the Privacy Protection Study Comsnission, January 26, 1977, p. 156
(bercinafter cited as “Private Jnvestigative Hearings™); and Testimony of Wackenhut
Corporation, Private Investigative Hearings, January 26, 1977, pp. 53-54.
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REASONABLE CARE IN THE USE OF SUPPORT ORGANIZAT NS

employer should not be totally unaccountable fgfr the activities of
ho perform services for it. The Commissiof believes that an
employed should have an affirmative obligation to chéck into the modus
operandi &f any investigative firm it uses or proposes fo use, and that if an
employer oes not use reasonable care in selectf g or using such an
izatiok, it should not be wholly absolved responsibility for the
organizations af_norl\_s. C;Jrrcnlll{, the responsibility of an employer for the
cstigative firm whose services it eAgages de

:1:gr::: of corijrol the gmployc:- exercises over egﬁgm. Mgsctn xdnsv:s}:?gnal:c:
au;:gorxixzs z:%e ies are independent contractors fvho traditionally reserve the
contract, Thus,
any liability for

required b
;ll-x::l the Fede) cporting Act bé amended to provide
each eglployer and adent of an employer must exercise

reasonable cdre in\ the selectfn and use of invéstigative orpanizations,
ction, €, use, ang‘

d r

If Recommend,

¢ and it could

employer had hired or ugdd an investigative firm with fe xﬁ::nclheai:hz::
actual or copstl at\ the organization was engaging in xsn:pm r
collection practicey, sught as pretext interviews, an individdal or the Fede[x)'cal
Trade Commissior] cofld initidie action aainst both thefemployer and the
;r(n:\{ic;!l:sganvc firm hold thely joinily liable for the i vestigative firm's

_ Unfair f
main ways: k‘?“r
decisions a "‘E

T sue

informati A (3) in the prodedures used to kel
accurate/timely, and complp

€8y Milton v. Missouri Pacific Ry. Ca., 193 Mo. 46, 91 SW. 94
. Ce., . 46, 943 (1906);
;::;id CC“:; l!ﬁg::rc. ccsr?i'nlg rfu 7[94 (£931), He\;:vcr, recent de inn.s 1:9&6 l)" ’;‘::s;a:l;x[g:
8 e mitances, onc w i i i
thereby insulate himself from liability for 1orts mmm;l:i"gyo K:}:&X;&m lI:: :‘ ﬁ‘ﬁﬁﬁfg
v/ Pinkerton's, Inc.,
Cal. App.3d 654,

6L8
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MICHAEL G. LLOYD
15757 Meridian Avenue North
Seattle, Washington 98133

April 14, 1986

Senator Orrin Hatch
Attn: Kevin McGinnis
424 Dirksen Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Hatch:

I would like to take this opportunity to express my support
for your co-sponsorship of S.-1815 to curb the use of polygraphs.
This issue is of personal concern to me as I was a victim of un-
lawful employment discrimination based solely upon my refusal to
subnit to polygraph testing,

In 1982, T was illegally forced to resign from my position
of five years after I exercised my legal right to decline a mass
lie detector test that was being administered to investigate an
alleged theft of twenty dollars from an unlocked filing cabinet.
I can still recall the feelings of anger, hurt and helplessness
engendered by the capricious maaner in which my former employer
ignored five years of excellent service and instead relied upon
the dubious validity of an unproven low-tech method of assessing
honor and integrity, intangible qualities that cannot be measured
by meters and recorded upon graph paper.

My case is not unique. The abuse of polygraphs by largely
unqualified operators occurs more and more freguently across the
¢ountry. I urge you to take decisive action through the venue of
the United States Congress to address this problem.

Please do not hesitate to contact me if I can assist you in
any way in regards to this manner. I request that this letter be
made part of the record in the legislative hearing scheduled for
April 23 rd.

Very truly yours,

A

Michael G. L




381
April 21, 19285

To: Senate Committee ou Labor
and Human Resources

From: Charles Humble, President,
Indiana Polygraph & Stress Analysts Assn,

I am opposed to S.B. 1815 for a number of very valid reasons
but the most obvious is that it validates the
instrumentation by allowing its use in the public sector
while denying its use in the private sector on the grounds
that "lie detection" doesn't work. This bill does not
attempt to place valid regulations on the use of lie
detection, it will eliminate its use (in the private
sector).

There is no question that certain regulations should govern
the use of lie detection and several bills have been
introduced that would accomplish this end. These bills

would protect innocent persons while retaining an essential
tool for industry.

As an examiner, I conduct several exams a week for defense
attorneys on persons charged with crimes. In about 80% of
those exams, the subject fails the exam and then confesses
to the charge. This information is then given to the
attorney who usually contacts the prosecutor and arranges a
plea bargain agreement. Without this information, the
defense attorney would normally plead his client innocent
and go to trial. By our best estimates, we have saved the
citizens of this county around $400,000.00 within the last
year in trial costs. Should you pass this bill, I will no
longer be able to offer my services and a valuable tool in
the criminal justice system will be lost.

On Friday of last week I had a young lady in for an exam
from a local oil company. She had been robbed the previous
day of $147.00. The attendent was supposed to have only
$100,.00 on her at any one time. The normal proceedure is to

- terminate the individual for a violation of company policy.
However, the company offered to conduct an exam and to pay
for the exam concerning the robbery. The exam showed that
the attendent was actually robbed and that she did not take
any of the money. If you pass S.B. 1815, the only

alternitive that the company would have is to terminate the
attendent.

61-532 0 ~ 86 =~ 13
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On the same day, I conducted four exams for another oil
company concerning the disappearance of $2,000.00. The
company harrowed the list of persons that had access to the
money down to the four persons that I was to test. The third
person that I tested failed the exam and then confessed to
the theft. The only alternitive that the company would have
available to them should you pass this bill, would be to
terminate all four indivduals. In this instance, three jobs
were saved and the money was recovered. Why should
companies be forced to do this type of termination simply
because one of the best investigative tools has been taken
away from them?

Lie detection, if conducted by a proficient examiner, is
very accurate and very useful in the private sector as well
as the public sector. The key phrase here is proficient.
You will find no argument when reasonable regulations are
proposed, we favor reasonable regulation. This bill does
not regulate, it bans. Where will those exempted from this
act find an examiner to conduct the exams? If this bill is
passed, all private examiners will go out of business.

I am in the business of screening people into jobs, not out
of them. I am in the business of saving innocent persons
jobs, not getting them fired. I am in the business of
assisting attorneys in properly defending their clients.

In closing, I would say to you that the passage of this bill
will cause havoc in the business community that is already
struggling against what is now a huge drain on them in the
form of employee theft. The passage of this bill will rob
the criminal justice system of a valuable tool but not for
the police, but rather for the defense.

This bill is bad for innocent workers, bad for business, bad
for the criminal justice system, and bad for society in
general and I urge you to defeat it.

Thank You.
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MARINE MIDLAND BANK, N. a.

140 BROADWAY
NEW YORK, N. Y, 10015

PHILIP T. SMITH
Diractor
Govarnment Affaira

April 22, 1986

The Honorable Orrin G. Hatch

Chairman

Sedate Committee on Labor and
Human Resources

428 Dirksen Senate Office Building

Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear dr. Chairman:

The Marine Midland Bank, N.A., as a member,
fully supports the New York Clearing House joint
comment submitted to your Committee regarding
S. 1815. We agree with that document's reasoning
and with its request for exemption of federally
regulated financial institutions from the
operation of the Polygraph Protection Act of 1985.

A specific consideration, however, requires
us to add an additional observation. Marine is a
consumer driven institution with nearly 300
branches throughout New York State. Fifty percent
of the bank's deposit base comes from small
businesses and individual depositors. It is our
view that Marine Midland has a special and
protective relationship to those depositors
whether they are checking, savings, retirement
accounts, trust accounts or a combination of any
other sérvices. That special relationship
transcends all other considerations.

It is a truism that any institution's best
protection derives from the character of its
employees. In the exceptional case, Marine and
the Clearing House seek only to preserve a
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The Honorable Orrin G. Hatch
April 22, 1986
Page 2

realistic deterrent whose use and effect on
individuals, in our case certainly, is rigorously
controlled by an internal, due process policy.

We would appreciate the inclusion of this
correspondence in the hearing record regarding S.
1815.

Thank you for your attention in this regard.

% ly yours

jr
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A

MOTORODLA INC,

April 23, 1986

The Honorable Orrin G. Hatch

Chairman

Committee on Labor and Human Resources
United States Senate

Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

It is our understanding that the Labor and Human Resources Committee will
be holding a hearing today on S. 1815 to prohibit any employer from using any
lie detector test or examination in the work place, either for pre-employment
testing or testing ih the course of employment. As a major electronics company
with 58,000 U.S. employees, we would like to submit this letter for- the record.

Motorola recognizes the need to establish and enforce standards for
polygraph examiners, We encourage and support the establishment of standards
as part of this pending legislation. It is our company's desire to retain the
option of using polygraph as an investigative technique for selected cases
involving current employees.

Ve, therefore, urge that S.1815 be modified to allow the selective use of
polygraph examinations with administration standards that would assure validity
and quality.

Sincerely,

C,_j e %?ﬁ\ ‘{"‘" b '\-\

Travis Marshall
Senior Vice President
Director, Government Relations

Government Reiations: 1776 K Street. NW ., Suite 200. Washinglon, D C. 20006 (202} 862-1500
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Statement of the Multi-Housing Laundry Association

on S. 1815

The Multi-Housing L.aundry Association (MLA)
appreciates the opportunity to testify for the record én
S. 1815, a bill concerning the use of polygraphs by businesses
in interstate commerce. We strongly oppose this bill, which
would place unreasonable restrictions on our members' ability
to protect themselves from employee theft -~ a problem to whicl
our industry is particularly vulnerable.

To p{ovide the proper context for our comments, we
provide a brief description of our industry. The multi-housing
laundry industry operates laundry facilities in all types of
multi-family residences. The industry's members, known as
"route operators," purchase and install laundry room equipment,
collect the coins paid into the machines, and service the
machines. In exchange for the right to operate the laundry
room, they provide the owner of the housing with a substantial
portion of the gross income received.

Virtually all of the route operators’ income consists
of the coins placed in laundry machines located in buildings
that are frequently scattered over a large area. The coins
must be collected, brought to the route operator's office,
counted, separated into units of appropriate size, and taken to
a bank for processing and deposit. At every step, particularly
the first two, route operators are extremely vulnerable to

theft. Theyv are even more vulnerable than other businesses
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that deal in cash, such as retailers, because collection takes
place at far-flung, unsupervised sites where it is virtually
impossible to monitor the actions of the collecting employee.

Our members must use effective methods of controlling
employee theft. %he very survival of their businesses depends
on this. Also, their contracts with the housing owners require
that the owners receive a certain percentage of the income
collected, and our members need to assure these owners that
their share is not being unreasonably reduced due to theft.
Finally, route operators need to assure the IRS that they are
paying tax on their actual income —- not an income figure that
is drastically reduced by emplovee theft.

In order to deal with these complex problems, many of
our members use polygraph tests as one way of controlling
theft. Tests are most frequently used as a tool to screen job
applicants, and some route operators also use polygraph tests
as a periodic check on their employees. As a pre-screening
tool, the tests are used almost exclusively to test prospective
employees  for problems relating to theft -- a history of theft
from prior employers or of shoplifting, for example. Some
operators also use the tests to check for other problems that
could significantly affect job performance -- a history of drug
or alcohol abuse, for example. Finally, some route operators
use polygraph tests to check the accuracy of responses on the

written application.
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We would like to make several points about our
members' use of polygraph tests. First, particularly in the
pre-screening context, they are only one tool of several that
route operators use to evaluate the reliability of employees
and prospective employees. Most operators use detailed written
applications, which include employment history and references.
They also interview the applicant extensively without use of
the polygiaph. In other words, route operators use the
polvgraph as a supplement to, rather than a substitute for,
traditional methods of screening job applicants.

Second, our members do not use polygraph tests as a
means of invading employees' privacy. They do not inquire into
such matters as religious or political beliefs, or sexual
preference. In fact, many operators specifically tell the
examiner not to touch on certain topics at all during the
interview, and if information on one of these topics is
discovered inadvertently, not to mention it to the oparator or
include it in the written report.

Third, our members recognize the importance of using
reputable, highly~trained examiners and state-of-the-art
equipment. As a typical example, one of MLA's officers uses
the president of the state polygraph association as his
examiner.

Our members have found polygraph tests to be a very
helpful tool, particularly in screening job applicants. In
general, applicants are informed before the first interview

that a polygraph test will be administered later in the hiring
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process, and this leads to a full and frank interview in which
prior incidents with employers or law enforcement agencies are
disclosed. In some cases, the decision not to hire is made at
that point. In other cases, the applicant explains extenuating
circumstances involved in the prior incident, the explanation
is confirmed by the polygraph, and the applicant is hired. 1In
a third group of cases, problems are not disclosed during the
initial interview, but the polygraph test discloses potential
problems that are explored through a further interview. In
some instances, the problem is a very minor one -- a
misunderstood question, for example -- whereas in others the
problem is sufficiently seriocus that the applicant is rejected.

Our members believe that their pre-~employment
screening process is so effective that the great majority of
their employees are very reliable. However, in order to cover
all contingencies, some route operators use periodic polygraph
tests as an ongoing check and deterrent. In some cases,
instances of theft have been uncovered. Polygraph tests have
also been used to exonerate employees who were unfairly
accused.

Thus, for the members of our industry, polygraph

/

*
tests are an effective tool — which they use in a responsible

:/Unfortunately, we do not yet have industry-wide
statistics available that demonstrate in terms of dollars the
reduction of theft due to polygraph testing. However, we would
be happy to provide the Committee with statistics and examples
from individual members of our industry.
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and fair way. We are therefore most concerned that S. 1815
would forbid our members to use polygraph tests. This bill
ignores what our members know to be true from their own
experience -- namely, that when used for proper purposes by a
qualified examiner, polygraph tests are very useful employment
tools that do not invade privacy.

Our members would not obiject to a bill that placed
reasonable regulations on the use of polygraph tests. While vwe
believe strongly that such regulation should be left to the
states,; we note that a bill currently pending before the House
Education and Labor Committee, H.R. 3916, takes a more
reasonable approach than S. 1815, This bill's purpose is to
regulate polygraph tests and prohibit invasions of privacy
while permitting employers to use such examinations to protect
their businesses and control property losses attributable to
employee theft and other acts of misconduct. The bill would
set minimum standards for both polygraph examiners and
polygraph equipment, and impose safeguards designed to protect
privacy and inform employees of their rights. We urge this
Committee to study this bill carefully and contrast it with the

much more draconian approach of S§. 1815.
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In summary, when they are used properly and fairly,
polygraph tests are a valuable tool for American business.
They provide important protection from losses due to employee
theft. If their use is prohibited, there would be severe
financial consequences for the multi-~housing laundry industry.
We urge this Committee to take no further action on S. 1815, or
in the alternative, to develop a compromise bill that will
better balance the rights of the business community and its

employees.

Multi~Housing Laundry Association
Michael Olson, Executive Director
1100 Raleigh Building

Post Office Box 2598

Raleigh, North Carolina 27602

Ronald Goodman, President

The Reliable Company

11151 vanowen Street

N. Hollywood, California 91605
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1441 FOURTEENTH STREET, N.W., SUITE 900, WASHINGTON, DC 20005 = 202/842-4050

POLYGRAPH TESTS

Polygraph examinations are being used in both public and private
sectors to assist in protecting national security information,
inventories and public safety. In the private sector, business
and industry are using the polygraph to protect the health and
welfare of dustomers plus billions of dollars in company and
stockholder assets.

H.R. 1524 would virtually ban the use of polygraphs in the
private sector. The National Apartment Association (NAA),
represents over 200,000 multifamily professionals including
owners, developers, managers and industry suppliers of over three
million rental units and condominiums nationwide. Our members
rely on the use of.polygraph examinations to help prevent
employee theft and to protect residents from being harmed by
dishonest employees. The bill has granted an exemption to the
security industry as well as nursing homes and child care
centers. In many ways, an apartment employee is a combination of
all three. Apartment employees generally have access to all
units and therefore the personal property of the residents. 1In
addition, they also handle cash. To make matters worse, in
several states, employers may be held liable for the illegal
actions of their employees against residents. Polygraph testing
provides an essential function for the protection of the
residents.

NAA recognizes the need for enforcement of guidelines in order to
protect against improper and indiscriminate use of the polygraph
in the private sector. However, we believe that H.R. 1524 takes
an approach that‘is far too drastic. Not only would the bill
impede private industry's ability to police itself but it would
also establish a double standard of private and public sector
investigations. An approach such as was suggested in H.R. 3916,
the Polygraph Reform Act of 1985 would address the problems which
many people see are associated with the use of polygraphs in the
private sector. The bill would permit the use of polygraph

" examinations to help prevent employee theft and protect customers
from being harmed by dishonest employees. It would create a
program for regulating the use of polygraphs in accordance with
strict fedéral standards. H.R. 3916 is a more realistic approach
to dealing with the issue of polygraphs and the problems that
have developed in many areas of the country. The rental housing
industry seeks to provide safe, decent and affordable housing to
its residents. The polygraph is an effective tool when used in
conjunction with other personnel evaluation procedures.

Exclusively representing the interests of the multlhousing Industry since 1939
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STATEMENT OF THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF CHAIN DRUG STORES, INC.

SUMMARY OF STATEMENT & FACT SHEET

oyee Theft in Drug Stores - Diversion of Controlled Drugs

1.

Drug

$480 million in losses are suffered by retail corporate drug stoves
due to internal theft each year,

Employee theft accounts for 60 percent of all losses ingcurred by
the Chain Drug Industry.

The Drug Enforcement Administration {DEA) reports that 500,000 to
one million dosage units are stolen by employees from retail
pharmacies, warehouses and trucks in transit each year.

1

According to DEA from January 1984 to March 1985, there were 8,861
drug thefts in the United States. Of this number, DEA reports that
1,376 or 16 percent were employee thefts.

Senator Alan Cranston, in a speech given on January 7, 1986, in San
Francisco, stated that more than 130 million dosage units of dangerous,
highly abused drugs wind up in illicit channels due ¢to thefts,
prescription forgeries and robberies of drug shipments.

Thefts Lead to Increagsed Drug Abuse - Extent of the Problem

3.

10 million Americans vregularly use. prescription drugs illicitly.
50 million Americans have used legal drugs illicitly at some point
in their lives.

The National Institute of Drug Abuse estimates that crime, lost
productivity and medical expenses resulting from drug abuse cost
the United States $49.6 billion annually.

More Americans die from abusing prescription drugs than from using
illegal substances.

Underlining Need and Desireability for a Pharmaceutical Exemption

1.

DEA requires all registrants to maintain a comprehensive employee
screening program including the use of polygraph testing (CFR Title
21 Part 1301.90).

A pharmaceutical exemption would compliment recently passed laws
by the 98th Congress pertaining to drug thefts and diversion. P.
L. 98-305 and P. L. 98-473.




394

Page Two

3, The Federal Government spends some $1.7 billion annually to fight
drug related crimes in the United States.

4, On March 12, 1986, the House of Representatives adopted the
Eckart-Armey amendment allowing for a pharmaceutical exemption prior
to final approval of H. R. 1524,

NACDS Position

NACDS and it's 171 corporate members operating 18,000 retail drug stores
are opposed to S, 1815 wunless an amendment is incorporated into the
legislation that would grant an exemption for companies authorized to
manufacture, distribute or dispense controlled substances.
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INTRCDUCTION

THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF CHAIN DRUG STORES, INC., (NACDS) APPRECIATES
THE OPPORTUNITY TO SUBMIT, FOR THE RECORD, WRITTEN TESTIMONY WITH RESPECT
TO LEGISLATION (S. 1815 =~ H, R. 1524) ENTITLED THE POLYGRAPH PROTECTION
AGCT OF 1985. NACDS IS A NON-PROFIT TRADE ORGANIZATION, FOUNDED IN 1933,
WHICH REPRESENTS THE MANAGEMENT OF 171 CHAIN DRUG CORPORATIONS THAT ARE
OPERATING IN EXCESS OF 18,000 RETAIL DRUG STORES AND PHARMACIES THROUGHOUT
THE UNITED STATES. 1IN ADDITION, OUR CORPORATE MEMBERS OPERATE APPROXIMATELY
73 WAREHOUSE DISTRIBUTION CENTERS. THE CHAIN DRUG INDUSTRY PROUDLY EMPLOYES
CLOSE TO ONE MILLION PEOPLE WHO WORK IN CORPORATE HEADQUARTERS, REGIONAL
OFFICES, WAREHOUSING FACILITIES AND IN RETAIL DRUG STORES. COLLECTIVELY,
NACDS MEMBERS WERE RESPONSIBLE FOR $25.5 BILLION IN RETAIL SALES IN 1985
AND MORE THAN 540 MILLION PRESCRIPTIONS WERE DISPENSED TO PATIENTS BY

CORPORATE DRUG CHAINS DURING THIS SAME PERIOD.

MEMBERS OF THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF CHAIN DRUG STORES RANGE IN SIZE
FROM OPERATIONS WITH ONLY FOUR STORES TO COMPANIES WITH MORE THAK 1,700
RETAIL OUTLETS., THUS, OUR TESTIMONY REFLECTS THE VIEWS OF BOTH SM%LL
BUSINESSES AND LARGE CORPORATE ENTITIES. NACDS DEEPLY APPRECIATES THE
OPEORTUNITY TO PARTICIPATE IN THESE HEARINGS AND TO DISCUSS WITH THE
COMMITTEE PENDING LEGISLATION (S, 1815 - H, R. 1524) ADDRESSING THE USE
OF THE POLYGRAPH EXAMINATIONS AND OTHER FORMS OF WRITTEN INTEGRITY TESTING

BY FIRMS ENGAGED IN OR AFFECTING INTERSTATE COMMERCE.
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WE BELIEVE, MR. CHAIRMAN, THAT ALL OF US HERE TODAY SHARE SOME VERY BASIC
OBJECTIVES AS WE TAKE ON THIS DIFFICULT TASK OF DEBATING THE ISSUE OF
POLYGRAPH TESTING 1IN THE WORKPLACE. WE ALL WANT TO PRESERVE THE
INDIVIDUAL'S RIGHT TO PRIVACY AND TO PRESERVE THE RIGHT OF THE WORKER
TO SEEK FAIR REMEDIES. BY THE SAME TOKEN, IT IS OUR BELIEF THAT THE
CONGRESS ALSO WANTS TO PROTECT BUSINESSES AND THE AMERICAN PUBLIC FROM
THE CRIMINAL ELEMENT, AND FINALLY, WE ALL SHARE A DEEP CONCERN AND
COMMITMENT TO CONTINUE THE BATTLE AGAINST DRUG THEFT, DRUG TRAFFICING,

DRUG ABUSE AND DRUG RELATED CRIMES IN THE UNITED STATES,

NACDS PRIMARY CONCERN - DRUG SECURITY

WHILE THE PROBLEM OF EMPLOYEE THEFT AGAINST BUSINESS AND RETAILING 1S
SUBSTANTTIAL, EXACTING A TOLL OF SOME $40 BILLION A YEAR IN LOSSES, IT
IS THE MORE SEWSITIVE ISSUE OF DRUG THEFT THAT NACDS WISHES TO ADDRESS
IN RELATIONSHIP TO THE PENDING LEGISLATION. THEREFORE, OUR STATEMENT
WILL FOCUS ON THE UNDERLINING NEED TO PROVIDE FOR A FAIR AND REASONABLE
EXEMPTION FOR THOSE COMPANIES THAT ARE AUTHORIZED TO MANUFACTURE, DISTRIBUTE
OR DISPENSE CONTROLLED SUBSTANCES. MORE SPECIFICALLY, WE ARE ASKING THE
CONGRESS TO GRANT OUR INDUSTRY A MODEST BUT CRITICALLY IMPORTANT EXCLUSION
SO THAT THE TIGHTEST POSSIBLE SECURITY MEASURES WHICH INCLUDE THE POLYGRAPH,
WRITTEN INTEGRITY TESTS AND OTHER PROCEPURES CAN CONTINUE TO BE UTILIZED
FOR THE PURPOSE OF MINIMIZING DRUG LOSSES. 1IN OUR VIEW, THE PHAWMACEUTICAL
COMMUNITY, BY THE VERY NATURE OF ITS BUSINESS, MUST BE HELD ACCOUNTABLE

TO THE HIGHEST STANDARD OF PUBLIC TRUST. EVERY PRECAUTION SHOULD BE
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EXERCISED TQ INSURE THE SAFETY, INTEGRITY AND SECURITY OF THE POTENT

MEDICATIONS THAT WE MAKE, DISTRIBUTE AND SELL TO PATIENTS.

THE COMPANIES THAT BELONG TO THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF CHAIN DRUG STORES
DISTRIBU'I:E AND DISPENSE PRESCRIPTION DRUGS, AND SOME MEMBER FIRMS ARE
ENGAGED IN THE MANUFACTURING OF LEGEND PRODUCTS. OUR RETAIL STORES  HAVE
AVAILABLE POTENT MEDICINES THAT PHYSICIANS PRESCRIBE FOR MILLIONS OF PEOPLE
TO EASE THEIR PAIN AND SUFFERING AND, IN SOME INSTANCES, TO SUSTAIN LIFE
ITSELF.  THESE SAME MEDICATIONS, THOUGH, WHEN STOLEN AND DIVERTED FROM
RETAIL PHARMACIES AND PUT ' TO IMPROPER USE, CAN WRECK LIVES AND RESULT

IN DEATH.

MAGNITUDE OF DRUG THEFTS FROM RETAIL PHARMACIES - WAREHOUSES

THE DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION (DEA) ESTIMATES THAT EMPLOYEES ARE
STEALING BETWEEN 560,000 TO MORE THAN ONE MILLION DOSAGE UNITS OF DANGEROUS
DRUGS EACH YEAR FROM PHARMACIES, WAREHOUSING FACILITIES AND TRUCKS IN
TRANSIT. THE DEA HAS STATED THAT DRUG THEFTS ARE BEING COMMITTED AT THE
RATE OF ABOUT ONE PER HOUR IN THE UNITED STATES AND THAT 16 PERCENT OF
THOSE THEFTS ARE COMMITTED BY EMPLOYEES. SENATOR ALAN CRANSTON EARLIER
THIS YEAR STATED THAT 130 MILLION DOSAGE UNITS OF DANGEROUS MEDICATIONS
ARE BEING DIVERTED FROM LEGITIMATE BUSINESSES TO STREET TRAFFICERS FOR

PROFIT.

THE PRESCRIPTION DRUGS STOLEN FROM OUR COMPANIES END UP IN ILLICIT CHANNELS

AND EVENTUALLY FIND THEIR WAY INTO THE HANDS OF DRUG ABUSERS AND OUR YOUNG
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PEOPLE. DRUG ABUSE HAS BECOME A FRIGHTENING NATIONAL EPIDEMIC WITH
VIRTUALLY NO PREFERENCE TO AGE, SEX, RACE, RELIGION OR ECONOMIC BACKGROUND.
IT IS ESTIMATED THAT AT LEAST 10 MILLION AMERICANS = REGULARLY USE
PRESCRIPTION DRUGS ILLICITLY AND THAT FIVE TIMES THAT MANY PEOPLE HAVE
USED PRESCRIPTION. DRUGS iLLICITLY AT SOME POINT IN THEIR LIVES. IT IS
INDEED A SAD COMMENTARY BUT MORE PEOPLE DIE FROM ABUSING PRESCRIPTION
DRUGS THAN FROM USING ILLEGALLY PRODUCED HARD DRUGS. THE NATIONAL INSTITUTE
OF DRUG ABUSE ESTIMATES THAT CRIME, LOST PRODUCTIVITY AND MEDICAL EXPENSES

RESULTING FROM DRUG ABUSE, COST OUR NATION $49.6 BILLION ANNUALLY.

DRUG ABUSE HAS ALSO BECOME A MAJOR PROBLEM IN THE WORKPLACE, BRINGING
WITH IT EXCESSIVE ABSENTEEISM, POOR JOB PERFORMANCE, MORE ACCIDENTS AND
INJURIES AND INCREASED INTERNAL THEFT. THE SITUATION HAS BECOME SO SERIOUS
THAT MORE AND MORE COMPARIES ARE FINDING IT NECESSARY TO SCREEN EMPLOYEES
AND APPLICANTS FOR DRUG USE. ACCORDING TO ONE RECENT SURVEY, AT LEAST
ONE-FOURTH OF ALL FORTUNE 500 COMPANIES NOW SCREEN FOR DRUG USE AND THIS
NUMBER IS EXPECTED TO DOUBLE IN FIVE YEARS. THERE IS ALSO GROWING EVIDENCE
LINKING DRUG ABUSE AND CRIME. A RECENT SURVEY OF INMATES IN STATE PRISONS
ACROSS THE COUNTRY FOUND THAT ONE-THIRD OF THE PRISONERS WERE UNDER THE

INFLUENCE OF DRUGS AT THE TIME OF THEIR OFFENSE.

WE IN THE CHAIN DRUG INDUSTRY ARE DEEPLY CONCERNED ABOUT THE TERRIBLE
HUMAN SUFFERING THAT CAN RESULT FROM THE ABUSE OF PRESCRIPTION DRUGS AND
THE USE OF ILLEGAL SUBSTANCES. THROUGHOUT THE YEARS, NACDS AND OUR
CORPORATE MEMBERS HAVE WORKED DILIGENTLY WITH FEDERAL AND STATE GOVERNMENTAL

LAY ENFORCEMENT AGENCIES TOWARD ESTABLISHING ADEQUATE SAFEGUARDS FOR

-
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PRESCRIPTION DRUGS, ESPECIALLY CONTROLLED SUBSTANCES. THE CHAIN - DRUG
INDUSTRY HAS SPENT HUGE SUMS OF MONEY TO STRENGTHEN THE SECURITY OF AREAS
WHERE CONTROLLED SUBSTANCES ARE STORED. AND THE INDUSTRY HAS FURTHER
CARRIED OUT AN EXTENSIVE PROGRAM OF POLYGRAPH EXAMINATIONS, INTEGRITY
TESTS AND CRIMINAL BACKGROUND CHECKS IN AN EFFORT TO IDENTIFY POTENTIAL
SECURITY RISKS AMONG THOSE INDIVIDUALS WHO WOULD BE WORKING IN AND AROUND

AREAS WERE NARCOTICS ARE KEPT.

DEA SUPPORTS POLYGRAPH USE

BANNING THE USE OF THE POLYGRAPH EXAMINATION, MR, CHAIRMAN, WOULD DEPRIVE
THE RETAIL DRUG STORE INDUSTRY, BOTH CHAIN AND INDEPENDENTS, AS WELL AS
WHOLESALERS AND MANUFACTURING COMPANIES, AN IMPORTANT WEAPON IN OUR BATTLE
AGAINST THE THEFT AND ABUSE OF DRUGS. BANNING THE POLYGRAPH IN THE
PHARMACEUTICAL  INDUSTRY WOULD ALSO GREATLY UNDERMINE THE FEDERAL
GOVERNMENT'S AGGRESSIVE CAMPAIGN AGAINST ILLICIT DRUG TRAFFICING AND DRUG
ABUSE =~- A CAMPAIGN THAT IS LEAD BY NONE OTHER THAN THE FIRST LADY, NANCY

REAGAN. THE OUTLAY BY THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT TO FIGHT DRUG DEALING AND

RELATED GRIMES EXCEEDS $1.7 BILLION A YEAR.

IT SHOULD BE .NOTED THAT THE DRUG ENFORGEMENT ADMINISTRATION SUPPORTS THE
CONTINUED USE OF POLYGRAPH TESTING BY FIRMS THAT HANDLE CONTROLLED DRUGS.

A RECENT LETTER FROM THE DEA- TO NACDS REFLECTING THIS POSITION READS AS
FOLLOWS
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"THE DEA IS OF THE VIEW THAT POLYGRAPH TESTING IS ONE OF THE
EFFECTIVE MEANS TO USE DURING THE INITIAL HIRING PROCESS OF
EMPLOYEES AND IN INVESTIGATING MATTERS CONCERNING EMPLOYEES
WHO HAVE ACCESS TO CONTROLLED SUBSTANCES. THE . POLYGRAPH
EXAMINATION IS AN EFFECTIVE MEANS OF DETERMINING IF APPLICANTS
HAVE A CRIMINAL BACKGROUND OR A HISTORY OF DRUG USE. IT HAS
PROVEN ITS EFFECTIVENESS IN THIS AREA OVER THE YEARS. REGISTRANTS
UTILIZING THIS PROCEDURE ARE TO BE COMMENDED FOR THEIR EFFORTS

TO REDUCE THE DIVERSION OF CONTROLLED SUBSTANCES."

*THE DEA LETTER IS INCLUDED WITH THE NACDS TESTIMONY.

UNLIKE' ONE PROFESSIONAL ORGANIZATION, THE AMERICAN  PHARMACEUTICAL
ASSOCIATION (APhA), WHICH IS IN FAVOR OF A COMPLETE BAN ON THE USE OF
POLYGRAPH TESTS ON EMPLOYEES WHOSE DUTIES BRING THEM IN CONTACT WITH
DANGEROUS DRUGS, THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF CHAIN DRUG STORES, INC.,
(NACDS) IS OF THE OPINION THAT A PROBLEM OF THIS MAGNITUDE CANNOT BE DEALT
WITH FROM A VERY LIMITED PERSPECTIVE AND AFTER THE FACT. ON THE ONE HAND,
THE APhA IS AGAINST THE USE OF THE POLYGRAPH TOC MINIMIZE DRUG LOSSES,
BUT THE ORGANIZATION CONTRADICTS ITSELF BY OFFERING A NATIONWIDE PROGRAM
TO HELP THOSE PHARMACISTS THAT HAVE FALLEN VICTIM TO DRUG ABUSE. WE COMMEND
THE APhA FOR THEIR PROGRAM OF AIDING IMPAIRED PHARAMCISTS, BUT NACDS FIRMLY
BELTEVES THAT IF THE CONGRESS WERE TO BAN THE POLYGRAPH MORE PHARMACISTS
WOULD BE TEMPTED TO STEAL AND ABUSE DANGEROUS DRUGS. THEREFORE, WE SUPPORT
PREVENTIVE MEASURES ALONG WITH REMEDIAL PROGRAMS TO COMBAT DRUG. ABUSE

AND DRUG RELATED CRIMES.

-~
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PHARMACEUTICAL ERXEMPTIOR WOULD COMPLIMENT LAWS PASSED BY 98th CORGRESS

PROVIDING AN EXEMPTION FOR THE PHARMACEUTICAL INDUSTRY CLEARLY COMPLIMENTS
OTHER LEGISLATION THAT THE CONGRESS HAS ENACTED INTO LAW TO MINIMIZE THE
THEFT AND DIVERSION OF DANGEROUS DRUGS. DURING THE 98th CONGRESS, THE
CONTROLLED SUBSTANCE REGISTRANT PROTECTION ACT OF 1984 (P, L. 98-305)
WAS APPROVED. THIS LANDMARK PIECE OF LEGISLATION MADE, FOR THE FIRST
TIME, CERTAIN TYPES OF ARMED ROBBERIES AND BURGLARLES OF RETAIL PHARMACIES,
WAREHOUSES AND FROM OTHER REGISTRANTS TO OBTAIN CONTROLLED SUBSTANCES
A FEDERAL CRIME. 1IN ESSENCE, CONGRESS FOUND IT NECESSARY TO PASS A LAW
TO PROTECT DRUG STORES FROM THE GROWING NUMBER OF VIOLENT CRIMES INVOLVING
THE THEFT OF DRUGS BY FORCE. THAT SAME YEAR, FEDERAL LAWMAKERS ALSO
APPROVED THE DIVERSION CONTROL AMENDMENTS AS PART OF THE COMPREHENSIVE
CRIME CONTROL ACT OF 1984 (P. L. 98-473). THE PURPOSE OF THIS STATUTE
IS TO PROVIDE FOR MORE EXTENSIVE ACCOUNTABILITY AND RECORDKEEPING AMONG
PRACTITIONERS THAT PRESCRIBE, ADMINISTER AND DISPENSE CONTROLLED SUBSTANCES
IN THE LAWFUL COURSE OF THEIR PROFESSIONAL PRACTICE. IN BRIEF, THE CONGRESS
FAVORED STRONGER CONTROL OVER PHYSICIANS SIMILAR TO THOSE ALREADY IN PLACE
FOR DRUG STORES AND WAREHOUSES SO THAT POTENT SUBSTANCES COULD BE TRACED

AT THE PRACTITIONER LEVEL.

TO THIS END, WE BELIEVE THAT THE AMENDMENT, -AS ADOPTED BY THE HOUSE OF
REPRESENTATIVES, IS VERY CONSISTENT WITH THE ON-GOING LEGISLATIVE APPROACH

THAT THE CONGRESS HAS BEEN TAKING ON DRUG ISSUES.
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ECKART-ARMEY PHARMACEUTICAL EXFMPTION

IN REVIEW, THE PHARAMCEUTICAL AMENDMENT OFFERED BY REP. DENNIS ECKART
(D-OHIO) AND REP. RICHARD ARMEY (R-TEXAS) REFLECTS A MOST SENSIBLE AND
PRUDENT A.CCOMMODATION FOR THE CONTINUING AVAILABILITY OF THE POLYGRAPH
FOR THE DRUG INDUSTRY. THE AMENDMENT ALLOWS FOR, BUT DOES NOT MANDATE,
POLYGRAPH TESTING. IT WOULD PERMIT RETAIL DRUG STORES TO CAREFULLY
PRE-SCREEN APPLICANTS IN ORDER TO ASCERTAIN IF THESE INDIVIDUALS HAVE
A DRUG ABUSE PROBLEM AND FOR I